UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

(Mark One)

Annual Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020

OR

□ Transition Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the transition period from ______ to _____

Commission file number 001-39916

DREAM FINDERS HOMES, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 85-2983036 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

32256

(Zip code)

14701 Philips Highway, Suite 300, Jacksonville, FL (Address of principal executive offices)

(904) 644-7670

(Registrant's Telephone Number, Including Area Code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act: Title of each class	Trading symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share	DFH	NASDAQ Global Select Market
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None		

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗵

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗵

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \Box No \boxtimes

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer		Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer	\overline{X}	Smaller reporting company	
		Emerging growth company	

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management's assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report. \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗌 No 🗵

As of March 25, 2021, the aggregate market value of the registrant's Class A common stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant was approximately \$392.4 million based on the closing price of such stock on such date as reported on the NASDAQ Global Select Market. As of March 25, 2021, there were 32,295,329 shares of the registrant's Class A common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, issued and outstanding and 60,226,153 shares of the registrant's Class B common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, issued and outstanding.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PART I	1 age
Item 1.	Business	4
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	20
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	46
Item 2.	Properties	46
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	47
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	47
	PART II	
Item 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	48
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	49
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	50
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	69
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	69
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	110
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	110
Item 9B.	Other Information	112
	PART III	
Item 10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	112
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	112
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	112
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	112
Item 14.	Principal Accounting Fees and Services	112
	PART IV	
Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	113
Item 16.	Form 10-K Summary	116
<u>SIGNATURES</u>		116

3

Page

PART I

Explanatory Note

Unless otherwise indicated or the context requires, "DFH," "Dream Finders," the "Company," "we," "our" and "us" refer collectively to Dream Finders Homes, Inc. and its subsidiaries. On January 25, 2021, we completed an initial public offering (the "IPO") of 11,040,000 shares of our Class A common stock. As a result of the reorganization transactions in connection with the IPO, for accounting purposes, our historical results included herein present the combined assets, liabilities and results of operations of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. since the date of its formation and Dream Finders Holdings LLC, a Florida limited liability company ("DFH LLC") and its direct and indirect subsidiaries prior to the IPO.

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

General

We design, build and sell homes in high growth markets, including Jacksonville, Orlando, Denver, the Washington D.C. metropolitan area, Austin, Charlotte and Raleigh. We employ an asset-light lot acquisition strategy with a focus on the design, construction and sale of single-family entry-level, first-time move-up and second-time move-up homes. To fully serve our homebuyer customers and capture ancillary business opportunities, we also offer title insurance and mortgage banking solutions.

Our asset-light lot acquisition strategy enables us to generally purchase land in a "just-in-time" manner with reduced up-front capital commitments, which in turn has increased our inventory turnover rate, enhanced our strong returns on equity and contributed to our impressive growth.

Since breaking ground on our first home on January 1, 2009 during an unprecedented downturn in the U.S. homebuilding industry, we have closed over 10,400 home sales through December 31, 2020 and have been profitable every year since inception. For the year ended December 31, 2020, we received 4,186 net new orders, an increase of 2,047, or 95.7%, as compared to the 2,139 net new orders received for the year ended December 31, 2019. For the year ended December 31, 2020, we closed 3,154 homes, an increase of 1,106, or 54.0%, as compared to the 2,048 homes closed for the year ended December 31, 2019. As of December 31, 2020, our backlog of sold homes was 2,424. In addition, as of December 31, 2020, we owned and controlled over 22,000 lots. Our owned and controlled lot supply is a critical input to the future revenue of our business.

The following is a summary of our history:

2009 - We began operations building homes in the Jacksonville, Florida market

2013 - We surpassed 1,000 cumulative home closing and entered the Savannah, Georgia market

2014 - We entered the Denver, Colorado market

2015 - We entered the Austin, Texas and Orlando, Florida markets

2017 - We entered the Washington D.C. metropolitan area market, with a particular focus on the Northern Virginia and Maryland markets

May 2019 - We entered the Hilton Head and Bluffton, South Carolina markets with our acquisition (the "VPH Acquisition") of Village Park Homes, LLC ("Village Park Homes")

September 2020 - Dream Finders Homes, Inc. was formed

October 2020 – We entered the Charlotte, Fayetteville, Raleigh, the Triad (consisting of Greensboro, High Point and Winston-Salem, North Carolina) and Wilmington, North Carolina and Myrtle Beach, South Carolina markets with our acquisition (the "H&H Acquisition") of the homebuilding business ("H&H Homes") of H&H Constructors of Fayetteville, LLC, a North Carolina limited liability company ("H&H LLC")

January 2021 - We completed our IPO and certain reorganization transactions in connection with our IPO

February 2021 – We expanded our presence in the Orlando, Florida market with our acquisition (the "Century Acquisition" and, together with the H&H Acquisition, the "Recent Acquisitions") of Century Homes Florida, LLC ("Century Homes")

Dream Finders Homes, Inc. is a Delaware corporation incorporated on September 11, 2020. Our principal executive offices are located at 14701 Philips Highway, Suite 300, Jacksonville, Florida 32256, and our telephone number is (904) 644-7670.

Initial Public Offering

On January 25, 2021, we completed the IPO of 11,040,000 shares of our Class A common stock at a price to the public of \$13.00 per share, which was conducted pursuant to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612), as amended, that was declared effective on January 20, 2021. The IPO provided us with net proceeds of \$133.5 million. On January 25, 2021, we used the net proceeds from the IPO, cash on hand and borrowings under our Credit Agreement (as hereinafter defined) to repay (i) all borrowings under our then-existing 34 separate secured vertical construction lines of credit facilities totaling \$319.0 million and upon such repayment terminated such facilities and (ii) the BOMN Bridge Loan (as hereinafter defined) used to finance the H&H Acquisition, totaling \$20.0 million, plus contractual interest of \$0.6 million.

Corporate Reorganization

In connection with the IPO and pursuant to the terms of the Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among the Company, DFH LLC and DFH Merger Sub LLC, a Delaware limited liability company and direct, wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, DFH Merger Sub LLC merged with and into DFH LLC with DFH LLC as the surviving entity. As a result of the merger, all of the outstanding non-voting common units and Series A preferred units of DFH LLC converted into 21,255,329 shares of Class A common stock of the Company, all of the outstanding common units of DFH LLC converted into 60,226,153 shares of Class B common stock of the Company and all of the outstanding Series B preferred units and Series C preferred units of DFH LLC remained outstanding as Series B preferred units and Series C preferred units of DFH LLC remained outstanding as Series B preferred units and Series C preferred units of DFH LLC remained outstanding as Series B preferred units and Series C preferred units of DFH LLC remained outstanding as Series B preferred units of DFH LLC, as the surviving entity in the merger. We refer to this and certain other related events and transactions, as the "Corporate Reorganization". In connection with the Corporate Reorganization, we made distributions to the members of DFH LLC for estimated federal income taxes of approximately \$28 million on earnings of our predecessor, DFH LLC (which was a pass-through entity for tax purposes), for the period from January 1, 2020 through January 25, 2021 (the date of the Corporate Reorganization).

Immediately following the Corporate Reorganization, (1) the Company became a holding company and the sole manager of DFH LLC, with no material assets other than 100% of the voting membership interests in DFH LLC, (2) the holders of common units, non-voting common units and Series A preferred units of DFH LLC became stockholders of the Company, (3) the holders of the Series B preferred units of DFH LLC outstanding immediately prior to the Corporate Reorganization continued to hold all 7,143 of the outstanding Series B Preferred Units of DFH LLC, and (4) the holders of the Series C preferred units of DFH LLC outstanding immediately prior to the Corporate Reorganization continued to hold all 26,000 of the outstanding Series C preferred units of DFH LLC.

On January 27, 2021, we redeemed all 26,000 outstanding Series C preferred units of DFH LLC at a redemption price of \$26.0 million, plus accrued distributions and fees of \$0.2 million.

Business Opportunities

Our asset-light lot acquisition strategy enables us to generally purchase land in a "just-in-time" manner with reduced up-front capital commitments, which in turn has increased our inventory turnover rate, enhanced our strong returns on equity and contributed to our impressive growth. In addition, we believe our asset-light model reduces our balance sheet risk relative to other homebuilders that own a higher percentage of their land supply.

We select the geographic markets in which we operate our homebuilding business through a rigorous selection process based on our evaluation of positive population and employment growth trends, favorable migration patterns, attractive housing affordability, low state and local income taxes and desirable lifestyle and weather characteristics. Recently, we believe these favorable factors have been amplified by a general migration from urban areas to nearby suburbs in which we build homes, a trend that has increased further as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. In addition, we have experienced an increase in entry-level homebuyers, who we believe are motivated to move out of their apartments or confined living areas and into more spacious homes in anticipation of spending more time at home with the increasing prevalence of remoteworking arrangements as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.



We operate an asset-light and capital efficient lot acquisition strategy and generally seek to avoid engaging in land development, which requires significant capital expenditures and can take several years to realize returns on the investment. Our strategy is intended to avoid the financial commitments and risks associated with direct land ownership and land development by allowing us to control a significant number of lots for a relatively low capital cost. We primarily employ two variations of our asset-light land financing strategy, finished lot option contracts and land bank option contracts, pursuant to which we secure the right to purchase finished lots at market prices from various land sellers and land bank partners, including through our joint ventures, by paying deposits based on the aggregate purchase price of the finished lots (typically 10% or less in the case of land bank option contracts). These option contracts generally allow us, at our option, to forfeit our right to purchase the lots controlled by these option contracts for any reason, and our sole legal obligation and economic loss as a result of such option rest is limited to the amount of the deposits paid pursuant to such option contracts and, in the case of land bank option contracts, any related fees paid to the land bank partner.

Our operations are currently organized into seven geographical divisions: Jacksonville, Orlando, DC Metro (consisting primarily of our homebuilding operations in the Washington D.C. metropolitan area), Colorado, Other (consisting primarily of our title operations and our homebuilding operations in Austin, Savannah and Village Park Homes markets), The Carolinas (H&H Homes) (consisting primarily of our homebuilding operations in Charlotte, Fayetteville, Raleigh, the Triad, Wilmington and Myrtle Beach) and Jet Home Loans (consisting of our mortgage banking joint venture). See "Note 13. Segment Reporting" to our consolidated financial statements. Our Jacksonville segment primarily consists of our Jacksonville, Florida homebuilding operations. Our Orlando segment primarily consists of our Orlando, Florida homebuilding operations in the greater Washington D.C. metropolitan area. Our Colorado segment primarily consists of our greater Denver homebuilding operations. Our Other segment primarily consists of our and Savannah, Georgia homebuilding operations and our title insurance brokerage business, DF Title. Our Jet Home Loans segment consists of our mortgage operations conducted through our mortgage banking joint venture, Jet Home Loans, LLC ("Jet LLC"). Our H&H Homes segment consists of our homebuilding operations in Charlotte, Fayetteville, Raleigh, the Triad (consisting joint venture, Jet Home Loans, LLC ("Jet LLC"). Our H&H Homes segment consists of our homebuilding operations in Charlotte, Fayetteville, Raleigh, the Triad (consisting joint venture, Jet Home Loans, LLC ("Jet LLC"). Our H&H Homes segment consists of our homebuilding operations in Charlotte, Fayetteville, Raleigh, the Triad (consisting joint venture, Hend Winston-Salem, North Carolina) and Wilmington, North Carolina, and Myrtle Beach, South Carolina.

We are focused on controlling a capital efficient land pipeline sufficient to meet our growth objectives. We believe our asset-light land financing strategy represents a capital efficient platform that allows us to effectively capitalize on growth opportunities in both new and existing markets. Our culture of building and developing external relationships with land sellers, developers and land finance partners enhances our success in both sourcing and executing finished lot and land bank option contracts that are fundamental to this strategy. We believe these arrangements reduce our exposure to economic down cycles and risks associated with direct land ownership and land development, and increase optionality to effectively manage our pipeline of finished lots. We intend to continue to emphasize the development of strong external relationships and execute on our asset-light land financing strategy to take advantage of the proven capital efficiencies this strategy provides.

We are focused on customer satisfaction and ensuring that each customer's experience exceeds his or her expectations. We seek to maximize customer satisfaction by providing attentive one-on-one customer service throughout the home buying process, empowering our customers with flexibility to personalize their homes and actively soliciting feedback from all of our customers. Our emphasis on adapting to meet potential homebuyer needs led to increased use of our virtual home tours beginning in April 2020, which has become an increasingly popular and effective marketing strategy following the outbreak of the COVID-19 virus in March 2020. In addition, we launched our "Stay Home & Buy a Home" program in April 2020 as another means for customers to safely and efficiently purchase a new home without leaving their current home. We believe these efforts have been crucial to our ability to sell homes during the COVID-19 pandemic. Ultimately, the willingness of our customers to refer friends and family to us as homebuyers is a direct result of customer satisfaction, and we will continue to strive to ensure that each of our customers will make such referrals without reservation.

Jet LLC, offers financing to our homebuyers and helps us more effectively convert backlog into home closings. We believe Jet LLC provides a distinct competitive advantage relative to homebuilders without holistic mortgage solutions for clients, as many of our homebuyers seek an integrated home buying experience. Jet LLC allows us to use mortgage finance as an additional sales tool, it helps ensure and enhance our customer experience, it allows us to prequalify buyers early in the home buying process and it provides us better visibility in converting our sales backlog into closings. We believe that Jet LLC will continue to be a meaningful source of incremental revenues and profitability for us, and we have the ability to acquire our partner's 51% interest in Jet LLC in the future at our option.

Our Products and Customers

Our Homes and Homebuyers

We offer a range of single-family homes in each of our markets, with a core focus on entry-level and first-time move-up homebuyers and offerings for second-time move-up and luxury homebuyers. Our homebuilding business is driven by our commitment to building high quality homes at affordable prices in attractive locations while delivering excellent customer service that empowers our customers with the flexibility to personalize our desirable open floor plans with a wide array of finishes and upgrades to best fit their distinctive tastes and unique needs. Price points in our markets vary for entry-level, first-time move-up and second-time move-up homebuyers.

The following table presents our home closings by homebuyer profile for the years ended December 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019, respectively.

	Year Ended December 31,								
	202	0	2019		201	2018			
Homebuyer Profile	Number of Home Closings	% of Total	Number of Home Closings	% of Total	Number of Home Closings	Number of Home Closings			
Entry-level	1,675	53%	928	45%	541	38%			
First-time Move-up	1,053	33%	791	39%	611	43%			
Second-time Move-up ⁽¹⁾	426	14%	329	16%	256	18%			
Total	3,154	100 %	2,048	100 %	1,408	100 %			

(1) Includes 19 and 11 custom home closings for the year ended December 31, 2020 and the year ended December 31, 2019, respectively.

Our Active Communities

We define an active community as a community where we have recorded five net new orders or a model home is currently open to customers. A community is no longer active when we have less than five home sites to sell to customers. Active community count is an important metric to forecast future net new orders for our business. As of December 31, 2020, we had 126 active communities, a year over year increase of 41 communities, or 48%, when compared to our 85 active communities at December 31, 2019. Average monthly sales per community for the year ended December 31, 2020 were 4.1, an increase of 2.2, or 54%, from 1.9 average monthly sales per community during the year ended December 31, 2019.

Our Title Insurance Business

Our wholly owned subsidiary, DF Title, LLC d/b/a Golden Dog Title & Trust ("DF Title"), is a licensed title insurance agency that provides closing, escrow and title insurance services. Our philosophy is to maintain a systematic approach to workflow management with a high level of care and communication during the closing process, thereby aiming to deliver an exceptional experience to each of our customers. DF Title is involved primarily in residential real estate transactions, including newly built homes, resale transactions and refinancings.

DF Title operates seven closing offices: four located in Florida: Jacksonville, Fleming Island, Amelia Island and Orlando; two located in Colorado: Longmont and Littleton; and one in Bluffton, South Carolina. DF Title's staff includes attorneys, state licensed title agents, escrow officers and experienced support staff with over 200 years of collective closing experience. Closing, escrow and title insurance is primarily regulated at a state level, requiring that operations be conducted by skilled attorneys and/or licensed title insurance agents. Expansion of title operations into other markets is ongoing and consideration of new markets is driven by unit volume, average sales price for homes sold in the market and difficulty in regulatory compliance.

Our Mortgage Banking Business

Our mortgage banking joint venture, Jet LLC, underwrites and originates home mortgages across our geographic footprint. We own a 49% interest in Jet LLC, and our joint venture partner, FBC Mortgage, LLC, an Orlando-based mortgage lender, owns the remaining 51% interest and performs a number of back office functions, such as accounting, compliance and secondary marketing activities. Prior to October 1, 2020, our joint venture partner was Prime Lending Corp., a Dallas-based mortgage lender.

FBC Mortgage LLC has been approved by the Federal Housing Administration ("FHA"), the Veterans Administration ("VA") and the U.S. Department of Agriculture ("USDA") to originate mortgages that are insured and/or guaranteed by these entities. Jet LLC originates conforming and non-conforming mortgages for our homebuyers, as well as customers purchasing homes from third-party sellers. Jet LLC loan officers assist customers in identifying various loan options that meet their home financing goals, and Jet LLC underwriters assess borrowers' ability to meet repayment options of various loans. When customers elect to finance the purchase of their home with a mortgage, Jet LLC has historically captured 60-70% of loan originations.

For the year ended December 31, 2020, Jet LLC originated and funded 1,961 home loans with an aggregate principal amount of approximately \$564.0 million as compared to 1,606 home loans with an aggregate principal amount of approximately \$436.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. For the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively, Jet LLC had net income of approximately \$16.0 million and \$4.5 million. Our interest in Jet LLC is accounted for under the equity investment method and is not consolidated in our consolidated financial statements, as we do not control, and are not deemed the primary beneficiary of, the variable interest entities ("VIE"). See "Note 11. Variable Interest Entities and Investments in Other Entities" to our consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for a description of our joint ventures, including those that were determined to be VIEs, and the related accounting treatment.

Land Acquisition Strategy and Development Process

Locating and analyzing attractive land positions is a critical challenge for any homebuilder. We generally remain focused on controlling as many quality land positions as possible while minimizing up-front capital outlay. Our land selection process begins with key economic drivers: population, demographic trends and employment growth, and we generally pursue opportunities more aggressively in our markets that generate the greatest returns while proceeding more cautiously in our markets where we continue to improve our operational efficiencies.

While our land selection process is driven mainly by the local division leadership, the land sourcing process, including final approval to move forward with a project, is a collaboration involving both the local division and corporate leadership, including our President and Chief Executive Officer. This team effort, complimented by our company-wide emphasis on continually developing new and existing relationships with land sellers and developers, ensures that we leverage experience and resources throughout the organization for a thoughtful and strategic execution of every new land acquisition. Our management team leads by example in fostering our culture of external relationship-building by taking an active, personal role in communications with land sellers and developers, an approach that we believe differentiates us from similarly situated homebuilders. This multilevel cooperation allows us to remain flexible and react quickly to changing market or project-specific conditions and maximize the potential of each new land opportunity. We believe our experience, top-down emphasis on relationship-building with land market participants and collaborative involvement of local and corporate management in the land sourcing and acquisition process enables us to identify the ideal developers and efficiently source, secure options to control and close acquisitions of lots to meet our growth needs.

We operate an asset-light and capital efficient lot acquisition strategy and, in contrast to many other homebuilders, generally seek to avoid engaging in land development, which requires significant capital expenditures and can take several years to realize returns on the investment. Our strategy is intended to avoid the financial commitments and risks associated with direct land ownership and land development by allowing us to control a significant number of lots for a relatively low capital cost. We primarily employ two variations of our asset-light land financing strategy, finished lot option contracts and land bank option contracts, pursuant to which we secure the right to purchase finished lots at market prices, by paying deposits based on the aggregate purchase price of the finished lots (typically 10% or less in the case of finished lot option contracts, any related fees paid to the land bank partner.



Finished lot option contracts are generally entered into with the land seller between six months and one year in advance of completion of the land development. Pursuant to our finished lot option contracts, the lots are offered to us for purchase on a rolling basis, which is designed to mirror our expected home sales.

When a land seller desires to sell finished lots in bulk or does not wish to develop finished lots, we often enter into land bank option contracts with land bank partners who fund any required land development costs and sell the finished lots to us, at our option, over a period of time. These option contract generally allow us, at our option, to forfeit our right to purchase the lots controlled by these option contracts for any reason, and our sole legal obligation and economic loss as a result of such forfeitures is limited to the amount of the deposits paid pursuant to such option contracts and any related fees paid to the land bank partner.

As of December 31, 2020, our lot deposits and investments in finished lot option and land bank contracts were \$66.7 million, of which \$1.1 million was still refundable. As of December 31, 2020, we controlled 19,276 lots under lot option and land bank option contracts.

Historically, we have supplemented our lot option acquisition strategies by entering into joint venture agreements with external investors to acquire, develop and control lots. A typical joint venture arrangement requires us to contribute less than 10% of the total equity required to purchase the land and develop finished lots, with our joint venture partners contributing the remainder. These joint ventures typically provide for a preferred return on deployed capital and an allocation of the remaining profits in accordance with the corresponding joint venture agreement. If we were to exit a joint venture arrangement, we would forfeit the initial equity investment and all future compensation and profit sharing. Due to the profit sharing requirements of the joint venture agreements, we have recently begun a strategic shift away from these joint venture arrangements in favor of the more profitable option contract strategies described above.

Owned and Controlled Lots

The following table presents our owned or controlled lots by market and active adult and custom home divisions as of December 31, 2020 and 2019.

	As of December 31,								
		2020			2019			2018	
Division	Owned	Controlled	Total	Owned	Controlled	Total	Owned	Controlled	Total
Colorado	106	4,145	4,251	144	410	554	155	339	494
DC Metro	77	566	643	137	331	468	81	310	391
Jacksonville	715	4,445	5,160	660	3,161	3,821	749	3,037	3,786
Orlando	256	2,504	2,760	193	976	1,169	201	1,066	1,267
The Carolinas (H&H Homes)	1,348	4,107	5,455	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other ⁽¹⁾	629	3,509	4,138	516	2,901	3,417	251	488	739
Grand Total	3,131	19,276	22,407	1,650	7,779	9,429	1,437	5,240	6,677

(1) Austin, Savannah, Village Park Homes, Active Adult and Custom Homes.

Owned Real Estate Inventory Status

The following table presents our owned real estate inventory status as of December 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019.

	As of	As of
	December 31, 2020	December 31, 2019
Owned Real Estate Inventory Status ⁽¹⁾	% of Owned Real Estate Inventory	% of Owned Real Estate Inventory
Construction in progress and finished homes	88.8 %	6 84.2 %
Finished lots and land under development	11.2 %	<u>6</u> 15.8%
Total	100 %	6 100 %

 Represents our owned homes under construction, finished lots and capitalized costs related to land under development. Land and lots from consolidated joint ventures are excluded.

DF Residential I, LP and DF Capital Management, LLC

Controlling a sufficient supply of finished lots is an important component of our asset-light land financing strategy. Our land team routinely underwrites potential lot acquisitions that meet our capital allocation criteria. Once our land acquisition committee approves a transaction that requires financing above a deposit meeting our internal model, we will seek a land bank partner. Our primary operating subsidiary, DF Homes LLC, has entered into six joint ventures and ten land bank projects with DF Residential I, LP ("Fund I") since its formation in January 2017. DF Capital Management, LLC, a Florida limited liability company ("DF Capital"), is the investment manager of Fund I. DF Homes LLC owns 49% of the membership interests in DF Capital and Christopher Butler, a non-affiliated third party, serves as the managing member and owns the remaining 51% of the membership interests in DF Capital.

Historically, we have provided DF Capital with the opportunity to have either Fund I or one of the other funds that it manages participate in transactions that require additional funding. If DF Capital does not wish to participate in and finance the transaction, we turn to other potential financing sources. We believe our relationship with DF Capital allows us to act quickly when lot acquisition opportunities are presented to us because DF Capital generally provides for faster closings and is not subject to the time delays that we historically have experienced when seeking financing for projects. As of December 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019, we controlled 1,500 and 1,404, respectively, through DF Capital managed funds, representing 6.7%, as of December 31, 2020, and 14.9%, as of December 31, 2019, of our total owned and controlled lots.

Fund I was fully committed in early 2019. Subsequently, we identified lot acquisitions that met our investment threshold, and DF Capital agreed to provide land bank financing in a total of seven of these projects. As of December 31, 2020, funds managed by DF Capital controlled an additional 595 lots as a result of these transactions outside of Fund I. During the twelve months ended December 31, 2020, we purchased 140 of these lots for \$10.3 million, and the outstanding lot deposit balance in relation to these projects was approximately \$6.2 million. In addition, we paid lot options fees related to these transactions of \$0.97 million for the year ended December 31, 2020 and \$0.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2019.

Homebuilding, Marketing and Sales Process

We are intently focused on customer satisfaction and committed to providing our homebuyers a unique experience by personalizing each home to fit their lifestyle while also offering high-quality and affordable homes. We generally market our homes to entry-level and first- and second-time move-up homebuyers through targeted product offerings in each of the communities in which we operate. We target what we believe to be the most underserved customer groups in each of our markets, and our architectural design team works with our land team to secure lots that permit the building of floor plans that we believe will appeal to such target customers.

While we occasionally utilize traditional printed media, such as fliers, to advertise directly to potential homebuyers, digital marketing is the primary component of our marketing strategy, and we have refined our digital sales efforts in recent years through the work of our dedicated digital sales coordinators. We believe our online marketing efforts have become a key strength of our business, allowing us to reach a broad range of potential homebuyers at relatively low expense compared to traditional advertising platforms. The digital marketing methods that we employ include strategic e-marketing efforts to our current database of potential customers, internet advertising enhanced by search engine marketing and search engine optimization and campaigns and promotions across an array of social media platforms. Our proficiency with digital marketing and our commitment to meeting the customer service needs of our customers led to increased use of our virtual home tours beginning in April 2020, which has become an increasingly popular and effective marketing strategy following the outbreak of the COVID-19 virus in March 2020. In addition, in April 2020, we launched our "Stay Home & Buy a Home" program.

We also strategically open communities in high visibility areas that permit us to take advantage of local traffic patterns. Model homes play a significant role in our marketing efforts by not only creating an attractive atmosphere but also by displaying options and upgrades. For example, as the official homebuilder of the Jacksonville Jaguars, we maintain a fully decorated model home at the team's stadium, which typically attracts between two- and three-thousand fans each game day. This model home is deconstructed every two or three years and donated to a local charity supporting veterans as part of our commitment to give back to our community.

We sell our homes through our own sales representatives and through independent real estate brokers. We continuously work to maintain good relationships with independent real estate brokers in our markets and offer competitive programs to reward these brokers for selling our homes. Our in-house sales force typically works from sales offices located in model homes close to, or in, each community. Sales representatives assist potential homebuyers by providing them with basic floor plans, price information, development and construction timetables, tours of model homes and the selection of home customization options that we offer. Sales representatives are trained by us and generally have had prior experience selling new homes in the local market.

Our customer-tailored homebuilding process begins with a broad range of floor plans that our customers can select. Our architectural design team modifies these floor plans over time based on customer buying trends in each of our markets to achieve the best results for our customers while offering a wide range of materials and upgrades to meet the varying wishes of the entry-level, first-time move-up and other homebuyers that we aim to service. We believe that every home is as important as the next regardless of price and that everyone deserves the ability to make modifications in order to build a home that suits their needs. Accordingly, we offer an array of customizations to our homebuyers in any of our product offerings, including cabinetry, countertops, fixtures, home automation, energy efficiency, appliances and flooring, as well as certain structural modifications. We empower our customers with the flexibility to select these customizations in their homes at our design studios, located in each of our markets, in collaboration with our design consultants.

Acquisitions

Our growth strategy includes both organic expansion and targeted acquisitions. Since we began operations, we have organically expanded from Jacksonville, Florida to Savannah, Georgia; Denver, Colorado; Austin, Texas; Orlando, Florida; and the greater Washington D.C. metropolitan ("DC Metro") area. We have also demonstrated our ability to grow externally through (i) our expansion into Hilton Head, South Carolina with our 2019 acquisition and successful integration of Village Park Homes, (ii) our expansion into Charlotte, Fayetteville, Raleigh, the Triad (consisting of Greensboro, High Point and Winston-Salem, North Carolina) and Wilmington, North Carolina and Myrtle Beach, South Carolina markets in 2020 with the H&H Acquisition and (iii) expanded our presence in the Orlando, Florida market in 2021 with the Century Acquisition.

Century Acquisition

Effective as of January 31, 2021, we consummated the first phase of the Century Acquisition of Orlando-based homebuilder Century Homes from Tavistock Development Company ("Tavistock"). We paid \$26.5 million, subject to post-closing adjustments, to acquire 140 units under construction, 204 finished lots on which we expect to begin construction during 2021 and 2022, and an additional 239 lots that we expect to land bank finance. In addition, we have the right of first refusal on 500 additional lots and 500 build for rent lots on which the completed units will be sold to Tavistock or one of its subsidiaries. When we close phase two of the Century Acquisition, which we anticipate will be in the second quarter of 2021, we will acquire 309 lots in the Prairie Oaks Community in Orlando, Florida through a land bank arrangement with the Varde Private Debt Opportunities Fund (Onshore), L.P. ("Varde Capital").

We funded the entire purchase price of the Century Acquisition with cash on hand and borrowings under our Unsecured Credit Facility. Recognized for superior craftsmanship, ingenuity and quality, Century Homes currently operates in a variety of communities throughout Central Florida and has built more than 1,150 homes in the area.

H&H Acquisition

On October 5, 2020 we consummated the H&H Acquisition and acquired 100% of the membership interests of H&H LLC, thereby acquiring H&H Homes. We paid \$29.5 million in cash at the closing of the transaction (which was equal to 110% of book equity shown on H&H LLC's most recent balance sheet), subject to customary purchase price adjustments, and we will pay contingent consideration, if any, payable pursuant to an "earn out" arrangement. Such earn out payments, if any, will be payable upon H&H Homes meeting certain financial metrics during the following periods: (i) the period from the closing of the transaction through December 31, 2020, (ii) the fiscal years ending December 31, 2021, 2022 and 2023 and (iii) the period from January 1, 2024 through the 48-month anniversary of the closing of the transaction (each such period, an "earn out period"). We will be entitled to 100% of the pre-tax income of H&H Homes, inclusive of a 1% of revenue overhead charge, up to a specified threshold for each earn out period (the "earn out threshold"), which earn out threshold secalate with each subsequent earn out period. For each earn out period, H&H Seller will be entitled to 100% of the applicable earn out threshold until the cumulative earn out peri-tax income of H&H Seller will be entitled to 100% to us and 20% to us and 20% to H&H Seller. For the earn out period from the closing date of the H&H Seller. For the earnout period from the closing date of the H&H Acquisition through December 31, 2020, the Company owed H&H Seller \$1.2 million in contingent consideration payments. As of December 31, 2020, the Company had not made any contingent consideration payments to H&H Seller.

We funded a portion of the H&H Acquisition costs with the H&H Acquisition Note with a \$20.0 million bridge loan ("BOMN Bridge Loan") from Boston Omaha Investments LLC, which we paid off in full in conjunction with the consummation of the IPO and the entry into our Credit Agreement (as defined below).

H&H Homes is one of the largest homebuilders in the Carolinas and was ranked 61st on the 2020 Builder 100 list, which ranks U.S. homebuilders by number of closings. H&H Homes closed 914, 803 and 716 units during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, respectively, and had pre-tax income of \$13.2 million, \$8.2 million and \$3.8 million for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, respectively, during the fourth quarter post-acquisition, H&H Homes closed 312 homes, which contributed to \$89.3 million in homebuilding revenues.

We will record the fair value of contingent consideration as a liability on the acquisition date. The estimated earn out payments are subsequently remeasured to fair value each reporting date based on our estimated future earnings, and the liability and expenses are adjusted accordingly, which may result in us recording increased liabilities and expenses relating to the H&H Acquisition or other acquisitions after the acquisition date.

Backlog, Sales and Closings

A new order (or new sale) is reported when a customer has received preliminary mortgage approval and the sales contract has been signed by the customer, approved by us and secured by a deposit, typically approximately 1-3% of the purchase price of the home. These deposits are typically not refundable, but each customer situation is evaluated individually.

Net new orders are new orders or sales (gross) for the purchase of homes during the period, less cancellations of existing purchase contracts during the period. Our cancellation rate for a given period is calculated as the total number of new (gross) sales purchase contracts canceled during the period divided by the total number of new (gross) sales contracts entered into during the period. Our cancellation rate for the year ended December 31, 2020 was 12.8% a decrease of 2.8 bps points when compared to the 15.6% cancellation rate for the year ended December 31, 2019.

The following tables present information concerning our new home sales, starts and closings in each of our markets for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019.

		Year Ended December 31,			Period Over Period				
		2020(3)			2019		Perc	ent Change (1)
Market	Sales	Starts	Closings	Sales	Starts	Closings	Sales	Starts	Closings
Colorado	277	254	269	203	188	217	36%	35%	24%
DC Metro	228	195	232	129	127	76	77%	54%	205%
Jacksonville	1,712	1,418	1,395	1,146	1,236	1,065	49%	15%	31%
Orlando	508	471	355	315	290	340	61%	62%	4%
The Carolinas (H&H Homes)	379	318	312	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other ⁽²⁾	1,082	757	591	346	387	350	213 %	96%	69%
Grand Total	4,186	3,413	3,154	2,139	2,228	2,048	96%	53%	54%

(1) Results for Village Park Homes only include sales, starts and closings from the acquisition date of May 31, 2019.

(2) Austin, Savannah, Village Park Homes, Active Adult and Custom Homes.

(3) Results for H&H Homes only includes sales, starts and closings from the acquisition date of October 1, 2020.

		Year			nded December 31,			Period Over Period		
		2019(1)			2018		Perc	ent Change (1)	
Market	Sales	Starts	Closings	Sales	Starts	Closings	Sales	Starts	Closings	
Colorado	203	188	217	72	157	122	182%	20%	78%	
DC Metro	129	127	76	15	45	15	760%	182%	407%	
Jacksonville	1,146	1,236	1,065	872	901	872	31%	37%	22%	
Orlando	315	290	340	269	295	245	17%	-2%	39%	
The Carolinas (H&H Homes)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
Other ⁽²⁾	346	387	350	121	125	154	186%	210%	127%	
Grand Total	2,139	2,228	2,048	1,349	1,523	1,408	59%	46%	45%	

(1) Results for Village Park Homes only include sales, starts and closings from the acquisition date of May 31, 2019.

(2) Austin, Savannah, Village Park Homes, Active Adult and Custom Homes.

Our "backlog" consists of homes under a purchase contract that are signed by homebuyers who have met the preliminary criteria to obtain mortgage financing but such home sales to end buyers have not yet closed. Ending backlog represents the number of homes in backlog from the previous period plus the number of net new orders generated during the current period minus the number of homes closed during the current period. Our backlog at any given time will be affected by cancellations and the number of our active communities. Homes in backlog are generally closed within one to six months, although we may experience cancellations of purchase contracts at any time prior to such home closings. It is important to note that net new orders, backlog and cancellation metrics are operational, rather than accounting, data and should be used only as a general gauge to evaluate performance. Backlog may be impacted by customer cancellations for various reasons that are beyond our control, and, in light of our minimal required deposit, there is little negative impact to the potential homebuyer from the cancellation of the purchase contract.

The following table presents information concerning our new orders, cancellation rate and ending backlog for the periods (and at the end of the period) set forth below.

	Year Ended December 31,					
		2020		2019		2018
Net New Orders		4,186		2,139		1,349
Cancellation Rate		12.8%		15.6%		15.8%
			As o	f December 31,		
		2020		2019		2018
Ending Backlog - Homes		2,424		854		636
Ending Backlog - Value (in thousands)	\$	865,109	\$	334,783	\$	249,672

Materials, Procurement and Construction

When constructing our homes, we use various materials and components and are dependent upon building material suppliers for a continuous flow of raw materials. It typically takes us between 75 and 150 days to construct a four-unit townhome or single-family home in our Dream Series, Designer Series and Platinum Series, and typically longer for our Custom Series. Our materials are subject to price fluctuations until construction on a home begins, at which point in time prices for that particular home are locked in via purchase orders. Such price fluctuations may be caused by several factors, including seasonal variation in availability of materials, labor and supply chain disruptions, international trade disputes and resulting tariffs and increased demand for materials as a result of the improvements in the housing markets where we operate. See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Factors Affecting Our Results of Operations" for additional information.

Our objective in procurement is to maximize efficiencies on local, regional and national levels and to ensure consistent utilization of established contractual arrangements. We employ a comprehensive procurement program that leverages our size and national presence to achieve attractive cost savings and, whenever possible, to utilize standard products available from multiple suppliers. We currently determine national specifications for the majority of our installed products and with our distributors. This helps us streamline our offering, maintain service levels and delivery commitments and protect our pricing and allows for no charge or free model home products and provides a pre-negotiated rebate amount. We also leverage our volume to negotiate better pricing at a national level from manufacturers.

We have extensive experience managing all phases of the construction process. Although we do not employ our own skilled tradespeople, such as plumbers, electricians and carpenters, we utilize our relationships with local and regional builder associations to identify reputable tradespeople and actively participate in the management of the entire construction process to ensure that our homes meet our high standard of quality. Each of our divisions has a director, manager or vice president of construction who reports to the division president and oversees one or more area managers, depending on the size of the division. The area managers are generally responsible for over a dozen communities, which typically each have a dedicated superintendent who oversees construction in the community by our subcontractors. As a result of not employing our own construction base, it is not necessary to purchase and maintain high capital construction progress of each of our homes and promptly identify any homes that fall behind our predetermined construction schedules. Our software also enables our superintendents to monitor the completion of work, which in turns expedites payments to our subcontractors. Our superintendents are also responsible for making any adjustments to a home before delivery to a purchaser and for after-sales service

Customer Relations, Quality Control and Warranty Program

We pay particular attention to the product design process and carefully consider quality and choice of materials in order to attempt to eliminate building deficiencies and reduce warranty expenses. We require all of our vendors and subcontractors, in connection with our on-boarding process, to execute our standard terms agreement, which includes, among other provisions, work quality standards. Our on-boarding process also requires all vendors and subcontractors to provide proof of insurance, including liability insurance and workers compensation insurance, and include us as an additional insured under such policies. The quality and workmanship of our subcontractors are monitored in the ordinary course of business by our superintendents and project managers, and we do regular inspections and evaluations of our subcontractors to seek to ensure that our standards are being met. In addition, local governing authorities in all of our markets require that the homes we build to pass a variety of inspections at various stages of construction, including a final inspection in which a certificate of occupancy, or its jurisdictional equivalent, is issued.

We maintain professional staff whose role includes providing a positive experience for each customer throughout the pre-sale, sale, building, closing and postclosing periods. These employees are also responsible for providing after sales customer service. Our quality and service initiatives include taking customers on a comprehensive tour of their home prior to closing and using customer survey results to improve our standards of quality and customer satisfaction. We believe the key metric in our customer surveys is our customers' willingness to refer us to friends and family. We are constantly striving to earn a 100% willingness to refer rate in each of our markets and, as a result, our customers' willingness to refer us is a critical component of the incentive compensation of our construction teams, and, in certain of our divisions, quality control or customer services teams. Our willingness to refer rate was 84% for the year ended December 31, 2020 and 77% for the year ended December 31, 2019.

We provide each homeowner with product warranties covering workmanship and materials for one year from the time of closing, and warranties covering structural systems for eight to ten years from the time of closing and, depending on the size of the warranty claim, we may seek to cover claim through our general liability insurance policy. We believe our warranty program meets or exceeds terms customarily offered in the homebuilding industry. The subcontractors who perform most of the actual construction of the home also provide to us customary warranties on workmanship.

Competition and Market Factors

We face competition in the homebuilding industry, which is characterized by relatively low barriers to entry. Homebuilders compete for, among other things, homebuyers, desirable lots, financing, raw materials and skilled labor. Increased competition may prevent us from acquiring attractive lots on which to build homes or make such acquisitions more expensive, hinder our market share expansion or lead to pricing pressures on our homes that may adversely impact our margins and revenues. Our competitors may independently develop land and construct housing units that are superior or substantially similar to our products and, because they are or may be significantly larger, have a longer operating history and/or have greater resources or lower cost of capital than us, may be able to compete more effectively in one or more of the markets in which we operate or may operate in the future. We also compete for sales with other homebuilders that have longstanding relationships with subcontractors and suppliers in the markets in which we operate or may operate in the future, and we compete for sales with individual resales of existing homes and with available rental housing.

The housing industry is cyclical and is affected by consumer confidence levels, prevailing economic conditions and interest rates. Other factors that affect the housing industry and the demand for new homes include: the availability and the cost of land, labor and materials; changes in consumer preferences; demographic trends; and the availability and interest rates of mortgage finance programs. See "Risk Factors" for additional information regarding these risks.

We are dependent upon building material suppliers for a continuous flow of raw materials. Whenever possible, we attempt to utilize standard products available from multiple sources. In the past, such raw materials have been generally available to us in adequate supply.

See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations-Factors Affecting Our Results of Operations" for additional information.



Seasonality

In all of our markets, we have historically experienced similar variability in our results of operations and capital requirements from quarter to quarter due to the seasonal nature of the homebuilding industry. We generally record higher net new orders in our first and second quarters and record higher home closings to customers in our third and fourth quarters. As a result, our revenue may fluctuate on a quarterly basis and we may have higher capital requirements in our second, third and fourth quarters in order to maintain our inventory levels. As a result of seasonal activity, our quarterly results of operations and financial position at the end of a particular quarter, especially our first and second quarter, are not necessarily representative of the results we expect at year end. We expect this seasonal pattern to continue in the long term.

Governmental Regulation and Environmental, Health and Safety Matters

We are subject to numerous local, state, federal and other statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations concerning zoning, development, building design, construction and similar matters, which impose restrictive zoning and density requirements in order to limit the number of homes that can eventually be built within the boundaries of a particular area. Projects that are not entitled may be subjected to periodic delays, changes in use, less intensive development or elimination of development in certain specific areas due to government regulations. We may also be subject to periodic delays or may be precluded entirely from developing in certain communities due to building moratoriums or "slow-growth" or "no-growth" initiatives that could be implemented in the future. Local and state governments also have broad discretion regarding the imposition of development fees for projects in their jurisdiction. Projects for which we have received land use and development entitlements or approvals may still require a variety of other governmental approvals and permits during the development process and can also be impacted adversely by unforeseen health, safety and welfare issues, which can further delay these projects or prevent their development.

We are also subject to a variety of local, state, federal and other statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations concerning the environment, health and safety. Shortly after taking office in January 2021, President Biden issued a series of executive orders designed to address climate change and requiring agencies to review environmental actions taken by the Trump administration, as well as a memorandum to departments and agencies to refrain from proposing or issuing rules until a departmental or agency head appointed or designated by the Biden administration has reviewed and approved the rule. These executive orders may result in the development of additional regulations or changes to existing regulations. The particular environmental requirements that apply to any given homebuilding site vary according to the site's location, its environmental conditions, the presence or absence of endangered plants or species or sensitive habitats and the present and former uses of the site, as well as nearby or adjoining properties. Environmental requirements and conditions may result in delays, may cause us to incur substantial compliance and other costs and can prohibit or severely restrict homebuilding activity in environmental requirements or areas. From time to time, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (the "EPA") and similar federal, state or local agencies review land developers' and homebuilders' compliance with environmental requirements and may levy fines and penalties, among other sanctions, for failure to strictly comply with applicable environmental requirements or impose additional requirements for future compliance as a result of past failures. Any such actions taken with respect to us may increase our costs and result in delays. Further, we expect that increasingly stringent requirements will be imposed on land developers and homebuilders in the future. Environmental requirements can also have an adverse impact on the availability and price of certain raw materials such as lumber.

Under various environmental requirements, current or former owners of real estate, as well as certain other categories of parties, may be required to investigate and clean up hazardous or toxic substances or petroleum product releases and may be held strictly and/or jointly and severally liable to a governmental entity or to third parties for related damages, including property damage or bodily injury, and for investigation and cleanup costs incurred by such parties in connection with the contamination. We could also be held liable if the past or present use of building materials or fixtures that contain hazardous materials results in damages, such as property damage or bodily injury. A mitigation plan may be implemented during the construction of a home if a cleanup does not remove all contaminants of concern or to address a naturally occurring condition, such as methane or radon. Some homebuyers may not want to purchase a home that is, or that may have been, subject to a mitigation plan. In addition, in those cases where an endangered species is involved, environmental requirements can result in the delay or elimination of development in identified environmentally sensitive areas.

Jet LLC, our mortgage banking joint venture, and DF Title, our title insurance agency and wholly owned subsidiary, are mutually and independently regulated by local, state and federal laws, statutes, ordinances, administrative rules and other regulations. The mortgage lending company and title agency are required to conform their policies, procedures and practices to the applicable regulatory matters affecting their businesses. For example, our lending joint venture maintains certain requirements for loan origination, servicing and selling and its participation in federal lending programs, such as FHA, VA, USDA, Government National Mortgage Association, Federal Nortgage Corporation ("Fredie Mac"). Our title agency's practices regarding closing, escrow and issuance of title insurance are subject to rules established, in part, by states' insurance regulators and underwriters' guidelines. Both industries are affected by rules mandated by the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, such as the Truth in Lending Act and the Real Estate Settlement Procedures Act Integrated Disclosure, governing matters like loan applications, disclosing figures and loan materials, closing, funding and issuance of title insurance policies.



Human Capital Resources

As of December 31, 2020, we had 542 full-time employees. Of these employees, 37 worked in our corporate office, 10 in divisional management and 84 in sales. None of our employees is represented by a labor union or covered under a collective bargaining agreement, and we have not experienced any strikes or work stoppages. We believe that our relations with our employees are good. We value our employees and believe that employee loyalty and enthusiasm are key elements of our operating performance. In fact, one of our core values is to "Empower employees and instill an ownership culture." Our human capital resources objectives include, as applicable, identifying, recruiting, retaining, incentivizing and integrating our existing and additional employees. We offer our employees a wide array of company-paid benefits, which we believe are competitive relative to others in our industry.

We utilize subcontractors and tradespeople to perform the construction of our homes. We believe our relationships with our subcontractors and tradespeople are

Facilities

good.

Our corporate headquarters are located in Jacksonville, Florida and consist of approximately 45,000 square feet of office space. In 2018, after completing the construction of our corporate office building, we sold the property and entered into a lease with the buyer for a 15-year initial term, expiring in 2033, with potential renewal options. We also lease local offices in most of the markets in which we conduct homebuilding operations. We believe that our current facilities are adequate to meet our current needs. See "—Land Acquisition Strategy and Development Process—Owned and Controlled Lots" for a summary of the other properties that we owned and controlled as of December 31, 2020.

Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we are a party to ongoing legal proceedings in the ordinary course of business. We do not believe the results of currently pending proceedings, individually or in the aggregate, will have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations or liquidity.

Weyerhaeuser Lawsuit

We are currently involved in the appeals phase of civil litigation related to defective products provided by Weyerhaeuser NR Company ("Weyerhaeuser") (NYSE: WY), one of our lumber suppliers. Our Colorado division builds a number of floor plans that include basements using specialized fir lumber. On July 18, 2017, Weyerhaeuser issued a press release indicating a recall and potential solution for TJI Joists with Flak Jacket Protection manufactured after December 1, 2016. The press release indicated the TJI Joists used a Flak Jacket coating that include a formaldehyde-based resin that could be harmful to consumers and produced an odor in certain newly constructed homes. We had 38 homes impacted by the harmful and odorous Flak Jacket coating and incurred significant costs directly related to Weyerhaeuser's defective TJI Joists. Accordingly, we sought remediation and damages from Weyerhaeuser. The press release by Weyerhaeuser had a pronounced impact on our sales and cancellation rates in Colorado. We filed suit on December 27, 2017—Dream Finders Homes LLC and DFH Mandarin, LLC v. Weyerhaeuser NR Company, No. 17CV34801 (District Court, City and County of Denver, State of Colorado)—and included claims against Weyerhaeuser for manufacturer's liability based on negligente, negligent misrepresentation causing financial loss in a business transaction and fraudulent concealment. Weyerhaeuser asserted a counterclaim asserting an equitable claim for unjust enrichment. After completion of a jury trial on November 18, 2019, the District Court issued a verdict in our favor on our claims, awarding DFH LLC \$3,000,000 in damages. On February 21, 2020, the District Court dismissed Weyerhaeuser's counterclaim. Weyerhaeuser has appealed the District Court ruling—Dream Finders Homes LLC and DFH Mandarin, LLC v. Weyerhaeuser's counterclaim. Weyerhaeuser has appealed the District Court ruling—Dream Finders Homes LLC and DFH Mandarin, LLC \$11,650,000 in damages. On February 21, 2020, the District Court dismissed Weyerhaeuser's countercl

There are no recorded reserves related to potential damages in connection with the Weyerhaeuser matter or any other legal proceedings to which we are a party, as any potential loss is not currently probable and reasonably estimable under GAAP. However, the ultimate outcome of the Weyerhaeuser matter or other actions or proceedings, including any monetary awards against us, is uncertain, and there can be no assurance as to the amount of any such potential awards. Additionally, such lawsuits may divert management's efforts and attention from ordinary business operations. If the final resolution of any such litigation is unfavorable, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations or liquidity.

Available Information

We make available, as soon as reasonably practicable, on our website, <u>www.investors.dreamfindershomes.com</u>, all of our reports required to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). These reports can be found on the "Investor Relations" page of our website under "SEC Filings" and include our annual and quarterly reports on Form 10-K and 10-Q (including related filings in XBRL format), current reports on Form 8-K, beneficial ownership reports on Forms 3, 4, and 5, proxy statements and amendments to such reports. Our SEC filings are also available to the public on the SEC's website at <u>www.sec.gov</u>. In addition to our SEC filings, our corporate governance documents, including our Corporate Governance Guidelines and Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, are available on the "Investor Relations" page of our website under "Governance—Documents & Charters" at <u>https://investors.dreamfindershomes.com/corporate-governance/governance-overview</u>. Our stockholders may also obtain these documents in paper format free of charge upon request made to our Investor Relations department.

Executive Officers

The following table sets forth information regarding our executive officers as of March 25, 2021:

Name	Age	Position
Patrick O. Zalupski	40	President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors
Doug Moran	49	Senior Vice President and Chief Operations Officer
Rick A. Moyer	42	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Executive Employees

Patrick O. Zalupski—President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors. Patrick O. Zalupski has served as our President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of our Board of Directors since our formation in September. Mr. Zalupski has served as the Chief Executive Officer of our primary operating subsidiary, DF Homes LLC, since forming the company in December 2008, and as the Chief Executive Officer and a member of the board of managers of DFH LLC since its formation in 2014. He is responsible for our overall operations and management and is heavily involved in the origination, underwriting and structuring of all investment activities. Under Mr. Zalupski's leadership, we have grown from closing 27 homes in Jacksonville, Florida during our inaugural year in 2009 to establishing operations in markets across the State of Texas and the Southeast, Mid-Atlantic and Mountain Regions of the United States and closing over 10,400 homes as of December 31, 2020. Prior to founding DF Homes LLC, Mr. Zalupski was a Financial Auditor for FedEx Corporation's Internal Audit Department in Memphis, Tennessee and worked in the real estate sales and construction industry as Managing Partner of Bay Street Condominiums, LLC from 2006 to 2008. He has served on the investment committee of DF Capital since April 2018 and on the board of directors for Jet LLC since December 2017. Mr. Zalupski holds an inactive Florida Real Estate License and received a B.A. in Finance from Stetson University.

Doug Moran—Senior Vice President and Chief Operations Officer. Doug Moran has served as our Senior Vice President and Chief Operations Officer since our formation in September 2020, and has served as the Chief Operations Officer of DFH LLC since January 2017. He joined Dream Finders as the Division President in Northeast Florida in August 2015 while also overseeing the management and growth of our business in other markets. Mr. Moran is responsible for sales, marketing, land acquisition and development, home construction, operations and purchasing. Under his direction, we have grown from closing 500 homes per year to over 3,000 homes per year, expanding into multiple new markets across the United States, including the Washington D.C. metropolitan area and Hilton Head, South Carolina through our successful VPH Acquisition in May 2019. Mr. Moran has over 20 years of broad industry experience in all aspects of operating a real estate company, including as an executive with publicly traded homebuilders, and has overseen the construction of over 15,000 homes throughout his career. He previously worked at Richmond American Homes ("RAH"), a subsidiary of M.D.C. Holdings, Inc. (NYSE: MDC), from 2012 to 2015, where he served as Regional President for Florida. Prior to joining RAH, Mr. Moran worked at KB Home (NYSE: KBH) from 2007 to 2012, where he served as DC Metro Division President. Prior to joining KB Home, Mr. Moran served his first of two stints at RAH from 1997 to 2007, where he joined as a member of the Mergers & Acquisitions team that acquired two homebuilders in Florida, before ascending the ranks to become RAH's Southeast Regional Division President. Mr. Moran received B.S. in Business from the University of Maryland.

Rick A. Moyer—Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. Rick A. Moyer has served as our Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer since our formation in September 2020, and as the Chief Financial Officer of DFH LLC since June 2017. Mr. Moyer oversees all accounting, finance and treasury functions, including capital planning, forecasting and budgeting, and holds ultimate review and approval authority over the financial statements. Mr. Moyer joined Dream Finders after serving as the Managing Partner of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP ("PwC"), a global provider of assurance, tax and consulting services, in Jacksonville, Florida from 2012 to 2017, where he worked with companies across various industry verticals, including banking, technology, sports & leisure, real estate and health insurance. Mr. Moyer joined PwC in 2000, working in the audit and consulting practices. During his tenure at PwC, Mr. Moyer spent time in the firm's national office, specializing in PCAOB and SEC Compliance, Derivatives and Securitizations, and, from 2007 to 2011, he co-founded and led the PwC Banking Mergers and Acquisitions practice, which specialized in assisting clients acquire banks from the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. Mr. Moyer has previously served on the board of directors for the Jacksonville Museum of Science and History, the Jacksonville Symphony and The Florida Institute of CPAs. He is a Certified Public Accountant and member of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Mr. Moyer received a Bachelor of Science in Business Administration (B.S.B.A.) in Accounting from Shippensburg University of Pennsylvania.



Board of Directors of Dream Finders Homes, Inc.

Patrick O. Zalupski - President and Chief Executive Officer of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. and serves as Chairman of our Board of Directors.

William H. Walton, III – Co-founder and managing member of Rockpoint Group, L.L.C., a global real estate private equity firm that sponsors real estate investment funds capitalized by domestic and foreign institutional investors. Mr. Walton also serves on the Board of Directors of Boston Properties, Inc. (NYSE: BXP), Crow Family Inc. and FRP Holdings, Inc. (NASDAQ: FRPH).

W. Radford Lovett II – Founder, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of TowerCom, Ltd, an owner and developer of broadcast communication towers, and TowerCom Development, LP, a developer of wireless communications infrastructure.

Justin Udelhofen - Private investor and former founder and Principal of Durant Partners, an investment fund that focuses on small-to-mid-capitalization equities.

Megha H. Parekh - Senior Vice President and Chief Legal Officer of the Jacksonville Jaguars, a National Football League franchise.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

Discussions of our business and operations included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K should be read together with the risk factors set forth below. These risk factors describe various material risks and uncertainties we are or may become subject to, many of which are difficult to predict or beyond our control. These risks and uncertainties, together with other factors described elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, have the potential to affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, cash flows, strategies or prospects in a material and adverse manner.

Risk Factors Summary

Our business is subject to a number of risks, including risks that may prevent us from achieving our business objectives or may adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations, cash flows, strategies or prospects. These risks are discussed more fully below and include, but are not limited to, risks related to:

- Operational Risks Related to Our Business:
 - o our ability to acquire finished lots and land parcels suitable for residential homebuilding at reasonable prices;
 - o labor and raw material shortages and price fluctuations that could delay or increase the cost of home construction;
 - o the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic;
- Industry and Economic Risks
 - o the tightening of mortgage lending standards and mortgage financing requirements;
 - o the housing market may not continue to grow at the same rate, or may decline;
 - o the homebuilding industry is highly competitive;
 - o federal income tax credits currently available to builders of certain energy efficient homes may not be extended by future legislation;
 - o new and existing laws and regulations or other governmental actions, including environmental, health and safety laws and regulations;
 - o natural disasters and severe weather;
 - o the seasonal and cyclical nature of our business;
 - volatility in the credit and capital markets may impact our cost of capital and our ability to access necessary financing and the difficulty in obtaining sufficient capital could prevent us from acquiring lots for our development or increase our costs and delays in the completion of our homebuilding expenditures;
- Strategic Risks Related to Our Business
 - o our growth or expansion strategies may not be successful;
 - o our ability to complete and integrate recent and potential future acquisitions;
- · Risks Related to Our Organization and Structure
 - o we are a holding company, and we are accordingly dependent upon distributions from our subsidiaries to service our debt and pay dividends, if any, taxes and other expenses;
 - o we depend on key management personnel and other experienced employees;
 - o our financing arrangements contain restrictive covenants;
 - o Mr. Zalupski will have the ability to direct the voting of a majority of the voting power of our common stock, and his interests may conflict with those of our other stockholders;
 - o our use of leverage in executing our business strategy;
 - o we have identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting;
- General Risks
 - o we may be subject to litigation, arbitration and other claims;
 - o information system failures, cyber incidents or breaches in security;
 - o complex and evolving U.S. laws and regulations regarding privacy and data protections;
 - o increasing attention to environmental, social and governance matters; and
 - o access to financing sources may not be available on favorable terms, or at all.

Operational Risks Related to Our Business

Our inability to successfully identify, secure and control an adequate inventory of lots at reasonable prices could adversely impact our operations.

The results of our homebuilding operations depend in part upon our continuing ability to successfully identify, control and acquire an adequate number of homebuilding lots in desirable locations. There can be no assurance that an adequate supply of homebuilding lots will continue to be available to us on terms similar to those available in the past, or that we will not be required to devote a greater amount of capital to controlling homebuilding lots than we have historically. In addition, because we employ an asset-light business model, we may have access to fewer and less attractive homebuilding lots than if we owned lots outright, like some of our competitors who do not operate under an asset-light model. An insufficient supply of homebuilding lots in one or more of our markets, an inability of our developers to deliver finished lots in a timely fashion due to their inability to secure financing to fund development activities, delays in recording deeds conveying controlled lots as a result of government shut downs or stay-at-home orders, or for other reasons, or our inability to purchase or finance homebuilding lots. Any land shortages or any decrease in the supply of suitable land at reasonable prices could limit our ability to develop new communities or result in increased lot deposit requirements or land costs. We may not be able to pass through to our customers any increased land costs, which could adversely impact our revenues, earnings and margins.

Our business and results of operations are dependent on the availability, skill and performance of subcontractors.

We engage subcontractors to perform the construction of our homes and, in many cases, to select and obtain the raw materials used in constructing our homes. Accordingly, the timing and quality of our construction depend on the availability and skill of our subcontractors. While we anticipate being able to obtain sufficient materials and reliable subcontractors and believe that our relationships with subcontractors are good, we do not have long-term contractual commitments with any subcontractors, and we can provide no assurance that skilled subcontractors will continue to be available at reasonable rates and in our markets. In addition, as we expand into new markets, we typically must develop new relationships with subcontractors at reasonable rates on a timely basis could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Despite our quality control efforts, we may discover from time to time that our subcontractors have engaged in improper construction practices or have installed defective materials in our homes. When we discover these issues, we utilize our subcontractors to repair the homes in accordance with our new home warranty and as required by law. The adverse costs of satisfying our warranty and other legal obligations in these instances may be significant, and we may be unable to recover the costs of warranty-related repairs from subcontractors, suppliers and insurers, which could have a material adverse impact on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations. We may also suffer reputational damage from the actions of subcontractors, which are beyond our control.

A shortage of building materials or labor, or increases in materials or labor costs, could delay or increase the cost of home construction, which could materially and adversely affect us.

The residential construction industry experiences labor and raw material shortages from time to time, including shortages in qualified subcontractors, tradespeople and supplies of insulation, drywall, cement, steel and lumber. These labor and raw material shortages can be more severe during periods of strong demand for housing, during periods following natural disasters that have a significant impact on existing residential and commercial structures or a result of broader economic disruptions, such as the COVID-19 pandemic. It is uncertain whether these shortages will continue as is, improve or worsen. Further, pricing for labor and raw materials can be affected by the factors discussed above and various other national, regional, local, economic and political factors, including changes in immigration laws, trends in labor migration and tariffs. For example, we import many of our appliances from China and a substantial amount of our lumber originates from Canada, both of which have been the subject of U.S. tariffs in recent years. The cost of lumber has been impacted by these government-imposed tariffs as well as supply-chain disruptions caused by the closing of lumber mills due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Because we lock-in rates with our lumber suppliers on a quarterly basis, our business has not yet been adversely affected by this price volatility. However, the recent increases in lumber commodity prices may result in our renewal of our lumber contracts at more expensive rates, which may significantly impact the cost to construct our homes and to operate our business. Further, our success in recently-entered markets or those we may choose to enter in the future depends substantially on our ability to source labor and local materials on terms that are favorable to us. Our markets may exhibit a reduced level of skilled labor relative to increased homebuilding demand in these markets. In the event of shortages in labor or raw materials in such markets, local subcontractors, tradespeople and suppliers may choose to



Increases in our home cancellation rate could have a negative impact on our home sales revenue and gross margins.

Our backlog reflects sales contracts with homebuyers for homes that have not yet been delivered. We have received a deposit from a homebuyer for most homes reflected in our backlog, and, generally, we have the right to retain the deposit if the homebuyer fails to comply with his or her obligations under the sales contract, subject to certain exceptions, including as a result of state and local law, the homebuyer's inability to sell his or her current home or, in certain circumstances, the homebuyer's inability to obtain suitable financing. Home order cancellations negatively impact the number of closed homes, net new home orders, home sales revenue and results of operations, as well as the number of homes in backlog. Home order cancellations can result from a number of factors, including declines or slow appreciation in the market value of homes, increases in the supply of homes available to be purchased, increased competition, higher mortgage interest rates, homebuyers' inability to sell their existing homes, homebuyers' inability to obtain suitable financing, including providing sufficient down payments, and adverse changes in economic conditions. An increase in the level of our home order cancellations could have a negative impact on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Our business could be materially and adversely disrupted by an epidemic or pandemic (such as the current COVID-19 pandemic), or similar public threat, or fear of such an event, and the measures that federal, state and local governments and other authorities implement to address it.

An epidemic, pandemic or similar serious public health issue, and the measures undertaken by governmental authorities to address it, could significantly disrupt or prevent us from operating our business in the ordinary course for an extended period, and thereby, along with any associated economic and social instability or distress, have a material adverse impact on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

The ongoing coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak, which the World Health Organization declared a pandemic and the United States declared a national emergency in March 2020, has resulted in widespread adverse impacts on the global economy and financial markets, and on our employees, customers, suppliers and other parties with whom we have business relations. In response to these declarations and the rapid spread of COVID-19, federal, state and local governments have imposed varying degrees of restrictions on business and social activities to contain the COVID-19 pandemic, including social distancing, quarantine and "stay-at-home" or "shelter-in-place" orders in certain of our markets. There is considerable uncertainty regarding the extent to which COVID-19 and its variants will continue to spread, the widespread availability and efficacy of vaccines and the extent and duration of governmental and other measures implemented to try to slow the spread, such as large-scale travel bans and restrictions, border closures, quarantines, shelter-in-place orders and business and government shutdowns. We have experienced resulting disruptions to our business operations, which have resulted in significant changes to the way we conduct business, including expanding our digital marketing products and virtual home tours to provide our customers additional ways to safely visit our communities and tour our homes. Although we continue to build and sell homes in all of our markets, net new orders of our homes slowed significantly during March and April 2020. Though we experienced a resurgence in net new orders during July 2020, two states that account for a significant portion of our homebuilding business. If such trends continue, particularly in our core markets, there can be no assurance that this resurgence in net new orders will continue, and federal, state and local governments could impose additional, or extend existing, restrictions on business and social activities, and we could experience additional disruptions to, or suspensio

We have modified certain business and workforce practices (including those related to employee travel, employee work locations, and cancellation of physical participation in meetings, events and conferences) and implemented protocols to promote social distancing and enhance sanitary measures in our offices and facilities to conform to government restrictions and best practices encouraged by governmental and regulatory authorities. However, the quarantine of personnel or the inability to access our offices or other locations could adversely affect our operations. If a large proportion of our employees were to contract COVID-19 or be quarantined as a result of the virus, at the same time, we would rely upon our business continuity plans in an effort to continue operations, but there is no certainty that such measures will be sufficient to mitigate the adverse impact to our operations that could result from shortages of highly skilled employees. Many of our suppliers and other business counterparties have made similar modifications. The resources available to those of our employees who are working remotely may not enable them to maintain the same level of productivity and efficiency, and those and other employees may face additional demands on their time, such as increased responsibilities resulting from school closures or the illness of family members. Although we have experienced only limited absenteeism from employees who are required to be on-site to perform their jobs, absenteeism may increase in the future and may harm our productivity. Further, our increased reliance on remote access to our information systems increases or exposure to potential cybersecurity breaches. We may take further actions as government authorities require or recommend or as we determine to be in the best interests of our employees, customers, suppliers and other business counters, suppliers and other business are out of recommend or as we determine to be in the best interests of our employees, customers, suppliers and other business



The economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic may be reduced by financial assistance under the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act (the "CARES Act") or other similar COVID-19 related federal and state programs. However, we cannot assure you that such programs will offset all or any of the adverse impacts that the COVID-19 pandemic may have on our business. For example, in April 2020, we applied for and received a Paycheck Protection Program loan (our "PPP Loan") from the U.S. Small Business Administration (the "SBA") in the amount of \$7.2 million. Under the terms of the Paycheck Protection Program ("PPP"), certain amounts of a PPP Loan may be forgiven if they are used for qualifying expenses as described in the CARES Act, which include payroll costs, costs used to continue group health care benefits, mortgage payments, rent, utilities and interest on other debt obligations incurred in the period beginning on February 15, 2020 and ending on December 31, 2020. As of July 31, 2020, we utilized 100% of our PPP Loan proceeds to retain staff and pay salaries and rent. We believe that our uses of our PPP Loan are qualifying expenses as described in the CARES Act, making us eligible for forgiveness of certain amounts received pursuant to our PPP Loan. On April 23, 2020, the Secretary of the U.S. Department of the Treasury ("Treasury") stated that the SBA will perform a full review of any PPP loan over \$2.0 million before forgiving such loan and, notwithstanding any such review, we cannot provide any assurance that we will be deemed eligible for loan forgiveness or that any amount of our PPP Loan will ultimately be forgiven by the SBA.

While we continue to assess the COVID-19 pandemic, at this time we cannot estimate with any degree of certainty the full impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on our financial condition and future results of operations. The ultimate impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic and related mitigation efforts will depend on future developments, including, among others, the ultimate geographic spread of the COVID-19 pandemic, the consequences of governmental and other measures designed to prevent the spread of the COVID-19 pandemic, the development, the development of effective treatments for the COVID-19 virus, the duration of the COVID-19 pandemic, actions taken by governmental authorities, customers, subcontractors, suppliers and other third parties in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, workforce availability and the timing and extent to which normal economic and operating conditions resume. To the extent that the COVID-19 pandemic adversely impacts our business, results of operations, liquidity or financial condition, it may also have the effect of increasing many of the other risks described in this "Risk Factors" section.

There is also uncertainty as to the effects of economic relief efforts on the U.S. economy, unemployment, consumer confidence, demand for our homes and the mortgage market, including lending standards and secondary mortgage markets. Our business could also be negatively impacted over the long term, as the disruptions related to the COVID-19 pandemic could impact customer behavior, lower demand for our products, impair our ability to sell and/or build homes in our normal manner and generate revenues and cash flows or increase our losses on land deposits. We are unable to predict the extent to which this will impact our operational and financial performance, including the impact of future developments such as the duration and spread of the COVID-19 pandemic, corresponding governmental actions (including as a result of the change in the U.S. presidential administration) and the impact of such on our employees, customers and trade partners.

The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic continues to evolve, and we will continue to monitor the situation closely. The full extent to which the COVID-19 pandemic will affect the U.S. economy and our operations remains highly uncertain and will ultimately depend on future developments that cannot be predicted at this time, including, but not limited to, the duration and severity of the COVID-19 pandemic, governmental reactions and policies and the length of time required for normal economic and operating conditions to resume. While the spread of the COVID-19 pandemic may eventually be mitigated, there is no guarantee that a future outbreak of this or any other widespread epidemics or pandemics will not occur, or that the U.S. economy will fully recover, either of which could materially and adversely affect our business.

We are subject to warranty and liability claims arising in the ordinary course of business that can be significant.

As a homebuilder and developer, we are subject to construction defect, product liability and home and other warranty claims, including moisture intrusion and related claims, arising in the ordinary course of business, such as witnessed in Dream Finders Homes, LLC and DFH Mandarin, LLC v. Weyerhaeuser NR Company. See "Business —Legal Proceedings" in this prospectus for additional information. These claims are common to the homebuilding industry and can be costly. For example, in recent years, we and certain of our subcontractors have received a growing number of claims from attorneys on behalf of individual owners of our homes, primarily in the Jacksonville market, that allege, pursuant to Chapter 558 of the Florida Statutes, various construction defects, with most relating to stucco and water-intrusion issues. There can be no assurance that any developments we undertake will be free from defects once completed, and any defects attributable to us may lead to significant contractual or other liabilities. We rely on subcontractors to perform the construction of our homes and, in some cases, use improper construction processes or defective materials. Defective products used in the construction of our homes can result in the need to perform extensive repairs. The cost of performing such repairs, or litigation arising out of such issues, may be significant if we are unable to recover the costs from subcontractors, suppliers and/or insurers. Warranty and construction defect matters can also result in negative publicity, including on social media outlets, which could damage our reputation and negatively affect our ability to sell homes.

We maintain, and require our subcontractors to maintain, general liability insurance (including construction defect and bodily injury coverage) and workers' compensation insurance and generally seek to require our subcontractors to indemnify us for liabilities arising from their work. While these insurance policies, subject to deductibles and other coverage limits, and indemnities protect us against a portion of our risk of loss from claims related to our land development and homebuilding activities, we cannot provide assurance that these insurance policies and indemnities will be adequate to address all our home and other warranty, product liability and construction defect claims in the future, or that any potential inadequacies will not have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations. Further, the coverage offered by, and the availability of, general liability insurance for completed operations and construction defects are currently limited and costly. We cannot provide assurance that coverage will not be further restricted, increasing our risks and financial exposure to claims, and/or become costlier.

If we are unable to develop our communities successfully or within expected time-frames, our results of operations could be adversely affected.

Although our preference is to acquire finished lots, from time to time, we may also acquire property that requires further development before we can begin building homes. When a community requires additional developments, we devote substantial time and capital in order to obtain development approvals, acquire land and construct significant portions of project infrastructure and amenities before the community generates any revenue. In addition, our land bank option contracts often include interest provisions under which delays caused by development cause us to incur additional cost. It can take several years from the time we acquire control of an undeveloped property to the time we make our first home sale on the site. Delays in the development of communities, including delays associated with subcontractors performing the development activities or entitlements, expose us to the risk of changes in market conditions in a timely manner could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations and on our ability to service our debt and to meet our working capital requirements. In addition, higher than expected absorption rates in existing communities may result in lower than expected inventory levels until the development communities is completed.

We may be unable to obtain suitable bonding for the development of our housing projects.

We are often required to provide bonds, letters of credit or guarantees to governmental authorities and others to ensure the completion of our projects. As a result of market conditions, some municipalities and governmental authorities have been reluctant to accept surety bonds and instead require credit enhancements, such as cash deposits or letters of credit, in order to maintain existing bonds or to issue new bonds. If we are unable to obtain required bonds in the future for our projects, or if we are required to provide credit enhancements with respect to our current or future bonds or in place of bonds, our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected.

We may suffer significant financial harm and loss of reputation if we do not comply, cannot comply or are alleged to have not complied with applicable laws, rules and regulations concerning our classification and compensation practices for independent contractors.

Each of our divisions retain various independent contractors, either directly or indirectly through third-party entities formed by these independent contractors for their business purposes, including, without limitation, some of our sales agents. With respect to these independent contractors, we are subject to the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") regulations and applicable state law guidelines regarding independent contractor classification. These regulations and guidelines are subject to judicial and agency interpretation, and it might be determined that the independent contractor classification is inapplicable to any sales agents, vendors or any other entity characterized as an independent contractor. Further, if legal standards for the classification of independent contractors change or appear to be changing, we may need to modify our compensation and benefits structure for such independent contractors, including by paying additional compensation or reimbursing expenses.

There can be no assurance that legislative, judicial, administrative or regulatory (including tax) authorities will not introduce proposals or assert interpretations of existing rules and regulations that would change the independent contractor classification of any individual or vendor currently characterized as independent contractors doing business with us. Although management believes that there are no proposals currently pending that would significantly change the independent contractor classification, potential changes, if any, with respect to such classification could have a significant effect on our operating model. Further, the costs associated with any such potential changes could have a significant effect on our results of operations and financial condition if we were unable to pass through to our customers an increase in price corresponding to such increased costs. Additionally, we could incur substantial costs, penalties and damages, including back pay, unpaid benefits, taxes, expense reimbursement and attorneys' fees, in defending future challenges to our employment classification or compensation practices.

Poor relations with the residents of our communities could negatively impact sales, which could cause our revenues or results of operations to decline.

Residents of communities we develop rely on us to resolve issues or disputes that may arise in connection with the operation or development of their communities. Efforts made by us to resolve these issues or disputes could be deemed unsatisfactory by the affected residents, and subsequent actions by these residents could adversely affect our sales or our reputation. In addition, we could be required to make material expenditures related to the settlement of such issues or disputes or to modify our community development plans, which could adversely affect our results of operations.

Our joint venture investments could be adversely affected by our lack of sole decision-making authority, our reliance on the financial condition of our joint venture partners and disputes between us and our joint venture partners.

We have in the past and may in the future co-invest with third parties through partnerships, joint ventures or other entities, acquiring non-controlling interests in, or sharing responsibility for managing the affairs of, a land acquisition and/or a development. In this event, we would not be in a position to exercise sole decision-making authority regarding the acquisition and/or development, and our investment may be illiquid due to our lack of control. Investments in partnerships, joint ventures or other entities may, under certain circumstances, involve risks not present were a third party not involved, including the possibility that our joint venture partners might become bankrupt, fail to fund their share of required capital contributions, make poor business decisions or block or delay necessary decisions. Our joint venture partners may have economic or other business interests or goals that are inconsistent with our business interests or goals and may be in a position to take actions contrary to our policies or objectives. Such investments may also have the potential risk of impasses on decisions, such as a sale, because neither we nor our joint venture partners would have full control over the land acquisition or development. Disputes between us and our joint venture partners may result in litigation or arbitration that would increase our expenses and prevent our officers and/or directors from focusing their time and effort on our business. In addition, we may in certain circumstances be liable for the actions of our joint venture partners.

We could be adversely affected by efforts to impose joint employer liability on us for labor law violations committed by our subcontractors.

Our homes are constructed by employees of subcontractors and other third parties. We do not have the ability to control what these parties pay their employees or the rules they impose on their employees. However, various governmental agencies have taken actions to hold parties like us responsible for violations of wage and hour laws and other labor laws by subcontractors. Governmental rulings that hold us responsible for labor practices by our subcontractors could create substantial exposures for us under our subcontractor relationships, which could have a material adverse impact on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.



There are various potential conflicts of interest in our relationship with DF Capital and certain of its managed funds, including with certain of our executive officers and director nominees who are investors in certain funds managed by DF Capital, which could result in decisions that are not in the best interest of our stockholders.

Conflicts of interest may exist or could arise in the future with DF Capital and certain of its managed funds, including with certain of our executive officers and director nominees who are also investors in certain funds managed by DF Capital. Once a potential lot acquisition is approved by our land acquisition committee that requires a significant upfront commitment of capital, we will seek a land bank partner. Historically, we have provided, and we expect to continue to provide, DF Capital with the opportunity to have one of its managed funds participate in transactions that require additional funding. Such transactions may not be on terms that are as attractive as those we might be able to achieve if we sought other partners. If DF Capital does not wish to participate in, and finance, the transaction, we turn to other potential financing sources. Conflicts with DF Capital and certain of its managed funds may include, without limitation: conflicts arising from the enforcement of agreements between us and DF Capital and/or certain of its managed funds; conflicts in future transactions that we may pursue with DF Capital and yor one of its managed funds.

Our future success depends upon our ability to successfully adapt our business strategy to changing home buying patterns and trends.

Future home buying patterns and trends could reduce the demand for our homes and, as a result, could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations. Part of our business strategy is to offer homes that appeal to a broad range of entry-level and move-up homebuyers based on each local market in which we operate. However, given the significant increases in average home sales prices across our markets and the anticipated increased demand for more affordable homes due to generational shifts, changing demographics and other factors, we have increased our focus on offering more affordable housing options in our markets. We believe that, due to anticipated generational shifts, changing demographics and other factors, the demand for more affordable homes will increase.

Industry and Economic Risks

Tightening of mortgage lending standards and mortgage financing requirements, untimely or incomplete mortgage loan originations for our homebuyers and rising mortgage interest rates could adversely affect the availability of mortgage loans for potential purchasers of our homes and thereby materially and adversely affect our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Almost all of our customers finance their purchases through lenders that provide mortgage financing. Mortgage interest rates have generally trended downward for the last several decades and reached historic lows in the summer of 2020, which has made the homes we sell more affordable. However, we cannot predict whether mortgage interest rates will continue to fall, remain low or rise. If mortgage interest rates increase, the ability of prospective homebuyers to finance home purchases may be adversely affected, and, as a result, our operating results may be significantly negatively impacted. Our homebuilding activities are dependent upon the availability of mortgage financing to homebuyers, which is expected to be impacted by continued regulatory changes and fluctuations in the risk appetites of lenders. The financial documentation, down payment amounts and income to debt ratio requirements are subject to change and could become more restrictive.

The federal government has a significant role in supporting mortgage lending through its conservatorship of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, both of which purchase or insure mortgage loans and mortgage loan-backed securities, and its insurance of mortgage loans through or in connection with the FHA, the VA and the USDA. FHA and VA backing of mortgage loans has been particularly important to the mortgage finance industry and to our business. Increased lending volume and losses insured by the FHA have resulted in a reduction of the FHA insurance fund. If either the FHA or VA raised their down payment requirements or lowered maximum loan amounts, our business could be materially affected. In addition, changes in governmental regulation with respect to mortgage lenders could adversely affect demand for housing.

The availability and affordability of mortgage loans, including mortgage interest rates for such loans, could also be adversely affected by a scaling back or termination of the federal government's mortgage loan-related programs or policies. Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac, FHA, USDA and VA backed mortgage loans have been an important factor in marketing and selling many of our homes. Given that a majority of our customers' mortgages conform with terms established by Freddie Mac and Fannie Mae and FHA, any limitations or restrictions in the availability of, or higher consumer costs for, such government-backed financing could adversely affect our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations. The elimination or curtailment of state bonds to assist homebuyers could materially and adversely affect our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

In addition, certain current regulations impose, and future regulations may strengthen or impose new, standards and requirements relating to the origination, securitization and servicing of residential consumer mortgage loans, which could further restrict the availability and affordability of mortgage loans and the demand for such loans by financial intermediaries and, as a result, adversely affect our home sales, financial condition and results of operations. Further, if, due to credit or consumer lending market conditions, reduced liquidity, increased risk retention or minimum capital level obligations and/or regulatory restrictions related to certain regulations, laws or other factors or business decisions, these lenders refuse or are unable to provide mortgage loans to our homebuyers, or increase the costs to borrowers to obtain such loans, the number of homes we close and our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations may be materially adversely affected.

Entry-level and first-time move-up homebuyers are the primary sources of demand for our new homes. Entry-level homebuyers are generally more affected by the availability of mortgage financing than other potential homebuyers and many of our potential move-up homebuyers must sell their existing homes in order to buy a home from us. A limited availability of suitable mortgage financing could prevent customers from buying our homes and could prevent buyers of our customers' homes from obtaining mortgages they need to complete such purchase, either of which could result in potential customers' inability to buy a home from us. If potential customers or the buyers of our customers' current homes are not able to obtain suitable financing, the result could have a material adverse effect on our sales, profitability, ability to service our debt obligations and future cash flows.

Interest rate changes, and the failure to hedge against them, may adversely affect us.

We have in the past and may in the future borrow money to finance acquisitions related to land, lots, home inventories or other companies. The borrowings may bear interest at variable rates. Interest rate changes could affect our interest payments, and our future earnings, results of operations and cash flows may be adversely affected, assuming other factors are held constant.

We currently do not hedge against interest rate fluctuations. We may in the future obtain one or more forms of interest rate protection in the form of swap agreements, interest rate cap contracts or similar agreements to hedge against the possible negative effects of interest rate fluctuations. However, we cannot assure you that any hedging will adequately relieve the adverse effects of interest rate increases or that counterparties under these agreements will honor their obligations thereunder. In addition, we may be subject to risks of default by hedging counterparties. Adverse economic conditions could also cause the terms on which we borrow to be unfavorable. We could be required to liquidate one or more of our assets at times which may not permit us to receive an attractive return on our assets in order to meet our debt service obligations.

The housing market may not continue to grow at the same rate, or may decline, and any decline in our markets or for the homebuilding industry generally may materially and adversely affect our business and financial condition.

We cannot predict whether and to what extent the housing markets in the geographic areas in which we operate will continue to grow, particularly if interest rates for mortgage loans, land costs and construction costs rise. Other factors that might impact growth in the homebuilding industry include uncertainty in domestic and international financial, credit and consumer lending markets amid slow economic growth or recessionary conditions in various regions or industries around the world, including as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, tight lending standards and practices for mortgage loans that limit consumers' ability to qualify for mortgage financing to purchase a home, including increased minimum credit score requirements, credit risk/mortgage loan insurance premiums and/or other fees and required down payment amounts, higher home prices, more conservative appraisals, changing consumer preferences, higher loan-to-value ratios and extensive buyer income and asset documentation requirements, changes to mortgage regulations, population decline or slower rates of population growth in our markets or U.S. Federal Reserve (the "Federal Reserve") policy changes. Given these factors, we can provide no assurance that the present housing market will continue to be strong, whether overall or in our markets. Because we depend on a limited number of markets for substantially all of our home sales, if these markets experience downturns in the housing market, our business, prospects and results of operations would be adversely impacted even if conditions in the broader economy or housing market did not suffer such a decline.



If there is limited economic growth, declines in employment and consumer income, changes in consumer behavior, including as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, and/or tightening of mortgage lending standards, practices and regulation in the geographic areas in which we operate, or if interest rates for mortgage loans or home prices rise, there could likely be a corresponding adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations, including, but not limited to, the number of homes we sell, our average sales price of homes closed and the amount of revenues or profits we generate, and such effect may be material.

Regional factors affecting the homebuilding industry in our current markets could materially and adversely affect us.

Our business strategy is focused on the acquisition of suitable land and the design, construction and sale of primarily single-family homes in residential subdivisions, including planned communities, in Florida, Texas, Colorado, Georgia, the Washington D.C. metropolitan area, South Carolina and North Carolina. In addition, we have land purchase contracts for the right to purchase land or lots at a future point in time in all of these areas. A prolonged economic downturn in the future in one or more of these areas, or a particular industry that is fundamental to one or more of these areas, particularly within Florida, our largest market, could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations. To the extent the oil and gas industry, which can be very volatile, is negatively impacted by declining commodity prices, climate change, legislation or other factors, a result could be a reduction in employment or other negative economic consequences, which in turn could adversely impact our home sales and activities in Austin, Texas and Denver, Colorado.

Moreover, certain insurance companies doing business in Florida and Texas have restricted, curtailed or suspended the issuance of homeowners' insurance policies on single-family homes. This has both reduced the availability of hurricane and other types of natural disaster insurance in Florida and Texas, in general, and increased the cost of such insurance to prospective purchasers of homes in Florida and Texas. Mortgage financing for a new home is conditioned, among other things, on the availability of adequate homeowners' insurance. There can be no assurance that homeowners' insurance will be available or affordable to prospective purchasers of our homes offered for sale in the Florida and Texas markets. Long-term restrictions on, or unavailability of, homeowners' insurance in the Florida and Texas markets could have an adverse effect on the homebuilding industry in such markets in general, and on our business within such markets in particular. Additionally, the availability of permits for new homes in new and existing developments has been adversely affected by the significantly limited capacity of the schools, roads and other infrastructure in such markets.

If adverse conditions in these markets develop in the future, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations. Furthermore, if buyer demand for new homes in these markets decreases, home prices could decline, which would have a material adverse effect on our business.

The homebuilding industry is highly competitive and, if our competitors are more successful or offer better value to our customers, our business could decline.

We operate in a very competitive environment that is characterized by competition from a number of other homebuilders and land developers in each market in which we operate. Additionally, there are relatively low barriers to entry into our business. We compete with large national and regional homebuilding companies, some of which have greater financial and operational resources than us, and with smaller local homebuilders and land developers, some of which may have lower administrative costs than us. We may be at a competitive disadvantage with regard to certain of our large national and regional homebuilding competitors whose operations are more geographically diversified than ours, as these competitors may be better able to withstand any future regional downturns in the housing market. Furthermore, our market share in certain of our markets may be lower as compared to some of our competitors. Many of our competitors also have longer operating histories and longstanding relationships with subcontractors and suppliers in the markets in which we operate or to which we may expand. This may give our competitors may independently develop for, among other things, homebuyers, desirable land parcels, financing, raw materials and skilled management and labor resources. Our competitors may independently develop land and construct homes that are substantially similar to our products.

Increased competition could hurt our business, as it could prevent us from acquiring attractive land parcels on which to build homes or make such acquisitions more expensive, hinder our market share expansion and cause us to increase our selling incentives and reduce our prices. An oversupply of homes available for sale or discounting of home prices could periodically adversely affect demand for our homes in certain markets and could adversely affect pricing for homes in the markets in which we operate.

If we are unable to compete effectively in our markets, our business could decline disproportionately to our competitors, and our results of operations and financial condition could be adversely affected. We can provide no assurance that we will be able to continue to compete successfully in any of our markets. Our inability to continue to compete successfully in any of our markets could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Any limitation on, or reduction or elimination of, tax benefits associated with homeownership would have an adverse effect upon the demand for homes, which could be material to our business.

While tax laws generally permit significant expenses associated with homeownership, primarily mortgage interest expense and real estate taxes, to be deducted for the purpose of calculating an individual's federal and, in many cases, state taxable income, the ability to deduct mortgage interest expense and real estate taxes for federal income tax purposes is limited. The federal government or a state government may change its income tax laws by eliminating, limiting or substantially reducing these income tax benefits without offsetting provisions, which may increase the after-tax cost of owning a new home for many of our potential homebuyers. For example, the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, which became effective January 1, 2018, contained substantial changes to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), including (i) limitations on the ability of our homebuyers to deduct property taxes, (ii) limitations on the ability of our homebuyers to deduct state and local income taxes. Any further future changes may have an adverse effect on the homebuilding industry in general. For example, the further loss or reduction of homeowner tax deductions could decrease the demand for new homes. Any such future changes could also have a material adverse impact on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Federal income tax credits currently available to certain builders of energy-efficient new homes may not be extended by future legislation.

On December 21, 2020, the U.S. Congress passed the Taxpayer Certainty and Disaster Tax Relief Act of 2020, which President Trump signed into law on December 27, 2020. Such act extended the availability of Code Section 45L credit for energy-efficient new homes (the "Federal Energy Credits"), which provides a tax credit of \$2,000 per qualifying home (\$1,600 after the benefit is deducted from cost of sales as required by the IRS) to eligible homebuilders, and made the Federal Energy Credits available for homes delivered through December 31, 2021. Legislation to extend the Federal Energy Credits beyond December 31, 2021 has not been adopted, and it is uncertain whether an extension or similar tax credit will be adopted in the future. For the year ended December 31, 2019, we claimed \$3.5 million of Federal Energy Credits. If legislation to extend the Federal Energy Credits for periods after December 31, 2021 is not adopted, our effective income tax rates in future periods may increase, potentially.

Fluctuations in real estate values may require us to write-down the book value of our real estate assets.

The homebuilding and land development industries are subject to significant variability and fluctuations in real estate values. As a result, we may be required to write-down the book value of our real estate assets in accordance with GAAP, and some of those write-downs could be material. Any material write-downs of assets could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Any future government shutdowns or slowdowns may materially adversely affect our business or financial results.

Any future government shutdowns or slowdowns may materially adversely affect our business or financial results. We can make no assurances that potential home closings affected by any such shutdown or slowdown will occur after the shutdown or slowdown has ended.



Natural disasters, severe weather and adverse geologic conditions may increase costs, cause project delays and reduce consumer demand for housing, all of which could materially and adversely affect us.

Our homebuilding operations are located in many areas that are subject to natural disasters, severe weather or adverse geologic conditions. These include, but are not limited to, hurricanes, tornadoes, droughts, floods, brushfires, wildfires, prolonged periods of precipitation, landslides, soil subsidence, earthquakes and other natural disasters. For example, we operate in a number of locations in the Mid-Atlantic and Southeast that were adversely impacted by severe weather conditions and hurricanes in 2017 and 2018. As a result, our operations in certain areas of Florida, Georgia and South Carolina experienced temporary disruptions and delays. Additionally, our corporate headquarters are located in Jacksonville, Florida, an area that is often impacted by severe weather events, and our operations may be substantially disrupted if our corporate headquarters are forced to close. The occurrence of any of these events could damage our land parcels and projects, cause delays in completion of our projects, reduce consumer demand for housing and cause shortages and price increases in labor or raw materials, any of which could affect our sales and profitability. In addition to directly damaging our land or projects, many of these natural events could damage roads and highways providing access to our assets or affect the desirability of rule and or projects, thereby adversely affecting our ability to market homes or sell land in those areas and possibly increasing the costs of homebuilding completion. Furthermore, the occurrence of natural disasters, severe weather and other adverse geologic conditions has increased in recent years due to climate change and may continue to increase in the future. Climate change may have the effect of making the risks described above occur more frequently and more severely, which could amplify the adverse impact on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

There are some risks of loss for which we may be unable to purchase insurance coverage. For example, losses associated with hurricanes, landslides, prolonged periods of precipitation, earthquakes and other weather-related and geologic events may not be insurable and other losses, such as those arising from terrorism, may not be economically insurable. A sizeable uninsured loss could materially and adversely affect our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

New and existing laws and regulations or other governmental actions may increase our expenses, limit the number of homes that we can build or delay completion of our projects.

We are subject to numerous local, state, federal and other statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations concerning zoning, development, building design, construction, accessibility, anti-discrimination and other matters, which, among other things, impose restrictive zoning and density requirements, the result of which is to limit the number of homes that can be built within the boundaries of a particular area. We may encounter issues with entitlement, not identify all entitlement requirements during the pre-development review of a project site or encounter zoning changes that impact our operations. Projects for which we have not received land use and development entitlements or approvals may be subjected to periodic delays, changes in use, less intensive development or elimination of development in certain specific areas due to government regulations. We may also be subject to periodic delays or may be precluded entirely from developing in certain communities due to building moratoriums or zoning changes. Such moratoriums generally relate to insufficient water supplies, sewage facilities, delays in utility hook-ups or inadequate road capacity within specific market areas or subdivisions. Local governments also have broad discretion regarding the imposition of development fees for projects in their jurisdiction. Projects for which we have received land use and development process and can also be impacted adversely by unforeseen health, safety and welfare issues, which can further delay these projects or prevent their development. As a result of any of these statutes, or originate and were for our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

We and our subcontractors are subject to environmental, health and safety laws and regulations, which may increase our costs, result in liabilities, limit the areas in which we can build homes and delay completion of our projects.

We and our subcontractors are subject to a variety of local, state, federal and other environmental, health and safety laws, statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations, including those governing storm water and surface water management, discharge and releases of pollutants and hazardous materials into the environment, including air, groundwater, subsurface and soil, remediation activities, handling of hazardous materials such as asbestos, lead paint and mold, protection of wetlands, endangered plants and species and sensitive habitats and human health and safety. The particular environmental requirements that apply to any given site vary according to multiple factors, including the site's location and present and former uses, its environmental conditions, the presence or absence of endangered plants or species or sensitive habitats and environmental conditions at nearby or adjoining properties. There is no guarantee that we will be able to identify all of these considerations during any pre-acquisition or pre-development review of project sites or that such factors will not develop during our development and homebuilding activities. Environmental requirements and conditions may result in delays, may cause us to incur substantial compliance, remediation and other costs and can prohibit or severely restrict development and homebuilding activity in certain areas, including environmentally sensitive regions or areas contaminated by others before we commenced development. In addition, in those cases where an endangered or threatened plant or species is involved and agency rulemaking and litigation are ongoing, the outcome of such rulemaking and litigation can be unpredictable and, at any time, can result in unplanned or unforeseeable restrictions on, or the prohibition of development in, identified environmentally sensitive areas. In some instances, regulators from different governmental agencies do not concur on development, remedial standards or property use restrictions for a project, and the resulting delays or

Certain environmental laws and regulations also impose strict joint and several liability on former and current owners and operators of real property and in connection with third-party sites where parties have sent wastes. As a result, we may be held liable for environmental conditions we did not create on properties we currently or formerly owned or operated, including properties we have developed, or where we sent wastes. In addition, due to our wide range of historic and current ownership, operation, development, homebuilding and construction activities, we could be liable for future claims for damages as a result of the past or present use of hazardous materials, including building materials or fixtures known or suspected to contain hazardous materials, such as asbestos, lead paint and mold. A mitigation plan may be implemented during the construction of a home if a cleanup does not remove all contaminants of concern or to address a naturally occurring condition such as methane or radon. Some homebuyers may not want to purchase a home that is, or that may have been, subjected to a mitigation plan. In addition, we do not maintain separate insurance policies for claims related to hazardous materials, and insurance coverage for such claims under our general commercial liability insurance may be limited or nonexistent.

Pursuant to such environmental, health and safety laws, statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations, we are generally required to obtain permits and other approvals from applicable authorities to commence and conduct our development and homebuilding activities. These permits and other approvals may contain restrictions that are costly or difficult to comply with, or may be opposed or challenged by local governments, environmental advocacy groups, neighboring property owners or other interested parties, which, in turn, may result in delays, additional costs and risks of non-approval of our activities.

From time to time, the EPA and similar federal, state or local agencies review land developers' and homebuilders' compliance with environmental, health and safety laws, statutes, ordinance, rules and regulations, including those relating to the control of storm water discharges during construction. Failure to comply with such laws, statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations may result in civil and criminal fines and penalties, injunctions, suspension of our activities, remedial obligations, costs or liabilities, third-party claims for property or natural resource damages or personal injury, enforcement actions or other sanctions or in additional requirements for future compliance as a result of past failures. Any such actions taken with respect to us may increase our costs and result in project delays. We expect that increasingly stringent requirements will be imposed on land developers and homebuilders in the future. We cannot assure you that environmental, health and safety laws will not change or become more stringent in the future in a manner that would not have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

We have provided environmental indemnifies to certain lenders and other parties. These indemnifies obligate us to reimburse the indemnified parties for damages related to environmental matters, and, generally, there is no term or damage limitations on these indemnifies.

Environmental laws and regulations relating to climate change and energy can have an adverse impact on our activities, operations and profitability and on the availability and price of certain raw materials, such as lumber, steel and concrete.

There is a growing concern from advocacy groups and the general public that the emissions of greenhouse gases and other human activities have caused, and will continue to cause, significant changes in weather patterns and temperatures and the frequency and severity of natural disasters. Government mandates, standards and regulations enacted in response to these projected climate change impacts and concerns could result in restrictions on land development in certain areas or increased energy, transportation and raw material costs. On January 20, 2021, President Biden signed an instrument that will lead to the United States' reentry into the Paris Agreement, which requires countries to review and "represent a progression" in their intended nationally determined contributions, which set greenhouse gas emission reduction goals, every five years. A variety of new legislation may be enacted or considered for enactment at the federal, state and local levels relating to climate change and energy, including in response to the United States' reentry into the Paris Agreement. This legislation could relate to, for example, matters such as greenhouse gas emissions control and building and other codes that impose energy efficiency standards or require energy saving construction materials. New building or other code requirements that impose stricter energy efficiency standards and other requirements of this nature are expected to continue to be enacted and become costlier for us to comply with. Additionally, certain areas in the United States either have enacted or are considering a ban on the use of natural gas appliances and/or natural gas hookups, in new construction. Such bans, if enacted in areas in which we operate, could affect our cost to construct homes. Similarly, energy-related initiatives affect a wide variety of companies throughout the United States, and, because our operations are heavily dependent on significant amounts of raw materials, such as lumber, steel and concrete, these initiatives could have an adver



Because of the seasonal nature of our business, our quarterly operating results fluctuate.

As discussed under "Business—Seasonality," we have historically experienced, and in the future expect to continue to experience, variability in our results of operations from quarter to quarter due to the seasonal nature of the homebuilding industry. We generally close more homes in our second, third and fourth quarters. Thus, our revenues may fluctuate on a quarterly basis, and we may have higher capital requirements in our second, third and fourth quarters in order to maintain our inventory levels. Accordingly, there is a risk that we will invest significant amounts of capital in the acquisition and development of land and construction of homes that we do not sell at anticipated pricing levels or within anticipated time frames. If, due to market conditions, construction delays or other causes, we do not complete home sales at anticipated pricing levels or within anticipated time frames, our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations would be adversely affected. We expect this seasonal pattern to continue over the long term, but we can make no assurances as to the degree to which our historical seasonal patterns will occur in the future.

Changes to population growth rates in certain of the markets in which we operate or plan to operate could affect the demand for homes in these regions.

Slower rates of population growth or population declines in our markets in Jacksonville, Orlando, Colorado and Austin, or other key markets in the United States that we may decide to enter in the future, especially as compared to the high population growth rates in prior years, could affect the demand for housing, cause home prices in these markets to fall and adversely affect our plans for growth, business, financial condition and operating results. Furthermore, while we have recently observed an increase in our business as a result of people moving to the suburbs during the COVID-19 pandemic, we cannot assure you that this trend will continue or not reverse.

Volatility in the credit and capital markets may impact our cost of capital and our ability to access necessary financing and the difficulty in obtaining sufficient capital could prevent us from acquiring lots for our development or increase costs and delays in the completion of our homebuilding expenditures.

If we require working capital greater than that provided by our operations and our credit facilities, we may be required to seek to increase the amount available under the facilities or to seek alternative financing, which might not be available on terms that are favorable or acceptable. If we are required to seek financing to fund our working capital requirements, volatility in credit or capital markets may restrict our flexibility to successfully obtain additional financing on terms acceptable to us, or at all. If we are at any time unsuccessful in obtaining sufficient capital to fund our planned homebuilding expenditures, we may experience a substantial delay in the completion of homes then under construction, or we may be unable to control or purchase finished building lots. Any delay could result in cost increases and could have a material adverse effect on our sales, profitability, stock performance, ability to service our debt obligations and future cash flows. Historically, we have supported our ongoing operations through the use of secured debt financing. In connection with the IPO, we entered into a new syndicated, unsecured revolving credit facility . Another source of liquidity includes our ability to use letters of credit and surety bonds relate to certain performance-related obligations and serve as security for certain land option contracts. The majority of these letters of credit and surety bonds relate to certain performance additions and serve as a security financing other infrastructure. At December 31, 2020, we had outstanding letters of credit and surety bonds totaling \$0.9 million and \$28.0 million, respectively. These letters of credit and surety bonds are generally subject to certain financial covenants and other limitations. If we are unable to obtain letters of credit or surety bonds when required, or the conditions imposed by issuers increase significantly, our liquidity and results of operations could be adversely affected.



Our industry is cyclical and adverse changes in general and local economic conditions could reduce the demand for homes and, as a result, could have a material adverse effect on us.

Our business can be substantially affected by adverse changes in general economic or business conditions that are outside of our control, including changes in shortterm and long-term interest rates; employment levels and job and personal income growth; housing demand from population growth, household formation and other demographic changes, among other factors; availability and pricing of mortgage financing for homebuyers; consumer confidence generally and the confidence of potential homebuyers in particular; consumer spending; financial system and credit market stability; private party and government mortgage loan programs (including changes in FHA, USDA, VA, Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac conforming mortgage loan limits, credit risk/mortgage loan insurance premiums and/or other fees, down payment requirements and underwriting standards), and federal and state regulation, oversight and legal action regarding lending, appraisal, foreclosure and short sale practices; federal and state personal income tax rates and provisions, including provisions for the deduction of mortgage loan interest payments, real estate taxes and other expenses; supply of and prices for available new or resale homes (including lender-owned homes) and other housing alternatives, such as apartments, single-family rentals and other rental housing; homebuyer interest in our current or new product designs and new home community locations; general consumer interest in purchasing a home compared to choosing other housing alternatives; interest of financial institutions or other businesses in purchasing wholesale homes; and other environmental disasters (such as earthquakes, hurricanes, tornadoes, floods, prolonged periods of precipitation, droughts and fires), other calamities and other environmental conditions can delay the delivery of our homes and/or increase our costs. Civil unrest or acts of terrorism can also have a negative effect on our business. If the homebuilding industry experiences another significant or sustained downturn, it would

The potential difficulties described above can cause demand and prices for our homes to fall or cause us to take longer and incur more costs to develop the land and build our homes. We may not be able to recover these increased costs by raising prices because of market conditions. The potential difficulties described above could also lead some homebuyers to cancel or refuse to honor their home purchase contracts altogether.

Inflation could adversely affect our business and financial results.

Inflation could adversely affect our business and financial results by increasing the costs of land, raw materials and labor needed to operate our business. If our markets have an oversupply of homes relative to demand, we may be unable to offset any such increases in costs with corresponding higher sales prices for our homes. Inflation may also accompany higher interest rates, which could adversely impact potential customers' ability to obtain financing on favorable terms, thereby further decreasing demand. If we are unable to raise the prices of our homes to offset the increasing costs of our operations, our margins could decrease. Furthermore, if we need to lower the price of our homes to meet demand, the value of our land inventory may decrease. Inflation may also raise our costs of capital and decrease our purchasing power, making it more difficult to maintain sufficient funds to operate our business.

Difficulties with appraisal valuations in relation to the proposed sales price of our homes could force us to reduce the price of our homes for sale.

Each of our home sales may require an appraisal of the home value before closing. These appraisals are professional judgments of the market value of the property and are based on a variety of market factors. If our internal valuations of the market and pricing do not line up with the appraisal valuations, and appraisals are not at or near the agreed upon sales price, we may be forced to reduce the sales price of the home to complete the sale. These appraisal issues could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

If the market value of our inventory or controlled lot position declines, our profits could decrease and we may incur losses.

Inventory risk can be substantial for homebuilders. The market value of building lots and housing inventories can fluctuate significantly as a result of changing market conditions. In addition, inventory carrying costs can be significant and can result in losses in a poorly performing community or market. We must continuously seek and make acquisitions of lots for expansion into new markets, as well as for replacement and expansion within our current markets, which we generally accomplish by entering into finished lot option contracts or land bank option contracts. In the event of adverse changes in economic, market or community conditions, we may cease further building activities in certain communities, restructure existing land purchase option contracts or elect not to exercise our land purchase options. Such actions would result in our forfeiture of some or all of any deposits, fees or investments paid or made in respect of such arrangements. The forfeiture of land contract deposits or inventory impairments may result in a loss that could have a material adverse effect on our profitability, stock performance, ability to service our debt obligations and future cash flows.

A major health and safety incident relating to our business could be costly in terms of potential liabilities and reputational damage.

Building sites are inherently dangerous, and operating in the homebuilding and land development industry poses certain inherent health and safety risks. Due to health and safety regulatory requirements and the number of projects we work on, health and safety performance is critical to the success of all areas of our business.

Any failure in health and safety performance may result in penalties for non-compliance with relevant regulatory requirements or litigation, and a failure that results in a major or significant health and safety incident is likely to be costly in terms of potential liabilities incurred as a result. Such a failure could generate significant negative publicity and have a corresponding impact on our reputation and our relationships with relevant regulatory agencies, governmental authorities and local communities, which in turn could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Strategic Risks Related to Our Business

We cannot make any assurances that our growth or expansion strategies will be successful, and we may incur a variety of costs to engage in such strategies, including through targeted acquisitions, and the anticipated benefits may never be realized.

We have expanded our business through selected investments in new geographic markets and by diversifying our products in certain markets. Investments in land, developed lots and home inventories can expose us to risks of economic loss and inventory impairments if housing conditions weaken or we are unsuccessful in implementing our growth strategies. Our long-term success and growth strategies depend in part upon continued availability of suitable land at acceptable prices. The availability of land, lots and home inventories for purchase at favorable prices depends on a number of factors outside of our control. We may compete for available land with entities that possess significantly greater financial, marketing and other resources. In addition, some state and local governments in markets where we operate have approved, and others may approve, slow-growth or no-growth initiatives and other ballot measures that could negatively impact the availability of land and building opportunities within those areas. Approval of these initiatives could adversely affect our ability to build and sell homes in the affected markets and/or could require the satisfaction of additional administrative and regulatory requirements, which could result in slowing the progress or increasing the costs of our homebuilding operations in these markets. Finally, our ability to begin new projects could be negatively impacted if we elect not to purchase land under our land banking option contracts.

We intend to grow our operations in existing markets, and we may expand into new markets or pursue opportunistic purchases of other homebuilders on attractive terms as, and if, such opportunities arise. We may be unable to achieve the anticipated benefits of any such growth or expansion, including through targeted acquisitions or through efficiencies that we may be unable to achieve, the anticipated benefits may take longer to realize than expected, or we may incur greater costs than expected in attempting to achieve the anticipated benefits. In such cases, we will likely need to employ additional personnel or consultants that are knowledgeable about such markets. There can be no assurance that we will be able to employ or retain the necessary personnel to successfully implement a disciplined management process and culture with local management, that our expansion operations will be successful or that we will be able to successfully integrate any acquired homebuilder. This could disrupt our ongoing operations and divert management resources that would otherwise focus on developing our existing business.

We may develop communities in which we build townhomes in addition to single-family homes or sell homes to investors or portfolio management companies. We can give no assurance that we will be able to successfully identify, acquire or implement these new strategies in the future. Accordingly, any such expansion, including through acquisitions, could expose us to significant risks beyond those associated with operating our existing business and may adversely affect our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

We may not be able to complete or successfully integrate our recent acquisitions or any potential future acquisitions.

From time-to-time, we may evaluate possible acquisitions, some of which may be material. For example, in May 2019, we acquired Village Park Homes, in October 2020, we acquired H&H Homes, and, in February 2021, we acquired Century Homes, in each case to significantly expand our presence in new and existing geographic markets. These and potential future acquisitions may pose significant risks to our existing operations if they cannot be successfully integrated. These acquisitions would place additional demands on our managerial, operational, financial and other resources and create operational complexity requiring additional personnel and other resources. In addition, we may not be able to successfully finance or integrate H&H Homes, Century Homes or any businesses that we acquire. Furthermore, the integration of any acquired businesses or assets, expected synergies or cost savings may not materialize, resulting in lower than expected benefits to us from such transactions. We may spend time and money on projects that do not increase our revenue. Additionally, when making acquisitions, it may not be possible for us to conduct a detailed investigation of the nature of the business or assets being acquired due to, for instance, time constraints in making the decision and other factors. We may become responsible for additional liabilities or obligations not foreseen at the time of an acquisition. To the extent we pay the purchase price of an acquisition in cash, such an acquisition would reduce our cash reserves, and, to the extent the purchase price of an acquisition with proceeds from the incurrence of debt, such an acquisition would increase our level of indebtedness and could negatively affect our liquidity and restrict our operations. Further, to the extent that purchase price of an acquisition is paid with the sellers. All of the above risks could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

We may experience difficulties in integrating the operations of H&H Homes and Century Homes into our business and in realizing the expected benefits of each such acquisition.

The success of Recent Acquisitions will depend in part on our ability to realize the anticipated business opportunities from combining the operations of H&H Homes and Century Homes with our business in an efficient and effective manner. The integration process could take longer than anticipated and could result in the loss of key employees, the disruption of each company's ongoing businesses, tax costs or inefficiencies or inconsistencies in standards, controls, IT systems, procedures and policies, any of which could adversely affect our ability to maintain relationships with customers, employees or other third parties, or our ability to achieve the anticipated benefits of the Recent Acquisitions, and could harm our financial performance. If we are unable to successfully or timely integrate the operations of H&H Homes and Century Homes with our business, we may incur unanticipated liabilities and be unable to realize the revenue growth, synergies and other anticipated benefits resulting from the Recent Acquisitions, and our business, results of operations and financial condition could be materially and adversely affected.

We have incurred significant costs in connection with the Recent Acquisitions. The substantial majority of these costs are non-recurring expenses related to the Recent Acquisitions. We may incur additional costs in the integration of H&H Homes and Century Homes and may not achieve cost synergies and other benefits sufficient to offset the incremental costs of the Recent Acquisitions.

Risks Related to Our Organization and Structure

We are a holding company, and we are accordingly dependent upon distributions from our subsidiaries to pay dividends, if any, taxes and other expenses.

We are a holding company and will have no material assets other than our ownership of equity interests in our subsidiaries. We have no independent means of generating revenue. Substantially all of our assets are held through subsidiaries of our predecessor, DFH LLC. DFH LLC's cash flow is dependent on cash distributions from its subsidiaries, and, in turn, substantially all of our cash flow is dependent on cash distributions from DFH LLC. The creditors of each of our direct and indirect subsidiaries are entitled to payment of that subsidiary's obligations to them, when due and payable, before distributions may be made by that subsidiary to its equity holders.

Therefore, DFH LLC's ability to make distributions to us and to the holders of the Series B preferred units of DFH LLC depends on its subsidiaries' ability first to satisfy their obligations to their creditors and then to make distributions to DFH LLC. We intend to cause DFH LLC to make distributions to us in an amount sufficient to cover our expenses, all applicable taxes payable and dividends, if any, declared by us. The holders of the Series B preferred units of DFH LLC are entitled to receive preferred distributions from DFH LLC before payment of distributions to us. Thus, our ability to cover our expenses, all applicable taxes payable and dividends, if any, declared by us depends on DFH LLC's ability first to satisfy its obligations to its creditors and make distributions to holders of the Series B preferred units of DFH LLC and then to us.

In addition, our participation in any distribution of the assets of any of our direct or indirect subsidiaries upon any liquidation, reorganization or insolvency is only after the claims of such subsidiaries' creditors, including trade creditors and preferred unitholders, are satisfied. As of December 31, 2020, the aggregate liquidation preference of the Series B preferred units DFH LLC is \$9.2 million.

Furthermore, our future financing arrangements may contain negative covenants, limiting the ability of our subsidiaries to declare or pay dividends or make distributions. To the extent that we need funds, and our subsidiaries are restricted from declaring or paying such dividends or making such distributions under applicable law or regulations, or otherwise unable to provide such funds, for example, due to restrictions in future financing arrangements that limit the ability of our operating subsidiaries to distribute funds, our liquidity and financial condition could be materially harmed.

We depend on key management personnel and other experienced employees.

Our success depends to a significant degree upon the contributions of certain key management personnel, including, but not limited to, Patrick Zalupski, our founder, President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of our Board of Directors. Although we have entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Zalupski, there is no guarantee that Mr. Zalupski will remain employed by us. Our ability to retain our key management personnel or to attract suitable replacements should any members of our management team leave is dependent on the competitive nature of the employment market. The loss of services from key management personnel or a limitation in their availability could materially and adversely impact our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations. Further, such a loss could be negatively perceived in the capital markets. We have not obtained key man life insurance that would provide us with proceeds in the event of the death or disability of any of our key management personnel.

Experienced employees in the homebuilding, land acquisition, development and construction industries are fundamental to our ability to generate, obtain and manage opportunities. In particular, local knowledge and relationships are critical to our ability to source attractive land acquisition opportunities. Experienced employees working in the homebuilding, development and construction industries are highly sought after. Failure to attract and retain such personnel or to ensure that their experience and knowledge is not lost when they leave the business through retirement, redundancy or otherwise may adversely affect the standards of our service and may have an adverse impact on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Our current financing arrangements contain, and our future financing arrangements likely will contain, restrictive covenants.

Our current financing agreements contain, and the financing arrangements we enter into in the future likely will contain, covenants that limit our ability to do certain things. Our Credit Agreement contains covenants that, among other things, require that we (i) maintain a maximum debt ratio of 65.0% in the first year, 62.5% in the second year and 60.0% thereafter; (ii) maintain an interest coverage ratio of 2.0 to 1.0; (iii) maintain a minimum liquidity equal to the ratio of (A) the sum of (1) unrestricted cash and (2) the amount immediately available but not yet drawn on the Credit Agreement and (B) interest incurred by us, of not less than 1.0 to 1.0; (iv) maintain a minimum tangible net worth equal to the sum of (A) 75% of the tangible net worth as of the last fiscal quarter prior to the closing date of the Credit Agreement and (C) 50% of net proceeds received from all equity issuances after the closing date of the Credit Agreement; (v) maintain a maximum risks assets ratio of (A) the sum of the GAAP net book value for all finished lots, lots under development, unentited land and land held for future development to (B) tangible net worth, of no greater than 1.0 to 1.0; (vi) not allow aggregate investments in unconsolidated affiliates to exceed 15% of tangible net worth, (C) our PPP Loan, (D) operating lease liabilities, finance lease liabilities and purchase money obligations for fixed or capital assets not to exceed \$5.0 million in the aggregate, (E) indebtedness of financial services subsidiaries and VIEs and (F) indebtedness under hedge contracts entered into for purposes other than for speculative purposes.
If we fail to meet or satisfy any of these provisions, we would be in default under such financing agreement and our lenders could elect to declare outstanding amounts due and payable and terminate their commitments. A default also could limit significantly our financing alternatives, which could cause us to curtail our investment activities and/or dispose of assets when we otherwise would not choose to do so. In addition, future indebtedness we obtain may contain financial covenants limiting our ability to, for example, incur additional indebtedness, make certain investments, reduce liquidity below certain levels and pay dividends to our stockholders and otherwise affect our operating policies. If we default on one or more of our debt agreements, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Mr. Zalupski has the ability to direct the voting of a majority of the voting power of our common stock, and his interests may conflict with those of our other stockholders.

Our common stock consists of two classes: Class A and Class B. Holders of Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share, and holders of Class B common stock are entitled to three votes per share. Holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock vote together as a single class on all matters presented to our stockholders for their vote or approval, except as otherwise required by applicable law or our certificate of incorporation. Mr. Zalupski, our founder, President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of our Board of Directors, owns, through personal holdings and an entity that he controls, 100% of our Class B common stock (representing 84.8% of the total combined voting power of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock).

As a result, Mr. Zalupski is able to control matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election and removal of directors, changes to our organizational documents and significant corporate transactions, including any merger, consolidation or sale of all or substantially all of our assets. This concentration of ownership makes it unlikely that any holder or group of holders of our Class A common stock will be able to affect the way we are managed or the direction of our business. The interests of Mr. Zalupski with respect to matters potentially or actually involving or affecting us, such as future acquisitions, financings and other corporate opportunities and attempts to acquire us, may conflict with the interests of our other stockholders. Mr. Zalupski would have to approve any potential acquisition of us. The existence of significant stockholders may have the effect of deterring hostile takeovers, delaying or preventing changes in control or changes in management or limiting the ability of our other stockholders to approve transactions that they may deem to be in our best interests. Mr. Zalupski's concentration of stock ownership may also adversely affect the trading price of our Class A common stock to the extent investors perceive a disadvantage in owning stock of a company with significant stockholders.

Certain of our directors have significant duties with, and spend significant time serving, entities that may compete with us in seeking acquisitions and business opportunities and, accordingly, may have conflicts of interest in pursuing business opportunities.

Certain of our directors hold positions of responsibility with other entities whose businesses are involved in certain aspects of the real estate industry, including in DF Capital, with which we partner for certain land banking opportunities. These directors may become aware of business opportunities that may be appropriate for presentation to us, as well as to the other entities with which they are or may become affiliated. Due to these existing and potential future affiliations, they may present potential business opportunities to other entities prior to presenting them to us, which could cause additional conflicts of interest. They may also decide that certain opportunities are more appropriate for other entities with which they are affiliated, and, as a result, they may elect not to present those opportunities to us. These conflicts of interest may not be resolved in our favor.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation designates the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware as the sole and exclusive forum for certain types of actions and proceedings that may be initiated by our stockholders, which could limit our stockholders' ability to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us or our directors, officers, employees or agents.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that, unless we consent in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware will, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, be the sole and exclusive forum for (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf, (ii) any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any of our directors, officers, employees or agents to us or our stockholders, (iii) any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to any provision of the Delaware General Corporation Law , our amended and restated certificate of incorporation or our bylaws or (iv) any action asserting a claim against us that is governed by the internal affairs doctrine, in each such case subject to such Court of Chancery having personal jurisdiction over the indispensable parties named as defendants therein. Any person or entity that purchases or otherwise acquires any interest in shares of our capital stock are deemed to have notice of, and consented to, the provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation for forum provision may limit a stockholders' ability to bring a claim in a judicial forum that it finds favorable for disputes with us or our directors, officers, employees or agents, which may discourage such lawsuits against us and such persons. Alternatively, if a court were to find these provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation inapplicable to, or unenforceable in respect of, one or more of the specified types of actions or proceedings, we may incur additional costs associated with resolving such matters in other jurisdictions, which could adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations.



We do not intend to pay cash dividends on our Class A common stock in the foreseeable future. Consequently, your only opportunity to achieve a return on your investment is if the price of our Class A common stock appreciates.

We do not plan to declare cash dividends on shares of our Class A common stock in the foreseeable future. Consequently, your only opportunity to achieve a return on your investment in us will be if you sell your Class A common stock at a price greater than you paid for it. There is no guarantee that the price of our Class A common stock that will prevail in the market will ever exceed the price that you pay in this offering.

Provisions in our charter documents or Delaware law, as well as Mr. Zalupski's beneficial ownership of all of our outstanding Class B common stock, could discourage acquisition bids or merger proposals, which may adversely affect the market price of our Class A common stock.

Some provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire control of us, even if the change of control would be beneficial to our stockholders, including:

- providing that the Board of Directors is expressly authorized to determine the size of our Board of Directors;
- limiting the ability of our stockholders to call special meetings;
- establishing advance notice provisions for stockholder proposals and nominations for elections to the Board of Directors to be acted upon at meetings of stockholders;
- · providing that the Board of Directors is expressly authorized to adopt, or to alter or repeal, our bylaws; and
- establishing advance notice and certain information requirements for nominations for election to our Board of Directors or for proposing matters that can be acted upon by stockholders at stockholder meetings.

Mr. Zalupski, through his beneficial ownership of all of our outstanding Class B common stock, controls approximately 84.8% of the total combined voting power of our outstanding Class A common stock and Class B common stock, which gives him the ability to prevent a potential takeover of our company. If a change of control or change in management is delayed or prevented, the market price of our Class A common stock could decline.

In addition, some of the restrictive covenants contained in our various financing agreements may delay or prevent a change in control.

Even though we may want to redeem the Series B preferred units of DFH LLC, we may not have the ability to redeem the Series B preferred units of DFH LLC, as the case may be.

DFH LLC has the right to redeem the Series B preferred units from time to time on or prior to September 30, 2022. As of December 31, 2020, the redemption price for all of the outstanding Series B preferred units of DFH LLC was \$9.2 million. Any decision we may make at any time regarding whether to redeem the Series B preferred units of DFH LLC will depend upon a wide variety of factors, including our evaluation of our capital position, our capital requirements and general market conditions at that time. Even though we may want to redeem the Series B preferred units of DFH LLC, we may be restricted from doing so by our debt agreements or we might not have sufficient cash available to redeem such preferred units.

Non-U.S. holders may be subject to U.S. federal income tax on gain realized on the sale or disposition of shares of our Class A common stock.

Because of our holdings in U.S. real property interests, we believe we are a "United States real property holding corporation" for U.S. federal income tax purposes. As a result, a non-U.S. holder generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on any gain realized on a sale or disposition of shares of our Class A common stock unless our Class A common stock is regularly traded on an established securities market and such non-U.S. holder did not actually or constructively hold more than 5% of our Class A common stock at any time during the shorter of (a) the five-year period preceding the date of the sale or disposition and (b) the non-U.S. holder's holding period in such stock. In addition, if our Class A common stock is not regularly traded on an established securities market, a purchaser of the stock generally will be required to withhold and remit to the IRS 15% of the purchase price. A non-U.S. holder also will be required to file a U.S. federal income tax return for any taxable year in which it realizes a gain from the disposition of our Class A common stock that is subject to U.S. federal income tax.



For purposes of this discussion, a "non-U.S. holder" is a beneficial owner of our Class A common stock that is not, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, a partnership or any of the following:

- an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;
- a corporation (or other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;
- an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source; or
- a trust (i) whose administration is subject to the primary supervision of a U.S. court and which has one or more United States persons who have the authority to
 control all substantial decisions of the trust or (ii) which has made a valid election under applicable Treasury regulations to be treated as a United States person.

No assurance can be given that our Class A common stock will remain regularly traded in the future. Non-U.S. holders should consult their tax advisors concerning the consequences of disposing of shares of our Class A common stock.

We are a "controlled company" within the meaning of the Nasdaq Global Select Market rules, which allows us to rely on exemptions from certain corporate governance requirements.

Mr. Zalupski beneficially owns a majority of our outstanding voting interests. As a result, we are a "controlled company" within the meaning of the Nasdaq Global Select Market ("Nasdaq") corporate governance standards. Under the Nasdaq rules, a company of which more than 50% of the voting power is held by another person or group of persons acting together is a "controlled company" and may elect not to comply with certain Nasdaq corporate governance requirements, including the requirements that:

- · a majority of such company's board of directors consist of independent directors;
- such company have a nominating and governance committee that is composed entirely of independent directors with a written charter addressing such committee's purpose and responsibilities;
- such company have a compensation committee that is composed entirely of independent directors with a written charter addressing such committee's purpose and responsibilities; and
- such company conduct an annual performance evaluation of the nominating and governance and compensation committees.

These requirements will not apply to us as long as we remain a controlled company. Accordingly, you do not have the same protections afforded to stockholders of companies that are subject to all of the Nasdaq corporate governance requirements. See "Management" in this prospectus for additional information.

The dual class structure of our common stock may adversely affect the trading market for our Class A common stock.

In July 2017, S&P Dow Jones Indices and FTSE International Limited announced changes to their eligibility criteria for the inclusion of shares of public companies on certain indices, including the Russell 2000, the S&P 500, the S&P MidCap 400 and the S&P SmallCap 600, to exclude companies with multiple classes of shares of common stock from being added to these indices. As a result, our dual class capital structure makes us ineligible for inclusion in any of these indices, and mutual funds, exchange-traded funds and other investment vehicles that attempt to passively track these indices will not be investing in our stock. Furthermore, we cannot assure you that other stock indices will not take a similar approach to S&P Dow Jones or FTSE Russell in the future. Exclusion from indices could make our Class A common stock less attractive to investors, and, as a result, the market price of our Class A common stock could be adversely affected.

Changes in the method of determining LIBOR, or the replacement of LIBOR with an alternative reference rate, may adversely affect interest expense related to outstanding debt.

Borrowings under our Credit Agreement bear interest at the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus an applicable margin. On July 27, 2017, the Financial Conduct Authority in the United Kingdom, which regulates LIBOR, announced that it intends to phase out LIBOR as a benchmark by the end of 2021. It is unclear whether new methods of calculating LIBOR will be established such that it continues to exist after 2021. Our existing vertical construction lines of credit facilities, which, at the present time, have terms that extends beyond 2021, provide for a mechanism to amend such financing agreements to reflect the establishment of an alternate rate of interest upon the occurrence of certain events related to the phase-out of any applicable interest rate. However, we have not yet pursued any amendments or other contractual alternatives to address this matter and are currently evaluating the potential impact of the eventual replacement of LIBOR on our existing vertical construction lines of such potential phase-out or replacement of LIBOR. Uncertainty as to the nature of such potential market could have a material adverse effect on our cost of capital, financial condition, cash flows and results of operations.



Interest expense on debt we incur may limit our cash available to fund our growth strategies.

As of December 31, 2020, we had total outstanding borrowings of \$289.9 million under our then-existing construction lines of vertical credit facilities, and we could borrow an additional \$340.2 million under such financing arrangement. As of December 31, 2020, borrowings under our then-existing construction lines of vertical credit facilities bore interest at rates ranging from 3.5% to 10.5%. In addition, as of December 31, 2020, we had outstanding \$9.7 million aggregate principal amount of non-recourse notes payable in relation to projects in our joint venture arrangements, which bear interest at rates ranging from 5.0% to 12.5%, and the \$7.2 million PPP Loan. If our operations do not generate sufficient cash from operations at levels currently anticipated, we may seek additional capital in the form of debt financing. Our current indebtedness includes, and any additional indebtedness we subsequently incur may have, a floating rate of interest. Higher interest rates could increase debt service requirements on our current floating rate indebtedness, and on any floating rate indebtedness we subsequently incur, and could reduce funds available for operations, future business opportunities or other purposes. If we need to repay existing indebtedness during periods of rising interest rates, we could be required to refinance our then-existing indebtedness at times that may not permit realization of the maximum return on such assets and could result in a loss. The occurrence of either such event or both could materially and adversely affect our cash flows and results of operations.

We have identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting. If our remediation of these material weaknesses is not effective, or if we identify additional material weaknesses in the future or otherwise fail to maintain an effective system of internal controls, we may not be able to accurately or timely report our financial condition or results of operations, which may adversely affect investor confidence in us and, as a result, the value of our Class A common stock.

A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of a company's annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. As of December 31, 2020, our management has determined that the following control deficiencies constitute material weaknesses.

We did not document the design or operation of an effective control environment commensurate with the financial reporting requirements of an SEC registrant. Specifically, we did not design and maintain adequate formal documentation of certain policies and procedures, controls over the segregation and duties within our financial reporting function and the preparation and review of journal entries. In addition, we did not design or maintain effective control activities that contributed to the following additional material weaknesses:

- We did not design control activities to adequately address identified risks, evidence of performance, or operate at a sufficient level of precision that would identify material misstatements to our financial statements.
- We did not design and maintain effective controls over certain IT general controls for information systems that are relevant to the preparation of our consolidated financial statements. Specifically, we did not design and maintain:
 - program change management controls to ensure that IT program and data changes affecting financial IT applications and underlying accounting records are identified, tested, authorized and implemented appropriately;
 - user access controls to ensure appropriate segregation of duties and that adequately restrict user and privileged access to financial applications, programs and data to appropriate Company personnel;
 - o computer operations controls to ensure that critical batch jobs are monitored and data backups are authorized and monitored; and

o testing and approval controls for program development to ensure that new software development is aligned with business and IT requirements.

These IT deficiencies did not result in a material misstatement in our financial statements; however, the deficiencies, when aggregated, could impact maintaining effective segregation of duties, as well as the effectiveness of IT-dependent controls (such as automated controls that address the risk of material misstatement to one or more assertions, along with the IT controls and underlying data that support the effectiveness of system-generated data and reports) that could result in misstatements potentially impacting all financial statement accounts and disclosures that would not be prevented or detected. Accordingly, management has determined that these deficiencies in the aggregate constitute a material weakness.

Each of the above material weaknesses did not result in material misstatements in our financial statements; however, they could result in misstatements of our account balances or disclosures that would result in material misstatements of our annual or interim financial statements that would not be prevented or detected.

We are in the process of taking steps intended to address the underlying causes of the control deficiencies in order to remediate the material weaknesses. Our efforts to date have included: (i) formalization of our remediation plan and timelines to fully address the control deficiencies and segregation of duties controls and (ii) development of formal policies around general computer controls, including scheduled formal trainings prior to implementation of an IT general controls framework that addresses risks associated with user access and security, application change management and IT operations to help sustain effective control operations and comprehensive remediation efforts relating to strengthen user access controls and security.

While we believe these efforts will improve our internal controls and address the underlying causes of the material weaknesses, such material weaknesses will not be remediated until our remediation plan has been fully implemented, and we have concluded that our controls are operating effectively for a sufficient period of time.

We cannot be certain that the steps we are taking will be sufficient to remediate the control deficiencies that led to our material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting or prevent future material weaknesses or control deficiencies from occurring. In addition, we cannot be certain that we have identified all material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting or that in the future we will not have additional material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting.

In addition, neither our management nor an independent registered public accounting firm has performed an evaluation of our internal control over financial reporting in accordance with the provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act because no such evaluation has been required. Had we or our independent registered public accounting firm performed an evaluation of our internal control over financial reporting in accordance with the provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, additional material weaknesses may have been identified. If we fail to effectively remediate the material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting or if we identify additional material weaknesses in the future or otherwise fail to maintain an effective system of internal controls when required to do so in the future, we may be unable to accurately or timely report our financial condition or results of operations. In addition, if we are unable to assert that our internal control over financial reporting, when required, investors may lose confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports, we may face restricted access to the capital markets and our stock price could be adversely affected.

General Risk Factors

We are subject to litigation, arbitration or other claims which could materially and adversely affect us.

We are subject to litigation and we may in the future be subject to enforcement actions, such as claims relating to our operations, securities offerings and otherwise in the ordinary course of business. Some of these claims may result in significant defense costs and potentially significant judgments against us, some of which are not, or cannot be, insured against. Although we have established warranty, claim and litigation reserves that we believe are adequate, we cannot be certain of the ultimate outcomes of any claims that may arise in the future, and legal proceedings may result in the award of substantial damages against us beyond our reserves. Resolution of these types of matters against us may result in our having to pay significant fines, judgments or settlements, which, if uninsured or in excess of insured levels, could adversely impact our earnings and cash flows, thereby materially and adversely affecting us. Furthermore, plaintiffs may in certain of these legal proceedings seek class action lawsuits can be costly to defend, and if we were to lose any certified class action suit, it could result in substantial liability for us. Certain litigation or the resolution thereof may affect the availability or cost of some of our insurance coverage, which could materially and adversely impact us, expose us to increased risks that would be uninsured, and materially and adversely impact our ability to attract directors and officers.



Failure to comply with laws and regulations may adversely affect us.

We and our subcontractors are required to comply with laws and regulations governing many aspects of our business, such as land acquisition and development, home construction and sales and employment practices. Despite our oversight, contractual protections and other mitigation efforts, our employees or subcontractors could violate some of these laws or regulations, as a result of which we may incur fines, penalties or other liabilities, and our reputation with governmental agencies, customers, vendors or suppliers could be damaged.

We may suffer uninsured losses or material losses in excess of insurance limits.

We could suffer physical damage to property and liabilities resulting in losses that may not be fully recoverable by insurance. Insurance against certain types of risks, such as terrorism, earthquakes, floods or personal injury claims, may be unavailable, available in amounts that are less than the full market value or replacement cost of investment or underlying assets or subject to a large deductible or self-insurance retention amount. In addition, there can be no assurance that certain types of risks that are currently insurable will continue to be insurable on an economically feasible basis. Should an uninsured loss or a loss in excess of insured limits occur or be subject to deductibles or self-insurance retention, we could sustain financial loss or lose capital invested in the affected property, as well as anticipated future income from that property. Furthermore, we could be liable to repair damage or meet liabilities caused by risks that are uninsured or subject to deductibles. We may also be liable for any debt or other financial obligations related to affected property.

Information system failures, cyber incidents or breaches in security could adversely affect us.

We rely on accounting, financial, operational, management and other information systems to conduct our operations. Our information systems are subject to damage or interruption from power outages, computer and telecommunication failures, computer viruses, security breaches, including malware and phishing, cyberattacks, natural disasters, usage errors by our employees and other related risks. Any cyber incident or attack or other disruption or failure in these information systems, or other systems or infrastructure upon which they rely, could adversely affect our ability to conduct our business and could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations. Furthermore, any failure or security breach of information systems or data could result in a violation of applicable privacy and other laws, significant legal and financial exposure, damage to our reputation or a loss of confidence in our security measures, which could harm our business and could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations. Although we have implemented systems and processes intended to secure our information systems, there can be no assurance that our efforts to maintain the security and integrity of our information systems will be effective or that future attempted security breaches or disruptions would not be successful or damaging.

Our business is subject to complex and evolving U.S. laws and regulations regarding privacy and data protection.

As part of our normal business activities, we collect and store certain information, including information specific to homebuyers, customers, employees, vendors and suppliers. We may share some of this information with third parties who assist us with certain aspects of our business. The regulatory environment surrounding data privacy and protection is constantly evolving and can be subject to significant change. Laws and regulations governing data privacy and the unauthorized disclosure of confidential information pose increasingly complex compliance challenges and potentially elevate our costs. Any failure, or perceived failure, by us to comply with applicable data protection laws could result in proceedings or actions against us by governmental entities or others, subject us to significant fines, penalties, judgments and negative publicity, require us to change our business practices, increase the costs and complexity of compliance and adversely affect our business. As noted above, we are also subject to the possibility of cyber incidents or attacks, which themselves may result in a violation of these laws. Additionally, if we acquire a company that has violated or is not in compliance with applicable data protection laws, we may incur significant liabilities and penalties as a result.

Increasing attention to environmental, social and governance matters may impact our business, financial results or stock price.

In recent years, increasing attention has been given to corporate activities related to environmental, social and governance ("ESG") matters in public discourse and the investment community. A number of advocacy groups, both domestically and internationally, have campaigned for governmental and private action to promote change at public companies related to ESG matters, including through the investment and voting practices of investment advisers, public pension funds, universities and other members of the investing community. These activities include increasing attention and demands for action related to climate change and promoting the use of energy saving building materials. A failure to comply with investor or customer expectations and standards, which are evolving, or if we are perceived to not have responded appropriately to the growing concern for ESG issues, regardless of whether there is a legal requirement to do so, could also cause reputational harm to our business and could have a material adverse effect on us. In addition, organizations that provide information to investors to inform their investment and voting decisions. Unfavorable ESG ratings may lead to increased negative investor sentiment toward us and our industry and to the diversion of investment to other industries, which could have a negative impact on our stock price and our access to and costs of capital.

Acts of war or terrorism may seriously harm our business.

Acts of war, any outbreak or escalation of hostilities between the United States and any foreign power or acts of terrorism may cause disruption to the U.S. economy, or the local economies of the markets in which we operate, cause shortages of building materials, increase costs associated with obtaining building materials, result in building code changes that could increase costs of construction, result in uninsured losses, affect job growth and consumer confidence or cause economic changes that we cannot anticipate, all of which could reduce demand for our homes and adversely impact our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Negative publicity could adversely affect our reputation as well as our business, financial results and stock price.

Unfavorable media related to our industry, company, brands, marketing, personnel, operations, business performance or prospects may affect our stock price and the performance of our business, regardless of its accuracy or inaccuracy. The speed at which negative publicity can be disseminated has increased dramatically with the capabilities of electronic communication, including social media outlets, websites, blogs, newsletters and other digital platforms. Our success in maintaining, extending and expanding our brand image depends on our ability to adapt to this rapidly changing media environment. Adverse publicity or negative commentary from any media outlets could damage our reputation and reduce the demand for our homes, which would adversely affect our business.

Changes in accounting rules, assumptions and/or judgments could materially and adversely affect us.

Accounting rules and interpretations for certain aspects of our financial reporting are highly complex and involve significant assumptions and judgment. These complexities could lead to a delay in the preparation and dissemination of our financial statements. Furthermore, changes in accounting rules and interpretations or in our accounting assumptions and/or judgments, such as those related to asset impairments, could significantly impact our financial statements. In some cases, we could be required to apply a new or revised standard retroactively, resulting in restating prior period financial statements. Any of these circumstances could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations

Access to financing sources may not be available on favorable terms, or at all, especially in light of current market conditions, which could adversely affect our ability to maximize our returns.

Our access to additional third-party sources of financing will depend, in part, on:

- general market conditions;
- · the duration and effects of the COVID-19 pandemic;
- the market's perception of our growth potential;
- · with respect to acquisition and/or development financing, the market's perception of the value of the land parcels to be acquired and/or developed;
- our current debt levels;
- our current and expected future earnings;
- · our cash flow; and

• the market price per share of our common stock.

The global credit and equity markets and the overall economy can be extremely volatile, which could have a number of adverse effects on our operations and capital requirements. For the past decade, the domestic financial markets have experienced a high degree of volatility, uncertainty and, during certain periods, tightening of liquidity in both the high yield debt and equity capital markets, resulting in certain periods when new capital has been both more difficult and more expensive to access. If we are unable to access the credit markets, we could be required to defer or eliminate important business strategies and growth opportunities in the future. In addition, if there is prolonged volatility and weakness in the capital and credit markets, potential lenders may be unwilling or unable to provide us with financing that is attractive to us or may increase collateral requirements or may charge us prohibitively high fees in order to obtain financing. Consequently, our ability to access the credit market in order to attract financing on reasonable terms may be adversely affected. Investment returns on our assets and our ability to make acquisitions could be adversely affected by our inability to secure additional financing on reasonable terms, if at all.

Depending on market conditions at the relevant time, we may have to rely more heavily on additional equity financings or on less efficient forms of debt financing that require a larger portion of our cash flow from operations, thereby reducing funds available for our operations, future business opportunities and other purposes. We may not have access to such equity or debt capital on favorable terms at the desired times, or at all.

We may change our operational policies, investment guidelines and our business and growth strategies without stockholder consent, which may subject us to different and more significant risks in the future.

Our Board of Directors will determine our operational policies, investment guidelines and our business and growth strategies. Our Board of Directors may make changes to, or approve transactions that deviate from, those policies, guidelines and strategies without a vote of, or notice to, our stockholders. This could result in us conducting operational matters, making investments or pursuing different business or growth strategies than those contemplated in this prospectus. Under any of these circumstances, we may expose ourselves to different and more significant risks in the future, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, liquidity, financial condition and results of operations.

Future offerings of debt securities, which would rank senior to our Class A common stock upon our bankruptcy or liquidation, and future offerings of equity securities that may be senior to our Class A common stock for the purposes of dividend and liquidation distributions, may adversely affect the market price of our Class A common stock.

In the future, we may attempt to increase our capital resources by making offerings of debt securities or additional offerings of equity securities. Upon bankruptcy or liquidation, holders of our debt securities and shares of preferred stock and lenders with respect to other borrowings will receive a distribution of our available assets prior to the holders of our Class A common stock. Additional equity offerings may dilute the holdings of our existing stockholders or reduce the market price of our Class A common stock, or both. Our preferred stock will have a preference on liquidating distributions and dividend payments, which could limit our ability to make a dividend distribution to the holders of our Class A common stock. Our decision to issue securities in any future offering will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond our control. As a result, we cannot predict or estimate the amount, timing or nature of our future offerings, and purchasers of our Class A common stock in this offering bear the risk of our future offerings reducing the market price of our Class A common stock and diluting their ownership interest in our company.

If securities or industry analysts do not publish research or reports about our business, they adversely change their recommendations regarding our Class A common stock or our operating results do not meet their expectations, our stock price could decline.

The trading market for our Class A common stock will be influenced by the research and reports that industry or securities analysts publish about us or our business. If one or more of these analysts cease coverage of our company or fail to publish reports on us regularly, we could lose visibility in the financial markets, which in turn could cause our stock price or trading volume to decline. Moreover, if one or more of the analysts who cover our company downgrades our Class A common stock, or if our operating results do not meet their expectations, our stock price could decline.



Cautionary Statement about Forward-Looking Statements

The information in this Annual Report on Form 10-K includes "forward-looking statements." Many statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are not statements of historical fact, including statements concerning our expectations, beliefs, plans, objectives, goals, strategies, future events or performance and underlying assumptions. These statements are "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Actual results may differ materially from those expressed or implied by these statements. Forward-looking statements are inherently subject to risks and uncertainties, some of which cannot be predicted or quantified. Certain, but not necessarily all, of such forward-looking statements can be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology, such as "anticipate," "believe," "continue," "could," "estimate," "expect," "forecast," "goal," "intend," "may," "objective," "plan," "predict," "projection," "should" or "will" or the negative thereof or other comparable terminology. These forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements about:

- our market opportunity and the potential growth of that market;
- the expected impact of the COVID-19 pandemic;
- our strategy, expected outcomes and growth prospects;
- trends in our operations, industry and markets;
- · our future profitability, indebtedness, liquidity, access to capital and financial condition; and
- our integration of H&H Homes' and Century Homes' operations.

We have based these forward-looking statements on our current expectations and assumptions about future events based on information available to our management at the time the statements were made. While our management considers these expectations and assumptions to be reasonable, they are inherently subject to significant business, economic, competitive, regulatory and other risks, contingencies and uncertainties, most of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond our control. Therefore, we cannot assure you that actual results will not differ materially from those expressed or implied by our forward-looking statements. The following factors, among others, may cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied in our forward-looking statements:

- adverse effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on our business, financial conditions and results of operations and our suppliers and trade partners;
- adverse effects of the COVID-19 pandemic and other economic changes either nationally or in the markets in which we operate, including, among other things, increases in unemployment, volatility of mortgage interest rates and inflation and decreases in housing prices;
- a slowdown in the homebuilding industry or changes in population growth rates in our markets;
- · volatility and uncertainty in the credit markets and broader financial markets;
- · the cyclical and seasonal nature of our business;
- our future operating results and financial condition;
- · our business operations;
- · changes in our business and investment strategy;
- · the success of our operations in recently opened new markets and our ability to expand into additional new markets;
- our ability to continue to leverage our asset-light and capital efficient lot acquisition strategy;
- · our ability to develop our projects successfully or within expected timeframes;
- · our ability to identify potential acquisition targets and close such acquisitions;
- our ability to successfully integrate H&H Homes, Century Homes and any future acquired businesses with our existing operations;
- availability of land to acquire and our ability to acquire such land on favorable terms, or at all;
- · availability, terms and deployment of capital and ability to meet our ongoing liquidity needs;
- · restrictions in our debt agreements that limit our flexibility in operating our business;
- · disruption in the terms or availability of mortgage financing or an increase in the number of foreclosures in our markets;
- decline in the market value of our inventory or controlled lot positions;
- shortages of, or increased prices for, labor, land or raw materials used in land development and housing construction, including due to changes in trade policies;
- · delays in land development or home construction resulting from natural disasters, adverse weather conditions or other events outside our control;

- · uninsured losses in excess of insurance limits;
- the cost and availability of insurance and surety bonds;
- changes in (including as a result of the change in the U.S. presidential administration), liabilities under, or the failure or inability to comply with, governmental laws and regulations, including environmental laws and regulations;
- · the timing of receipt of regulatory approvals and the opening of projects;
- the degree and nature of our competition;
- decline in the financial performance of our joint ventures, our lack of sole decision-making authority thereof and maintenance of relationships with our joint venture partners;
- negative publicity or poor relations with the residents of our projects;
- · existing and future warranty and liability claims;
- existing and future litigation, arbitration or other claims;
- · availability of qualified personnel and third-party contractors and subcontractors;
- · information system failures, cyber incidents or breaches in security;
- · our ability to retain our key personnel;
- our ability to maintain an effective system of internal control and produce timely and accurate financial statements or comply with applicable regulations;
- our leverage and future debt service obligations;
- the impact on our business of any future government shutdown;
- the impact on our business of acts of war or terrorism;
- · our reliance on dividends, distributions and other payments from our subsidiaries to meet our obligations;
- · other risks and uncertainties inherent in our business; and
- other factors we discuss under the section entitled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

We caution you that these forward-looking statements are subject to all of the risks and uncertainties, most of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond our control, incident to the operation of our business. These risks include, but are not limited to, the risks described under "Risk Factors" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Should one or more of the risks or uncertainties described in this Annual Report on Form 10-K occur, or should underlying assumptions prove incorrect, our actual results and plans could differ materially from those expressed in any forward-looking statements.

All forward-looking statements, expressed or implied, included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are expressly qualified in their entirety by this cautionary statement. This cautionary statement should also be considered in connection with any subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements that we or persons acting on our behalf may issue.

Except as otherwise required by applicable law, we disclaim any duty to update any forward-looking statements, all of which are expressly qualified by the statements in this section, to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

None.

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

We lease approximately 45,000 square feet of office space in Jacksonville, Florida for our corporate headquarters; this lease expires in 2033, with potential renewal options. In addition, to adequately meet the needs of our operations, we also lease local offices in Austin, Texas; Bluffton, South Carolina; Chantilly, Virginia; Charlotte, North Carolina; Denver, Colorado; Fayetteville, North Carolina; Leland, North Carolina; Orlando, Florida; Pooler, Georgia; and Raleigh, North Carolina. See "Business —Land Acquisition Strategy and Development Process—Owned and Controlled Lots" for a summary of the other properties that we owned or controlled as of December 31, 2020.



ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

In the ordinary course of doing business, we are subject to claims or proceedings from time to time relating to the purchase, development, and sale of real estate and homes and other aspects of our homebuilding operations. Management believes that these claims include usual obligations incurred by real estate developers and residential homebuilders in the normal course of business. In the opinion of management, these matters will not have a material effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations or liquidity. For a discussion of our ongoing litigation with Weyerhaeuser, see "Business—Legal Proceedings—Weyerhaeuser Lawsuit" and "Note 8. Commitments and Contingencies" to our consolidated financial statements.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

PART II

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Our Class A common stock is listed on the Nasdaq under the symbol "DFH." As of March 25, 2021, the closing price of our Class A common stock on the NASDAQ was \$21.88, and we had 25 stockholders of record, including Cede & Co. as nominee of The Depository Trust Company.

Initial Public Offering

On January 25, 2021, we completed the IPO of 11,040,000 shares of our Class A common stock at a price to the public of \$13.00 per share, which was conducted pursuant to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612), as amended, that was declared effective on January 20, 2021. The IPO provided us with net proceeds of \$133.5 million. On January 25, 2021, we used the net proceeds from the IPO, cash on hand and borrowings under our Credit Agreement to repay (i) all borrowings under our then-existing 34 separate secured vertical construction lines of credit facilities totaling \$319.0 million and upon such repayment terminated such facilities and (ii) the BOMN Bridge Loan used to finance the H&H Acquisition, totaling \$20.0 million, plus contractual interest of \$0.6 million.

Series C Preferred Units

Following the Corporate Reorganization and upon completion of the IPO, Varde Capital continued to hold the Series C preferred units of DFH LLC. On January 27, 2021, we redeemed all 26,000 outstanding Series C preferred units of DFH LLC at a redemption price of \$26.0 million, plus accrued distributions and fees of \$0.2 million.

Dividends

We have not previously declared or paid any cash dividends on our Class A common stock. Any future determination to pay dividends will be at the discretion of our Board of Directors and will depend on our financial condition, results of operations, capital requirements, restrictions contained in any of our financing arrangements and such other factors as our Board of Directors may deem relevant.

Equity Incentive Plan

On January 20, 2021, the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board of Directors") approved the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Plan"). The 2021 Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors, and authorizes the Company to grant incentive stock-based awards. The Company granted 759,709 restricted stock grants to certain executives and directors in conjunction with the 2021 Plan. These stock grants vest over a period of three years of continuous service, commencing on the date of the grant and vesting ratably in one third increments at the end of each quarter of a three year term.

ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

The selected historical balance sheet and statement of operations information presented as of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018 and for the years then ended have been derived from our audited historical consolidated financial statements. The following table should be read together with, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to, our historical consolidated financial statements and the accompanying notes included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. The table should also be read together with "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations"

The following table presents our selected historical financial and operating data as of the dates and for the periods indicated.

			ar E	nded December	31	
		2020		2019		2018
Revenues	\$	1,133,806,607	\$	744,292,323	\$	522,258,473
Cost of sales		962,927,606		641,340,496		454,402,820
Selling, general and administrative expense		90,791,259		58,733,781		43,545,254
Income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities		(7,991,764)		(2,208,182)		(1,271,303)
Gain on sale of assets		(117,840)		(28,652)		(3,293,187)
Other Income		(1,321,741)		(2,447,879)		(3,016,273)
Other expense		4,134,792		3,783,526		7,947,641
Interest expense		870,868		221,449		682,152
Income tax expense		-		-		-
Net and comprehensive income	\$	84,513,427	\$	44,897,784	\$	23,261,369
Net and comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interests		(5,419,972)		(5,706,518)		(5,939,015)
Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC	\$	79,093,455	\$	39,191,266	\$	17,322,354
Earnings per unit ⁽⁷⁾						
Basic	\$	756.86	\$	353.40	\$	170.92
Diluted	\$	754.32	\$	353.40	\$	170.92
Weighted-average number of units						
Basic		99,065		97,830		97,830
Diluted		99,647		97,830		97,830
Consolidated Balance Sheets Data (at period end):						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	35,495,595	\$	44,007,245	\$	19,809,055
Total assets	\$	733,680,241	\$	514,919,450	\$	375,445,611
Long-term debt, net	\$	319,531,998	\$	232,013,468	\$	175,876,335
Finance lease liabilities	\$	345,062	\$	498,691	\$	1,942,018
Preferred mezzanine equity	\$	55,638,450	\$	58,269,166	\$	15,875,538
Common mezzanine equity	\$	20,593,001	\$	16,248,246	\$	13,534,739
Common members' equity	ŝ	103,852,646	\$	56,502,464	\$	33,093,591
Non-controlling interests	ŝ	31,939,117	Ŝ	30,471,371	\$	28,929,857
		- ,, -				- , ,
Other Financial and Operating Data (unaudited)						
Active communities at end of period ⁽¹⁾		126		85		53
Home closings ⁽²⁾		3,154		2,048		1,408
Average sales price of homes closed	\$	357,633	\$	362,728	\$	361,860
Net new orders		4,186		2,139		1,349
Cancellation rate		12.8%		15.6%		15.8%
Backlog (at period end) - homes		2,424		854		636
Backlog (at period end, in thousands) - value	\$	865,109	\$	334,783	\$	249,672
Gross margin ⁽⁴⁾	\$	165,047,621	\$	98,404,707	\$	64,650,737
Gross margin % ⁽⁵⁾		14.6%		13.3%	,	12.5%
Net profit margin %		7.0%		5.3%		3.39
Adjusted gross margin ⁽³⁾	\$	252,694,562	\$	156,343,533	\$	103,973,948
Adjusted gross margin % ⁽³⁾		22.5%		21.1%		20.09
EBITDA ⁽³⁾	\$	120,885,189	\$	70,522,000	\$	37,179,000
EBITDA margin %(3)(6)		10.7%		9.5%		7.19
Adjusted EBITDA ⁽³⁾	\$	121,831,797	\$	71,417,000	\$	38,075,000
Adjusted EBITDA margin %(3)(6)		10.7%		9.6%		7.3%

 A community becomes active once the model is completed or the community has its fifth sale. A community becomes inactive when it has fewer than five units remaining to sell.

(2) Home closings for the year ended December 31, 2019 do not include the 131 home closings of Village Park Homes between January and May of 2019 prior to the closing of this acquisition on May 31, 2019. Home closings for the year ended December 31, 2020, do not include the 602 home closings of H&H Homes between January and September of 2020, prior to closing of this acquisition on October 1, 2020

(3) Adjusted gross margin, EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA are non-GAAP financial measures. For definitions of adjusted gross margin, EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA are non-GAAP financial measures. For definitions of adjusted gross margin, EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA are non-GAAP financial measures. For definitions of adjusted gross margin, EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA are non-GAAP financial measures.

(4) Gross margin is home sales revenue less cost of sales.

(5) Calculated as a percentage of home sales revenue.

(6) Calculated as a percentage of revenue.

ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the accompanying financial statements and related notes thereto. Unless the context otherwise requires, the terms "Dream Finders," "DFH," "the Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer to Dream Finders Homes, Inc. and its subsidiaries.

Key Results

Key financial results as of and for the year ended December 31, 2020, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2019, were as follows:

- Revenues increased 52.3% to \$1,133.8 million from \$744.3 million.
- Net new orders increased 95.7% to 4,186 net new orders from 2,139 net new orders.
- Homes closed increased 54.0% to 3,154 homes from 2,048 homes.
- Backlog of sold homes increased 183.8% to 2,424 homes from 854 homes.
- Average sales price of homes closed decreased 1.4% to \$357,633 from \$362,728.
- Gross margin as a percentage of home sales revenues increased to 14.6% from 13.3%.
- Adjusted gross margin (non-GAAP) as a percentage of home sales revenues increased to 22.5% from 21.1%.
- Net and comprehensive income increased 88.2% to \$84.5 million from \$44.9 million.
- Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC increased 101.8% to \$79.1 million from \$39.2 million.
- EBITDA (non-GAAP) as a percentage of home sales revenues increased to 10.7% from 9.5%.
- Adjusted EBITDA (non-GAAP) as a percentage of home sales revenues increased to 10.7% from 9.6%.
- Active communities at the end of 2020 increased to 126 from 85.
- Total owned and controlled lots increased 137.6% to 22,407 lots at December 31, 2020 from 9,429 lots at December 31, 2019.

For reconciliations of the non-GAAP financial measures of adjusted gross margin, EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measures, please see "-Non-GAAP Financial Measures."

Company Overview

We are one of the nation's fastest growing private homebuilders by revenue and home closings since 2014. We design, build and sell homes in high-growth markets, including Jacksonville, Orlando, Denver, the Washington D.C. metropolitan area and Austin, Charlotte and Raleigh. We employ an asset-light lot acquisition strategy with a focus on the design, construction and sale of single-family entry-level, first-time move-up and second-time move-up homes. To fully serve our homebuyer customers and capture ancillary business opportunities, we also offer title insurance and mortgage banking solutions.

Our asset-light lot acquisition strategy enables us to generally purchase land in a "just-in-time" manner with reduced up-front capital commitments, which in turn has increased our inventory turnover rate, enhanced our strong returns on equity and contributed to our impressive growth. In addition, we believe our asset-light model reduces our balance sheet risk relative to other homebuilders that own a higher percentage of their land supply. As of December 31, 2020, 99% of our owned and controlled lots were controlled through finished lot option contracts and land bank option contracts compared to the average among the public company homebuilders of 46%. We believe that our asset-light model has been instrumental in our generation of attractive returns on equity of 47% for the year ended December 31, 2020 and 34% for the year ended December 31, 2019, substantially exceeding the average returns on equity among the public company homebuilders of 16% and 13%, respectively, for the same periods. We intend to continue to leverage our proven asset-light strategy in furtherance of our growth and stockholder returns objectives.



COVID-19 Impact and Strategy

The ongoing coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak, which the World Health Organization declared a pandemic and the United States declared a national emergency in March 2020, has resulted in widespread adverse impacts on the global economy and financial markets, and on our employees, customers, suppliers and other parties with whom we have business relations. In response to these declarations and the rapid spread of COVID-19, federal, state and local governments imposed varying degrees of restrictions on business and social activities to contain COVID-19, including business shutdowns and closures, travel restrictions, quarantines, curfews, shelter-in-place orders and "stay-athome" orders in certain of our markets. There is considerable uncertainty regarding the extent to which COVID-19 and its variants will continue to spread, the widespread availability and efficacy of vaccines and the extent and duration of governmental and other measures implemented to try to slow the spread, such as large-scale travel bans and restrictions, border closures, quarantines, shelter-in-place orders and business and government shutdowns. State and local authorities have also implemented multi-step policies with the goal of re-opening various sectors of the economy. However, certain jurisdictions began re-opening only to return to restrictions in the face of increases in new COVID-19 cases, while other jurisdictions are continuing to re-open or have nearly completed the re-opening process despite increases in COVID-19 cases. The COVID-19 outbreak may significantly worsen in the United States, which may cause federal, state and local governments to reconsider restrictions on business and social activities. In the event governments increase restrictions, the re-opening of the economy may be further curtailed. We have experienced some resulting disruptions to our business operations, as these restrictions have significantly impacted, and may continue to impact, many sectors of the economy, with various businesses curtailing or ceasing norma

We have modified certain business and workforce practices (including those related to employee travel, employee work locations, and cancellation of physical participation in meetings, events and conferences) and implemented protocols to promote social distancing and enhance sanitary measures in our offices and facilities to conform to government restrictions and best practices encouraged by governmental and regulatory authorities. However, the quarantine of personnel or the inability to access our offices or other locations could adversely affect our operations. If a large proportion of our employees were to contract COVID-19 or be quarantined as a result of the virus, at the same time, we would rely upon our business continuity plans in an effort to continue operations, but there is no certainty that such measures will be sufficient to mitigate the adverse impact to our operations that could result from shortages of highly skilled employees. Many of our suppliers and other business counterparties have made similar modifications. The resources available to those of our employees who are working remotely may not enable them to maintain the same level of productivity and efficiency, and those and other employees may face additional demands on their time, such as increased responsibilities resulting from school closures or the illness of family members. Although we have experienced only limited absenteeism from employees who are required to be on-site to perform their jobs, absenteeism may increase in the future and may increased reliance on remote access to our information systems increases our exposure to potential cybersecurity breaches. We may take further actions as government authorities require or recommend or as we determine to be in the best interests of our employees, suppliers and other business counterparties.

As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, we have observed an amplification of migration from urban centers to the suburban areas in which we build our homes, and an increase in entry-level homebuyers, one of our primary customer focuses, seeking to move out of apartments and into more spacious homes, as people are generally spending more time at home with remote-working arrangements increasing in prevalence. In addition, the Federal Reserve's efforts to address the sharp economic downturn that resulted from the COVID-19 pandemic has contributed to mortgage interest rates reaching historic lows. According to the Freddie Mac's nationwide survey of mortgage rates released on July 16, 2020, the average rate on a 30-year fixed mortgage has fallen below 3.0% for the first time since the mortgage-backed finance firm began publishing data in 1971. We believe such low interest rates, particularly if sustained through broader economic recovery and job creation, are likely to serve as a powerful incentive for some potential homebuyers to expedite their next home purchase in order to secure these favorable mortgage terms, therefore driving home sales.

Our primary focus remains doing everything we can to ensure the safety and well-being of our employees, customers and trade partners. While COVID-19 infection rates, hospitalizations and deaths declined in certain parts of the country since the initial surge in April and May 2020, infection rates increased significantly in other parts of the country, including in Florida and Texas during June and July 2020, two states that account for a significant portion of our homebuilding business. Residential construction has been deemed an essential business in each of our markets throughout the COVID-19 pandemic. In addition, state and/or local governments in each of our markets have instituted social distancing measures and other restrictions, which have resulted in significant changes to the way we conduct business. In all markets where we are permitted to operate, we are operating in accordance with the guidelines issued by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, as well as state and local guidelines.

Despite the encouraging rebound in our net new orders since April 2020, we cannot be certain that these positive trends will continue if COVID-19 infections and related hospitalizations and deaths continue to grow in our core markets or that we will be able to convert net new orders into home closings. There is uncertainty regarding the extent and timing of the disruption to our business that may result from the COVID-19 pandemic and any related governmental actions. There is also uncertainty as to the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic and related economic relief efforts on the U.S. economy, unemployment, consumer confidence, demand for our homes and the mortgage market, including lending standards, interest rates and secondary mortgage markets. We are unable to predict the extent to which this will impact our operational and financial performance, including the impact of future developments such as the duration and spread of the COVID-19 virus, corresponding governmental actions (including as a result of the change in the U.S. presidential administration) and the impact of such on our employees, customers and trade partners.

For more information, see "Risk Factors—Our business could be materially and adversely disrupted by an epidemic or pandemic (such as the current COVID-19 pandemic), or similar public threat, or fear of such an event, and the measures that federal, state and local governments and other authorities implement to address it."

Initial Public Offering

On January 25, 2021, we completed the IPO of 11,040,000 shares of our Class A common stock at a price to the public of \$13.00 per share, which was conducted pursuant to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612), as amended, that was declared effective on January 20, 2021. The IPO provided us with net proceeds of \$133.5 million. On January 25, 2021, we used the net proceeds from the IPO, cash on hand and borrowings under our Credit Agreement to repay (i) all borrowings under our then-existing 34 separate secured vertical construction lines of credit facilities totaling \$319.0 million and upon such repayment terminated such facilities and (ii) the BOMN Bridge Loan used to finance the H&H Acquisition, totaling \$20.0 million, plus contractual interest of \$0.6 million.

The historical consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are based on the consolidated financial statements of our predecessor, DFH LLC, prior to our Corporate Reorganization in connection with the IPO. As a result, the historical consolidated financial data may not give you an accurate indication of what our actual results would have been if the reorganization transactions in conjunction with the IPO had been completed at the beginning of the periods presented or of what our future results of operations are likely to be.



Results of Operations

Year Ended December 31, 2020 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2019

The following table presents summary consolidated results of operations for the periods presented:

		Year Ended	Dece	mber 31			
		2020		2019	Aı	nount Change	% Change
Revenues	\$	1,133,806,607	\$	744,292,323	\$	389,514,284	52.3%
Cost of sales		962,927,606		641,340,496		321,587,110	50.1%
Selling, general and administrative expense		90,791,259		58,733,781		32,057,478	54.6%
Income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities		(7,991,764)		(2,208,182)		(5,783,582)	261.9%
Gain on sale of assets		(117,840)		(28,652)		(89,188)	311.3%
Other Income		(1,321,741)		(2,447,879)		1,126,138	-46.0%
Other expense		4,134,792		3,783,526		351,266	9.3%
Interest expense		870,868		221,449		649,419	293.3%
Income tax expense		-		-		-	0.0%
Net and comprehensive income	\$	84,513,427	\$	44,897,784	\$	39,615,643	88.2%
Net and comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interests		(5,419,972)		(5,706,518)		286,546	-5.0%
Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC	\$	79,093,455	\$	39,191,266	\$	39,902,189	101.8%
Earnings per unit	¢	756.06	¢	252.40	¢	102.46	114.00/
Basic	\$	756.86	\$	353.40	\$	403.46	114.2%
Diluted	\$	754.32	\$	353.40	\$	400.92	113.4%
Weighted-average number of units		00.075		07.020		1.025	1.20/
Basic		99,065		97,830		1,235	1.3%
Diluted		99,647		97,830		1,817	1.9%
Consolidated Balance Sheets Data (at period end):	¢	25 405 505	¢	44.007.245	¢	(0.511.(50)	10.20/
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	35,495,595	\$	44,007,245	\$	(8,511,650)	-19.3%
Total assets	\$	733,680,241	\$	514,919,450	\$	218,760,791	42.5%
Long-term debt, net	\$	319,531,998	\$	232,013,468	\$	87,518,530	37.7%
Finance lease liabilities	\$	345,062	\$	498,691	\$	(153,629)	-44.5%
Preferred mezzanine equity Common mezzanine equity	\$ \$	55,638,450 20,593,001	\$	58,269,166 16,248,246	\$	(2,630,716)	-4.5% 26.7%
Common mezzanine equity Common members' equity	\$ \$	103,852,646	\$ \$		\$ \$	4,344,755	83.8%
	\$ \$	31,939,117	ֆ Տ	56,502,464 30,471,371	ֆ Տ	47,350,182 1,467,746	4.8%
Non-controlling interests	Э	51,959,117	\$	30,471,371	Э	1,407,740	4.8%
Other Financial and Operating Data (unaudited)							
Active communities at end of period ⁽¹⁾		126		85		41	48.2%
Home closings		3,154		2,048		1,106	54.0%
Average sales price of homes closed	\$	357,633	\$	362,728	\$	(5,095)	-1.4%
Net new orders		4,186		2,139		2,047	95.7%
Cancellation rate		12.8%		15.6%		-2.8%	-17.9%
Backlog (at period end) - homes		2,424		854		1,570	183.8%
Backlog (at period end, in thousands) - value	\$	865,109	\$	334,783	\$	530,326	158.4%
Gross margin ⁽²⁾	\$	165,047,621	\$	98,404,707	\$	66,642,914	67.7%
Gross margin %(3)		14.6%		13.3%		1.3%	10.0%
Net profit margin %		7.0%		5.3%		1.7%	32.5%
Adjusted gross margin ⁽⁴⁾	\$	252,694,562	\$	156,343,533	\$	96,351,029	61.6%
Adjusted gross margin %(3)		22.5%		21.1%		1.4%	6.6%
EBITDA ⁽⁴⁾	\$	120,885,189	\$	70,522,000	\$	50,363,189	71.4%
EBITDA margin %(4)(5)		10.7%	,	9.5%		1.2%	12.2%

(1) A community becomes active once the model is completed or the community has its fifth sale. A community becomes inactive when it has fewer than five units remaining to sell.

(2) Gross margin is home sales revenue less cost of sales.

(2) Gross margin is nome sales revenue ress cost of sales.
(3) Calculated as a percentage of home sales revenue.
(4) Adjusted gross margin and EBITDA are a non-GAAP financial measures. For definitions of adjusted gross margin and EBITDA and a reconciliation to our most directly comparable financial measures calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP, see "—Non-GAAP Financial Measures."

(5) Calculated as a percentage of revenues.



Revenues. Revenues for the year ended December 31, 2020 were \$1,133.8 million, an increase of \$389.5 million, or 52.3%, from \$744.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. The increase in revenues was primarily attributable to an increase in home closings of 1,106 homes, or 54.0%, during the year ended December 31, 2020 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2019. The increase in home closings was attributable to a 48.2% increase in active communities from 85 at December 31, 2019 to 126 at December 31, 2020 and an increase in the average monthly sales per community. The average monthly sales per community increased 38.5% from an average of 2.6 in 2019 to an average of 3.6 in 2020. In addition, H&H Homes contributed 312 home closings and \$89.5 million in homebuilding revenues in 2020 after the acquisition was consummated. The average sales price of homes closed remained relatively consistent year over year as our shift to a higher proportionate share of first-time and move-up homebuyers with lower price points was offset by an increasing proportionate share of home closings from our operating segments with higher price points such as DC Metro and Colorado.

Cost of Sales and Gross Margin. Cost of sales for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$962.9 million, an increase of \$321.6 million, or 50.1%, from \$641.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. The increase in the cost of sales is primarily due to the increase in home closings in 2020 as compared to 2019. Gross margin for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$165.0 million, an increase of \$66.6 million, or 67.7%, from \$98.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. Gross margin as a percentage of home sales revenue was 14.6% for the year ended December 31, 2020, an increase of 130 bps, or 10.0%, from 13.3% for the year ended December 31, 2019. The increase in gross margin percentage was attributable to higher margins in certain of our operating segments, driven by increased efficiencies in build times and costs.

Adjusted Gross Margin. Adjusted gross margin for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$252.7 million, an increase of \$96.4 million, or 61.6%, from \$156.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. Adjusted gross margin as a percentage of home sales revenue for the year ended December 31, 2020 was 22.5%, an increase of 140 bps, or 6.6%, as compared to 21.1% for the year ended December 31, 2019. The increases in adjusted gross margin and adjusted gross margin percentage was driven by increased efficiencies in build times and costs. Adjusted gross margin is a non-GAAP financial measure. For the definition of adjusted gross margin and a reconciliation to our most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP, see "—Non-GAAP Financial Measures."

Selling, General and Administrative Expense. Selling, general and administrative expense for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$90.8 million, an increase of \$32.1 million, or 54.6%, from \$58.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. The increase in selling, general and administrative expense was primarily due to the inclusion of expenses for the operations of H&H Homes for the fourth quarter of 2020, an increase in payroll related costs of \$17.0 million (of which \$3.0 million related to H&H Homes payroll expenses) commensurate with the increasing scale and profitability of the Company as well as increased costs related to the Corporate Reorganization and IPO in January 2021.

Income from Equity in Earnings of Unconsolidated Entities. Income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$8.0 million, an increase of \$5.8 million, or 261.9%, as compared to \$2.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. The increase in income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities was largely attributable to an increase in mortgage loan fundings in 2020 as compared to 2019.

Other Income. Other income for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$1.3 million, a decrease of \$1.1 million, or 46.0%, as compared to \$2.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. The decrease in other income was primarily attributable to a decrease in joint venture home closings in the year ended December 31, 2020 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2019. Joint venture home closings were 247 and 254 for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively, with average selling prices of \$319,200 and \$397,300, respectively.

Other Expense. Other expense for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$4.1 million, an increase of \$0.4 million, or 9.3%, as compared to \$3.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. Other expense consists primarily of payments made to a land developer for homes closed in certain communities in our Colorado segment. This community was no longer active as of December 31, 2020.

Net and Comprehensive Income. Net and comprehensive income for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$84.5 million, an increase of \$39.6 million, or 88.2%, from \$44.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. The increase in net and comprehensive income was primarily attributable to an increase in gross margin on homes closed of \$66.6 million, or 67.7%, during the year ended December 31, 2020 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2019.

Net and Comprehensive Income Attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC. Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$79.1 million, an increase of \$39.9 million, or 101.8%, from \$39.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2019. The increase was primarily attributable to a significant increase in home closings and gross margin. We closed 3,154 homes for the year ended December 31, 2020, an increase of 1,106 units, or 54.0%, from the 2,048 homes closed for the year ended December 31, 2019. Gross margin for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$165.0 million, an increase of \$66.6 million, or 67.7%, from \$98.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2019.

Net and Comprehensive Income Attributable to Noncontrolling Interests. Net and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests for the year ended December 31, 2020 was \$5.4 million, a decrease of \$0.3 million, or 5.0%, as compared to \$5.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2019.

Backlog. Backlog at December 31, 2020 was 2,424 homes valued at approximately \$865.1 million, an increase of 1,570 homes and \$530.3 million, respectively, or 183.8% and 158.4%, respectively, as compared to 854 homes valued at approximately \$334.8 million at December 31, 2019. The increase in backlog was primarily attributable to an increase in active communities of 41, or 48.2%, during the year ended December 31, 2020.

Year Ended December 31, 2019 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2018

The following table presents summary consolidated results of operations for the periods presented:

		Year Ended	Dece	ember 31					
		2019		2018	Ar	nount Change	% Change		
Revenues	\$	744,292,323	\$	522,258,473	\$	222,033,850	42.5%		
Cost of sales		641,340,496		454,402,820		186,937,676	41.1%		
Selling, general and administrative expense		58,733,781		43,545,254		15,188,527	34.9%		
Income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities		(2,208,182)		(1,271,303)		(936,879)	73.7%		
Gain on sale of assets		(28,652)		(3,293,187)		3,264,535	-99.1%		
Other Income		(2,447,879)		(3,016,273)		568,394	-18.8%		
Other expense		3,783,526		7,947,641		(4,164,115)	-52.4%		
Interest expense		221,449		682,152		(460,703)	-67.5%		
Income tax expense		-		-		-	-		
Net and comprehensive income	\$	44,897,784	\$	23,261,369		21,636,415	93.0%		
Net and comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interests		(5,706,518)		(5,939,015)		232,497	-3.9%		
Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC	\$	39,191,266	\$	17,322,354	\$	21,868,912	126.2%		
Earnings per unit									
Basic	\$	353.40	\$	170.92	\$	182.48	106.8%		
Diluted	\$	353.40	\$	170.92	\$	182.48	106.8%		
Weighted-average number of units	Ψ	555.10	Ψ	170.92	Ψ	102.10	100.07		
Basic		97.830		97.830		-	0.0%		
Diluted		97.830		97.830		-	0.0%		
Consolidated Balance Sheets Data (at period end):		,,,		,,,					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	44,007,245	\$	19,809,055	\$	24,198,190	122.2%		
Total assets	\$	514,919,450	\$	375,445,611	\$	139,473,839	37.1%		
Long-term debt, net	\$	232,013,468	\$	175,876,335	\$	56,137,133	31.9%		
Finance lease liabilities	\$	498,691	\$	1,942,018	\$	(498,691)	-25.7%		
Preferred mezzanine equity	\$	58,269,166	\$	15,875,538	\$	42,393,628	267.0%		
Common mezzanine equity	\$	16,248,246	\$	13,534,739	\$	2,713,507	20.0%		
Common members' equity	\$	56,502,464	\$	33,093,591	\$	23,408,873	70.7%		
Non-controlling interests	\$	30,471,371	\$	28,929,857	\$	1,541,514	5.3%		
Other Financial and Operating Data (unaudited)									
Active communities at end of period(1)		85		53		32	60.4%		
Home closings		2,048		1.408		640	45.5%		
Average sales price of homes closed	\$	362,728	\$	361,860	\$	868	0.2%		
Net new orders	Ψ	2,139	Ψ	1.349	Ψ	790	58.6%		
Cancellation rate		15.6%	<u></u>	15.8%		-0.2%	-1.3%		
Backlog (at period end) - homes		854	0	636		218	34.3%		
Backlog (at period end, in thousands) - value	\$	334,783	\$	249,672	\$	85,111	34.1%		
Gross margin(2)	\$	98,404,707	\$	64,650,737	\$	33,753,970	52.2%		
Gross margin %(3)	φ	13.3%		12.5%		0.8%	6.4%		
Net profit margin		5.3%	-	3.3%		1.9%	58.8%		
Adjusted gross margin ⁽⁴⁾	\$	156,343,533	\$	103,973,948	\$	52,369,585	50.4%		
Adjusted gross margin % ⁽³⁾	Ψ	21.1%		20.0%		1.1%	5.5%		
EBITDA ⁽⁴⁾	\$	70,522	\$	37,179	\$	33,343	89.7%		
EBITDA margin % ⁽⁴⁾⁽⁵⁾	Ψ	9.5%		7.1%		2.4%	33.8%		

(1) A community becomes active once the model is completed or the community has its fifth sale. A community becomes inactive when it has fewer than five units remaining to sell.

(2) Gross margin is home sales revenue less cost of sales.

(3) Calculated as a percentage of home sales revenue.

(4) Adjusted gross margin and EBITDA are a non-GAAP financial measures. For definitions of adjusted gross margin and EBITDA and a reconciliation to our most directly comparable financial measures calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP, see "—Non-GAAP Financial Measures."

(5) Calculated as a percentage of revenues.

Revenues. Revenues for the year ended December 31, 2019 were \$744.3 million, an increase of \$222.0 million, or 42.5%, from \$522.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. The increase in revenues was primarily attributable to an increase in home closings of 640 homes, or 45.5%, during the year ended December 31, 2019 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2018. The increase in home closings was primarily attributable to a 60.4% increase in active communities from 53 at December 31, 2018 to 85 at December 31, 2019. Average sales price of homes closed remained consistent year over year as our shift to a higher proportionate share of first-time and move-up homebuyers with lower price points was offset by an increasing proportionate share of home closings from our operating segments with higher price points such as DC Metro and Colorado.

Cost of Sales and Gross Margin. Cost of sales for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$641.3 million, an increase of \$186.9 million, or 41.1%, from \$454.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. The increase in the cost of sales is primarily due to more home closings in 2019 as compared to 2018. Gross margin for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$98.4 million, an increase of \$33.8 million, or 52.2%, from \$64.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. Gross margin as a percentage of home sales revenue was 13.3% for the year ended December 31, 2019, an increase of 80 bps, or 6.4%, from 12.5% for the year ended December 31, 2018. The increases in gross margin and gross margin as a percentage of home sales revenue were primarily attributable to increased margins in our newer markets, decreased cost of labor, decreased price of materials and decreased average build times during the year ended December 31, 2019 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2018.

Adjusted Gross Margin. Adjusted gross margin for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$156.3 million, an increase of \$52.4 million, or 50.4%, from \$104.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. Adjusted gross margin as a percentage of home sales revenue for the year ended December 31, 2019 was 21.1%, an increase of 110 bps, or 5.5%, from 20.0% for the year ended December 31, 2018. The increases in adjusted gross margin and adjusted gross margin as a percentage of home sales revenue were primarily attributable to a decrease in the average cost of interest expense charged to cost of sales, decreased labor and material costs as a percentage of average sales price of homes closed and lower internal and external commissions expense charged to costs of sales in the year ended December 31, 2019 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2018. The increase in adjusted gross margin was also attributable to an increase in the amount of purchase accounting premium adjustments that were added back for the year ended December 31, 2019 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2018. Adjusted gross margin is a non-GAAP financial measure. For the definition of adjusted gross margin and a reconciliation to our most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP, see "—Non-GAAP Financial Measures."

Selling, General and Administrative Expense. Selling, general and administrative expense for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$58.7 million, an increase of \$15.2 million, or 34.9%, from \$43.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. The increase in selling, general and administrative expense was primarily attributable to the inclusion of expenses attributable to Village Park Homes, an increase in payroll as we continued to grow in scale and other expenses associated with the increase in average community count.

Income from Equity in Earnings of Unconsolidated Entities. Income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$2.2 million, an increase of \$0.9 million, or 73.7%, as compared to \$1.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. The increase in income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities was attributable to an increase in mortgage loan fundings 2019 as compared to 2018.

Other Income. Other income for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$2.4 million, a decrease of \$0.6 million, or 18.8%, as compared to \$3.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. The decrease in other income was primarily attributable to a decrease in the number of joint venture home closings in the year ended December 31, 2019 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2018.

Other Expense. Other expense for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$3.8 million, a decrease of \$4.2 million, or 52.4%, as compared to \$7.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. The decrease in other expense was primarily attributable to our purchase of the membership interests of a former joint venture partner in 2018 and corresponding elimination of the requirement to share profits with this joint venture partner from home closing as of December 17, 2018.

Net and Comprehensive Income. Net and comprehensive income for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$44.9 million, an increase of \$21.6 million, or 93.0%, from \$23.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. The increase in net and comprehensive income was primarily attributable to an increase in gross margin on homes closed of \$33.8 million, or 52.2%, during the year ended December 31, 2019 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2018.

Net and Comprehensive Income Attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC. Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$39.2 million, an increase of \$21.9 million, or 126.2%, from \$17.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2018. The increase was primarily attributable a significant increase in homes closed and gross margin. We closed 2,048 homes for the year ended December 31, 2019, an increase of 640 units, or 45.5%, from the 1,408 homes closed for the year ended December 31, 2018. Gross margin for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$98.4 million, an increase of \$33.8 million, or 52.2%, from \$64.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2018.

Net and Comprehensive Income Attributable to Noncontrolling Interests. Net and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests for the year ended December 31, 2019 was \$5.7 million, a decrease of \$0.2 million, or 3.9%, as compared to \$5.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2018.

Backlog. Backlog at December 31, 2019 was 854 homes valued at approximately \$334.8 million, an increase of 218 homes and \$85.1 million, respectively, or 34.3% and 34.1%, respectively, as compared to 636 homes valued at approximately \$249.7 million at December 31, 2018. The increase in backlog was primarily attributable to an increase in active communities of 32, or 60.4%, during the year ended December 31, 2019.

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

Adjusted Gross Margin

Adjusted gross margin is a non-GAAP financial measure used by management as a supplemental measure in evaluating operating performance. We define adjusted gross margin as gross margin excluding the effects of capitalized interest, amortization included in the cost of sales (including adjustments resulting from the application of purchase accounting in connection with acquisitions) and commission expense. Our management believes this information is meaningful because it isolates the impact that capitalized interest, amortization (including purchase accounting adjustments) and commission expense have on gross margin. However, because adjusted gross margin information excludes capitalized interest, amortization (including purchase accounting adjustments) and commission expense, which have real economic effects and could impact our results of operations, the utility of adjusted gross margin information as a measure of our operating performance may be limited. We include commission expense in cost of sales, not selling, general and administrative expense, and therefore commission expense is taken into account in gross margin. As a result, in order to provide a meaningful comparison to the public company homebuilders that include commission expense below the gross margin line in selling, general and administrative expense, we have excluded commission expense from adjusted gross margin. In addition, other companies may not calculate adjusted gross margin information in the same manner that we do. Accordingly, adjusted gross margin information should be considered only as a supplement to gross margin information as a measure of our performance.

The following table presents a reconciliation of adjusted gross margin to the GAAP financial measure of gross margin for each of the periods indicated (unaudited and in thousands, except percentages).

	Ye	ar End	led December	31	
	2020		2019		2018
Revenues	\$ 1,133,807	\$	744,292	\$	522,258
Other revenue	 5,831		4,547		3,205
Home sales revenue	 1,127,976		739,745		519,053
Cost of sales	962,928		641,340		454,403
Gross Margin ⁽¹⁾	165,048		98,405		64,650
Interest expense in cost of sales	32,044		21,055		16,364
Amortization in cost of sales ⁽³⁾	5,070		7,119		550
Commission expense	 50,533		29,765	_	22,410
Adjusted gross margin	\$ 252,695	\$	156,344	\$	103,974
Gross margin % ⁽²⁾	14.6%		13.3%		12.5%
Adjusted gross margin % ⁽²⁾	22.4%		21.1%		20.0%

(1) Gross margin is home sales revenue less cost of sales.

(2) Calculated as a percentage of home sales revenues.

(3) Includes purchase accounting adjustment, as applicable.

EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA

EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA are not measures of net income as determined by GAAP. EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA are supplemental non-GAAP financial measures used by management and external users of our consolidated financial statements, such as industry analysts, investors, lenders and rating agencies. We define EBITDA as net income before (i) interest income, (ii) capitalized interest expensed in cost of sales, (iii) interest expense, (iv) income tax expense and (v) depreciation and amortization. We define adjusted EBITDA as EBITDA as EBITDA before stock-based compensation expense.



Management believes EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA are useful because they allow management to more effectively evaluate our operating performance and compare our results of operations from period to period without regard to our financing methods or capital structure or other items that impact comparability of financial results from period to period. EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA should not be considered as alternatives to, or more meaningful than, net income or any other measure as determined in accordance with GAAP. Our computations of EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA may not be comparable to EBITDA or adjusted EBITDA of other companies. We present EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA because we believe they provide useful information regarding the factors and trends affecting our business.

The following table presents a reconciliation of EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA to the GAAP financial measure of net income for each of the periods indicated (unaudited and in thousands, except percentages).

	Ye	ar En	ded December	31	
	2020		2019		2018
Net income	\$ 79,093	\$	39,191	\$	17,322
Interest income	(45)		(99)		(9)
Interest expensed in cost of sales	32,044		21,055		16,364
Interest expense	871		221		682
Depreciation and amortization	8,922		10,154		2,820
EBITDA	\$ 120,885	\$	70,522	\$	37,179
Stock-based compensation expense	 947		895		896
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 121,832	\$	71,417	\$	38,075
EBITDA margin % ⁽¹⁾	 10.7%		9.5%		7.1%
Adjusted EBITDA margin % ⁽¹⁾	10.7%		9.6%		7.3%

(1) Calculated as a percentage of revenues.

Components of Our Operating Results

Below are general definitions of the income statement line items set forth in our period over period changes in results of operations.

Revenues

Revenues include the proceeds from the closing of homes sold to our customers, as well as fees from our wholly-owned title insurance business, DF Title. Revenues from home sales are recorded at the time each home sale is closed, title and possession are transferred to the buyer and there is no significant continuing involvement with the home. For home sales on a homesite that the customer owns, we recognize revenue based on the percentage of completion of the home. Proceeds from home sales are generally received within a few days after closing. Home sales are reported net of sales discounts and incentives granted to homebuyers, which includes seller-paid closing costs. The pace of net new orders, average home sales price, the level of incentives provided to the customer and the amount of upgrades or options selected all impact our recorded revenues in a given period.

Cost of Sales

Cost of sales includes the lot purchase and carrying costs associated with each lot, construction costs of each home, capitalized interest, lot option fees, building permits, internal and external realtor commissions and warranty costs (both incurred and estimated to be incurred). Land, development and other allocated costs, including interest, lot option fees and property taxes, incurred during development and home construction are capitalized and expensed to cost of sales when the home is closed and revenue is recognized. We adjust the cost of lots remaining in a community on a pro rata basis, when changes to estimated total development costs occur, including lot option fees and community costs. Indirect costs such as maintenance of communities, signage and supervision are expensed as incurred.



Selling, General and Administrative Expense

Selling, general and administrative expense consists of corporate and marketing overhead expenses such as payroll, insurance, IT, office expenses, advertising, outside professional services and travel expenses. Selling, general and administrative expense also includes maintaining model homes and sales centers, including the rent associated with any model homes or sales centers that we have sold and leased to a third party. We recognize these costs in the period they are incurred.

Income from Equity in Earnings of Unconsolidated Entities

Income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities consists primarily of income earned from minority interests in our unconsolidated mortgage banking joint venture, Jet LLC, which underwrites and originates home mortgages across our geographic footprint. Our 49% minority interest in Jet LLC is accounted for under the equity investment method and is not consolidated in our consolidated financial statements, as we do not control, and are not deemed the primary beneficiary of, Jet LLC's income.

Other Income

Other income consists of interest income and management fees we earn for managing certain joint ventures. In general, we earn four to six percent of the sales price of homes built by us on behalf of the joint ventures.

Other Expense

Other expense consists primarily of payments made to a land developer on homes closed in certain communities in our Colorado segment, as well as required payments to certain of our unconsolidated joint ventures and stock based compensation expense. For the year ended December 31, 2018, other expense also includes profits due to former partners in unconsolidated joint ventures where we build homes in our name and were contractually required to share profits based on ownership percentages.

Net and Comprehensive Income Attributable to Noncontrolling Interests

Net and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests consists of income attributable to partners in our consolidated joint ventures. In certain of our joint ventures, we agree to split the profits from home closings with our joint venture partners. Net and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests shows our joint venture partners' share of homebuilding profits, less any community costs shared with our joint venture partners.

In addition, certain of our joint ventures own lots and from time to time we may record impairment charges relating to such lots. In such cases, we would typically record an impairment charge relating to our proportionate ownership of the joint venture, and the remaining impairment would be reflected through a decrease in income attributable to noncontrolling interests.

Net and Comprehensive Income Attributable to Dream Finders

Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders is revenues less cost of sales, selling, general and administrative expense, income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities, gain on sale of assets, other income, other expense, interest expense and net and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests.

Returns on Equity

Returns on equity is pre-tax net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders tax effected for our anticipated 25% federal and state blended tax rate less accrued preferred unit distributions divided by average total participating equity. Participating equity is all equity that participates in the earnings of the Company, including Series A preferred equity and all common equity. Following consummation of the IPO, we became subject to taxation as a corporation, and prospectively we will calculate returns on equity as net income attributable to Dream Finders less preferred distributions divided by the average beginning and ending participating equity for the fiscal year.

Net New Orders

Net new orders is a key performance metric for the homebuilding industry and is an indicator of future revenues and cost of sales. Depending on whether net new orders are associated with a joint venture, they can also be an indicator of future net and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests. Net new orders for a period are gross sales less any customer cancellations received during the same period. Sales are recognized when a customer signs a contract and we approve such contract and collect any deposit from the customer required by such contract.



Cancellation Rate

We record a cancelation when a customer notifies us that he or she does not wish to purchase a home. Increasing cancellations are a negative indicator of future performance and can be an indicator of decreased revenues, cost of sales and net income. When a cancellation occurs, we generally retain the customer deposit and resell the home to a new customer. Cancellations can occur due to customer credit issues or changes to the customer's desires. The cancellation rate is the total number of new sales purchase contracts during the period divided by the total new gross sales for homes during the period.

Backlog (at period end)

Backlog (at period end) is the number of homes in backlog from the previous period plus the number of net new orders generated during the current period minus the number of homes closed during the current period. Backlog at period end includes homes currently under construction and homes that are sold where construction has not commenced.

Gross Margin

Gross margin is home sales revenue less cost of sales for the reported period.

Adjusted Gross Margin

Adjusted gross margin is gross margin less capitalized interest expensed in cost of sales, commission expense, and amortization in cost of sales (including purchase accounting adjustments).

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Overview

We believe we have a prudent strategy for company-wide cash management, including controls related to cash outflows for lot deposits, land-bank development arrangements, lot purchases and vertical construction lines of credit. We believe we are conservative, yet flexible in order to capitalize on potential opportunities to increase controlled lots in desirable locations. As of December 31, 2020, we had \$35.5 million in cash and cash equivalents (excluding \$49.7 million of restricted cash), a decrease of \$8.5 million, or 19.3%, from \$44.0 million as of December 31, 2019. We generate cash from the sale of our inventory net of loan release payments on our vertical construction lines of credit facilities, and we intend to re-deploy the net cash generated from the sale of inventory to acquire and control land and further grow our operations year over year. We believe that our sources of liquidity are sufficient to satisfy our current commitments.

Our principal uses of capital are land deposits and purchases, vertical home construction, operating expenses and the payment of routine liabilities. During 2020, we also used cash to make distributions on certain of our preferred units, make tax distributions to our members. We use funds generated by operations and available borrowings to meet our short-term working capital requirements. We are focused on generating high margins in our homebuilding operations and acquiring desirable land positions while maintaining our asset-light land financing strategy that strengthens our balance sheet and maximizes returns on equity.

Cash flows generated by our projects can differ materially from our results of operations, as these depend upon the stage in the life cycle of each project. The majority of our projects begin at the land acquisition stage when we enter into finished lot option contracts by placing a deposit with a land seller or developer. Our lot deposits are an asset on our balance sheets, and these cash outflows are not recognized in our results of operations. Early stages in our communities require material cash outflows relating to finished rolling option lot purchases, entitlements and permitting, construction and furnishing of model homes, roads, utilities, general landscaping and other amenities, as well as ongoing association fees and property taxes. These costs are capitalized within our real estate inventory and are not recognized in our operating income until a home sale closes. As such, we incur significant cash outflows prior to the recognition of earnings. In later stages of the life cycle of a community, cash inflows could significantly exceed our results of operations, as the cash outflows associated with land purchase and home construction and other expenses were previously incurred.

We actively enter into finished lot option contracts by placing deposits with land sellers of typically 10% or less of the aggregate purchase price of the finished lots. When entering into these contracts, we also agree to purchase finished lots at pre-determined time frames and quantities that match our expected selling pace in the community. For the year ended December 31, 2020, the majority of these future lot purchases were financed within our fully collateralized vertical construction lines of credit facilities.

From time to time, we also enter into land development arrangements with land sellers, land developers and land bankers. We typically provide a lot deposit of 10% or less, or 15% or less in the case of land bank option contracts, of the total investment required to develop lots that we will have the option to acquire in the future. In these transactions, we also incur lot option fees that have historically been 15% or less of the outstanding capital balance held by the land banker. The initial investment and lot option fees require our ability to allocate liquidity resources to projects that will be not materialize into cash inflows or operating income in the near term. The above cash strategies are designed to allow us to maintain adequate lot supply in our existing markets and support ongoing growth and profitability. As we continue to operate in a low interest rate environment, with consistent increase in the demand for new homes and constrained lot supply compared to population and job growth trends, we intend to continue to re-invest our earnings into our business and focus on expanding our operations. In addition, as the opportunity to purchase finished lots in desired locations becomes increasingly more limited and competitive, we are committed to allocating additional liquidity to land-bank deposits on land development projects, as this strategy mitigates the risks associated with holding undeveloped land on our balance sheet, while allowing us to control adequate lot supply in our key markets to support forecasted growth. As of December 31, 2020, our lot deposits and investments related to finished lot option contracts and land bank option contracts were \$66.7 million, including \$1.1 million of refundable lot deposits. For the year ended December 31, 2020, we closed 3,154 homes, acquired 3,254 lots and started construction on 3,416 homes.

We employ both secured debt and equity financing as part of our ongoing financing strategy, and we fully redeploy our cash flows generated from continuing operations. Our leverage is generally 60-70% of our work-in-progress inventory, as we draw cash available under our fully collateralized vertical construction lines of credit facilities based on the actual progress on our inventory. Our indebtedness as of December 31, 2020 was fully collateralized by our homes under construction and, to a much smaller extent, finished lots. Immediately following the closing of our IPO, we replaced all of our secured vertical construction lines of credit facilities with our Credit Agreement, which has a borrowing base of \$450.0 million and an accordion feature that allows the facility to expand to a borrowing base of up to \$750.0 million. We believe that the consolidation of our indebtedness into a single credit facility will reduce our financing costs, create operating efficiencies and enhance returns.

We intend to finance future land acquisitions and developments with the most advantageous source of capital available to us at the time of the transaction, which may include a combination of common equity and unsecured corporate level debt

Cash Flows

Year Ended December 31, 2020 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2019

The following table summarizes our cash flows for the periods indicated:

	Yea	r End	ed December	31	
	2020		2019		2018
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	\$ 95,339	\$	23,839	\$	(2,510)
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	(13,027)		(17,820)		2,630
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	(65,830)		26,077		(2,421)

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$95.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2020, an increase of \$71.5 million, as compared to \$23.8 million of net cash provided by operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2019. The increase in net cash provided by operating activities was driven by higher deposits of \$39.2 million received from customers and the increase in net income generated on home closings. This increase was partially offset by the increase in lot deposits of \$37.9 million to secure finished lots in the future.

Net cash used in investing activities was \$13.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2020, a decrease of \$4.8 million, as compared to \$17.8 million of cash used in investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2019. The decrease in net cash used in investing activities was primarily attributable to the Company converting several joint ventures to land bank financing structures during 2020. The cash outflow for the land bank structures is presented in the operating section of the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$65.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2020, a decrease of \$91.9 million, as compared to \$26.1 million of cash provided by financing activities for the year ended December 31, 2019. The decrease in net cash used in financing activities was primarily attributable to the redemption of the Series D preferred units of DFH LLC of \$12.0 million, increased payments on construction lines due to increased home closings of 1,106 and increased distributions of \$7.9 million to the members of DFH LLC due to higher tax payments.

Credit Facilities, Letters of Credit, Surety Bonds and Financial Guarantees

As of December 31, 2020, giving effect to the H&H Acquisition, we had 34 vertical construction lines of credit facilities with cumulative maximum availability of \$763.0 million and an aggregate outstanding balance of \$289.9 million. As of December 31, 2019, we had 19 vertical construction lines of credit facilities with a cumulative maximum availability of \$457.8 million and an aggregate outstanding balance of \$217.7 million. Historically, our vertical construction lines of credit facilities were fully collateralized by finished lots and homes under construction and were personally guaranteed by Patrick Zalupski, our founder, President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of our Board of Directors. In connection with the IPO, we entered into our Credit Agreement with a syndicate of lenders and Bank of America, N.A, as administrative agent, providing for a senior unsecured revolving credit facility which has an initial aggregate commitment of up to \$450.0 million and an accordion feature that allows the facility to expand to a borrowing base of up to \$750.0 million.

In connection with the consummation of the IPO, we used the net proceeds from the IPO, cash on hand and borrowings under our Credit Agreement to repay all borrowings under our vertical construction lines of credit facilities and our BOMN Bridge Loan, and upon such repayment, terminated all such vertical construction lines of credit facilities.

We enter into surety bonds and letter of credit arrangements with local municipalities, government agencies and land developers. These arrangements relate to certain performance-related obligations and serve as security for certain land option agreements. At December 31, 2020, we had outstanding letters of credit and surety bonds totaling \$0.9 million and \$28.0 million, respectively.

Contractual Obligations, Commitments and Contingencies

A summary of the contractual obligations for our predecessor, DFH LLC, as of December 31, 2020 is provided in the following table.

			Payn	nent	s Due by Pe	l for the Year n thousands)	r End	led Decem	ber 3	31,	
	2021		2022		2023	2024	2	2025	T	hereafter	Total
Long-term debt, including current portion	289,87	9 \$	6,551	\$	3,102	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 299,532
Interest on long-term debt	15,352	2	-		-	-		-		-	15,352
Operating lease obligations	3,62	5	2,270		1,327	1,305		1,337		10,018	19,883
Capital lease obligations	17.	3	153		49	-		-		-	375
Village Park Homes acquisition contingent consideration ⁽¹⁾	2,29)	2,753		2,835	-		-		-	7,887
H&H Homes acquisition contingent consideration ⁽¹⁾	4,60	l	5,270		5,878	4,830		-		-	20,579
Total	315,93) \$	16,997	\$	13,191	\$ 6,135	\$	1,337	\$	10,018	\$ 363,608

 Such acquisition contingent consideration payments, if any, will be equal to 25% of pre-tax earnings for the fiscal years ending December 31, 2021 and 2022, inclusive of 1% corporate overhead charge.

Series B Preferred Units

Following the Corporate Reorganization and upon completion of the IPO,MOF II DF Home LLC and MCC Investment Holdings LLC (both controlled by Medley Capital Corporation) continued to hold the Series B preferred units of DFH LLC. As such, they have certain rights and preferences with regard to DFH LLC that holders of our Class A common stock do not have.

In the event that the sole manager of DFH LLC elects, from time to time, to make distributions, the holders of the Series B preferred units are entitled to receive distributions until the holders of each outstanding Series B preferred unit have received distributions equaling the Series B Preferred Return, which accrues quarterly. Once the holders of each Series B preferred units (the "Series B Preferred Return"), they are thereafter entitled to \$1,000 per Series B preferred unit. Additionally, holders of the Series B preferred units are entitled to receive tax distributions sufficient to fund their federal and state income tax liabilities attributable to the taxable income on their Series B preferred units, if any. The Series B preferred units shall be deemed cancelled once they have received distributions totaling their initial capital contribution plus the Series B Preferred Return.



DFH LLC may not, without the prior approval of the holders of the Series B preferred units, issue or sell equity securities ranking senior to or pari passu with the Series B preferred units.

Holders of Series B preferred units have the right to vote on all matters submitted to a vote of the members of DFH LLC but do not have the right to convert their Series B preferred units into shares of our common stock. Any holder of Series B preferred units desiring to transfer their Series B preferred units to a non-affiliated third party must either (i) obtain approval from the sole manager of DFH LLC or (ii) must first offer such units to DFH LLC at the same price that the proposed third-party transferee would have paid or, in certain cases, at fair market value.

At any time on or prior to September 30, 2022, DFH LLC has the right to redeem some or all of the outstanding Series B preferred units at a price equal to the sum of (i) the difference of (A) \$1,000 and (B) the amount of previous distributions having already been paid towards each such unit and (ii) unreturned capital contributions for such unit plus the Series B Preferred Return (the "Series B Redemption Price").

In the event of a liquidation or dissolution of DFH LLC, the holders of Series B preferred units shall have preference over our membership interest in DFH LLC. Further, in the event of (i) a sale of substantially all of DFH LLC's assets or (ii) a merger or reorganization resulting in the members of DFH LLC immediately prior to such transaction no longer beneficially owning at least 50% of the voting power of DFH LLC, the holders of the Series B preferred units may demand redemption of their Series B preferred units at a price equal to the Series B Redemption Price.

Series C Preferred Units

Following the Corporate Reorganization and upon completion of the IPO, Värde Capital continued to hold the Series C preferred units of DFH LLC. On January 27, 2021, we redeemed all 26,000 outstanding Series C preferred units of DFH LLC at a redemption price of \$26.0 million, plus accrued distributions and fees of \$0.2 million.

Factors Affecting Our Results of Operations

We believe that our future performance will depend on many factors, including those described below and in the sections titled "Risk Factors" and "Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Availability of Finished Lots

Our sourcing of finished lots is affected by changes in the general availability of finished lots in the markets in which we operate, the willingness of land sellers to sell finished lots at competitive prices, competition for available finished lots and other market conditions. If the supply of finished lots is limited because of these or other factors, we may build and sell fewer homes as a result. To the extent that we are unable to acquire finished lots at competitive prices, or at all, our revenues, margins and other results of operations could be negatively impacted.

Availability of Mortgages; Applicable Interest Rates

The majority of our homebuyers in 2020 obtained a mortgage to purchase their home. As a result, the availability of mortgages on terms that make purchases of our homes affordable to a broad base of consumers has a significant impact on our business. The availability and accessibility of mortgages can depend in part on current interest rates and down payment requirements, which are not within our control. The majority of our customers that obtain mortgages obtain loans that conform to the terms established by Freddie Mac and Fannie Mae. Interest rates available to homebuyers obtaining conforming loans are driven by Freddie Mac's and Fannie Mae's ability to package and sell loans into the secondary market. Disruptions in this supply chain could impact our business significantly if our homebuyers are unable to obtain mortgages on terms that are acceptable, or at all.



Costs of Building Materials and Labor

Our cost of sales includes the acquisition and finance costs of home sites or lots, municipality fees, the costs associated with obtaining building permits, materials and labor to construct the home, interest rates for construction loans, internal and external realtor commissions and other miscellaneous closing costs. Home site costs range from 20-25% of the average cost of a home. Building materials range from 40-50% of the average cost to build the home, labor ranges from 30-40% of the average cost to build the home and interest, commissions and closing costs range from 4-10% of the average cost to build the home.

In general, the cost of building materials fluctuates with overall trends in the underlying prices of raw materials. The cost of certain of our building materials, such as lumber and oil-based products, fluctuates with market-based pricing curves. We often obtain volume discounts and/or rebates with certain suppliers of our building materials, which in turn reduces our cost of sales.

However, increases in the cost of building materials may reduce gross margin to the extent that market conditions prevent the recovery of increased costs through higher home sales prices. The price changes that most significantly influence our operations are price increases in commodities, including lumber. Significant price increases of these materials may negatively impact our cost of sales and, in turn, our net income. For example, in the last 18 months, the cost of lumber has been volatile due to the U.S. government-imposed tariffs on imports of Canadian lumber and the supply-chain disruptions caused by the closing of lumber mills in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. The recent increases in lumber commodity prices may result in the renewal of our lumber contracts at more expensive rates, which may significantly impact the cost to construct our homes and our business. If the current lumber shortage, and related pricing impacts, continue, our cost of sales and, in turn, our net income could be negatively impacted.

Changes in Price and Availability of Land

Acquiring home sites or finished lots in desirable geographic areas with prices and acquisition terms that drive profitable home delivery is an important component of our business. Our infrastructure is designed to build a certain number of homes each year and an adequate lot supply is crucial to meeting our business objectives. Lot value appreciation or depreciation varies across the markets in which we operate. Our acquisition costs associated with finished lots have increased in certain of our markets where job and population growth are outpacing lot supply.

Historically, we have utilized joint ventures to finance the acquisition and development of finished lots. We consolidate the assets, liabilities and income from certain of these joint ventures under GAAP. The revenues and cost of sales associated with homes closed from these consolidated joint ventures are recognized under the "revenues" and "cost of sales" line items, respectively, on our statements of comprehensive income contained in our consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. The portion of income that is due and the equity that is attributable to our joint venture partners is recognized under the "net and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests" line item on our statements of comprehensive income contained in our consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. In the future, our primary financing strategy for controlling finished lots will be through the utilization of land bank relationships. Land bank relationships may result in a higher cost of sales, but we will not be required to share home closing gross margin with our land bank partners. This may reduce the net and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests and gross margin.

Changes in Product Mix

We sell four series of products: the Dream Series, the Designer Series, the Platinum Series and the Custom Series. See "Business—Our Products and Customers—Our Homes and Homebuyers" for additional information. Each of our series has several floor plans to meet customer demands, a range of lot sizes and varying lot coverage restrictions. Beginning in 2018 with the launch of the Dream Series, we implemented a strategy to secure lots that can meet the increasing supply and demand gap for entry-level and first-time move-up homebuyers. The average selling price point for these homebuyers varies across our markets. Our active selling communities and future projects are strategically located around major metropolitan areas with specific demographic and economic characteristics, including consistent population and job growth. Our strategy remains focused on providing an affordable and desirable product to entry-level and first-time move-up buyers.

Housing Supply and Demand

When the supply of new homes exceeds new home demand, new home prices may generally be expected to decline. Although the COVID-19 pandemic initially caused a sharp decline in our homebuilding business in March and April 2020, the decline was followed by a sharp increase in sales beginning in May 2020. As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, we have observed an increase in demand from entry-level homebuyers, our primary customer focus, seeking to move out of apartments and into more spacious homes in anticipation of spending more time at home with remote-working arrangements increasing in prevalence. The U.S. housing market is expected to weather the COVID-19 pandemic relatively well given supply dynamics and lack of distressed home sales. Recent job losses are more concentrated in lower income bands, impacting apartment rentals more than for sale housing. We expect housing market conditions to remain relatively healthy in 2021.

Seasonality

In all of our markets, we have historically experienced similar variability in our results of operations and capital requirements from quarter to quarter due to the seasonal nature of the homebuilding industry. We generally sell more homes in the first and second quarters and close more homes in our third and fourth quarters. As a result, our revenue may fluctuate on a quarterly basis and we may have higher capital requirements in our second, third and fourth quarters in order to maintain our inventory levels. As a result of seasonal activity, our quarterly results of operations and financial position at the end of a particular quarter, especially our first quarter, are not necessarily representative of the results we expect at year end. We expect this seasonal pattern to continue in the long term.

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

In addition to our financial results reported in accordance with GAAP, we have provided information in this prospectus relating to "adjusted gross margin," "EBITDA" and "adjusted EBITDA." For definitions of adjusted gross margin, EBITDA and adjusted EBITDA and a reconciliation to our most directly comparable financial measures calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP, see "—Non-GAAP Financial Measures."

Factors Affecting the Comparability of Our Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Our historical financial condition and results of operations for the periods presented may not be comparable, either from period to period or going forward, for the following reasons:

Century Acquisition

For information regarding the Century Acquisition, see "Business-Acquisitions-Century Acquisition."

H&H Acquisition

For information regarding the H&H Acquisition, see "Business-Acquisitions-H&H Acquisition."

Corporate Reorganization

For information regarding our Corporate Reorganization, see "Business-Corporate Reorganization."

Income Taxes

Prior to the IPO and the related Corporate Reorganization, we were composed of various pass-through entities that are all treated as partnerships for federal income tax purposes but are subject to certain minimal taxes and fees; however, income taxes on taxable income or losses realized by our predecessor, DFH LLC, are generally the obligation of the individual members or partners. Following the consummation of the IPO, we became be a corporation subject to corporate-level taxes, our income taxes became dependent upon our taxable income and our net income in future periods now reflects such taxes. We will recognize the financial statement impacts of GAAP and tax timing differences on a quarterly basis. See "—Results of Operations" for further clarity on the comparability differences between our current and future financial statements.

Selling, General and Administrative Expense

Our selling, general and administrative expense have increased as a result of the H&H Acquisition and the initial and on-going compliance costs associated with being a public company, including certain provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and related SEC regulations, and the requirements associated with our Class A common stock being approved for listing on Nasdaq. As a result of being a public company, we will need to increase our operating expenses in order to pay our employees, legal counsel and accountants to assist us in, among other things, external reporting, instituting and monitoring a more comprehensive compliance and board governance function, establishing and maintaining internal control over financial reporting in accordance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and preparing and distributing periodic public reports in compliance with our obligations under applicable federal securities laws. We may need to hire additional employees to perform this compliance and reporting function. We also recognized the acceleration of certain of our predecessor's, DFH LLC, costs, such capitalized debt issue costs and unvested stock compensation, which vested at the date of the IPO.



Equity Incentive Plan

To incentivize individuals providing services to us or our affiliates, the Board of Directors adopted the 2021 Equity Incentive Plan in connection with the IPO. Our 2021 Equity Incentive Plan provides for the grant, from time to time, at the discretion of our Board of Directors or a committee thereof, of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, stock awards, dividend equivalents, other stock-based awards, cash awards, substitute awards and performance awards. Any individual who is our officer or employee or an officer or employee of any of our affiliates, and any other person who provides services to us or our affiliates, including our directors, is eligible to receive awards under our 2021 Equity Incentive Plan at the discretion of our Board of Directors or the compensation committee of our Board of Directors. In connection with the IPO, we issued equity awards covering 461,538 shares of Class B common stock and 298,171 shares of Class A common stock, which will vest over 3 years beginning on January 21, 2022, to certain of our officers and directors. We expect that we will recognize equity compensation expenses aggregating up to \$17.6 million per year over the 3 year vesting term.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

We prepare our consolidated financial statements in accordance with GAAP. Our critical accounting policies are those that we believe have the most significant impact to the presentation of our financial position and results of operations and that require the most difficult, subjective or complex judgments. In many cases, the accounting treatment of a transaction is specifically dictated by GAAP without the need for the application of judgment.

In certain circumstances, however, the preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires us to make certain estimates, judgments and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as of the date of the consolidated financial statements, as well as the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period.

While our significant accounting policies are more fully described in "Note 1. Nature of Business and Significant Accounting Policies" to our consolidated financial statements, we believe the following topics reflect our critical accounting policies and our more significant judgment and estimates used in the preparation of our consolidated financial statements.

Revenue Recognition

We recognize revenue in two ways. In accordance with Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 2014-09, revenues from home sales with respect to homes that we construct on homesites that we own title are recorded at the time each home sale is closed and title and possession are transferred to the buyer. In accordance with ASC 2014-09, revenues from home sales in which the buyer retains title to the homesite while we build the home are recognized based on the percentage of completion of the home construction, which is measured on a quarterly basis.

Real Estate Inventory and Cost of Home Sales

Inventories include the cost of direct land acquisition, land development, construction, capitalized interest, real estate taxes and direct overhead costs incurred related to land acquisition and development and home construction. Indirect overhead costs are charged to selling, general and administrative expense as incurred.

Land and development costs are typically allocated to individual residential lots on a pro-rata basis based on the number of lots in the development, and the costs of residential lots are transferred to construction work in progress when home construction begins. Sold units are expensed on a specific identification basis as cost of contract revenues earned. Cost of contract revenues earned for homes closed includes the specific construction costs of each home and all applicable land acquisition, land development and related costs allocated to each residential lot.

Inventories are carried at the lower of accumulated cost or net realizable value. We periodically review the performance and outlook of our inventories for indicators of potential impairment. No impairments were recognized during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018.



Business Combinations and Valuation of Contingent Consideration

The Company accounts for business combinations using the acquisition method. Under ASC 805 a business combination occurs when an entity obtains control of a "business." The Company determines whether or not the gross assets acquired meet the definition of a business. If they meet this criteria, the Company accounts for the transaction as a stock purchase. If they do not meet this criteria the transaction is accounted for as an asset purchase. The consideration transferred in the acquisition is generally measured at fair value, as are the identifiable net assets acquired. Any goodwill that arises is tested annually for impairment. Any gain on a bargain purchase is recognized in profit or loss immediately. Transaction costs are expensed as incurred, except if related to the issue of debt or equity securities. Any contingent consideration is measured at fair value at the date of acquisition and is based on expected cash flow of the acquisition target discounted over time using an observable market discount rate. The Company generally utilizes outside valuation experts to determine the amount of contingent consideration. Contingent consideration is remeasured at fair value at each reporting date and subsequent changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration are recognized in profit or loss on the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

See "Note 1. Nature of Business and Significant Accounting Policies" to our consolidated financial statements.

Inflation

Inflation in the United States has been relatively low in recent years and did not have a material impact on our results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018. Although the impact of inflation has been insignificant in recent years, it is still a factor in the U.S. economy, and we tend to experience inflationary pressure on wages and raw materials.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Asset-Light Lot Acquisition Strategy

We operate an asset-light and capital efficient lot acquisition strategy and generally seek to avoid engaging in land development. We primarily employ two variations of our asset-light land financing strategy, finished lot option contracts and land bank option contracts, pursuant to which we secure the right to purchase finished lots at market prices from various land sellers and land bank partners, by paying deposits based on the aggregate purchase price of the finished lots. The deposits required are typically 10% or less in the case of finished lot option contracts and 15% or less in the case of land bank option contracts.

Our asset-light and capital efficient lot acquisition strategy is intended to avoid the financial commitments and risks associated with direct land ownership and land development by allowing us to control a significant number of lots for a relatively low capital cost. These option contracts generally allow us, at our option, to forfeit our right to purchase the lots controlled by these option contracts for any reason, and our sole legal obligation and economic loss as a result of such forfeitures is limited to the amount of the deposits paid pursuant to such option contracts and, in the case of land bank option contracts, any related fees paid to the land bank partner. We do not have any financial guarantees or completion obligations, and we do not guarantee lot purchases on a specific performance basis under these agreements.

As of December 31, 2020, we owned and controlled 22,407 lots through finished lot option contracts and land bank option contracts. Our entire risk of loss pertaining to the aggregate purchase price of contractual commitments resulting from our non-performance under our finished lot option contracts and land bank option contracts is limited to approximately \$65.6 million in deposits and investments made as of December 31, 2020—\$66.7 million of lot deposits, including \$1.1 million of refundable lot deposits pertaining to deals that are still in the due diligence inspection period.

Surety Bonds and Letters of Credit

We enter into letter of credit and surety bond arrangements with local municipalities, government agencies and land developers. These arrangements relate to certain performance-related obligations and serve as security for certain land option agreements. At December 31, 2020, we had outstanding letters of credit and surety bonds totaling \$0.9 million and \$28.0 million, respectively. We believe we will fulfill our obligations under the related arrangements and do not anticipate any material losses under these letters of credit or surety bonds.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Our operations are interest rate sensitive. As overall housing demand is adversely affected by increases in interest rates, a significant increase in interest rates may negatively affect the ability of homebuyers to secure adequate financing. Higher interest rates could adversely affect our revenues, gross margins and net income. We do not enter into, nor do we intend to enter into in the future, derivative financial instruments for trading or speculative purposes to hedge against interest rate fluctuations.

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Interest Rate Risk

Market risk is the risk of loss arising from adverse changes in market prices and interest rates. Our market risk arises from interest rate risk inherent in our financial instruments and debt obligations. Interest rate risk results from the possibility that changes in interest rates will cause unfavorable changes in net income or in the value of interest rate-sensitive assets, liabilities and commitments. Lower interest rates tend to increase demand for mortgage loans for home purchasers, while higher interest rates make it more difficult for potential borrowers to purchase residential properties and to qualify for mortgage loans. We have no market rate sensitive instruments held for speculative or trading purposes.

On January 25, 2021, we entered into the Credit Agreement, providing for a senior unsecured revolving credit facility, which has an initial aggregate commitment of up to \$450.0 million. The Credit Agreement includes provisions for any existing lender to, at the Company's request, increase its revolving commitment under the Credit Agreement, add new revolving loan tranches under the Credit Agreement or add new term loan tranches under the Credit Agreement, in all cases not to exceed an aggregate of \$300.0 million. The Credit Agreement provides for interest rate options on advances at rates equal to either: (a) in the case of base rate advances, the highest of (1) Bank of America, N.A.'s announced "prime rate", (2) the federal funds rate plus 0.5%, and (3) the one-month LIBOR plus 1.0%, in each case not to be less than 1.5%; or (b) in the case of Eurodollar rate advances, the reserve adjusted LIBOR, not to be less than 0.5%. Borrowings under the Credit Agreement bear interest rate option plus an applicable margin ranging from (i) 2.00% to 2.75% per annum for base rate advances and (ii) 3.00% to 3.75% per annum for Eurodollar rate advances. The applicable margin will vary depending on the Company's debt to capitalization ratio.

Interest on base rate advances borrowed under the Credit Agreement is payable in arrears on a monthly basis. Interest on each Eurodollar rate advance borrowed under the Credit Agreement is payable in arrears at the end of the interest period applicable to such advance, or, if less than such interest period, three months after the beginning of such interest period. The Company pays the lenders a commitment fee on the amount of the unused commitments on a quarterly basis at a rate per annum that will vary from 0.20% to 0.30% depending on the Company's net debt to net capitalization ratio.

Outstanding borrowings under the Credit Agreement are subject to, among other things, a borrowing base. The borrowing base includes, among other things, (a) 90% of the net book value of presold housing units, (b) 85% of the net book value of model housing units, (c) 85% of the net book value of speculative housing units and (d) 70% of the net book value of finished lots, in each case subject to certain exceptions and limitations set forth in the Credit Agreement.

Our mortgage banking joint venture, Jet LLC, is exposed to interest rate risk as it relates to its lending activities. Jet LLC underwrites and originates mortgage loans, which are sold through either optional or mandatory forward delivery contracts into the secondary markets. All of the mortgage banking segment's loan portfolio is held for sale and subject to forward sale commitments. Jet LLC also sells all of its mortgages held for sale on a servicing released basis.

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

9

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Dream Finders Homes, Inc.

Opinion on the Financial Statements – Balance Sheets

We have audited the accompanying balance sheets of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. (the "Company") as of December 31, 2020 and September 11, 2020, including the related notes (collectively referred to as the "financial statements"). In our opinion, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2020 and September 11, 2020 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

The financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB) and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits of these financial statements in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Critical Audit Matters

Critical audit matters are matters arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that were communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that (i) relate to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (ii) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. We determined there are no critical audit matters.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Jacksonville, FL March 30, 2021

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2019.

Dream Finders Homes, Inc.

Balance Sheets

	Decem	ber 31,	September 11
	2020		2020
ASSETS			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	- \$	5
Total assets		-	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 3)		-	
Stockholders' Equity			
Common stock \$0.01 per share, 1,000 shares authorized, no shares outstanding		-	
Fotal stockholders' equity	\$	- §	5

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

Dream Finders Homes, Inc.

Notes to Financial Statements

1. Nature of Business and Basis of Presentation

Dream Finders Homes, Inc. (the "Company" or "DFH, Inc.") was incorporated in the State of Delaware on September 11, 2020. The Company was formed for the purpose of completing an initial public offering ("IPO") of its common stock and related transactions in order to carry on the business of Dream Finders Holdings LLC ("DFH LLC") as a publicly-traded entity. Pursuant to a corporate reorganization and completion of the Company's IPO on January 25, 2021, the Company became a holding company for DFH LLC and its subsidiaries.

On January 25, 2021, DFH, Inc., the holding company and sole manager of DFH LLC, successfully completed its initial public offering of 11,040,000 shares of Class A common stock (which included full exercise of the over-allotment option) at an IPO price of \$13.00 per share. Shares of the Company's Class A common stock began trading on the NASDAQ Global Select Market under the ticker symbol "DFH" on January 21, 2021. The Company is the sole manager of DFH LLC and owns 100% of the voting membership interests in DFH LLC.

The accompanying balance sheet has been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows have not been presented because the Company has not engaged in any business or other activities except in connection with its formation.

2. Stockholders' Equity

As of December 31, 2020 and September 11, 2020, the Company was authorized to issue 1,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share. Following the IPO and the Corporate Reorganization (Note 4), the Company is authorized to issue 350,000,000 shares of common stock, par value of \$0.01 per share, consisting of 289,000,000 shares of Class A common stock and 61,000,000 shares of Class B common stock. The Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board of Directors") has the authority to issue, in one or more series, up to 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, without stockholder approval.

3. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company may be subject to legal proceedings that arise in the ordinary course of business. As of December 31, 2020, the Company had no outstanding commitments and contingencies.

4. Subsequent Events

The Company has evaluated subsequent events through March 30, 2021, the date the financial statements were issued, and no additional matters were identified requiring recognition or disclosure in the financial statements, except for events described below.

Equity Incentive Plan

On January 20, 2021, the Board of Directors approved the DFH, Inc. 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Plan"), which became effective in connection with the IPO. The 2021 Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors, and authorizes the Company to grant incentive stock-based awards. The Company granted 759,709 restricted stock grants to certain executives and directors in conjunction with the 2021 Plan. These stock grants vest over a period of three years of continuous service, commencing on the date of the grant and vesting ratably in one third increments at the end of each quarter of a three year term.

Corporate Reorganization and Initial Public Offering

In connection with the IPO, and pursuant to the terms of the Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among DFH, Inc., DFH LLC and DFH Merger Sub LLC, a Delaware limited liability company and direct, wholly owned subsidiary of DFH, Inc., DFH Merger Sub LLC merged with and into DFH LLC with DFH LLC as the surviving entity. As a result of the merger, all of the outstanding non-voting common units and Series A Preferred Units of DFH LLC converted into 21,255,329 shares of Class A common stock of DFH, Inc., all of the outstanding common units of DFH LLC converted into 60,266,153 shares of Class B common stock of DFH, Inc. and all of the outstanding Series B Preferred Units and Series C Preferred Units of DFH LLC remained outstanding as Series B Preferred Units and Series C Preferred Units of DFH LLC, as the surviving entity in the merger. We refer to this and certain other related events and transactions, as the "Corporate Reorganization".
Dream Finders Homes, Inc.

Notes to Financial Statements

Immediately following the Corporate Reorganization, (1) DFH, Inc. became a holding company and the sole manager of DFH LLC, with no material assets other than 100% of the voting membership interests in DFH LLC, (2) the holders of common units, non-voting common units and Series A Preferred Units of DFH LLC became stockholders of DFH, Inc., (3) the holders of the Series B Preferred Units of DFH LLC outstanding immediately prior to the Corporate Reorganization continued to hold all 7,143 of the outstanding Series B Preferred Units of DFH LLC, and (4) the holders of the Series C Preferred Units of DFH LLC outstanding immediately prior to the Corporate Reorganization continued to hold all 26,000 of the outstanding Series C Preferred Units of DFH LLC.

On January 25, 2021, the Company successfully completed its IPO of 11,040,000 shares of Class A common stock (which included full exercise of the over-allotment option) at an IPO price of \$13.00 per share. Shares of the Company's Class A common stock began trading on the NASDAQ Global Select Market under the ticker symbol "DFH" on January 21, 2021.

Unsecured Syndicated Credit Facility

On January 25, 2021 and in connection with the IPO, the Company entered into a \$450.0 million syndicated credit facility with Bank of America, N.A. and other lenders, and subsequently repaid \$340.0 million in outstanding debt, including the \$20.0 million bridge loan with Boston Omaha Corporation, LLC, and terminated all existing construction lines of credit. Under the terms of the new credit agreement, the Company has the option to enter into Base Rate or LIBOR Rate borrowings. The interest is payable based on the borrowing terms and is variable dependent on the Company's debt to capitalization ratio and current LIBOR rates.



Table of Contents

Dream Finders Holdings LLC and Subsidiaries Index

Contents

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	75
Consolidated Financial Statements	
Consolidated Balance Sheets	77
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income	78
Consolidated Statements of Members' Equity and Mezzanine Equity	79
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	80
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	81-109
74	

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Dream Finders Holdings LLC

Opinion on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Dream Finders Holdings LLC and its subsidiaries (the "Company") as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, and the related consolidated statements of comprehensive income, of members' equity and mezzanine equity and of cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2020, including the related notes (collectively referred to as the "consolidated financial statements"). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2020 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's consolidated financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB) and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits of these consolidated financial statements in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Critical Audit Matters

The critical audit matter communicated below is a matter arising from the current period audit of the consolidated financial statements that was communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that (i) relates to accounts or disclosures that are material to the consolidated financial statements and (ii) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. The communication of critical audit matters does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matter below, providing a separate opinion on the critical audit matter or on the accounts or disclosures to which it relates.

Valuation of Contingent Consideration

As described in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company recognized contingent consideration related to the acquisitions of Village Park Homes and H&H Constructors of Fayetteville in 2019 and 2020, respectively. The measurement of contingent consideration was based on projected cash flows such as revenues, gross margin, overhead expenses and pre-tax income and discounted back using the discounted cash flow method. The Company recorded the fair value of the contingent consideration as a liability on the respective acquisition dates. The estimated earn-out payments are subsequently remeasured to fair value each at reporting date based on the estimated future earnings of the acquired entities. As of December 31, 2020, contingent consideration was \$23.1 million.

The principal considerations for our determination that performing procedures relating to the valuation of contingent consideration is a critical audit matter are i) the significant judgment by management when estimating the fair value of contingent consideration; ii) the high degree of auditor judgment, subjectivity, and effort in performing procedures and evaluating management's significant judgments and assumptions related to gross margin, overhead expense and pre-tax income forecasts, as applicable; and iii) the audit effort involved the use of professional with specialized skill and knowledge.

Addressing the matter involved performing procedures and evaluating audit evidence in connection with forming our overall opinion on the consolidated financial statements. These procedures included, among others, testing management's process for estimating the fair value of the contingent consideration, which included evaluating the appropriateness of the discounted cash flow models, testing the completeness and accuracy of data used in the models, and evaluating the reasonableness of significant assumptions related to gross margin, overhead expense and pre-tax income forecasts, as applicable. Evaluating the reasonableness of the gross margin, overhead expense and pre-tax income forecasts, as well as economic and industry forecasts. Professionals with specialized skill and knowledge were used to assist with the evaluation of the Company's discounted cash flow models.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Jacksonville, Florida March 30, 2021

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2019.

Dream Finders Holdings LLC and Subsidiaries Consolidated Balance Sheets

		ecember 31,	,	
	2020	20	19	
Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 35,495,	595 \$ 44,	,007,245	
Restricted cash (VIE amounts of \$8,793,201 and \$8,726,015)	49,715,	553 24	,721,169	
Inventories:				
Construction in process and finished homes	396,630,	945 273	,389,050	
Joint venture owned land and lots (VIE amounts of \$41,072,325 and \$38,080,738)	40,900,	552 38.	,080,738	
Company owned land and lots	46,839,	616 52.	,597,242	
Lot deposits	66,272,	347 24.	,447,707	
Equity method investments	4,545,	.349 8.	3,354,212	
Property and equipment, net	4,309,	.071 3.	,996,262	
Operating lease right-of-use assets	14,219,	248 15.	,099,368	
Finance lease right-of-use assets	335,	791	494,149	
Intangible assets, net of amortization	2,660,	003	-	
Goodwill	28,566,		,208,783	
Other assets (VIE amounts of \$1,288,359 and \$4,788,117)	43,189,	939 17.	,523,525	
Total assets	\$ 733,680,	241 \$ 514	,919,450	
Liabilities				
Accounts payable (VIE amounts of \$1,315,582 and \$793,546)	\$ 37,418,	693 \$ 37.	,752,306	
Accrued expenses (VIE amounts of \$9,977,268 and \$9,642,341)	67,401,	055 42.	,409,513	
Customer deposits	59,392,	135 20.	,203,750	
Construction lines of credit	289,878.	716 217	,667,344	
Notes payable (VIE amounts of \$8,821,282 and \$9,034,970)	29,653,	282 14	,346,124	
Operating lease liabilities	14,410,	560 15	,081,737	
Finance lease liabilities	345.	.062	498,691	
Contingent consideration	23,157,	524 5.	,468,738	
Total liabilities	\$ 521,657.	027 \$ 353	,428,203	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 8)				
Mezzanine Equity				
Preferred mezzanine equity	55,638,	450 58.	,269,166	
Common mezzanine equity	20,593,	001 16	,248,246	
Total mezzanine equity	\$ 76,231,	451 \$ 74,	,517,412	
			<u></u>	
Members' Equity				
Common members' equity	103,852.	646 56.	502,464	
Total members' equity	\$ 103,852,		,502,464	
Non-controlling interests	31,939,	117 30.	,471,371	
Total liabilities, mezzanine equity and members' equity	\$ 733,680.		,919,450	
rowi naomitos, mezzanne equity and memoris equity	φ <i>155</i> ,080,	$\frac{\varphi}{\varphi}$ $\frac{\varphi}{\varphi}$,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Dream Finders Holdings LLC and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

		2020	D	ecember 31, 2019	2018
Revenues	\$	1,133,806,607	\$	744,292,323	\$ 522,258,473
Cost of sales		962,927,606		641,340,496	454,402,820
Selling, general and administrative expense		90,791,259		58,733,781	43,545,254
Income from equity in earnings of unconsolidated entities		(7,991,764)		(2,208,182)	(1,271,303)
Gain on sale of assets		(117,840)		(28,652)	(3,293,187)
Other income		(1,321,741)		(2,447,879)	(3,016,273)
Other expense		4,134,792		3,783,526	7,947,641
Interest expense	_	870,868	_	221,449	 682,152
Net and comprehensive income	\$	84,513,427	\$	44,897,784	\$ 23,261,369
Net and comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interests		(5,419,972)		(5,706,518)	(5,939,015)
Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC	\$	79,093,455	\$	39,191,266	\$ 17,322,354
Earnings per unit					
Basic	\$	756.86	\$	353.40	\$ 170.92
Diluted	\$	753.75	\$	353.40	\$ 170.92
Weighted-average number of units					
Basic		99,065		97,830	97,830
Diluted		99,647		97,830	97,830
Pro forma information (unaudited - see Note 16)					
Income before income taxes		84,513,427		44,897,784	23,261,369
Pro forma income tax expense		19,773,364		9,797,817	 4,330,589
Pro forma net income and comprehensive income	\$	64,740,063	\$	35,099,967	\$ 18,930,780
Less: Pro forma net income and comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interests		(5,419,972)		(5,706,518)	\$ (5,939,015)
Pro forma net income and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC	\$	59,320,091	\$	29,393,449	\$ 12,991,765
Pro forma earnings per unit					
Basic	\$	557.26	\$	253.25	\$ 126.66
Diluted	\$	555.31	\$	253.25	\$ 126.66
Pro forma weighted-average number of units					
Basic		99,065		97,830	97,830
Diluted		99,647		97,830	97,830

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Dream Finders Holdings LLC and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Members' Equity and Mezzanine Equity

	Pr	leemable referred	С	leemable ommon				H Total	Total Non-	
		Units ezzanine		Units ezzanine		mon Units embers'	Mezzanine and Members'			
	Units	Amount	Units	Amount	Units	Amount	Units	Amount		Total Equity
Balance at December 31, 2017	22,543	\$ 13,476,173	4,602	\$10,000,000	76,630	\$ 30,574,101	103,775	\$ 54,050,275	\$ 19,411,602	\$ 73,461,877
Unit compensation	-	-	-	-	-	895,610	-	895,610	-	895,610
Contributions	27,000	26,530,505	1,172	2,547,757	25	1	28,197	29,078,263	-	29,078,263
Member receivable	-	(26,530,505)	-	-	-	-	-	(26,530,505)	-	(26,530,505)
Contribution from non-controlling interests	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	12,523,547	12,523,547
Conversion of units	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Distributions	-	(776,567)	-	-	-	(11,535,561)	-	(12,312,128)	(8,944,307)	(21,256,435)
Net income	-	3,175,932	-	986,982	-	13,159,440	-	17,322,354	5,939,015	23,261,369
Balance December 31, 2018	49,543	15,875,538	5,774	13,534,739	76,655	33,093,591	131,972	62,503,869	28,929,857	91,433,726
Unit compensation	-	-	-	-	-	895,000	-	895,000	-	895,000
Contributions	12	38,530,504	-	-	-	-	12	38,530,504	-	38,530,504
Contributions from non-controlling interests	- :	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	9,783,372	9,783,372
Conversion of units	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Distributions	-	(2,235,752)	-	(401,296)	-	(7,463,714)	-	(10, 100, 762)	(13,948,376)	(24,049,138)
Net income	-	6,098,876	-	3,114,803	-	29,977,587	-	39,191,266	5,706,518	44,897,784
Balance at December 31, 2019	49,555	58,269,166	5,774	16,248,246	76,655	56,502,464	131,984	131,019,876	30,471,371	161,491,247
Unit compensation	-	-	-	-	-	946,609	-	946,609	-	946,609
Contributions	-	-	1,236	-	-	-	1,236	-	-	-
Contributions from non-controlling interests	- :	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	3,882,625	3,882,625
Conversion of units	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Redemptions	(1,012)	(13,000,000)	-	-	-	-	(1,012)	(13,000,000)	-	(13,000,000)
Distributions	-	(2,521,991)	-	(1,201,947)	-	(14,251,905)	-	(17,975,843)	(7,834,851)	(25,810,694)
Net income	-	12,891,275	-	5,546,702	-	60,655,478	-	79,093,455	5,419,972	84,513,427
Balance at December 31, 2020	48,543	\$ 55,638,450	7,010	\$20,593,001	76,655	\$103,852,646	132,208	\$180,084,097	\$ 31,939,117	\$212,023,214

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements

Dream Finders Holdings LLC and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

Cash Flaves from Opporting Activities	2020	December 31, 2019	2018
Cash Flows from Operating Activities Net income (loss)	\$ 84,513,427	\$ 44,897,784	\$ 23,261,369
Adjustments to Reconcile Net Income (Loss) to Net Cash Used in Operating Activities		, ,,.	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Depreciation	3,851,876	3,035,451	2,270,710
Gain (Loss) on sale of property and equipment	(117,840)		
Amortization of debt issuance costs	2,090,711	2,318,286	, ,
Amortization of ROU operating lease	3,842,801	2,622,569	
Amortization of ROU financing lease	158,358	366,241	394,952
Unit compensation expense	946,609	895,000	,
Income from equity method investments, net distributions received	(2,679,894)		
Remeasurement of contingent consideration	1,378,786	(3,944,030) -
Changes in Operating Assets and Liabilities	22 512 002	(20.002.010) (((402.004)
Inventories Lat demosite	23,512,992 (37,913,129)	(30,902,010	
Lot deposits			
Other assets Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(24,365,901)		
	6,197,891	19,398,115 6,792,918	
Customer deposits Operating lease liabilities	37,556,519		
· ·	(3,633,859) 95,339,347		
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	95,559,547	23,838,602	(2,510,042)
Cash Flows from Investing Activities	(2.024.040)	(2 002 120	(10.161.507)
Purchase of property and equipment Proceeds from disposal of property and equipment	(2,924,040)	, , ,	
Investments in equity method investments	241,918 (89,767)		
Return of investments from equity method investments		704.703	
Business combinations, net of cash acquired	6,578,525 (16,833,369))	-))
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	(13,026,733)) (17,820,019) 2,629,530
Cash Flows from Financing Activities			
Proceeds from construction lines of credit	713,917,939	550,865,562	
Principal payments on construction lines of credit	(758,681,883)		
Proceeds from notes payable	28,472,680		
Principal payments on notes payable	(13,180,967)		
Payment of debt issue costs	(1,994,858)		
Payments on financing leases	(153,629)		
Contributions to non-controlling interests	3,882,625		
Distributions to non-controlling interests	(7,834,849)		
Contributions	(17.05(.020)	12,000,000	
Distributions	(17,256,938)) (11,711,313)
Redemptions	(13,000,000)		-
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	(65,829,880)) 26,077,223	(2,420,726)
Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	16,482,734	32,095,806	(2,301,238)
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at beginning of year	68,728,414	36,632,608	38,933,846
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of year	85,211,148	68,728,414	36,632,608
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information			
Cash paid for interest, net of amounts capitalized	900,225	299,689	388,998
Non-cash Financing Activities	16 310 000	0.410.500	
Contingent consideration	16,310,000	9,412,768	
Leased assets obtained in exchange for new operating lease liabilities	2,962,682		, ,
Leased assets obtained in exchange for new financing lease liabilities	-	-	1,070,700
Preferred issuance Accrued distributions	718,907	1 902 177	_,,,
	/10,90/	1,802,177	600,815
Non-cash Investing Activities Investment capital reallocation	1,171,112		
Total non-cash financing and investing activities	21,162,701	14,448,978	43,186,150
Reconciliation of Cash, Cash Equivalents and Restricted Cash	05 105 515	44.000 0 10	10.000.055
Cash and cash equivalents	35,495,595	44,007,245	
Restricted cash	49,715,553	24,721,169	16,823,553
Total cash, cash equivalents and restriced cash shown on the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flow	ws \$ 85,211,148	\$ 68,728,414	\$ 36,632,608

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

1. Nature of Business and Significant Accounting Policies

Nature of Business

Dream Finders Holdings LLC, a Florida limited liability company and its subsidiaries (collectively the "Company"), operates as a general contractor engaged in the construction and sale of residential homes and speculative homes in Central and Northeast Florida, Georgia, South Carolina, North Carolina, Colorado, Texas and the Washington DC metro area.

The consolidated financial statements of the Company include Dream Finders Holdings LLC (the "Parent" or "DFH LLC") and its wholly owned subsidiaries Dream Finders Homes LLC, DFH Land LLC, DFH Greyhawk LLC, DFH Wildwood LLC, DFH Corona LLC, DFH John's Landing LLC, DFH Magnolia LLC, DFH Mandarin LLC, DFH Mandarin Land Holding LLC, DFH Office LLC, DFH Savannah LLC, Dream Finders Title LLC, HM7 JV Owner LLC, PSJ JV Owner LLC, ANT JV Owner LLC, VPH LLC, H&H Constructors of Fayetteville, LLC and Ventures LLC (the "Subsidiaries") as well as partially owned subsidiaries Jet Home Loans LLC, DFH Leyden LLC, DFH More Eagle Landing LLC, DCE DFH JV LLC, DFH Capital LLC, DFC Mandarin Estates LLC, DFC Wilford LLC, DFC East Village LLC, DFC Seminole Crossing LLC, DFC Amelia Phase III LLC, DFC Beachwalk LLC, DFC Blackburn LLC, DFC Goose Creek LLC, DFC Sterling Ranch LLC, and DFC Grand Landings LLC.

Dream Finders Homes, Inc. ("DFH, Inc."), the holding company and sole manager of the Parent, successfully completed its initial public offering ("IPO") of 11,040,000 shares of Class A common stock (which included full exercise of the over-allotment option) at an IPO price of \$13.00 per share on January 25, 2021. Shares of DFH, Inc.'s Class A common stock began trading on the NASDAQ Global Select Market under the ticker symbol "DFH" on January 21, 2021. DFH, Inc. is the sole manager of the Parent and owns 100% of the voting membership interest in the Parent (Note 17).

The following is a description of the significant accounting policies and practices, which conform to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP).

Principles of Consolidation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Parent, its wholly owned subsidiaries and the Company's investments that qualify for consolidation treatment (see Note 11). All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. There are no other components of comprehensive income not already reflected in net and comprehensive income on our Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Significant estimates include the valuation and impairment of goodwill, impairment of inventories and business combination estimates. Actual results could differ materially from those estimates.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents consist of highly liquid instruments, with original maturities of three months or less. At various times throughout the year, the Company may have cash deposited with financial institutions that exceed the federally insured deposit amount. Management reviews the financial viability of these financial institutions on a periodic basis and does not anticipate nonperformance by the financial institutions. The Company had \$9,676,416 and \$18,617,105 of cash and cash equivalents in interest bearing money market accounts at December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.

Restricted Cash

Restricted cash represents funds held in accounts that are restricted for specific purposes. Restricted cash at December 31, 2020, includes \$0 of funds restricted as an interest reserve relating to note payables, \$39,837,702 of escrow monies held in the title company, and \$9,877,851 of funds related to specific future projects. Restricted cash at December 31, 2019, includes \$492,681 of funds restricted as an interest reserve relating to note payables, \$15,363,543 of escrow monies held in the title company, and \$8,864,946 of funds related to specific future projects.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Revenue Recognition

In May 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standard Update ("ASU") 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers ("ASU 2014-09"). ASU 2014-09 provides a single comprehensive model for entities to use in accounting for revenue arising from contracts with customers and supersedes most current revenue recognition guidance, including industry-specific guidance. ASU 2014-09 requires an entity to recognize revenue when it transfers promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. This update creates a five-step model that requires entities to exercise judgment when considering the terms of the contract(s) which include (i) identifying the contract(s) with the customer, (ii) identifying the separate performance obligations in the contract, (iii) determining the transaction price, (iv) allocating the transaction price to the separate performance obligations, and (v) recognizing revenue when each performance obligation is satisfied. Subsequent to the issuance of ASU 2014-09, the FASB has issued several ASUs such as ASU 2016-08, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606): Principal versus Agent Considerations (Reporting Revenue Gross versus Net), ASU 2016-12, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606): Principal versus Agent Consideration Guidance and Accounting for Partial Sales of Nonfinancial Assets ("ASU 2017-05"), among others. These ASUs do not change the core principle of the guidance stated in ASU 2014-09, instead these amendments are intended to clarify and improve operability of certain topics included within the revenue standard. These ASUs had the same effective date and transition requirements as ASU 2014-09. The Company has adopted the full retrospective method to all contracts as of the beginning of the earliest period presented. The adoption of the standard did not have a material effect on the Company's consolidated financial statemen

The Company's revenues consist primarily of home sales. The Company sells its products in the United States, which is also its principal market. Home sale transactions are made pursuant to contracts under which the Company typically has a single performance obligation to deliver a completed home to the homebuyer when closing conditions are met. The Company generally determines the selling price per home based on the expected cost plus margin. The Company has performed an assessment and its contracts do not contain significant financing terms. Performance obligations are satisfied at the point in time when control of the asset is transferred to the customer, which is generally when title to and possession of the home and the risks and rewards of ownership are transferred to the homebuyer on the closing date. Under home sale contracts, the Company is entitled, through an escrow agent, at closing. In certain contracts, the customer controls the underlying land upon which the home is constructed. For these specific contracts, the performance obligation is satisfied over time, as the Company's performance san asset that the customer controls. The Company recognizes revenue for these contracts based on the percentage of completion of the project.

Sales incentives in the form of price concessions on the selling price of a home are recorded as a reduction of revenues. The cost of sales incentives in the form of free or discounted products or services provided to homebuyers, including option upgrades, are reflected as construction and land costs because such incentives are identified in home sale contracts with homebuyers as an intrinsic part of the Company's single performance obligation to deliver and transfer title to the home for the transaction price stated in the contracts.

Revenues include forfeited deposits, which occur when home sale or land sale contracts that include a nonrefundable deposit are cancelled.

A large portion of the Company's contracts with customers and the related performance obligations have an original expected duration of one year or less.

Refer to Note 13 for a more detailed disaggregation of our revenues by reportable segments.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Other Income and Expense

Other income consists of interest income and management fees that the Company earns for managing certain joint ventures. In general, the Company earns four to six percent of the sales price of homes built on behalf of the joint ventures. Other expenses consist primarily of payments made to a land developer on homes closed in a single community in the Company's Colorado segment, contingency fees related to the previous owner of H&H Homes and stock based compensation expense. This community in the Company's Colorado segment was no longer active as of December 31, 2020.

Inventories

Inventories include the costs of direct land acquisition, land development, construction, capitalized interest, real estate taxes and direct overhead costs incurred related to land acquisition and development and home construction. Indirect overhead costs are charged to selling, general, and administrative expenses (SG&A) as incurred.

Land and development costs are typically allocated to individual residential lots on a pro rata basis based on the number of lots in the development, and the costs of residential lots are transferred to construction work in progress when home construction begins. Sold units are expensed on a specific identification basis as cost of contract revenues earned. Cost of contract revenues earned for homes closed includes the specific construction costs of each home and all applicable land acquisition, land development and related costs allocated to each residential lot.

Inventories are carried at the lower of accumulated cost or net realizable value. The Company reviews the performance and outlook of its inventories for indicators of potential impairment on a quarterly basis at the community level. In addition to considering market and economic conditions the Company assesses current sales absorption levels and recent sales' profitability. The Company looks for instances where sales prices for a home in backlog or potential sales prices for a future sold home would be at a level that results in a negative gross margin. No impairments were recognized during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 or 2018.

Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Maintenance and repairs are charged to expense as incurred and betterments are capitalized. When items of property and equipment are sold or otherwise disposed, the asset and related accumulated depreciation accounts are eliminated and any gain or loss is included in operations.

Depreciation of property and equipment is calculated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets as follows:

Asset Class	Useful Lives
Furnitures and Fixtures	2-7
Office Equipment	4
Software	1-4
Vehicles	5

Long-Lived Assets

The Company evaluates the carrying value of its long-lived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate an impairment may exist. Recoverability is measured by the expected undiscounted future cash flows of the assets compared to the carrying amount of the assets. If the expected undiscounted future cash flows are less than the carrying amount of the assets, the excess of the net book value over the estimated fair value is charged to current earnings. Fair value is based upon discounted cash flows of the assets at a rate deemed reasonable for the type of asset and prevailing market conditions, appraisals, and, if appropriate, current estimated net sales proceeds from pending offers. There were no triggering events or impairments recorded during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 or 2018.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of purchase price over the fair value of the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed in a business combination. See Note 2 for details on recent acquisitions. The Company tests for impairment at least annually as of October 1, but the Company tests for impairment more frequently if a triggering event occurs. This test assesses qualitative factors to determine if it is more likely than not that the fair value of the reporting units is less than their carrying value. These qualitative factors include, but are not limited to, economic conditions, industry and market considerations, cost factors, overall performance of the reporting unit and other entity and reporting unit specific events. If the qualitative assessment indicates a stable fair value, no further testing is required. However, if the qualitative assessment indicates that the fair value of a reporting unit has declined past its carrying value, the Company will then calculate the fair value of the reporting unit based on discounted future cash flows. An impairment loss is recorded if this assessment concludes that the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its current carrying value. The Company completed its most recent goodwill impairment test on October 1, 2020, and determined that the fair value of all the reporting units was not less than carrying value. No impairment was recognized during the years ended December 31, 2020 or 2019. In addition, the Company has not recognized any impairment relating to triggering events that would cause additional impairment testing over goodwill.

Leases

The Company determines if an arrangement is, or contains, a lease at inception. We recognize leases when the contract provides us the right to use an identified asset for a period of time in exchange for consideration. Operating leases are included in operating lease right-of-use ("ROU") assets and operating lease liabilities in the Consolidated Balance Sheets. Finance leases are included in finance lease ROU assets and finance lease liabilities in the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

ROU assets represent the Company's right to use an underlying asset for the lease term and lease liabilities represent the Company's obligation to make lease payments arising from the lease. ROU assets and liabilities are recognized at the commencement date based on the present value of lease payments over the lease term. As most of the Company's leases do not provide an explicit rate, management uses the Company's incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at the commencement date in determining the present value of lease payments. An explicit rate is used when readily determinable. The ROU assets also include any lease payments made, reduced by any lease incentives. Lease terms may include options to extend or terminate the lease when it is reasonably certain that the Company will exercise that option. Lease expense for operating leases is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term. The Company elected the practical expedient to combine lease and nonlease components when accounting for the ROU assets and liabilities for all asset classes. Variable lease costs are expensed as incurred. Leases with an initial term of 12 months or less are not recorded in the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Lot Deposits

Lot deposits represent amounts paid by the Company to secure the ability to acquire land for development or home sites through a contract. The Company enters into contracts with different land sellers to ensure it has property on which to build future homes over a two to four year timeline. The contracts provide for a due diligence period during which the deposit is refundable, after which time the deposit may be partially or completely forfeited should the Company decide not to proceed. The Company reviews lot deposits for impairment on a quarterly basis and will record an impairment charge if it believes it will forfeit its deposit on an individual or portfolio of lots. There were no deposit forfeitures or impairments recorded as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively, and the Company does not expect any over the next twelve months.

Warranty Reserve

The Company provides a limited warranty for its homes for a period of one year. The Company's standard warranty requires the Company or its subcontractors to repair or replace defective construction during such warranty period at no cost to the homebuyer. At the time a home is sold, the Company records an estimate of warranty expense based on historical warranty costs. An analysis of the warranty reserve is performed periodically to ensure the reserve's adequacy. The warranty reserve is classified on the Consolidated Balance Sheets as an accrued expense.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Contingent Consideration

In connection with the Village Park Homes, LLC ("VPH") acquisition in May 2019 (Note 2), the Company recorded contingent consideration based on estimated pre-tax income of the acquired entity for fiscal years 2019, 2020, 2021 and 2022. In connection with the H&H Constructors of Fayetteville ("H&H") acquisition in October 2020 (Note 2), the Company recorded contingent consideration based on estimated pre-tax net income of the acquired entity for fiscal years 2020, 2021, 2022, 2023 and the first quarter of 2024. The measurement of contingent consideration was based on projected cash flows such as revenues, gross margin, overhead expenses and pre-tax income and discounted back using the discounted cash flow method. The Company recorded the fair value of the contingent consideration as a liability on the respective acquisition dates. The estimated earn-out payments are subsequently remeasured to fair value each at reporting date based on the estimated future earnings of the acquired entities. The contingent consideration is scheduled to be paid out each year subsequent to the anniversary of the respective acquisition closing date.

At December 31, 2020 and 2019, the Company remeasured contingent consideration related to the acquisition of VPH and adjusted the liability to \$6,847,524 and \$5,468,738, respectively, based on revised pre-tax income forecasts as of the balance sheet date. The Company recorded contingent consideration adjustments resulting in \$1,378,686 of expense and \$3,944,030 of income for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively. These adjustments are included in selling, general and administrative expenses on the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income.

The Company measured contingent consideration related to the acquisition of H&H on October5, 2020, which approximated the value at December 31, 2020. At December 31, 2020, the Company recorded contingent consideration for H&H of \$16,310,000. Total contingent consideration on the Consolidated Balance Sheets is \$23,157,524. The Company's contingent consideration related to acquisition earn-out payments is based on a percentage of pre-tax net and comprehensive income achieved by the acquired entity, and as such, is revised accordingly. The payment of the H&H earn-out is subject to contain minimal earnings thresholds which must be met by H&H before an earn-out payment occurs.

Maximum potential exposure for contingent consideration is not estimable based on the contractual terms of the contingent consideration agreements, which allow for a percentage payout based on a potentially unlimited range of pre-tax income. There were no payments of contingent consideration for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019.

Customer Deposits

Customer deposits are amounts collected from customers in conjunction with the execution of the home sale contract. Customer deposits are applied against the final settlement due at the home closing. In the event of contract default or termination, the customer deposit generally is forfeited and recognized as revenue.

Debt Issuance Costs and Debt Discounts

Debt issuance costs and debt discounts are amortized to interest expense using the effective interest method over the estimated economic life of the underlying debt instrument. Portions of this amortization are evaluated for capitalization as inventories and subsequently expensed through cost of sales at the home closing. Debt issuance costs are recorded as a direct reduction from the carrying amount of the related debt in the Consolidated Balance Sheets (Notes 4 and 5).

Variable Interest Entities

The Company participates in joint ventures that conduct land acquisition, land development and/or other homebuilding activities in various markets where the Company's homebuilding operations are located. The Company's investments in these joint ventures may create a variable interest in a variable interest entity ("VIE"), depending on the contractual terms of the arrangement. Additionally, the Company, in the ordinary course of business, enters into contracts with third parties and unconsolidated entities for the ability to acquire rights to land for the construction of homes. Under these contracts, the Company typically makes a specified payment or earnest money deposit in consideration for the right to purchase land in the future, usually at a predetermined price. Consideration paid for these contracts is recorded as lot deposits on the Consolidated Balance Sheets.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Pursuant to FASB Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 810 and subtopics related to the consolidation of variable interest entities, the Companyanalyzes its joint ventures under the variable interest model to determine if such are required to be consolidated in the Company's consolidated financial statements. The accounting standard requires a VIE to be consolidated by a company if that company is determined to be the primary beneficiary. The primary beneficiary is defined as the entity having both of the following characteristics: 1) the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the VIE's performance, and 2) the obligation to absorb losses and rights to receive the returns from the VIE that would be potentially significant to the VIE. See Note 11 for a description of the Company's joint ventures, including those that were determined to be VIEs, and the related accounting treatment. Management determinas whether the Company is the primary beneficiary of a VIE at the time it becomes involved with a VIE and reconsiders that conclusion continually. To make this determination, management considers factors such as whether the Company should direct finance, determine or limit the scope of the entity, sell or transfer property, direct development or direct other operating decisions.

Joint ventures for which the Company is not identified as the primary beneficiary are accounted for as equity method investments. The Company and its unconsolidated joint venture partners make initial and/or ongoing capital contributions to these unconsolidated joint ventures, typically on a pro rata basis, according to each party's respective equity interests. The obligations to make capital contributions are governed by each such unconsolidated joint venture's respective operating agreement and related governing documents. Partners in these unconsolidated joint ventures, land developers or other real estate entities.

For distributions received from these unconsolidated joint ventures, the Company has elected to use the cumulative earnings approach for the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows. Under the cumulative earnings approach, distributions up to the amount of cumulative equity in earnings recognized are treated as returns on investment within operating cash flows and those in excess of that amount are treated as returns of investment within investing cash flows.

The Company typically has obtained options to acquire portions of the land held by the unconsolidated joint ventures in which the Company currently participates. When an unconsolidated joint venture sells land to the Company, the Company defers recognition of its share of such unconsolidated joint venture's earnings (losses) until the Company recognizes revenues on the corresponding home sale. At that time, the Company accounts for the earnings (losses) as a reduction (increase) to the cost of purchasing the land from the unconsolidated joint venture.

The Company shares in the earnings (losses) of these unconsolidated joint ventures generally in accordance with its respective equity interests. In some instances, the Company recognizes earnings (losses) that differ from its equity interest in the unconsolidated joint venture. This typically arises from the Company's deferral of the unconsolidated joint venture's earnings (losses) from land sales to the Company.

Non-Controlling Interests

The equity interests in DFH Leyden LLC, DFH Amelia LLC, DFH Clover LLC, DFH Leyden II LLC, DFH MOF Eagle Landing LLC, DCE DFH JV LLC, DFH Capitol LLC, DFC Mandarin Estates LLC, DFC East Village LLC, DFC Wilford LLC, DFC Seminole Crossing LLC, DFC Amelia Phase III LLC, DFC Sterling Ranch LLC and DFC Grand Landings LLC have been reflected as non-controlling interests in the Consolidated Balance Sheets. Income attributable to these non-controlling interests are presented in the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income as net income attributable to non-controlling interests.

Income Taxes

No provision for federal or state income taxes has been made since the Company elected to be treated as a partnership and, thus, income taxes resulting from the Company's operations are the responsibility of its members. The Company made tax distributions of \$14,886,698 (\$150.27 per member unit), \$5,531,610 (\$56.50 per member unit) and \$12,312,129 (\$125.90 per member unit) in total, in cash for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Advertising

The Company expenses advertising costs as they are incurred. Advertising expense for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018 was \$6,247,583, \$5,291,652 and \$4,538,773, respectively.

Equity-Based Compensation

Certain individuals on our executive-level management team are eligible for equity-based compensation, which is awarded according to the terms of individual contracts with those managers. The Company records compensation cost for units awarded to employees in return for employee service. The cost is measured at the grant-date fair value of the award and recognized as compensation expense over the employee service period, which is normally the vesting period. The Company does not estimate forfeitures. In the event of forfeitures, the compensation expense recognized would be adjusted.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

The FASB issued certain new or modifications, or interpretations of, existing accounting guidance. The Company has considered the new un-adopted guidance and does not believe that any other new or modified guidance, other than those pronouncements shown below, will have a material impact on the Company's reported consolidated financial position or operations.

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606)*, requiring an entity to recognize the amount of revenue to which it expects to be entitled for the transfer of promised goods or services to customers. The updated standard replaced most existing revenue recognition guidance in U.S. GAAP when it became effective and permits the use of either a full retrospective or retrospective with cumulative effect transition method. In August 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-14 which deferred the effective date of ASU 2014-09 one year making it effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018. The Company adopted the guidance effective January 1, 2018 using a retrospective approach. The adoption did not have a material effect on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-15, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments. The new guidance is intended to eliminate diversity in practice in how certain cash receipts and cash payments are presented and classified in the statement of cash flows. The guidance requires application using a retrospective transition method. The Company adopted the new standard on January 1, 2019. The adoption of this ASU did not have a material effect on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In November 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-18, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Restricted Cash (a consensus of the FASB Emerging Issues Task Force), which provides guidance on the presentation of restricted cash or restricted cash equivalents in the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-18 was effective for the Company beginning on January 1, 2019. ASU 2016-18 must be applied using a retrospective transition method with early adoption permitted. As of January 1, 2019, the Company adopted ASU 2016-18, which among other things, requires restricted cash to be included within the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows. This adoption is applied retrospectively, which resulted in a reclassification in operating activities within the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows as of December 31, 2018.

In January 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-01, *Business Combinations - Clarifying the Definition of a Business (Topic 805)*, which clarifies the definition of a business with the objective of addressing whether transactions involving in-substance nonfinancial assets, held directly or in a subsidiary, should be accounted for as acquisitions or disposals of nonfinancial assets or of businesses. ASU 2017-01 was adopted prospectively by the Company on January 1, 2018, and subsequent interim periods. The adoption did not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In January 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-04, *Intangibles – Goodwill and Other (Topic 350), Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment* The standard's objective is to simplify the subsequent measurement of goodwill by eliminating the second step from the goodwill impairment test. Under the amendments in the standard, an entity would perform its annual, or interim, goodwill impairment test by comparing the fair value of a reporting unit with its carrying amount. If the carrying amount of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an impairment charge would then be recognized, not to exceed the amount of goodwill allocated to that reporting unit. The Company adopted the updated standard prospectively on January 1, 2020. The adoption did not have a material effect on the Company's consolidated financial statements.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

In August 2018, the FASB issued ASU No. 2018-13, Fair Value Measurement - Disclosure Framework (Topic 820), which improves the disclosure requirements for fair value measurements. The Company adopted this new standard prospectively on January 1, 2020. The adoption did not have a material effect on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In March 2020, the FASB issued ASU 2020-04, *Reference Rate Report (Topic 848)*, which provides practical expedients and exceptions for applying GAAP when modifying contracts and hedging relationships that use LIBOR as a reference rate. In addition, these amendments are not applicable to contract modifications made and hedging relationship entered into or evaluated after December 31, 2022. We do not anticipate a material increase in interest rates from our creditors as a result of the shift away from LIBOR as a reference rate, and we are currently evaluating the impact of the shift and this guidance on our financial statements and disclosures.

2. Business Acquisition

On May 31, 2019, the Company acquired 100% of the issued and outstanding membership interests in VPH, a South Carolina based homebuilder, for a purchase price of \$23,912,768. To fund the acquisition, the Company paid \$14,500,000 in cash and agreed to pay additional consideration if VPH met certain financial metrics. The previous owner of VPH repaid \$2,284,998 for an outstanding receivable where the balance was owed by VPH's previous owner. This receivable was legally acquired on the date of acquisition. This payment was completed in July 2019. As part of the purchase price, the Company recognized contingent consideration in the amount of \$9,412,768. The aggregate purchase price exceeded the fair value of the net assets acquired. Accordingly, the Company recognized the excess purchase price over the fair value of the net assets acquired as goodwill of \$12,208,783. The goodwill arising from the acquisition consists largely of synergies and economies of scale from VPH's operating footprint, which includes owned properties, increased future revenue and earnings from organic growth, new business opportunities and strategic initiatives. Transaction costs were not material and were expensed as incurred.

The business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method, and the acquisition has been included in the Company's consolidated results of operations since the date of acquisition. The fair value of assets acquired included cash of \$1,493,604, other assets of \$4,511,911, inventories of \$39,442,397 and liabilities assumed of \$33,743,837, including \$26,479,308 of construction lines of credit.

On October 5, 2020, the Company acquired 100% of the issued and outstanding membership interests in H&H, an operative homebuilder, for a purchase price of \$44,096,448, net of \$1,710,275 in purchase price reduction related to customary closing adjustments. To fund the acquisition, the Company obtained a \$20,000,000 bridge loan from Boston Omaha Corporation, LLC, with an interest rate of 14% per annum maturing on May 1, 2021, paid cash of \$9,496,723 and agreed to pay contingent consideration in the amount of \$16,310,000 if H&H met certain financial metrics.

Accordingly, the Company recognized the excess purchase price over the fair value of the net assets acquired as goodwill of \$16,357,450. The goodwill arising from the acquisition consists largely of synergies and economies of scale from H&H's operating footprint, which includes owned properties, increased future revenue and earnings from organic growth, new business opportunities and strategic initiatives. Transaction costs were not material and were expensed as incurred.

The business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method, and the acquisition has been included in the Company's consolidated results of operations since the date of acquisition. The fair value of assets acquired includes cash of \$10,956,359, other assets of \$8,253,966, tradename of \$2,660,000, inventories of \$143,817,075 and liabilities assumed of \$137,949,737, including \$116,894,907 of construction lines of credit.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The following unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated results of operations are provided for illustrative purposes only and have been presented as if the VPH and H&H acquisitions had occurred on January 1, 2018. This unaudited pro forma information should not be relied upon as being indicative of the historical results that would have been obtained if the acquisition had occurred on that date, nor of the results that may be obtained in the future.

	For the Year Ended December 31,			
Unaudited Pro Forma	2020	2019		2018
Total revenue	\$ 1,310,003,310	\$ 1,027,137,997	7 \$	812,547,278
Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC	\$ 91,218,186	\$ 49,895,910	5\$	24,994,468

3. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consisted of the following as of December 31, 2020 and 2019:

	For the Years Ended December 31,				
	2020		2019		
Furniture and fixtures	\$ 13,705,844	\$	9,844,471		
Vehicles	21,093		56,591		
Office equipment and software	3,620,154		2,507,791		
Total property and equipment	17,347,091		12,408,853		
Less: Accumulated depreciation	(13,038,020)		(8,412,591)		
Property and equipment, net	\$ 4,309,071	\$	3,996,262		

Depreciation expense was \$3,851,876, \$3,035,451 and \$2,270,710 for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, respectively.

4. Construction Lines of Credit

As of December 31, 2020, the Company had 34 lines of credit with cumulative maximum availability of \$762,979,000, and an aggregate outstanding balance of \$289,878,716. As of December 31, 2019, the Company had 19 lines of credit with cumulative maximum availability of \$457,800,000 and aggregate outstanding balances of \$217,667,344.

The construction lines of credit are fully collateralized by finished lots and homes under construction and are personally guaranteed by the majority member of the Company. We pledge collateral valued at up to the gross lending limit for each line and can then borrow funds up to the net limit of each line, which is calculated as a percentage of the value of pledged collateral. The pool of assets pledged as collateral for each line rotates as finished homes are sold and we begin construction on new homes. The guarantee provides additional assurance to the Company's lenders, as they have recourse to the personal assets of the majority member beyond the pledged collateral in the vertical facilities to be made whole in instances of default.

The vertical construction facilities are renewed annually upon the completion of due diligence procedures performed by the lenders. Rather than hard maturity dates, these lines of credit have customary wind-down features that allow the Company to naturally unwind the collateral over a predetermined period of time (generally 12 months), in potential occurrences of non-renewal.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The Company's construction lines of credit consist of the following:

			As of December 3 2020	51,	2019
Renewal Date	Payment Terms	2020	Effective Rate	2019	Effective Rate
November 30, 2019	Interest is payable monthly, at the greater of Prime rate or 4.25%	\$ 545,350	4.25% \$	5,035,871	5.58
November 30, 2019	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of the Prime rate plus 1.00% or 5.50%	540,565	5.50%	1,279,973	5.50
February 9, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at 3.40% plus 30-day LIBOR	390,000	4.06%	2,690,590	5.0
March 31, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at 9.50%	269,030	10.33%	2,673,608	13.7
April 30, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of the Prime rate plus .50% or 3.75%	11,923,342	6.53%	_	
April 30, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at the Prime rate plus .50%	3,521,203	3.93%	-	
May 10, 2021	Interest is payale monthly at the greater of Prime rate plus .50% or 4.25%	7,391,080	6.39%	-	
June 12, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at 3.00% plus three-month	í í		11.016.026	4.00
June 30, 2021	LIBOR Interest is payable monthly at the greater of 3.50% plus	14,457,573	3.96%	11,816,036	4.92
5une 50, 2021	30-day LIBOR or 4.5% Interest is payable monthly at 3.75% plus 1-month	17,290,107	4.80%	19,765,772	6.00
June 30, 2021	LIBOR	13,318,374	4.37%	_	
August 25, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at the Prime rate plus 0.75%	1,486,800	3.81%	2,710,314	4.72
September 30, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at 3.00% plus three-month	í í		<i>. . . .</i>	
•	LIBOR. Interest is payable monthly at the greater of 4.50% or	62,127,292	3.91%	75,077,458	5.58
October 1, 2021	3.90% plus one-month LIBOR.	11,863,043	6.42%	-	
October 2, 2021	Interest is payable at the greater of 4.00% or 3.75% plus one-month LIBOR	4,361,201	7.75%		
October 2, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of the Prime rate			-	5.0
	plus 1.00% or 5.00% Interest is payable monthly at 4.50% plus one-month	14,525,422	5.00%	6,611,634	5.93
October 5, 2021	LIBOR	11,227,212	5.03%	-	
October 25, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at the Prime rate plus 0.50%	861,909	4.77%	1,137,662	5.8
November 2, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of the Prime rate plus .75% or 4.50%	8,034,458	6.01%	-	
December 15, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of the Prime rate $r_{\rm rbs} = 50\%$ are 50%	2 205 715	4.24%		
December 18, 2021	plus .50% or 5.00% Interest is payable monthly at 3.00% plus 30-day LIBOR	2,205,715 8,468,565	4.17%	6,587,896	6.04
December 18, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at 3.95% plus one-month			0,507,050	0.0
	LIBOR	9,558,836	6.00%	-	12.7
December 31, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at 9.00%	1,821,515	10.33%	3,454,858 689,295	13.7
December 31, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at 9.50% Interest is payable monthly at 9.5%.	259,157	10.33%	089,295	15./
April 1, 2022 April 20, 2022	Interest is payable monthly at 9.5%.	2,925,686 639,437	10.33% 10.33%	-	
April 30, 2022	Interest is payable monthly at 9.5%.	1,028,131	10.33%	-	
October 5, 2022	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of the Prime rate			-	
October 20, 2022	plus .50% or 4.00% Interest is payable monthly at the greater of 4.00% or	5,828,931	4.00%	-	
October 20, 2022	2.75% plus three-month LIBOR	11,289,202	4.51%	13,475,208	5.62
October 20, 2022	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of 4.50% or 3.90% plus three-month LIBOR	13,408,970	6.62%	-	
June 19, 2023	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of 4.0% or 2.75% plus three-month LIBOR.	8,790,640	4.15%	16,097,623	5.20
June 19, 2023	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of 4.00% or the Prime rate plus 0.5%.	23,737,991	4.92%	31,994,366	6.0
November 6, 2023	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of the Prime rate plus .375% or 3.65%	4,043,089	4.64%		
December 31, 2023	Interest is payable monthly at the greater of the Prime rate				
Various	plus .50% or 4.00% Interest is payable monthly at the greater of the Prime rate	894,300	4.00%	-	
s of credit paid in full d	or 5.0%. uring 2020	11,351,056	5.02%	13,624,409 3,531,646	5.70 6.21%-8.12
tal lines of credit outsta	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$ 290,385,182	- \$	218,254,219	0.21/0-0.12
Debt issuance costs fro		5 290,385,182 (506,466)	\$	(586,875)	
	mining of cicuit	(500,400)		(500,075)	

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

All lines of credit that were paid in full during 2020 and 2019, are no longer active and the Company does not intend to renew these facilities. The outstanding balance in the vertical lines of credit is payable upon the delivery of the collateralized individual homes to end-home buyers.

On an annual basis and in the normal course of business, the Company may negotiate the underlying vertical line facilities' terms during the due diligence period. In addition, lenders may modify the financial or qualitative covenants within the loan agreements. As a result, it is not unusual for the terms on the Company's vertical facilities to change year over year. These changes may include, but are not limited to, increases to unit-level maturity periods, higher spec inventory ratios, increased tangible net worth requirements, increases/decreases in renewal fees, and other changes. As of December 31, 2020 and 2019, there were no material changes to the terms of the Company's vertical lines. The changes are considered to be within the Company's normal operations to manage collateral efficiently and did not materially affect the Company's result of operations.

Between December 31, 2019 and December 31, 2020, the Company had an increase in overall commitment availability of \$305,179,000, primarily due to the H&H Homes acquisition.

The Company capitalized \$2,249,683 and \$2,264,286 as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively, and amortized \$2,090,711, \$2,318,286 and \$3,084,988 of debt issuance costs for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, respectively. Debt issuance costs related to the Company's lines of credit and notes payable, net of amortization, were \$506,466 and \$602,318 as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.

The Company's vertical line facilities contain various restrictive covenants and financial covenants. In January 2021, the Company entered into an unsecured syndicated credit facility with Bank of America and subsequently paid off and terminated all the then-existing vertical lines of credit (Note 17). As such, the Company was not required to prepare covenant calculations for the various vertical lines of credit in the table above. The Company was in compliance with all debt covenants as of December 31, 2019. The Company expects to remain in compliance with all debt covenants over the next twelve months.

5. Notes Payable

Notes payable consisted of the following as of December 31, 2020 and 2019:

	-		As of December	31,	
Maturity Date	Payment Terms	2020	2020 Effective Rate	2019	2019 Effective Rate
May 1, 2021	Interest is payable monthly at 14.00% \$	20,000,000	14.00% \$	-	-
February 28, 2022	 Non-interest bearing 	832,000	0.00%	416,000	0.00%
April 1, 2022	Interest is payable monthly at (1) 12.50%	1,735,161	12.50%	6,043,659	12.50%
April 1, 2022	Interest is payable monthly at (1) 12.50%	-	12.50%	2,990,311	12.50%
July 31, 2022	(1) Interest is payable monthly at 9.25%	3,984,174	9.25%	1,000	9.50%
March 25, 2023	(1) Interest is payable monthly at 5.00%	3,101,947	5.00%	-	-
Notes paid in full during 2020		-	-	4,910,598	10.00%
Total notes payable	\$	29,653,282	\$	14,361,568	
Less: Debt issuance costs from notes paya	able	-		(15,444)	
Notes payable, net of discount	\$	29,653,282	\$	14,346,124	

(1) These notes payable relate to our consolidated joint ventures and are non-recourse to the Company.

Included within notes payable is a \$20,000,000 bridge loan from Boston Omaha Corporation, LLC, which was utilized to fund a portion of the purchase price of the H&H Homes acquisition (Note 2). This note was paid off subsequent to the execution of the Bank of America unsecured syndicated facility in January 2021 (Note 17).

The principal balance on all notes payable is payable upon the sale of project specific collateral, and is collateralized by a real estate mortgage and a limited guarantee ensuring project completeness and the nonexistence of fraudulent acts.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Contractual maturities of notes payable as of December 31, 2020, are as follows:

Maturity of Notes Payable	
2021	\$ 20,000,000
2022	6,551,335
2023	3,101,947
2024	-
2025	-
Thereafter	-
Total	\$ 29,653,282

During the year ended December 31, 2020, there were no material changes in the contractual maturities of our notes payable.

6. Inventories

Inventories consist of raw entitled land, finished lots, and construction in process ("CIP"), including capitalized interest. Raw land is purchased with the intent to develop such land into finished lots. Finished lots are held with the intent of building and selling a home. The asset is owned by the Company either as a result of developing purchased raw land or purchasing developed lots. CIP represents the homebuilding activity associated with both homes to be sold and speculative homes. CIP includes the cost of the developed lot as well as all of the direct costs incurred to build the home. The cost of the home is expensed on a specific identification basis.

As mentioned in Note 11, the Company consolidated several joint ventures that own land and finished lots. The Company owns a percentage of these joint ventures but does not own the underlying assets. The table below shows the Company's owned real estate inventory and real estate inventory owned by the joint ventures.

	As of December 31	,
	2020	2019
Construction in process	\$ 396,630,945 \$	273,389,050
Finished lots and land	46,839,616	52,597,242
Inventories owned by the Company	443,470,561	325,986,292
Inventories owned by consolidated joint ventures	40,900,552	38,080,738
Total inventories	\$ 484,371,113 \$	364,067,030
Inventories owned by the Company		
as a percentage of total inventories		
Construction in process	82%	75%
Finished lots and land	10%	14%

Interest is capitalized and included within each inventory category above. Capitalized interest activity is summarized in the table below for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

	As Decem	s of iber 3	31,
	2020		2019
Capitalized interest at the beginning of the period	\$ 25,335,924	\$	18,287,838
Interest incurred	28,670,194		28,324,581
Interest expensed	(870,868)		(221,449)
Interest charged to cost of contract revenues earned	 (32,043,953)		(21,055,046)
Capitalized interest at the end of the period	\$ 21,091,297	\$	25,335,924

7. Warranty Reserves

The Company establishes warranty reserves to provide for estimated future expenses as a result of construction and product defects, product recalls and litigation incidental to its homebuilding business. Estimates are determined based on management's judgment considering factors such as historical spend and the most likely current cost of corrective action. The table below presents the activity related to warranty reserves, which are included in accrued expenses in the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheets.

	As of			
		1,		
		2020		2019
Warranty reserves at the beginning of the year	\$	1,652,634	\$	886,794
Additions to reserves for new homes deliveries		3,686,123		2,533,557
Payments for warranty costs		1,808,296		1,767,717
Warranty reserves at the end of the period	\$	3,530,461	\$	1,652,634

8. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company is currently involved in the appeals phase of civil litigation related to defective products provided by Weyerhaeuser NR Company ("Weyerhaeuser") (NYSE: WY), one of the Company's lumber suppliers. The Company's Colorado division builds a number of floor plans that include basements using specialized fir lumber. On July 18, 2017, Weyerhaeuser issued a press release indicating a recall and potential solution for TJI Joists with Flak Jacket Protection manufactured after December 1, 2016. The press release indicated the TJI Joists used a Flak Jacket coating that included a formaldehyde-based resin that could be harmful to consumers and produced an odor in certain newly constructed homes. The Company had 38 homes impacted by the harmful and odorous Flak Jacket coating and incurred significant costs directly related to Weyerhaeuser's defective TJI Joists. Accordingly, the Company sought remediation and damages from Weyerhaeuser. The press release by Weyerhaeuser had a pronounced impact on the Company's sales and cancellation rates in Colorado. The Company filed suit on December 27, 2017—*Dream Finders Homes LLC and DFH Mandarin, LLC v. Weyerhaeuser NR Company, No. 17CV34801* (District Court, City and County of Denver, State of Colorado)—and included claims against Weyerhaeuser for manufacturers liability based on negligence, negligent misrepresentation causing financial loss in a business transaction and fraudulent concealment. Weyerhaeuser asserted a counterclaim asserting an equitable claim for unjust enrichment. After completion of a jury trial on November 18, 2019, the District Court dismissed Weyerhaeuser's counterclaim. Weyerhaeuser has appealed the District Court ruling—*Dream Finders Homes LLC v. Weyerhaeuser NR Company, No. 2020CA2* (Court of Appeals, State of Colorado)—and that appeal is currently pending. The Company has incurred all costs to date related to the Weyerhaeuser matter and has recognized no gain on the damages awarded to it by the District Court.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

In April 2020, the Company received proceeds from the Paycheck Protection Program ("PPP") in the amount \$7,220,207, which is classified in accrued expenses on the Consolidated Balance Sheets and accounted for as an in-substance grant. The Company utilized all of the PPP proceeds to pay payroll and permissible operating expenses, and believes the full amount of the proceeds will be forgiven. No income has been recognized for the years ended December 31, 2020, related to the PPP proceeds.

Leases

The Company has operating leases primarily associated with office space that is used by divisions outside of the Jacksonville area, four model home sale-leasebacks and a corporate office building sale-leaseback. This corporate office building lease has a remaining lease term of 13 years. The Company has an operating lease with a related party, the former owner of VPH. The lease has a remaining term of approximately 6 years. The Company also has finance leases for corporate office furniture and copiers.

Leases with an initial term of 12 months or less are not recorded on the balance sheet; the Company recognizes lease expense for these leases on a straight-line basis over the lease term. Lease and nonlease components for new and reassessed leases are combined. There are no significant operating or finance leases that have not yet commenced as of December 31, 2020. Most leases include one or more options to renew, with renewal terms that can extend the lease term. The exercise of lease renewal options is at the Company's sole discretion. The Company only includes these renewal options in its lease terms if they are reasonably certain to be exercised.

Finance lease assets are recorded net of accumulated amortization of \$919,552 and \$761,193 as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.

Model Home Sale-Leaseback

On September 28, 2018, the Company sold 23 completed Model Homes for \$11,459,822. The Company simultaneously entered into 23 individual lease agreements. The Company is responsible for paying the operating expenses associated with the homes while under lease. The Company is also responsible for preparing and actively marketing the homes for sale. The buyer has an option to require the Company to repurchase the homes at 90% of the original purchase price at three months after the end of the lease term; however, the Company does not believe the buyer has a significant economic incentive to exercise the option. The Company recorded a gain related to this transaction in the amount of \$1,270,028.

On May 30, 2019, the Company sold 11 completed Model Homes for \$4,417,674. The Company simultaneously entered into 11 individual lease agreements. The Company is responsible for paying the operating expenses associated with the homes while under lease. The Company is also responsible for preparing and actively marketing the homes for sale. The Company recorded a gain related to this transaction in the amount of \$321,128.

On December 27, 2019, the Company sold 20 completed Model Homes for \$9,240,680. The Company simultaneously entered into 17 individual lease agreements. The Company is responsible for paying the operating expenses associated with the homes while under lease. The Company is also responsible for preparing and actively marketing the homes for sale. The Company recorded a gain related to this transaction in the amount of \$1,928,671.

Corporate Office Building Sale-Leaseback

In 2018, the Company sold its corporate headquarters in Jacksonville, and simultaneously entered into a lease for the same location. The lease term was for 15 years with potential renewal options at the end of the initial term. The Company is responsible for paying the operating expenses associated with the corporate office. The Company recorded a gain related to this transaction in the amount of \$3,277,810, which is recorded in gain on sale of assets within the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

	For the Years Ended December 31,									
Lease Cost	Classification		2020		2019		2018			
Operating lease cost ⁽¹⁾	Selling, general and administrative expenses	\$	5,931,776	\$	3,690,165	\$	2,193,921			
Finance lease cost:										
Amortization of right of use assets	Selling, general and administrative expenses		158,359		366,241		394,952			
Interest on lease liabilities	Interest expense		29,356		78,240		84,228			
Total finance lease cost		\$	187,715	\$	444,481	\$	479,180			
Net lease cost		\$	6,119,491	\$	4,134,646	\$	2,673,101			

(1) Includes short-term leases and variable lease costs which are immaterial.

The following table shows the maturities of our lease liabilities as of December 31, 2020:

Maturity of Lease Liabilities	OperatingFinanceLeases(1)Leases(1)		Total ⁽¹⁾	
2021	\$ 3,625,592	\$	172,776	\$ 3,798,367
2022	2,270,292		153,029	2,423,321
2023	1,327,421		48,965	1,376,386
2024	1,304,829		-	1,304,829
2025	1,336,509		-	1,336,509
After 2026	10,017,784		-	10,017,784
Total lease payments	\$ 19,882,427	\$	374,769	\$ 20,257,196
Less: Interest	5,471,867		29,707	
Present value of lease liabilities	\$ 14,410,560	\$	345,062	

(1) We use our incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at the commencement date in determining the present value of lease payments.

During the year ended December 31, 2020, there have been no material changes in our lease liabilities for the next five years.

	As of Decer	nber 31,
	2020	2019
Weighted average remaining lease term		
Operating leases	10 years	11 years
Financing leases	2 years	3 years
Weighted average discount rate		
Operating leases	6.5%	7.1%
Financing leases	6.8%	6.8%

9. Members' Equity

Redeemable Common Units and Redeemable Preferred Units

All of the Company's preferred units are classified in mezzanine equity as they can be redeemed in a deemed liquidation of the Company outside of the Company's control. Additionally, the Company has certain non-voting common units that can be redeemed outside the Company's control, and therefore, are classified in mezzanine equity (the "Redeemable Non-Voting Common Units"). As of December 31, 2020 and 2019, none of the events have occurred that could result in the securities being redeemed by the unit holders.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Redeemable Series A Preferred Units

As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company had 15,400, 15,400 and 15,400, respectively, Redeemable Series A Preferred Units ("Series A Preferred Units") issued and outstanding with a carrying value of \$23,774,912, \$14,111,565 and \$10,870,247, respectively. In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, the Series A Preferred Units have a liquidation preference of \$335.57 per unit and are senior to the common units and Series B Preferred Units. The Series A Preferred Units have a 4% annual cumulative preferred distribution on the liquidation preference that is payable if and when distributions are declared. The Series A Preferred Units participate in discretionary distributions with common units, and each unit has the right to one vote on any matter presented for a vote of the members. As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company did not have any cumulative preferred distributions in arrears for the Series A Preferred Units.

The Series A Preferred Units can be redeemed at the option of the holders on or after December 31, 2021 or upon a sale of the Company at a price per unit that provides an 8% annual rate of return on the liquidation preference. The Company allocates earnings *pari passu* each period to the Series A Preferred Units. As mentioned in Note 17, in the Corporate Reorganization in connection with the IPO, all Series A Preferred Units were converted into shares of Class A common stock of DFH, Inc.

Redeemable Series B Preferred Units

As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company had 7,143, 7,143 and 7,143, respectively, Redeemable Series B Preferred Units ("Series B Preferred Units") issued and outstanding with a carrying value of \$6,333,036, \$5,627,099 and \$5,005,293, respectively. In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, the Series B Preferred Units have a liquidation preference of \$1,000 per unit and are senior to common units. The Series B Preferred Units have an 8% annual cumulative preferred distribution on the liquidation preference that is payable if and when distributions are declared. The Series B Preferred units do not participate in discretionary distributions, and each unit has the right to one vote on any matter presented for a vote of the members. As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, these units have an aggregate unpaid amount of cumulative preferred distributions of \$2,102,692, \$1,396,755 and \$746,414 respectively, which is \$294.37, \$195.54 and \$104.50, respectively, per unit.

The Series B Preferred Units can be redeemed at the Company's option for \$1,000 per unit plus any accrued and unpaid preferred distributions per unit at any time prior to December 31, 2022. The units may also be redeemed at the option of the holder upon a sale of the Company for \$1,000 per unit plus any accrued and unpaid preferred distributions. As the units are not currently probable of becoming redeemable outside the Company's control, no accretion has been recorded.

As mentioned in Note 17, the Series B Preferred Units remained outstanding after the Corporate Reorganization in connection with the IPO.

Redeemable Convertible Series C Preferred Units

As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company had 26,000, 27,000 and 27,000 Redeemable Convertible Series C Preferred Units ("Series C Preferred Units") issued and outstanding, respectively. As of December 31, 2020, the Series C Preferred Units had a carrying value of \$25,530,505 which included the impact of an origination fee of \$270,000 that was paid to the holders upon issuance and \$199,495 of other costs directly attributable to the issuance. As of December 31, 2019 and 2018, the Series C Preferred Units had a carrying value of \$26,530,505, of which the corresponding member receivable is presented as contra-mezzanine equity in the Consolidated Statements of Members' Equity and Mezzanine Equity, includes the impact of an origination fee of \$270,000 that was paid to the holders upon issuance and \$199,495 of other costs directly attributable to the issuance. As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company had cumulative preferred distributions in arrears of \$718,907, \$748,603 and \$0, respectively, for the Series C Preferred Units.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

In April 2020, the Company redeemed 1,000 Series C Preferred Units for \$1,000,000 plus accrued unpaid preferred distributions of \$62,500. On January 27, 2021, the Company redeemed all of the outstanding Series C Preferred Units for \$2.6 million plus accrued unpaid preferred distributions of \$0.2 million.

Redeemable Convertible Series D Preferred Units

Series D-1 Units

In May 2019, the Company issued three Redeemable Convertible Series D-1 Preferred Units ("Series D-1 Preferred Units") for \$3,000,000. As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company had zero, three and zero Series D-1 Preferred Units issued and outstanding. The carrying amounts as of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018 were \$0, \$3,000,000 and \$0, respectively. In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, the Series D-1 Preferred Units have a liquidation preference of \$1,000,000 per unit, are senior to Series A Preferred Unit holders, Series B Preferred Unit holders and common unitholders and are *pari passu* with Series D-2. The Series D-1 Preferred Units had a 14% per annum quarterly preferred distribution, which would have increased to 17.5% after May 30, 2020. The Series D-1 Preferred Units do not have any voting rights and do not participate in discretionary dividends.

The holders of the Series D-1 Preferred Units had the option to convert to a number of nonvoting common units at a predetermined metric until May 30, 2020. Between May 30, 2020 and May 29, 2021, the Series D-1 Preferred Units would have been redeemable at the Company's option at \$1,000,000 per unit plus accrued and unpaid preferred distributions. The Series D-1 Preferred Units would have been required to be redeemed in the event of a sale of the Company at \$1,000,000 per unit plus accrued and unpaid preferred distributions. The Company was required to obtain the consent of the Series C Preferred Unit holders before redeeming any Series D-1 Preferred Units prior to the redemption of any Series C Preferred Units.

As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company had cumulative preferred distributions in arrears of \$0, \$100,808 and \$0, respectively, for the Series D-1 Preferred Units.

As of December 31, 2019 and 2018, the units were not probable of becoming redeemable outside the Company's control, and no accretion was recorded.

In July 2020, the Company redeemed three series D-1 Preferred Units in the amount of \$3,000,000, plus accrued unpaid preferred distributions of \$38,730.

Series D-2 Units

In May 2019, the Company issued nine Redeemable Convertible Series D-2 Preferred Units ("Series D-2 Preferred Units") for \$9,000,000. As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company had zero, nine and zero Series D-2 Preferred Units issued and outstanding. The carrying amounts as of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018 were \$0, \$9,000,000 and \$0, respectively. In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, the Series D-2 Preferred Units have a liquidation preference of \$1,000,000 per unit, are senior to Series A Preferred Unit holders, Series B Preferred Unit holders and common units and are *pari passu* with Series D-1. The Series D-2 Preferred Units had a 14% per annum quarterly preferred dividend, which increased to 17.5% after May 30, 2020. The Series D-2 Preferred Units do not have any voting rights and do not participate in discretionary distributions.

The holders of the Series D-2 Preferred Units had the option to convert to a number of nonvoting common units equal to a formulaic amount after May 30, 2021. The Series D-2 Preferred Units are redeemable at the Company's option until May 29, 2021 at \$1,000,000 per unit plus accrued and unpaid preferred distributions. The Company may not redeem any Series D-2 Preferred Units without prior consent of the Series C Preferred Unit holders unless certain conditions have been met. Upon a sale of the Company, the Series D-2 Preferred Units must be redeemed at \$1,000,000 per unit plus accrued and unpaid preferred distributions.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company had cumulative preferred distributions in arrears of \$0, \$302,425 and \$0, respectively, for the Series D-2 Preferred Units.

In January 2020, the Company redeemed six Series D-2 Preferred Units for \$6,000,000.

In July 2020, the Company redeemed three series D-2 Preferred Units in the amount of \$3,000,000, plus accrued unpaid preferred distributions of \$20,082.

Redeemable Non-Voting Common Units

As of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company had 7,010, 5,774 and 5,774 Redeemable Non-Voting Common Units issued and outstanding, respectively. The carrying amounts as of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018 were \$20,592,999, \$16,248,246 and \$13,534,739, respectively. In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, the Redeemable Non-Voting Common Units are *pari passu* with all other common units. The Redeemable Non-Voting Common Units participate in discretionary dividends and do not have any voting rights.

These units contain a feature that provides each unit holder 0.428 additional units per unit owned if the Company does not achieve \$60,000,000 of net income for the years ended December 31, 2018 and 2019 (the "Valuation Feature"). The fixed ratio per unit included in the Valuation Feature was subsequently renegotiated with the investor in January of 2020. Each unit holder now receives 0.214 additional units per unit owned. None of the other provisions in the Valuation Feature changed. The Redeemable Non-Voting Common Units are redeemable at the holder's option after January 1, 2023, for \$3,200 per unit if an initial public offering has not been declared effective by the United States Securities and Exchange Commission before such date.

In January 2020, the Company issued an additional 1,236 Redeemable Non-Voting Common Units pursuant to the Valuation Feature described above. The Company allocates earnings *pari passu* every period to the redeemable non-voting common units. As mentioned in Note 17, in the Corporate Reorganization in connection with the IPO, all Redeemable Non-Voting Common Units were converted into shares of Class A common stock of DFH, Inc.

10. Equity-Based Compensation

In 2020 and 2019, the Company did not issue any units as compensation to employees. In 2018, the Company issued 25 non-voting common units as compensation to employees. The non-voting common units issued vest ratably over a five-year period. Compensation expense is based on the grant-date fair value of the units granted, and is recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period for the entire award. The Company calculates the fair value of its grants using the valuation from the latest equity transaction between the Company and a third party, and in all cases, these transactions occurred within twelve months of the grant date of the non-voting common units. Expense related to equity-based compensation was \$946,609, \$895,000 and \$895,610 for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018. As of December 31, 2020, the total unrecognized compensation expense was \$1,240,309, which will be recognized at the earlier of a liquidation event or a weighted-average period of 2.7 years. As of December 31, 2019, the total unrecognized compensation expense was \$2,186,917, which will be recognized at the earlier of a liquidation event or a weighted-average period of 2.2 years.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The Company's non-vested non-voting common units as of December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, and changes during the years then ended are presented below:

ranted orfeited ested nits - December 31, 2019 ranted	Units	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value		
Units - December 31, 2018	3,532	\$	4,741,657	
Granted	-		-	
Forfeited	-		-	
Vested	-		-	
Units - December 31, 2019	3,532	\$	4,741,657	
Granted	-		-	
Forfeited	-		-	
Vested	-		-	
Units - December 31, 2020	3,532	\$	4,741,657	

11. Variable Interest Entities and Investments in Other Entities

The Company holds investments in certain limited partnerships and similar entities that conduct land acquisition, land development and/or other homebuilding activities in various markets where our homebuilding operations are located. The Company also has an interest in one unconsolidated variable interest entities ("VIE"), Jet Home Loans LLC, where the primary activities include underwriting, originating and selling home mortgages. The Company's VIEs are funded by initial capital contributions from the Company, as well as its other partners and generally do not have significant debt. The primary risk of loss associated with the Company's involvement in these VIEs is limited to the Company's initial capital contributions due to bankruptcy or insolvency of the VIE; however, management has deemed the likelihood of this as remote. The maximum exposure to loss related to the VIEs is disclosed below for both consolidated and unconsolidated VIEs, which equals the Company's capital investment in each entity.

In some cases, an unrelated third party is the general partner or managing member and in others, the general partner or managing member is a related party. Management analyzed the Company's investments first under the variable interest model to determine if they are VIEs and, if so, whether the Company is the primary beneficiary. Management consolidates the entity if the Company is the primary beneficiary or if a standalone primary beneficiary does not exist and the Company and its related parties collectively meet the definition of a primary beneficiary. If the joint venture does not qualify as a VIE under the variable interest model, management then evaluates the entity under the voting interest model to assess if consolidation is appropriate.

The assets of a VIE can only be used to satisfy the obligations of that specific VIE, even for assets that are included within the Consolidated Balance Sheets. The Company and its partners do not have an obligation to make capital contributions to the VIEs and there are no liquidity arrangements or other agreements that could require the Company to provide financial support to the VIEs. Furthermore, the creditors of the VIEs have no recourse to the Company's general credit.

Consolidated VIEs

For VIEs that the Company does consolidate, management has the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the VIE's economic performance. The Company typically serves as the party with homebuilding expertise in the VIE. The Company does not guarantee the debts of the VIEs, and creditors of the VIEs have no recourse against the Company. There were no new consolidated VIEs during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 or 2018.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The table below displays the carrying amounts of the assets and liabilities related to the consolidated VIEs:

	As of December 31,			
Consolidated	2020		2019	
Assets	\$ 50,982,111	\$	51,594,870	
Liabilities	\$ 20,114,132	\$	19,470,857	

Unconsolidated VIEs and Other Equity Method Investments

For VIEs that the Company does not consolidate, the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the VIE's economic performance is held by a third party. These entities are accounted for as equity method investments. There were no entities that were deconsolidated during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 or 2018. The Company's maximum exposure to loss is limited to its investment in the entities because the Company is not obligated to provide any additional capital to or guarantee any of the unconsolidated VIEs' debt.

The table below shows the Company's investment in the unconsolidated VIEs:

	Dec	As of December				
Unconsolidated	2020		2019			
Unconsolidated homebuilding VIE's ⁽¹⁾		-	2,302,739			
Jet Home Loans	3,872,08	9	1,192,195			
Total investment in unconsolidated VIE's	\$ 3,872,08	9 \$	3,494,934			
Other equity method investments	<u>\$ 673,26</u>	0 \$	4,859,278			
Total equity method investments	\$ 4,545,34	9 \$	8,354,212			

(1) The Company converted several of its equity method joint ventures to traditional land bank structures during the year ended December 31, 2020. Investment capital of \$1,171,112 was reallocated from an equity method investment to a lot deposit. Accordingly, a cash inflow from investing activities of \$1,171,112 is included within the return of investments from equity method investments line item within the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows. This is offset by a cash outflow from operating activities of \$1,171,112 included within the lot deposits line item in the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows.

Lot Option Contracts

The Company generally does not engage in the land development business. Instead, we employ an asset-light land financing strategy, providing us optionality to purchase lots on a ''just-in-time'' for construction and affording us flexibility to acquire lots at a rate that matches the expected sales pace in a given community at predetermined market prices from various land bank entities. We typically execute this strategy through the purchase of finished lot option and land bank option contracts, which require deposits in the form of cash or letters of credit.

We operate an asset-light and capital efficient lot acquisition strategy that is intended to avoid the financial commitments and risks associated with direct land ownership and land development by allowing us to control a significant number of lots for a relatively low capital cost. We primarily employ two variations of our asset-light land financing strategy, finished lot option contracts and land bank option contracts, pursuant to which we secure the right to purchase finished lots at market prices from various land sellers and land bank partners, by paying deposits based on the aggregate purchase price of the finished lots (typically 10% or less in the case of finished lot option contracts). These option contracts generally allow us, at our option, to forfeit our right to purchase the lots controlled for any reason, and our sole legal obligation and economic loss as a result of such forfeitures is limited to the amount of the deposits paid pursuant to such option contracts and, in the case of land bank option contracts, any related fees paid to the land bank partner.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

None of the creditors of any of the land bank entities with which we enter into lot option contracts have recourse to our general credit. We generally do not have any specific performance obligations to purchase a certain number or any of the lots or guarantee any of the land bankers' financial or other liabilities. We are not involved in the design or creation of the land bank entities from which we purchase lots under lot option contracts. The land bankers' equity holders have the power to direct 100% of the operating activities of the land bank entity. We have no voting rights in any of the land bank entities. The sole purpose of the land bank entity's activities is to generate positive cash flow returns for such entity's equity holders. Further, we do not share in any of the profit or loss generated by the project's development. The profits and losses are passed directly to the land banker's equity holders.

The deposit placed by us pursuant to the lot option contracts is deemed to be a variable interest in the respective land bank entities. Certain of those land bank entities are deemed to be variable interest entities ("VIE"). Therefore, the land bank entities with which we enter into lot option contracts are evaluated for possible consolidation by the Company. A reporting entity must consolidate a VIE when that reporting entity has a controlling financial interest in the VIE. A reporting entity is deemed to have a controlling financial interest if it has i) the power to direct the activities of a VIE that most significantly impact the entity's economic performance, and ii) the obligation to absorb losses of the VIE that could be significant to the VIE or the rights to receive benefits from the VIE that could be significant to the VIE.

We believe the activities that most significantly impact a land bank entity's economic performance are the operating activities of the land bank entity. In the case of development projects, unless and until a land bank entity delivers finished lots for sale, the land bank entity's equity investors bear the risk of land ownership and do not earn any revenues. The operating development activities are managed by the land bank entity's equity investors.

We possess no more than limited protective legal rights through the lot option contracts in the specific finished lots that we are purchasing, and we possess no participative rights in the land bank entities. Accordingly, we do not have the power to direct the activities of a land bank entity that most significantly impact its economic performance. For the aforementioned reasons, the Company concluded that it is not the primary beneficiary of the land bank entities with which it enters into lot option contracts, and therefore the Company does not consolidate any of these VIEs. The Company's total risk of loss related to lot option contracts was \$66,272,347 and \$24,447,707 as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.

12. Asset Purchase of Joint Venture Interests

In December 2018, the Company purchased the membership interests of its joint venture partner in PSJ JV Owner LLC, HM7 JV Owner LLC and ANT JV Owner LLC. After the transaction, the Company owned 100% of these companies, and received all income, expenses and margin. Since all of the identified assets in these companies were their land assets and no systems, people or processes were acquired, the transactions were accounted for as an asset purchase. The combined purchase price of these entities was \$27,532,174, net of the Company's outstanding equity investment in joint ventures. The Company has a payable to the former owner of \$27,532,174 in accrued expenses within the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2018, which was paid in January 2019.

13. Segment Reporting

The Company operates in the homebuilding business and is organized and reported by division. There are twelve operating segments and six reportable segments: Jacksonville, Orlando, Denver, Washington DC ("Capital"), and the Carolinas (H&H Homes), the Company's homebuilding operations; and Jet Home Loans LLC ("Jet"), the Company's mortgage operations. The revenues of each remaining operating segment are not material and will be combined into an "Other" category for the purposes of segment reporting. The corporate component of the Company's operations, which is not considered an operating segment, is also combined into the "Other" category.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

In accordance with ASC Topic 280, Segment Reporting, operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise for which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision-makers ("CODMs") in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. The Company's CODM primarily evaluates performance based on the number of homes closed, average sales price, and financial results. Segment profitability is measured by net and comprehensive income.

The Company's homebuilding operations employ an asset-light business model with a focus on the design, construction and sale of single-family entry-level and first-time move-up homes.

On October 1, 2020, an unrelated party, FBC Mortgage, Inc., an Orlando-based mortgage lender, purchased Prime's membership interest in Jet for book value. The Company's mortgage operations are conducted through Jet, which is a licensed home mortgage broker that underwrites, originates and sells mortgages to FBC Mortgage LLC. The Company owns 49% of Jet, and FBC Mortgage, LLC owns the remaining 51%. Jet is accounted for as an equity method investment.

Financial information relating to the Company's reportable segments is as follows. Operational results of each reportable segment are not necessarily indicative of the results that would have been achieved had the reportable segment been an independent, stand-alone entity during the periods presented.

The following tables summarize home sale revenues and net and comprehensive income by segment for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018:

	For the Years Ended December 31,					
Revenues:		2020		2019		2018
Jacksonville	\$	430,810,954	\$	333,687,948	\$	283,840,808
Colorado		122,274,508		115,835,632		68,606,541
Orlando		124,768,549		109,710,225		84,554,186
Capital		126,240,188		39,043,345		9,161,792
Jet Home Loans		28,628,954		18,932,000		14,017,000
The Carolinas (H&H)		89,324,360		-		-
Other		240,388,046		146,015,173		76,095,146
Total segment revenues	\$	1,162,435,559	\$	763,224,323	\$	536,275,473
Reconciling items from equity method investments		(28,628,952)		(18,932,000)		(14,017,000)
Consolidated revenues	\$	1,133,806,607	\$	744,292,323	\$	522,258,473

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Net and comprehensive income:		2020	2019		2018
Jacksonville	\$	41,380,258	\$ 26,358,703	\$	20,514,824
Colorado		14,051,978	10,424,803		1,253,291
Orlando		10,679,556	3,732,935		3,368,996
Capital		5,142,556	(2,709,651)		(2, 154, 540)
Jet Home Loans		15,921,440	4,506,242		2,572,478
South Carolina (H&H)		6,033,844	-		-
Other		(766,529)	4,882,812		(970,740)
Total segment net and comprehensive income	\$	92,443,103	\$ 47,195,844	\$	24,584,309
Reconciling items from equity method investments		(7,929,676)	(2,298,060)		(1,322,940)
Consolidated net and comprehensive income	\$	84,513,427	\$ 44,897,784	\$	23,261,369

Net and comprehensive losses related to the Company's Other segments in 2020 are primarily attributable to unallocated corporate expenses, of which \$8.0 million is related to corporate selling, general and administrative expenses and expenses associated with DFH, Inc.'s initial public offering.

The following table summarizes Company assets by segment as of December 31, 2020 and 2019:

	As	of	
	Decem	ber 3	81,
Assets:	2020		2019
Jacksonville	\$ 162,668,740	\$	161,733,371
Colorado	51,605,969		44,293,500
Orlando	77,299,028		44,192,387
Capital	41,327,694		55,695,204
Jet Home Loans	38,696,793		48,754,245
The Carolinas (H&H)	161,242,384		-
Other (1)	 235,664,336		207,812,743
Total segment assets	\$ 768,504,944	\$	562,481,450
Reconciling items from equity method investments	(34,824,703)		(47,562,000)
Consolidated assets	\$ 733,680,241	\$	514,919,450

(1) Other includes the Company's title operations, homebuilding operations in non-reportable segments, operations of the corporate component, and corporate assets such as cash and cash equivalents, cash held in trust, prepaid insurance, operating and financing leases, lot deposits, goodwill, as well as property and equipment.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

14. Fair Value Disclosures

ASC 820, Fair Value Measurement, defines fair value as the price that would be received for selling an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at measurement date and requires assets and liabilities carried at fair value.

GAAP assigns a fair value hierarchy to the inputs used to measure fair value. Level 1 inputs are quoted prices in active markets for identical assets and liabilities. Level 2 inputs are inputs other than quoted market prices that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly. Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs.

Fair value measurements may also be utilized on a nonrecurring basis, such as for the impairment of long-lived assets and inventory. The fair value of financial instruments, including cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable and construction lines of credit, approximate their carrying amounts due to the short-term nature of these instruments.

15. Related Party Transactions

During the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company entered into or participated in related party transactions. The majority of these transactions were entered into to control finished lots for homebuilding. In addition, the Company has built and sold homes for employees and members of their immediate families.

Consolidated Joint Ventures

The Company has entered into joint venture arrangements to acquire land, finished lots and build homes. Certain members of the Company, directors and members of management, have invested in these joint ventures and some are limited partners in these joint ventures. DFH Investors LLC (which owned 15,400 Series A Preferred Units, representing 11.65% of the membership interest in the Company, prior to the Corporate Reorganization) is the managing member of certain of these joint ventures. The joint ventures are consolidated for accounting purposes. Details of each are included in Note 1.

DF Residential I, LP

DF Residential I, LP (Fund I) is a real estate investment vehicle, organized for the purpose of acquiring and developing finished lots. Dream Finders Homes, LLC, has entered into six joint ventures and ten land bank projects with Fund I since its formation in January 2017. DF Capital Management, LLC ("DF Capital") is the investment manager in Fund I. The Company owns a 49% membership interest in DF Capital. DF Capital is controlled by unaffiliated parties. Certain directors and executive officers have made investments in Fund I as limited partners. In addition, certain members of management have made investments in Fund I. The total committed capital in Fund I was \$36,706,163 and \$36,706,163 as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively. Collectively, the Company's directors, executive officers and members of management have invested \$8,725,000 or 23.77% of the total committed capital of Fund I as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.

The general partner of Fund I is DF Management GP, LLC ("DF Management"). Dream Finders Homes LLC is one of four members of DF Management with a 26.13% membership interest. Certain members of DFH Investors LLC, including one of the Company's directors, have a 65.33% membership interest. Collectively, Dream Finders Homes LLC and DFH Investors LLC have invested \$1,400,000 in Fund I as of December 31, 2020 and 2019. This investment represents 3.81% of the total committed Capital in Fund I of \$36,706,163.

Land Bank Transactions with DF Capital

After Fund I was fully committed, DF Capital provided land bank financing in a total of seven further projects and subsequently raised additional commitments from limited partners in Fund I as well as other parties. One of the Company's officers, invested \$180,000 in one of these funds managed by DF Capital as a limited partner in 2019. As of December 31, 2020, funds managed by DF Capital (other than Fund I) controlled an additional 595 lots as a result of these transactions outside of Fund I. During the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019, the Company purchased 140 and 0 of these lots and the outstanding lot deposit balance in relation to these projects was \$6,200,000 and \$1,073,567, respectively. In addition, the Company paid lot option fees related to these transactions of \$974,250, \$106,394 and \$0 for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Medley Capital

The holders of the Series B Preferred Units had an outstanding collateralized loan with the Company for the purposes of land acquisition and development. The loan carried monthly interest at an annual rate of 10%. The outstanding loan balance was \$0 and \$4,910,598 as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively. On March 4, 2020, the outstanding loan balance plus accrued interest was paid in full for a total of \$4,676,251. In connection with the loan payoff, the holders released back to the Company reserve funds in the amount of \$492,472.

Varde Capital

Certain DF Capital joint ventures in which the Company is a member have entered into lending arrangements with the holders of the Series C Preferred Units. The Varde Private Debt Opportunities Fund (On Shore), L.P. (Varde Capital) has a loan with a principal amount of \$18,000,000, whose borrowers are DFC East Village, LLC, DFC Seminole Crossing, LLC and DFC Sterling Ranch, LLC. These joint ventures are between Fund I and the Company. As of December 31, 2020 and 2019, the outstanding loan balance was \$1,700,000 and \$9,000,000, respectively.

In addition, Dream Finders Holdings LLC and DF Capital are, individually and collectively, the "Guarantor" in favor of the Värde Private Debt Opportunities Fund (On Shore), L.P. in connection with this loan agreement. The Dream Finders Holdings LLC guarantee provides additional assurance to Varde Capital, as they have recourse to the assets of the Company beyond the pledged collateral in the joint ventures to be made whole in instances of default. The Company believes an event of default is unlikely.

Jet Home Loans

Jet performs mortgage origination activities for the Company. Jet underwrites and originates home mortgages for Company customers and non-Company customers. The Company owns 49% of Jet, but is not the primary beneficiary. Jet is accounted for under the equity method and is a related party of the Company.

Sales to Employees and Related Parties

From time to time, the Company builds homes for employees and related parties. For the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the Company delivered 9, 9, and 8 homes, respectively, to employees and related parties generating gross revenues of \$6,400,000, \$3,900,000, and \$6,600,000, respectively.

Guarantees

Dream Finders Homes LLC is a Guarantor in favor of Flagstar Bank (Lender), in connection with a loan of \$5,670,000 and \$0 to DFC Seminole Crossing, LLC (Borrower) as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively. The latter is a joint venture between the Company and DF Capital. The guaranty is a Limited Recourse Carve-out (Guaranty). There was no consideration provided by DF Capital to the Company for this guaranty. The Dream Finders Holdings LLC guarantee provides additional assurance to Flagstar Bank, as they have recourse to the assets of the Company beyond the pledged collateral in the joint venture to be made whole in instances of default. The Company believes an event of default under the underlying loan is unlikely.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

16. Net Income per Unit

Basic and diluted net income per unit for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, was calculated by adjusting net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC for preferred distributions, and dividing by basic and diluted weighted-average number of participating units outstanding. Basic weighted-average unit count was derived by using a weighted-average of participating units outstanding during each reporting period, adding convertible units that could be issued during the reporting period and using a weighted-average of total units.

	 For the Years Ended December 31,						
	2020		2019		2018		
Numerator							
Net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC	\$ 79,093,455	\$	39,191,266	\$	17,322,354		
Less: Preferred distributions	\$ (4,115,131)	\$	(4,618,067)	\$	(600,815)		
Net and comprehensive income available to common units	\$ 74,978,324	\$	34,573,199	\$	16,721,539		
Denominator - Basic							
Weighted-average number of common units outstanding	99,065		97,830		97,830		
Net income per unit, basic	\$ 756.86	\$	353.40	\$	170.92		
Denominator - Diluted							
Weighted-average number of common units outstanding, basic	99,065		97,830		97,830		
Add: Convertible units	582		-		-		
Weighted-average number of units outstanding, diluted	99,647		97,830		97,830		
Net income per unit, diluted	\$ 753.75	\$	353.40	\$	170.92		

The EPS amounts calculated in the table above are relevant for all classes of common and participating units, which include common units, non-voting common units, redeemable non-voting common units and Series A Preferred Units. The Company excluded anti-dilutive convertible units from the calculation of weighted-average number of units outstanding for diluted EPS. The Company excluded anti-dilutive convertible units of 0, 581 and 0 for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, respectively.

Unaudited Pro Forma Net Income per Unit

Unaudited pro forma basic and diluted net income per unit for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, gives effect to pro forma net income taxes, which reflect federal and state income taxes, assuming a 5.5% state tax rate, a 21% federal tax rate and a 1.5% 45L New Energy Efficient Home Tax Credit available to builders and developers for meeting certain energy efficiency requirements, which results in a federal tax rate of 19.5%. The Company utilized a 25% combined effective rate, which is the state tax rate and adjusted federal tax rate, as if the Company had been taxed as a corporation in accordance with Subchapter C of the Internal Revenue Code ("C-Corporation") for those periods.



Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

	 For the Years Ended December 31,					
	2020		2019		2018	
Numerator						
Pro forma net and comprehensive income attributable to Dream Finders Holdings LLC	\$ 59,320,091	\$	29,393,449	\$	12,991,765	
Less: Preferred distributions	\$ (4,115,131)	\$	(4,618,067)	\$	(600,815	
Pro forma net and comprehensive income available to common units	\$ 55,204,960	\$	24,775,382	\$	12,390,950	
Denominator - Basic						
Pro forma weighted-average number of common units outstanding	99,065		97,830		97,830	
Net income per unit, basic	\$ 557.26	\$	253.25	\$	126.66	
Denominator - Diluted						
Pro forma weighted-average number of common units outstanding, basic	99,065		97,830		97,830	
Add: Convertible units	582		-		-	
Pro forma weighted-average number of units outstanding, diluted	99,647		97,830		97,830	
Pro forma net income per unit, diluted	\$ 555.31	\$	253.25	\$	126.66	

The unaudited pro forma EPS amounts calculated in the table above are relevant for all classes of common and participating units, which include common units, non-voting common units, redeemable non-voting common units and Series A Preferred Units. The Company excluded anti-dilutive convertible units from the calculation of weighted-average number of units outstanding for unaudited pro forma diluted EPS. The Company excluded anti-dilutive convertible units of 0, 581 and 0 for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, respectively.

Pro forma earnings per unit was derived by adjusting income before taxes for pro forma income tax expense, pro forma net and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interest and preferred distributions, and dividing by basic and diluted weighted-average number of participating units outstanding. Basic weighted-average unit count was derived by using a weighted-average of participating units outstanding during each reporting period. Diluted weighted-average unit count was derived by using participating units outstanding during each reporting period, adding convertible units could be issued during the reporting period and using a weighted-average of total units.

17. Subsequent Events

The Company has evaluated subsequent events through March 30, 2021, the date the financial statements were issued, and no additional matters were identified requiring recognition or disclosure in the financial statements, except for events described below.

Equity Incentive Plan

On January 20, 2021, the Board of Directors of DFH, Inc. (the "Board of Directors") approved the DFH, Inc. 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Plan"), which became effective in connection with the IPO. The 2021 Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors, and authorizes DFH, Inc. to grant incentive stock-based awards. DFH, Inc. granted 759,709 restricted stock grants to certain executives and directors in conjunction with the 2021 Plan. These stock grants vest over a period of three years of continuous service, commencing on the date of the grant and vesting ratably in one third increments at the end of each quarter of a three year term.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Corporate Reorganization and Initial Public Offering

In connection with the IPO and pursuant to the terms of the Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among DFH, Inc., DFH LLC and DFH Merger Sub LLC, a Delaware limited liability company and direct, wholly owned subsidiary of DFH, Inc., DFH Merger Sub LLC merged with and into DFH LLC with DFH LLC as the surviving entity. As a result of the merger, all of the outstanding non-voting common units and Series A Preferred Units of DFH LLC converted into 21,255,329 shares of Class A common stock of DFH, Inc., all of the outstanding common units of DFH LLC converted into 60,266,153 shares of Class B common stock of DFH, Inc. and all of the outstanding Series B Preferred Units and Series C Preferred Units of DFH LLC remained outstanding as Series B Preferred Units and Series C Preferred Units of DFH LLC, as the surviving entity in the merger. We refer to this and certain other related events and transactions, as the "Corporate Reorganization". In connection with the Corporate Reorganization, the Company made distributions to its members for estimated federal income taxes of approximately \$28 million on earnings of the Company (which was a pass-through entity for tax purposes), for the period from January 1, 2020 through January 25, 2021 (the date of the Corporate Reorganization).

Immediately following the Corporate Reorganization, (1) DFH, Inc. became a holding company and the sole manager of DFH LLC, with no material assets other than 100% of the voting membership interests in DFH LLC, (2) the holders of common units, non-voting common units and Series A Preferred Units of DFH LLC became stockholders of DFH, Inc., (3) the holders of the Series B Preferred Units of DFH LLC outstanding immediately prior to the Corporate Reorganization continued to hold all 7,143 of the outstanding Series B Preferred Units of DFH LLC, and (4) the holders of the Series C Preferred Units of DFH LLC outstanding immediately prior to the Corporate Reorganization continued to hold all 26,000 of the outstanding Series C Preferred Units of DFH LLC.

DFH, Inc. successfully completed its IPO of 11,040,000 shares of Class A common stock (which included full exercise of the over-allotment option) at an IPO price of \$13.00 per share on January 25, 2021. Shares of DFH, Inc.'s Class A common stock began trading on the NASDAQ Global Select Market under the ticker symbol "DFH" on January 21, 2021. DFH, Inc. is the sole manager of DFH LLC and owns 100% of the voting membership interest in DFH LLC.

Unsecured Syndicated Credit Facility

On January 25, 2021, and in connection with the IPO, DFH, Inc. entered into a \$450.0 million syndicated credit facility with Bank of America, N.A. and other lenders, and subsequently repaid \$340.0 million in outstanding debt, including the \$20.0 million bridge loan with Boston Omaha Corporation, LLC, and terminated all existing construction lines of credit. Under the terms of the new credit agreement, DFH, Inc. has the option to enter into Base Rate or LIBOR Rate borrowings. The interest is payable based on the borrowing terms and is variable dependent on DFH, Inc.'s net debt to net capitalization ratio and borrowing LIBOR rates.

Series C Redemption

On January 27, 2021, after the IPO, DFH LLC redeemed all of its Series C Preferred Units at a redemption price of \$26.0 million, plus accrued unpaid preferred distributions of \$0.2 million. Following the redemption of all of the Series C Preferred Units, 7,143 Series B Preferred Units of DFH LLC remain outstanding, in addition to 83,665 common units of DFH LLC owned by DFH, Inc. following the Corporate Reorganization.

Century Homes Florida Acquisition

On January 31, 2021, the Company completed the acquisition of Orlando-based homebuilder Century Homes Florida, LLC from Tavistock Development Company. The Company paid \$26.5 million, subject to post-closing adjustments, to acquire 134 units under construction, 229 finished lots on which the Company expects to begin construction during 2021 and 2022, and will not land bank finance, and an additional 490 lots that the Company has land bank financed. The purchase price allocation is in process and has not yet been finalized. The acquisition will allow the Company to expand its existing footprint in the Orlando MSA and keep up with the growing demands of the Central Florida market. DFH and Tavistock have agreed to future lot supply within Tavistock's vast portfolio of communities for homes and purpose built, single family rental properties.


Dream Finders Holdings LLC and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

DF Residential II, LP

DF Residential II, LP, a Delaware limited partnership ("Fund II"), initiated its first close on March 11, 2021. DF Management GP II, LLC, a Florida limited liability company, will serve as the general partner of Fund II (the "General Partner"). The General Partner has raised approximately \$137 million to date, and will remain open for a period of at least six months, seeking to raise a total of at least \$200 million in capital commitments.

The Company indirectly owns 72% of the membership interests in the General Partner and receives 72% of the economic interests. The General Partner is controlled by unaffiliated parties. The Company's investment commitment in Fund II is \$3.0 million or 1.5% of the total expected commitment of Fund II.

DF Capital is the investment manager of Fund II.

On March 11, 2021, the Company entered into land bank financing arrangements and a Memorandum of Right of First Offer with Fund II, under which Fund II has an exclusive right of first offer on any land bank financing projects up to \$20 million that meet its investment criteria and are undertaken by the Company during Fund II's investment period.

Certain directors, executive officers and other officers have made investment commitments as limited partners in Fund II in an aggregate amount \$30.8 million, or 15.4% of the total expected commitment of Fund II.

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Under the supervision and with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, management has evaluated the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) or 15d-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) as of December 31, 2020. Based upon that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer identified three material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting. We did not document the design or operation of an effective control environment commensurate with the financial reporting requirements of an SEC registrant. Specifically, we did not design and maintain adequate formal documentation of certain policies and procedures, controls over the segregation and duties within our financial reporting function and the preparation and review of journal entries. In addition, we did not design or maintain effective control activities that contributed to the following additional material weaknesses; we did not design control activities to adequately address identified risks, evidence of performance, or operate at a sufficient level of precision that would identify material misstatements to our financial statements. A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of a company's annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. See "Risk Factors —We have identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting. If our remediation of these material weaknesses is not effective, or if we identify additional material weaknesses in the future or otherwise fail to maintain an effective system of internal control, we may not be able to accurately or timely report our financial condition or results of operations, which may adversely affect investor confidence in us and, as a result, the value

Each of the material weaknesses described above involve control deficiencies that could result in a misstatement of one or more account balances or disclosures that would result in a material misstatement to our annual or interim consolidated financial statements that would not be prevented or detected, and, accordingly, we determined that these control deficiencies constitute material weaknesses.

We are currently in the process of implementing measures and taking steps to address the underlying causes of these material weaknesses. Our efforts to date have included the following:

- · Formalization of our remediation plan and timelines to fully address the individual control deficiencies and segregation of duties issues.
- Development of formal policies around general computer controls, including scheduled formal trainings prior to implementation of an IT general controls
 framework that addresses risks associated with user access and security and application change management and IT operations to help sustain effective control
 operations and comprehensive remediation efforts relating to segregation of duties to strengthen user access controls and security.

While we believe these efforts will improve our internal control over financial reporting and address the underlying causes of the material weaknesses, such material weaknesses will not be remediated until our remediation plan has been fully implemented, and we have concluded that our controls are operating effectively for a sufficient period of time. As of December 31, 2020, disclosure controls and procedures were not effective.

We cannot be certain that the steps we are taking will be sufficient to remediate the control deficiencies that led to our material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting or prevent future material weaknesses or control deficiencies from occurring. In addition, we cannot be certain that we have identified all material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting or that in the future we will not have additional material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

This annual report does not include a report of management's assessment regarding internal control over financial reporting or an attestation report of the Company's registered public accounting firm due to a transition period established by the rules of the SEC for newly public companies.

Changes in Internal Controls

There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f) occurred during the year ended December 31, 2020 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

PART III

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The information called for by Item 10, to the extent not set forth in <u>Business—Executive Officers</u>" in <u>Item 1</u>, will be set forth in the definitive proxy statement relating to the 2021 annual meeting of stockholders of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. (the "2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders") pursuant to SEC Regulation 14A. Such definitive proxy statement relates to a meeting of stockholders involving the election of directors and the portions thereof called for by Item 10 are incorporated herein by reference pursuant to Instruction G to Form 10-K.

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The information called for by Item 11 will be set forth in the definitive proxy statement relating to the 2021Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to SEC Regulation 14A. Such definitive proxy statement relates to a meeting of stockholders involving the election of directors and the portions thereof called for by Item 11 are incorporated herein by reference pursuant to Instruction G to Form 10-K.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The information called for by Item 12 will be set forth in the definitive proxy statement relating to the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to SEC Regulation 14A. Such definitive proxy statement relates to a meeting of stockholders involving the election of directors and the portions thereof called for by Item 12 are incorporated herein by reference pursuant to Instruction G to Form 10-K.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS, RELATED TRANSACTIONS AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

The information called for by Item 13 will be set forth in the definitive proxy statement relating to the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to SEC Regulation 14A. Such definitive proxy statement relates to a meeting of stockholders involving the election of directors and the portions thereof called for by Item 13 are incorporated herein by reference pursuant to Instruction G to Form 10-K.

ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTING FEES AND SERVICES

The information called for by Item 14 will be set forth in the definitive proxy statement relating to the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to SEC Regulation 14A. Such definitive proxy statement relates to a meeting of stockholders involving the election of directors and the portions thereof called for by Item 14 are incorporated herein by reference pursuant to Instruction G to Form 10-K.

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS SCHEDULES

(1) The following Consolidated Financial Statements as set forth in Item 8 of this report are filed herein.

Dream Finders Homes, Inc.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2020 and September 11, 2020 Notes to Balance Sheets

Dream Finders Holdings LLC (Predecessor)

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2020 and 2019 Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018 Consolidated Statements of Members' Equity and Mezzanine Equity from December 31, 2017 to December 31, 2020 Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018 Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

(2) Financial Statement Schedules

All schedules are omitted because the required information is not present, in amounts sufficient to require submission of the schedule, or because the required information is included in the financial statements and related notes thereto.

(3)

Exhibits

The exhibits filed or furnished as part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K are listed in the Index to Exhibits, which Index includes the management contracts or compensatory plans or arrangements required to be filed as exhibits to this Annual Report on Form 10-K by Item 601(b)(10)(iii) of Regulation S-K, and is incorporated in this Item by reference.

Exhibit No.	Description
2.1	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of January 20, 2021, by and among Dream Finders Homes, Inc., Dream Finders Holdings LLC and DFH Merger Sub LLC (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-39916) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 25, 2021).
2.2+	Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, dated as of January 29, 2020, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and H&H Constructors, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on December 22, 2020).
2.3	First Amendment to Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, dated as of March 17, 2020, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and H&H Constructors, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on December 22, 2020).
2.4	Second Amendment to Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2020, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and H&H Constructors, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.3 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on December 22, 2020).
2.5	Third Amendment to Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 30, 2020, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and H&H Constructors, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.4 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on December 22, 2020).
2.6	Fourth Amendment to Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, dated as of August 18, 2020, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and H&H Constructors, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.5 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on December 22, 2020).
2.7	Fifth Amendment to Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, dated as of August 31, 2020, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and H&H Constructors, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.6 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on December 22, 2020).
2.8	Sixth Amendment to Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, dated as of September 18, 2020, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and H&H Constructors, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on December 22, 2020).
2.9	Seventh Amendment to Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, dated as of September 22, 2020, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and H&H Constructors, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.8 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on December 22, 2020).
2.10	Eighth Amendment to Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, dated as of October 2, 2020, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and H&H Constructors, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.9 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on December 22, 2020).
<u>2.11*+</u>	Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, effective as of January 31, 2021, by and between Dream Finders Holdings LLC and Four Seventeen, LLC.
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-39916) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 25, 2021).
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-39916) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 25, 2021).
4.1*	Description of Securities Registered Pursuant to Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
4.2	Registration Rights Agreement, dated January 25, 2021, by and among Dream Finders Homes, Inc. and certain stockholders party thereto (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-39916) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 25, 2021).
10.1+	Credit Agreement, dated as of January 25, 2021, among Dream Finders Homes, Inc., Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent, collateral agent and issuing bank, and the lenders named therein as parties thereto (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-39916) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 25, 2021).

Table of Contents

10.2†	Dream Finders Homes, Inc. 2021 Equity Incentive Plan. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-39916) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 25, 2021).
10.3†	Form of Restricted Stock Grant Notice and Restricted Stock Agreement under the 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 11, 2021).
10.4†	Form of Stock Option Grant Notice and Stock Option Agreement under the 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 14, 2021).
10.5†	Form of Director and Employee Indemnification Agreement (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.8 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 11, 2021).
<u>10.6†*</u>	Employment Agreement, effective as of January 25, 2021, by and between Dream Finders Homes, Inc. and Patrick Zalupski.
<u>10.7†*</u>	Employment Agreement, effective as of January 25, 2021, by and between Dream Finders Homes, Inc. and Rick Moyer.
<u>10.8†*</u>	Employment Agreement, effective as of January 25, 2021, by and between Dream Finders Homes, Inc. and Douglas Moran.
10.9†	Form of Restricted Stock Grant Notice and Restricted Stock Agreement, by and between Dream Finders Homes, Inc. and Patrick Zalupski (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 10.12 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-251612) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. filed with the SEC on January 14, 2021).
<u>21.1*</u>	List of Subsidiaries of Dream Finders Homes, Inc.
<u>23.1*</u>	Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
23.2*	Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
<u>31.1*</u>	CEO Certification, Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
<u>31.2*</u>	CFO Certification, Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
<u>32.1*</u>	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.2*	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

* Filed herewith.

† +

Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement required to be filed as an exhibit to this Form 10-K. Certain schedules and similar attachments have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(a)(5) of Regulation S-K. The registrant undertakes to furnish supplemental copies of any of the omitted schedules upon request by the SEC.

ITEM 16. FORM 10-K SUMMARY

None.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

Dream Finders Homes, Inc.

Date: March 30, 2021

/s/ Patrick O. Zalupski Patrick O. Zalupski

President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	<u>Title</u>	Date
/s/ Patrick O. Zalupski Patrick O. Zalupski	President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors (Principal Executive Officer)	March 30, 2021
/s/ Rick A. Moyer Rick A. Moyer	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	March 30, 2021
/s/ John O. Blanton John O. Blanton	Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)	March 30, 2021
/s/ Radford Lovett Radford Lovett	Director	March 30, 2021
/s/ Megha H. Parekh Megha H. Parekh	Director	March 30, 2021
/s/ Justin Udelhofen Justin Udelhofen	Director	March 30, 2021
/s/ William H. Walton, III William H. Walton, III	Director	March 30, 2021
	116	

Exhibit 2.11

MEMBERSHIP INTEREST PURCHASE AGREEMENT

BY AND BETWEEN

Dream Finders Holdings LLC,

as Purchaser,

AND

Four Seventeen, LLC,

as Seller November 3 , 2020

CENTURY HOMES FLORIDA, LLC

MEMBERSHIP INTEREST PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This Membership Interest Purchase Agreement (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), dated as of ______,2020 (the "<u>Effective Date</u>"), is entered into by and between DREAM FINDERS HOLDINGS LLC, a Florida limited liability company ("<u>Purchaser</u>"), and FOUR SEVENTEEN, LLC, a Florida limited liability company ("<u>Selfer</u>") (Purchaser and Seller are sometimes individually referred to herein as a "<u>Party</u>" and collectively as the "<u>Parties</u>").

RECITALS

Seller owns one hundred percent (100%) of the issued and outstanding membership interests (the "<u>Membership Interests</u>") in Century Homes Florida, LLC, a Florida limited liability company (the "<u>Company</u>").

Seller wishes to sell to Purchaser, and Purchaser wishes to purchase from Seller, all of the Membership Interests, subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements hereinafter set forth and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

"Adjusted Land Basis" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.03(b) below.

"Affiliates" of a Party means a Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, Controls or is Controlled by, or is under common Control with, the Party specified.

"Balance Sheet Assets" means the sum of the categories of assets of the Company set forth on <u>Exhibit C</u> that are identified as items included within the "Purchase Adjustment Summary" thereon, in each case determined in strict accordance with the accounting methods, practices, principles, policies, categories and procedures, with consistent classifications, judgments and valuation and estimation methodologies that were used in the preparation of the Financial Statements for the most recent fiscal year end, without any change in or introduction of any new reserves, irrespective of any purported GAAP requirements (the "Accounting Methodology"). For the avoidance of doubt, the determination of Closing Net Assets, Balance Sheet Labance Sh

"Balance Sheet Liabilities" means the sum of the categories of liabilities of the Company set forth on Exhibit C that are identified as items included within the "Purchase Adjustment Summary" thereon, in each case determined in strict accordance with the Accounting Methodology.

"Business" means the business of constructing residential homes and residential home communities, including the purchase and development of raw land and the purchase and development of raw land and the purchase and development of existing residential lots.

"Business Day" means any weekday except for those weekdays that a banking institution within the State of Florida is required to be closed (a floliday").

"Closing" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 5.01 below

"Closing Net Assets" means (a) the Balance Sheet Assets of the Company, less (b) the Balance Sheet Liabilities of the Company, determined as of the open of business on the Closing Date.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Company Office" means the chief executive office of the Company located at 6900 Tavistock Lakes Blvd., Suite 200, Orlando, Florida 32827.

"Control" means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through the ownership of voting shares, by contract or otherwise, subject to the rights of other Persons with respect to usual and customary major decisions. The terms "Controlled" shall be interpreted accordingly.

"Current Balance Sheet" means that most recent balance sheet for the Company as of the Effective Date, a copy of which is set forth in Exhibit D attached hereto and made a part hereof.

"Encumbrances" means liens, pledges, charges, security interests, rights of first refusal, purchase options, or encumbrances of any kind.

"Environmental Laws" means all federal, state and local laws, statutes, ordinances and regulations, now or hereafter in effect, in each case as amended or supplemented from time to time, including, without limitation, all applicable judicial or administrative orders, applicable consent decrees and binding judgments relating to the regulation and protection of human health, safety, the environment and natural resources (including, without limitation, ambient air, surface, water, groundwater, wetlands, land surface or subsurface strata, wildlife, aquatic species and vegetation), including, without limitation, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§ 9601 et seq.), the Hazardous Material Transportation Act, as amended (49 U.S.C. §§ 100 et seq.), the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act, as amended (40 U.S.C. §§ 136 et seq.), the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§ 7401 et seq.), the Toxic Substances Control Act, as amended (15 U.S.C. §§ 1261 et seq.), the Clean Air Act, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§ 7401 et seq.), the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, as amended (33 U.S.C. §§ 1251 et seq.), the Safe Drinking Water Act, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§ 300f et seq.), any state or local counterpart or equivalent of any of the foregoing, and any federal, state or local transfer of ownership notification or approval statutes.

"Escrow Agent" means Holland & Knight LLP, whose office is located at 200 South Orange Avenue, Suite 2600, Orlando, Florida 32801, Attention: Sara W. Bernard, Esq.

"GAAP" means United States generally accepted accounting principles in effect from time to time.

"Governmental Authority" means the government of the United States, or of any political subdivision thereof, whether state or local, and any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative powers or functions of or pertaining to government.

"Hazardous Materials" means: (a) those substances included within the definitions of any one or more of the terms "hazardous materials", "hazardous wastes", "hazardous substances", "industrial wastes", and "toxic pollutants", as such terms are defined under the Environmental Laws, or any of them; (b) petroleum and petroleum products, including, without limitation, crude oil and any fractions thereof; (c) natural gas, synthetic gas, and any mixtures thereof; (d) asbestos and or any material which contains any hydrated mineral silicate, including, without limitation, crude oil and any fractions thereof; (c) natural gas, synthetic gas, and any mixtures thereof; (d) asbestos and or any material which contains any hydrated mineral silicate, including, without limitation, cationolite, excludely the hydrated mineral silicate, exclude the petroleum products, including, without limitation, eatinolite, whether friable or non-friable; (c) polytochloritated biphenyl ("PCBs") or PCB-containing materials or fluids; (f) radon; (g) any radioactive substances; and (h) any other substance with respect to which any Environmental Authority requires environmental investigation, monitoring, or remediation.

"Knowledge of Seller's or "Seller's Knowledge" or any other similar knowledge qualification, mean and refer to facts within the actual knowledge of Craig Collin, in his current capacity as President of the Company, without imposing any personal liability.

"Laws and Regulations" means any constitution, statute, law, ordinance, regulation, rule, code, order, judgment, decree, or rule of law of any Governmental Authority.

"Losses" means any actual out-of-pocket damage, loss, liability or expense (including reasonable and documented out-of-pocket expenses of investigation, enforcement and collection and reasonable and documented attorneys' and accountants' fees and expenses in connection with any litigation); provided, however, that Losses hereunder shall not include punitive, exemplary, indirect, special or consequential damages or lost profits or diminution in value other than damages actually paid to a non-Affiliated Person in respect of a Third Party Claim.

"Material Adverse Effect" means any change or effect that has, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the Company, or to the Business, operations, assets, liabilities, financial condition or results of operations of the Company, taken as a whole; provided, however, that "Material Adverse Effect" shall not include any event, occurrence, fact, condition or change, directly or indirectly, arising out of or attributable to: (i) general economic or political conditions; (ii) conditions (iii) conditions (iiii) conditions (iii) condital conditi "Membership Interests" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Off-Site Property" means the following named projects comprising of the Real Property: Sunset Groves (Osceola County, Florida), Wiregrass DRI (Osceola County, Florida), Reserve at Pine Tree (Osceola County, Florida), Oakley Place (Osceola County, Florida), and Stonewood Estates Townhomes (Osceola County, Florida).

"Off-Site Property Land Basis" means the "Off-Site Property Land Basis" as depicted on the Current Balance Sheet, which as of the Effective Date is estimated to be Thirty-Three Million Six Hundred Twenty-Seven Thousand Three Hundred Seventeen and 00/100 Dollars (\$33,627,317.00). This figure will be updated with delivery of the Estimated Closing Net Assets.

"Organizational Documents" means with respect to the Company, the articles of organization or certificate of formation, as applicable, the operative limited liability company operating agreement, member resolutions, certificates evidencing the membership interests, if any, and all amendments or modifications to the foregoing and similar governing instruments required by the laws of the governing jurisdiction of formation or organization.

"Person" means any individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, limited liability partnership, joint venture, estate, trust, unincorporated association, any federal, state, county or municipal government or any bureau, department or agency thereof and any agent acting in such capacity on behalf of any of the foregoing.

"Real Property" means all real property, including all rights, title and interest therein, more particularly described in Schedule 1 has the meaning set forth in Section 2.01.

"Sales Price" means an amount equal to the "Contract Sales Price" (or its equivalent), representing the total price for all improvements constructed on a residential lot including all premiums, options and upgrades, as reflected on Lines 101 and 401 of the HUD-1 settlement statement (or on the comparable/equivalent lines of any successor form of closing statement approved from time to time by the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development) for the first sale by the Company's successors-in-interest, as the case may be) to a third-party homebuyer for each residential home.

"Seller" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.

"Seller Related Parties" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.06 below.

"Service Contracts" means all service, maintenance, management, commission, union, brokerage, leasing, and other contracts in connection with the Real Property as set forth on <u>Schedule II</u> hereto and all renewals, replacements, extensions of same or additional service contracts that may hereafter be entered into in the ordinary course of business in accordance with Section 7.01.

"Survey" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.02(a) below

"Tax" or "Taxes" means any federal, state, local, foreign, or other tax, fee, levy, duty, assessment, or other governmental charge, any amounts paid under an agreement with a Governmental Authority relating to a tax or in lieu of a tax, and any interest, additions to tax, and penalties in connection therewith.

"Tax Return" shall mean any return, report, information return, declaration, claim for refund, or other document, together with all amendments, attachments, and supplements thereto (including all related or supporting information), required to be maintained for or supplied to any Governmental Authority responsible for the administration or collection of Taxes.

"True-Up" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.03(b) below.

"WARN Act" means the federal Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act of 1988, and similar state, local and foreign laws related to plant closings, relocations, mass layoffs and employment losses.

ARTICLE II PURCHASE AND SALE

Section 2.01 Membership Interests. Seller agrees to sell to Purchaser, and Purchaser agrees to purchase from Seller, in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, all of Seller's rights, title, and interest in and to all of the Membership Interests owned by Seller.

Section 2.02 Deposit. Purchaser shall deposit Five Hundred and 00/100 Dollars (\$500,000.00) (together with any and all interest accrued thereon referred to herein as the "<u>First Deposit</u>") with the Escrow Agent, within three (3) Business Days after the Effective Date. Unless the Agreement is terminated prior to the expiration of the Due Diligence Period, Purchaser shall deposit Five Hundred and 00/100 Dollars (\$500,000.00) (together with any and all interest accrued thereon referred to herein as the "<u>Second Deposit</u>") with the Escrow Agent. Jack Deposit, Second Deposit, and Interest accrued thereon referred to herein as the "<u>Third Deposit</u>") with the Escrow Agent. The First Deposit, Second Deposit, and Third Deposit, together with any and all interest accrued thereon, shall be referred to herein collectively as the "Deposit."

If the transaction does not close, Escrow Agent shall disburse the Deposit to the Party entitled to the Deposit as provided for in this Agreement. From and after the expiration of the Due Diligence Period, the Deposit (i) shall be non-refundable except in the event of an uncured event of default by Seller or in the event of any material misrepresentation of any of Seller's representations and warranties in Section 10.01 below, and (ii) shall be applied toward the Purchase Price at Closing.

Section 2.03 Purchase Price. The aggregate purchase price (the "<u>Purchase Price</u>") which Purchaser shall pay to Seller for all of the Membership Interests owned by Seller shall be equal to the sum of the (A) the Closing Net Assets *plus* (B) Adjusted Land Basis *plus* (C) the aggregate of all True-Up payments, which shall be calculated as follows:

(a) <u>Closing Net Assets</u>.

(i) Closing Calculation and Cash Payment.

(A) At least three (3) Business Days before the Closing, Seller shall prepare and deliver to Purchaser a statement setting forth its good faith estimate of Closing Net Assets (the "Estimated Closing Net Assets") plus the Adjusted Land Basis, which statement shall contain an estimated balance sheet of the Company as of the Closing Date (without giving effect to the transactions contemplated herein) and a calculation of Estimated Closing Net Assets (the "Estimated Closing Statement").

(B) The "Cash Payment" shall be an amount equal to (i) the Estimated Closing Net Assets plus (ii) the Adjusted Land Basis.

(ii) Post-Closing Adjustment.

(A) Within sixty (60) days after the Closing Date, Purchaser shall prepare and deliver to Seller a statement setting forth its calculation of Closing Net Assets, which statement shall contain a balance sheet of the Company as of the Closing Date (without giving effect to the transactions contemplated herein), a calculation of Closing Net Assets (the "<u>Closing Statement</u>") and a certificate of the Chief Financial Officer of Purchaser that the Closing Statement was prepared strictly in accordance with the Accounting Methodology.

(B) The post-closing adjustment shall be an amount equal to the Closing Net Assets minus the Estimated Closing Net Assets (the "<u>Post-Closing Adjustment</u>"). If the Post-Closing Adjustment is a positive number, Purchaser shall pay to Seller an amount equal to the Post-Closing Adjustment. If the Post-Closing Adjustment is a negative number, Seller shall pay to Purchaser an amount equal to the Post-Closing Adjustment.

- (b) Adjusted Land Basis. The "Adjusted Land Basis" shall be equal to one hundred ten percent (110%) of the Off-Site Property Land Basis.
- (c) <u>True-Up</u>.

(i) For those fully engineered, developed and platted lots within the Real Property, the "<u>True Up</u>" shall be equal to the sum of twenty percent (20%) of the Sales Price paid by a third-party homebuyer to Purchaser (or Company's successors-ininterest, as the case may be) at the time of closing the purchase and sale to said third party homebuyer *ninus* the protat share of the Adjusted Land Basis determined on a per-community, per-lot basis at Closing. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, Sceller's rights under this Section 2.03(c) shall at all times be expressly subject and subordinate to the rights and mortgage lien of any lender providing the Company or Purchaser financing for the construction of a home on any lot owned by the Company. The provisions of this Section 2.03(c) shall survive Closing.

(ii) For those undeveloped (or in-the-process of being developed) lands lying within the Real Property, the <u>True-Up</u>" shall be equal to the sum of twelve percent (12%) of the Sales Price paid by a third-party homebuyer to Purchaser (or Company's successors-in-interest, as the case may be) at the time of closing the purchase and sale to said third party homebuyer *minus* the prorata share of the Adjusted Land Basis determined on a per-community, per-lot basis at Closing.

(iii) At Closing, (1) Seller shall provide Purchaser with an exhibit delineating which portions of the Real Property are fully engineered, developed and plated and which portions are undeveloped (or in-the-process of being developed), and (2) the Parties agree to record a "Memorandum of True-Up Payment" placing third-parties on notice of Seller's right to receive the True-Up upon the third-party sales to homebuyers, which memorandum shall be in such form and content to be mutually agreed upon by the Parties consistent with those certain existing "Memorandum of Additional Purchase Price" recorded against portions of the Real Property lying within Laureate Park (such as, the provision for subordination in favor of Purchaser's lenders subject to the customary limitations).

(d) <u>Examination and Review</u>.

(i) Examination. After receipt of the Closing Statement, Seller shall have 30 days (the '<u>Review Period</u>') to review the Closing Statement. During the Review Period, Seller and Seller's accountants shall have full access to the books and records of the Company, the personnel of, and work papers prepared by, Purchaser and/or Purchaser's accountants to the extent that they relate to the Closing Statement and to such historical financial information (to the extent in Purchaser's possession) relating to the Closing Statement as Seller may reasonably request for the purpose of reviewing the Closing Statement and to prepare a Statement of Objections (defined below), *provided, that* such access shall be in a manner that does not interfere with the normal business of Purchaser or the Company.

(ii) <u>Objection</u>. On or prior to the last day of the Review Period, Seller may object to the Closing Statement by delivering to Purchaser a written statement setting forth Seller's objections in reasonable detail, indicating each disputed item or amount and the basis for Seller's disagreement therewith (the "<u>Statement of Objections</u>"). If Seller fails to deliver the Statement of Objections before the expiration of the Review Period, the Closing Statement and the Post-Closing Adjustment, as the case may be, reflected in the Closing Statement statement setting for the Review Period, Purchaser and Seller shall be deemed to have been accepted by Seller. If Seller delivers the Statement of Objections before the expiration of the Review Period, Purchaser and Seller shall negotiate in good faith to resolve such objections within 30 days after the delivery of the Statement of Dipictions (the Review Period, He Closing Statement with such changes as may have been previously agreed in writing by Purchaser and Seller, shall be final and binding.

(iii) <u>Resolution of Disputes</u>. If Seller and Purchaser fail to reach an agreement with respect to all of the matters set forth in the Statement of Objections before expiration of the Resolution Period, then any amounts remaining in dispute ("<u>Disputed</u> <u>Amounts</u>" and any amounts not so disputed, the "<u>Undisputed Amounts</u>") shall be submitted for resolution to the office of KPMG or, if KPMG is unable to serve, Purchaser and Seller shall appoint by mutual agreement the office of an impartial nationally recognized firm of independent certified public accountants other than Seller's accountants (the "<u>Independent Accountants</u>") who, acting as experts and not arbitrators, shall resolve the Disputed Amounts only and make any adjustments hall be made without regard to materiality. The Independent Accountants shall only decide the specific items under dispute by the parties and their decision for each Disputed Amount must be within the range of values assigned to each such tiem in the Closing Statement and the Statement of Objections, respectively.

(iv) <u>Fees of the Independent Accountants</u>. The fees and expenses of the Independent Accountant shall be paid by Seller, on the one hand, and by Purchaser, on the other hand, based upon the percentage that the amount actually contested but not awarded to Seller or Purchaser, respectively, bears to the aggregate amount actually contested by Seller and Purchaser.

(v) Determination by Independent Accountants. The Independent Accountants shall make a determination as soon as practicable within 30 days (or such other time as the parties hereto shall agree in writing) after their engagement, and their resolution of the Disputed Amounts and their adjustments to the Closing Statement and/or the Post-Closing Adjustment shall be conclusive and binding upon the parties hereto.

(vi) <u>Payments of Post-Closing Adjustment</u>. Except as otherwise provided herein, any payment of the Post-Closing Adjustment shall (A) be due (x) within five Business Days of acceptance of the applicable Closing Statement or (y) if there are Disputed Amounts, then within five Business Days of the resolution described in clause (v) above; and (B) be paid by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such account as is directed by Purchaser or Seller, as the case may be.

(e) Adjustments for Tax Purposes, Any payments made pursuant to this Section 2.03 shall be treated as an adjustment to the Purchase Price by the parties for Tax purposes, unless otherwise required by Laws and Regulations.

Section 2.04 Payment of Purchase Price. The Purchaser shall pay the Cash Payment to Escrow Agent on the Closing Date by federal wire transfer of immediately available funds (the "<u>Closing Payment</u>"). The True-Up shall be paid to Seller post-Closing in installments at the time of each third-party closing by Purchaser to a third-party homebuyer. The obligation to pay Seller the True-Up shall survive Closing and shall be binding upon Purchaser and its successors and assigned to the successor landowner of the Off-Site Property (or applicable portions thereof) and Purchaser shall be deemed to guaranty the full payment and performance of said financial obligations until paid in full.

ARTICLE III DUE DILIGENCE INVESTIGATION

Section 3.01 Due Diligence Materials. Within seven (7) days after the Effective Date, Seller shall deliver, cause to be delivered, or make available to Purchaser the following documents to the extent in the custody or control of Seller or the Company (collectively, the "Due Diligence Materials"):

(a) <u>Title Policies: Title Commitment</u>. The existing title policies covering the Real Property (the <u>Title Polices</u>"), issued by the relevant title companies (the "<u>Title Companies</u>"), together with copies of all documents referred to as exceptions therein (the "<u>Title Exceptions</u>"), and a current preliminary title commitment covering the Real Property committing the Title Companies to issue at Closing, as Purchaser's sole and absolute discretion, any endorsements to the Title Policies (the "<u>Title Commitment</u>" and collectively with the Title Exceptions and Title Policies, the "<u>Title Documents</u>").

- (b) <u>Purchase and Sale Agreements</u>. Complete copies and all amendments of the Purchase and Sale Agreements.
- (c) <u>Survey</u>. Any survey of the Real Property prepared for Seller at the time of the Company's acquisition of the Real Property.
- (d) Plans and Specifications. Copies of all working drawings and as-built plans and specifications for the Improvements, which will be provided in a non-downloadable format or made available at the Company Office for review.

- (e) <u>Reports</u>. Copies of all environmental reports prepared by third parties, engineering reports, soil reports, and other professional reports or surveys of the Real Property.
- (f) <u>Permits</u>. Copies of all governmental permits, licenses, certificates of occupancy, and approvals, in each case regarding the Real Property
- (g) Contracts. Copies of the Service Contracts and all vendor, subcontractor and contractor agreements, together with the Company's form standard terms agreement for vendors.

(h) Operating Statements. Operating statements for the prior three (3) years and year-to-date (the 'Operating Statements'), and projected for the calendar year 2020, together with current year budget plus narrative for the Real Property.

(i) <u>Tax Assessment</u>. A copy of the property tax assessment and the tax bills with respect to the Real Property for the current year.

(i) <u>Warranties and Indemnities.</u> All warranties (including, without limitation, any roof warranty), guarantees and indemnities for the Real Property, together with any work orders for the twelve (12) months preceding this Agreement relating to expenses at the Real Property such as security, landscaping, etc.

- (k) Insurance. Seller's insurance certificates and an insurance loss claims history for the twenty-four (24) months preceding this Agreement.
- (I) Company Documents. With respect to the Company: (i) all Organizational Documents; (ii) financial statements for fiscal years 2017, 2018 and 2019; and (iii) all federal, state, and local Tax Returns for years 2017, 2018 and 2019.
- (m) Intentionally Deleted.
- (n) <u>Warranties</u>. Copies of all warranties with respect to the houses constructed by the Company.

All or some of the Due Diligence Materials may from time to time up to and including the Closing Date be uploaded to an online data room at the url https://tavistockgroupmy.sharepoint.com/personal/shamira_bartley_tavistock_com/_layouts/15/onedrive.aspx? id=%2Fpersonal%2Fshamira%SFbartley%5Ftavistock%SFcom%2FDocuments%2FProject%20Trident&originalPath=aHR0cHM6Ly90YXZpc3RvY2ncm91cC1teS5zaGFyZXBvaW50LmNvbS86ZjovZy9wZXJzb25hbC9zaGFtaXJhX2JhcnRsZXItdGF2aXN0b2NrX2NvbS9Fa2c5MFJJd2JF (the "Data Boom").

Section 3.02 Other Information. Seller shall provide Purchaser, upon not less than two (2) Business Days' notice to the Seller from Purchaser, access to the Company's non-confidential property files with respect to the Real Property and any non-confidential additional information reasonably requested by Purchaser, at the Company Office for review and copying by Purchaser. If requested by Seller, such inspection shall be done at the Company Office after business hours and/or on a Saturday or Sunday. All inspections at the Company Office shall be attended by Craig Collin. In addition, Seller shall promptly and in good faith, comply with any reasonable request by Purchaser, during the term of this Agreement, for: (a) any updates to the information or documents described in Section 3.01 above; (b) any document, within Seller's or the Company's possession, pertaining to the Real Property and the Company, although not included within the documents described in Section 3.01 above; or (c) any information within Seller's Knowledge pertaining to the Real Property and the Company.

Section 3.03 Due Diligence Period.

(a) Purchaser shall have a period, commencing on the Effective Date through 11:59 p.m., local Jacksonville, Florida time on November 30, 2020 (the "Due Diligence Period"), to perform due diligence with respect to the Real Property (including conducting such tests, studies, surveys, and/or other physical inspections of the Property as Purchaser deems reasonably necessary or appropriate), the Company, the Membership Interests, and all information relating thereto (including the Due Diligence Materials) (the "Inspections"), provided such Inspections are permitted under the Company's Real Property purchase agreements and otherwise subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein. Purchaser's Inspections may encompass such matters as, without limitation, title and survey, invitation during, access, traffic patterns, completition, financiane, economic feasibility, platting, zonime, leasing status, and matters involving governmental coognetions, sinitation, a Phase 2 environmental site assessment, without Seller's prior written consent in each instance which may be granted or withheld in Seller's sole and absolute discretion. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, Seller and Purchaser acknowledge that as of the Effective Date, not all of the Exhibits and Schedules net not populated and/or complete by such time. Seller and Purchaser agrees that the Due Diligence Period. In the vert the exhibit or schedules are not populated and/or complete by such time. Seller and Purchaser agree that the Due Diligence Period. In the vert the exhibition of this Section 3.03(s) set forth in the amendment to this Agreement to schedules.

(b) If Purchaser is dissatisfied with the Real Property, the Company, and/or the Membership Interests, for any reason or no reason whatsoever, then Purchaser shall have the absolute right to terminate this Agreement upon written notice to Seller delivered at any time prior to expiration of the Due Diligence Period, <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, in the event Purchaser delets to proceed with the transaction contemplated herein, <u>Purchaser shall provide</u> written notice from one of Purchaser's names written notice of its termination prior to such time, this Agreement shall automatically terminate whereupon the First Deposit shall be promptly refunded to Purchaser and the Parties shall have no further liability hereunder (except with response bigations hereunder which survive the termination of this Agreement.

Section 3.04 Purchaser's Access. Subject to the provisions of Section 3.05, Purchaser and its agents, employees, consultants, inspectors, appraisers, engineers, and contractors (collectively, the "Purchaser's Representatives") shall have the right, through the Closing Date, from time to time at its sole cost and expense, upon the advance notice to Seller, to enter upon and pass through the Real Property during normal business hours to perform its Inspections.

Section 3.05 Purchaser's Right to Inspect.

(a) In conducting the Inspections or otherwise accessing the Real Property, Purchaser shall at all times comply with all Laws and Regulations of all applicable governmental authorities. Subject to Seller's prior consent, which may be granted or withheld in its reasonable discretion, Purchaser and Purchaser's Representatives shall have the right to contact or have any discussions with any of Seller's Affiliates' employees, agents, or representatives (other than Seller's attorneys), or contractors providing services to, the Property. Purchaser acknowledges that the transactions contemplated herein is strictly confidential and has not be disclosed to Seller's or Seller's Affiliates' employees, agents, or representatives, or contractors providers services, except as may be on a need-to-know basis to help facilitate the transactions contemplated herein.

(b) Purchaser shall schedule and coordinate all Inspections of the Real Property or other access thereto with the Seller. Seller shall be entitled to have a representative present at all times during each such Inspection or other access. Purchaser agrees to pay to Seller promptly upon demand the reasonable cost of repairing and restoring any damage or disturbance that Purchaser or Purchaser's Representatives shall cause to the Real Property, other than any damage caused by or resulting from: (i) any acts or omissions of Seller or a Seller Related Party; or (ii) any pre-scitisting, damagerous, illegal, or defective condition of the Real Property. All inspection fees, appraisal fees, engineering fees, and other costs and expenses of any kind incurred by Purchaser's Representatives relating to such inspection and its other access shall be at the sole cost and expense of Purchaser.

(c) Prior to entry upon the Real Property by Purchaser and/or Purchaser's Representatives, Purchaser shall provide Seller with a liability insurance policy in the amount of \$1,000,000.00 or more and with a company with a rating an A&M Best rating of A or better, which names Seller and the Company as additional insureds, which cannot be cancelled without thirty (30) days' prior written notice to Seller, which shall be primary and non-contributing with any other insurance available to Seller and which shall contain a full waiver of subrogation clause. The right of Inspection and access will terminate immediately if the insurance policy or this Agreement is terminated. Seller hereby acknowledges and agrees that any insurance policy provided hereunder which is consistent in all material respects with those insurance policies accepted by Seller or its Affiliates under other purchase and sale contracts for land acquisitions will be demend to meet the requirements of this subparagraph (c).

Section 3.06 Seller Indemnification. Purchaser agrees to indemnify and hold Seller and their agents. Affiliates, representatives, consultants, accountants, contractors, and atorneys or other advisors, and any successors or assigns of the foregoing (collectively with Seller, the "Seller Related Parties") harmless from and against any and all Losses incurred by Seller Related Parties arising from or by reason of Purchaser's and/or Purchaser's Representatives' access to, or Inspections of, the Real Property, except to the extent such losses, costs, damages, liens, claims, liabilities, or expenses are caused by (i) any act or failure to act of Seller, or (ii) any pre-existing conditions located on the Real Property. The provisions of this Section 3.06 shall survive the Closing or any earlier termination of this Agreement for a period of one (1) year.

ARTICLE IV TITLE MATTERS AND REVIEW

Section 4.01 Permitted Exceptions. At Closing, the Real Property shall be subject only to the following matters (collectively, the "Permitted Exceptions"):

- (a) All title exceptions set forth in the Title Policies.
- (b) All unpaid real estate taxes, assessments, and water and sewer charges not due and payable as of the Closing Date, subject to adjustment as hereinafter provided.

(c) All present and future zoning, building, environmental, and other laws, ordinances, codes, restrictions, and regulations of all governmental authorities having jurisdiction with respect to the Real Property, including, without limitation, all Laws and Regulations, provided such Laws and Regulations are not violated by the Property as it exists on the Effective Date and on the Closing Date, or prohibit or impair the use of the Property to support lots for single family homes or townhomes.

(d) Community plats and covenants and restrictions and all covenants, restrictions, and rights of record and all easements and agreements of record for the erection and/or maintenance of water, gas, steam, electric, telephone, sewer, or other utility pipelines, poles, wires, conduits, or other like facilities, and appurtenances thereto, over, across, and under the Real Property, provided as to any such exceptions, they do not (i) interfere with the present use of the Property, (ii) prohibit or impair Purchaser's intended use of the Real Property to support lots for single family or multi-family homes; (iii) prohibit or interfere with the maintenance and operation of any building or structure on the Property; or (iv) render title unmarketable.

(e) Any state of facts shown on the Survey, together with any additional state of facts that a subsequent accurate survey of the Real Property would show, provided same do not: (i) render title unmarketable; (ii) prohibit or interfere with the maintenance of any building or structure or structures now on the Real Property; and/or (iii) restrict the current use and enjoyment of the Real Property as a single family or multi-family home.

(f) Any lien or encumbrance arising out of the acts or omissions of Purchaser.

Section 4.02 Title.

(a) In accordance with Section 3.01(a), Seller shall provide Purchaser with all title policies then in place on the Real Property to allow Purchaser to order title updates, and the Title Commitment from the Title Companies, together with copies of all Title Documents (the "<u>Title Report</u>"). At the Closing and as a condition to Purchaser's obligations under this Agreement, the Title Companies shall issue to Purchaser shall accept (at Purchaser's expense), without payment of an extraordinary premium, an ALTA Endorsement 15-06 (Nonimputation-Full Equity Transfer), or its state-specific equivalent, with respect to the Title Policies (the "<u>Title Insurance Policies</u>"). Purchaser, at its own expense in accordance with Section 7.02(c), may order a survey of any or all of the Real Property (the "<u>Survey</u>").

(b) Prior to the expiration of the Due Diligence Period, Purchaser shall furnish to Seller's attorney a writing (the "<u>Title Report Objection Notice</u>") specifying any objections to matters shown in: (i) Schedule B of the Title Commitment; (ii) any search included in the Title Report; (iii) the Title Objection"). If, after giving the Title Report Objection Notice the rest of bolget of to showing any exceptions to title to the Property that are not Permitted Exceptions, Purchaser shall promptly give written notice thereof to Seller. Schement, any schement, any schement, any schement, any schement, and schement, and schement, and schement, and the terms of this Agreement, any schement, and there note the subject of a timely Title Objection shall be deemed a Permitted Exception. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, Purchaser shall have no need to object to any Mandatory Title Removal Item, which Mandatory Title Removal Items shall be automatically deemed Title Objections.

Section 4.03 Seller Unable or Unwillingness to Cure.

(a) If Purchaser timely delivers the Title Report Objection Notice, Seller shall have thirty (30) days following its receipt of such written notice of the existence of Title Objections (the "<u>Curative Period</u>") in which to attempt, at its option, to cure or eliminate the Title Objections specified in such written notice or to notify Purchaser that it will not attempt to cure or eliminate the Title Objections. Seller shall not be obligated under any circumstances to attempt to cure or eliminate the Title Objections within the Curative Period, Purchaser may elect to terminate this Agreement only if said Title Objections materially and adversely affect the marketability of the Neal Property or any portion thereof, or, alternatively, Purchaser may elect to terminate this subject to any uncured Title Objections at the Agreement Leave of the existence of uncured Title Objections by providing Seller written notice thereof within the time and in the manner aforesaid, then all rights and obligations of the Parties hereunder shall thereupon cease and terminate, except for those obligations which expressly survive termination of this Agreement

(b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, Seller shall, on or prior to the Closing, pay, discharge or remove of record or cause any Mandatory Title Removal Item to be paid, discharged, or remove of record at Seller's sole cost and expense. The term "Mandatory Title Removal Item" is used herein shall mean, other than Permitted Exceptions: (i) any lien and other encumbrance that any Seller has knowingly and intentionally placed (or allowed to be placed) on the Real Property (other than with the prior written approval of Purchaser, in Pur

Section 4.04 Unpaid Taxes; Assessments and Charges. The amount of any unpaid taxes, assessments, and water and sewer charges which Seller or the Company is obligated to pay and discharge may, at the option of the Seller on behalf of Seller, be paid by Purchaser out of the balance of the Purchase Price, if bills therefor, with any interest and penalties thereon figured to said date, are furnished to or obtained by the Title Companies at the Closing and the Title Companies omits same as an exception to its Title Insurance Policies.

Section 4.05 Liens and Other Encumbrances. If the Real Property shall, at the time of the Closing, be subject to any liens (such as for judgments or transfer, inheritance, estate, franchise, license or other similar taxes), encumbrances, or other title exceptions which would be grounds for Purchaser to object to title hereunder, the same shall not be deemed a Title Objection provided that, at the time of the Closing, either: (a) the Seller delivers checks at the Closing in the amount required to satisfy the same and delivers to Purchaser and/or the Title Companies in order to nomits ame as an exception to its Title Insurance Policies) sufficient to satisfy the same and discharge of records ach liens and menumbrances to gether with the cost of recording or filing such instruments; or (b) each Title Company, as applicable, will otherwise issue or bind itself to issue a policy in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Purchaser adjust collection thereof from or enforcement three of against collection thereof from or enforcement thereof against the Real Property.

Section 4.06 Title Affidavits or Documents. Upon request by Title Companies, the Seller shall deliver any such affidavits and documentary evidence as are reasonably required by the Title Companies and customarily delivered by Seller of residential property in the location where the Real Property is located in order to issue the Title Insurance Policies to Purchaser free and clear of matters other than the Permitted Exceptions.

ARTICLE V CLOSING

Section 5.01 Closing; Closing Date. The closing of the transaction contemplated hereby (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall occur no later than December 31, 2020 (the "<u>Closing Date</u>"), subject to the satisfaction of all conditions to Closing, and in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Natwithstanding the foregoing, Purchaser, in Purchaser's sole and absolute discretion, may elect to extend the Closing Date by thirty (30) days by (i) providing written notice to Seller of Purchaser's election to extend the Closing Date at teat ten (10) Businesse Days prior to the then scheduled Closing Date, and (ii) simultaneously depositiong with Escrow Agent the amount of Five Hundred Thousand and boul/100 Dollarse (S500,000.00). (the "<u>Closing Date</u>"), which Closing Extension Deposition that prevent shall be non-refundable in any circumstance but shall be credited toward the Purchaser Price at Closing. In the event Purchaser timely elects to extend the Closing Date pursuant to the terms of this Section 5.01, the term "Closing Date" shall mean the Closing Date as extended.

ARTICLE VI CLOSING DELIVERIES

Section 6.01 Seller's Closing Deliveries. Seller shall deliver or cause to be delivered to Purchaser the following at the Closing, except as otherwise specified below:

(a) Two (2) original Assignment, Assumption, and Admission Agreements (the "<u>Assignment</u>") in substantially the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, each executed by Seller and assigning to Purchaser all of Seller's right, title, and interest in the Membership Interests.

(b) One (1) original affidavit in substantially the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit B</u>, executed by Seller and stating his taxpayer identification number for federal income tax purposes and that Seller is not a foreign person within the meaning of Section 1445, et seq. of the Code (the "<u>FIRPTA Certificate</u>").

- (c) A good standing certificate for the Company in the jurisdiction where the Company is organized and, if different, where the Real Property is located, dated no more than thirty (30) days before the Closing Date.
- (d) Resignations effective as of the Closing Date of any officers or directors and the managing member/manager of the Company.
- (e) A written certificate in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser that the condition set forth in Section 11.02(c) has been satisfied.
- (f) One (1) original title affidavit.
- (g) Two (2) original Settlement Statements.
- (h) One (1) original Memorandum of True-Up Payment.

Section 6.02 Purchaser's Closing Deliveries. On the Closing Date, Purchaser shall deliver or cause to be delivered to Seller the following:

- (a) The Closing Payment.
- (b) Two (2) original Assignments, each executed by Purchaser.
- (c) A consent of the board of managers of Purchaser authorizing the transaction contemplated hereby and the execution and delivery of the documents required to be executed and delivered hereunder.
- (d) A written certificate in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Seller that the condition set forth in Section 11.01(b) has been satisfied.
- (e) One (1) original Memorandum of True-Up Payment.

ARTICLE VII CLOSING COSTS

Section 7.01 Seller's Closing Costs. Seller shall pay the following costs and expenses in connection with the transaction contemplated by this Agreement:

- (a) All transfer tax, if any, payable on the date of Closing where the Real Property is located.
- (b) All recording fees for any title curative documents.
- (c) Any and all costs incurred by Seller in connection with the preparation, review, and negotiation of this Agreement and the transactions and the Closing contemplated by this Agreement, including any attorneys' or consultancy fees.

Section 7.02 Purchaser's Closing Costs. Purchaser shall pay the following costs and expenses in connection with the transaction contemplated by this Agreement:

- (a) The cost of the Title Report.
- (b) The cost of the Title Insurance Policies.
- (c) The cost of the Survey.
- (d) Any and all costs associated with any financing Purchaser may obtain to consummate the acquisition of the Property.

(e) Any and all costs incurred by Purchaser in connection with the preparation, review, and negotiation of this Agreement and the transactions and the Closing contemplated by this Agreement, including any expenses associated with Purchaser's investigation of the Property, and any attorneys' or consultancy fees.

ARTICLE VIII TAX MATTERS

Section 8.01 Property Tax Proceedings. If any proceedings for the reduction of the assessed valuation of the Real Property ("<u>Tax Proceedings</u>") relating to any tax years ending prior to the current tax year of 2020 are pending at the time of the Closing, Seller reserves and shall have the right to continue to prosecute and/or settle the same in Seller's sole discretion at no cost or expense to Purchaser, and any refunds or redits due for the periods prior to Purchaser's ownership of the Company and/are ontinue to prosecute and/or settle the same in Seller's sole discretion at no cost or expense to Purchaser, and any refunds or credits due for the periods prior to Purchaser's ownership of the Company and/are ontinue any Tax Proceedings." In Seller's reasonable discretion consistent with the pratices of a reasonably prudent building owner, at its sole cost and expense to litigate or settle same; provided, however, that (a) after the Due Diligence Period has terminated, Purchaser's consent shall be required for the filing or settlement of any new Tax. Proceeding, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld; and (b) Purchaser's shall be entitled to that portion of any refund or future tax benefit relating to the period occurring after the Closing ("<u>Purchaser's Tax Benefit</u>") after payment to Seller 's constant at robuilts and/are payment to Seller's costs and expenses ed valuation. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, Purchaser's hall have no right to initiate a Tax Proceeding relating to any tax year covering the year of Closing or any preceding years without Seller's advance written consent in each instance, which consent shall be in Seller's reasonable discretion.

Section 8.02 Property Tax Proceedings at Purchaser's Request. Notwithstanding the foregoing, at Purchaser's sole cost and expense, Purchaser shall have the right to request that Seller commence any new Tax Proceeding that Purchaser reasonably believes is consistent with the practices of a reasonably prudent building owner. Purchaser shall deliver to Seller, reasonably promptly after request therefor, receipted tax bills and canceled checks used in payment of such taxes and shall execute any and all consents or other documents, and do any act or thing reasonably necessary for the collection of such refund by Seller.

Section 8.03 Income Tax Treatment. Seller and Purchaser agree that the transactions under this Agreement will be treated for U.S. federal income tax purposes and applicable state income tax purposes as a taxable sale by Seller and a purchaser of the Agreement will be treated for U.S. federal income tax purposes and applicable state income tax purposes as a taxable sale by Seller and a purchaser of the Agreement will be treated for U.S. federal income tax purposes and applicable state income tax purposes as a taxable sale by Seller and a purchaser of the Agreement will be treated for U.S. federal income tax purposes and applicable state income tax purposes as a taxable sale by Seller and a purchaser of the COVENANTS
Section 9.01 Seller's Covenants. Seller covenants that:
(a) From the Effective Date until the Closing, Seller shall, or shall cause the Company to:
(b) operate, manage, and maintain the Business in the ordinary course of business in a manner consistent in all material respects with past practice;
(b) operate, manage, and maintain the Service Contracts, mortgages/deeds of trust, and other agreements binding on Seller or the Company relating to the Real Property in all material respects and make modifications thereto in the ordinary course of business;
(c) maintain in full force and effect the insurance policies currently in effect;
(c) maintain in full force and effect the insurance policies currently in effect;
(c) maintain in full force and effect the insurance policies currently in effect;
(c) maintain in full force and effect the insurance policies currently in effect;
(c) maintain in full force and effect the insurance policies currently in effect;
(c) maintain in full force and effect the insurance policies currently in effect;
(c) maintain in full force and effect the insurance policies currently in effect;
(c) maintain in full force and effect the insurance policies currently in effect;
(c) for the force force and effect the insurance policies currently in effect;
(c) for the force force and

(iv) comply with all laws applicable to the Company, use, or occupancy thereof and promptly deliver to Purchaser copies of all written notices of any violations thereof, and promptly notify Purchaser of all judgments, claims, and litigation affecting Seller (solely as it relates to the Membership Interests) or the Company;

(v) promptly notify Purchaser of the institution of any litigation, arbitration, or administrative hearing before any court or governmental agency concerning or affecting the Company, the Seller (solely as it relates to the Membership Interests), and/or the Real Property and of any such proceedings which are to Seller's Knowledge threatened after the date hereof;

(vi) promptly after the delivery or receipt thereof, deliver to Purchaser copies of all notices concerning the Company, which relate to the Service Contracts, releases of Hazardous Materials affecting the Real Property, or any actual or threatened condemnation of the Real Property or any portion thereof given by or on behalf of any Federal, state, or local agency, and copies of all other correspondence sent, filed, served on, or received by Seller from any federal, state, or local agency affecting the Real Property from and after the Effective Date;

(vii) timely file all Tax Returns required to be filed and pay all Taxes required to be paid when due for tax periods ending on or before the Closing Date; and

(b) From the Effective Date until the Closing, Seller shall not, to the extent the same would be binding on or affect the Real Property or any owner thereof after the Closing, and except as permitted under Section 6.01(a), other than in the ordinary course of business without Purchaser's prior written approval, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed:

(i) except as permitted under Section 9.01(a)(ii) or as otherwise handled in the ordinary course of business, amend, modify (other than non-material amendments or modifications), terminate (other than to replace), or renew any of the Service Contracts;

(ii) except as already contemplated by the Company, as handled in the ordinary course of business, as disclosed to Purchaser on Schedule II, or which can be cancelled at any time upon sixty (60) days' notice, enter into any new Service Contracts;

(iii) affirmatively (whether by action or inaction) subject the Real Property to any additional liens, encumbrances, covenants, or easements, except to the extent required by purchase agreements for Real Property and as required for the construction of homes and development of the subdivision communities in the ordinary course of business;

(iv) except as permitted under Section 9.01(a)(ii) or as otherwise handled in the ordinary course of business, enter into any agreement which would require the consent of a third-party to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;

(v) sell, transfer, encumber, or change the status of title of all or any portion of the Real Property or the Membership Interests except as required for the construction and sale of homes in the ordinary course of business;



(vi) change or attempt to change, directly or indirectly, the current zoning of the Real Property, unless more favorable zoning;

(vii) cancel, amend, or modify any certificate, approval, license, or permit held by the Company with respect to the Real Property which would have a Material Adverse Effect;

(viii) make any capital improvements or alterations or changes to the Real Property except those necessary to prevent loss of life, personal injury, or property damage in emergency situations and except for the construction and sale of homes in the ordinary course of business;

(ix) take any action in respect of any litigation or proceeding in respect of the Real Property which shall have a Material Adverse Effect on the Real Property; provided, however, nothing shall preclude Seller from filing appropriate pleadings prior to the answer date or other proceedings to advance construction claims in the ordinary course of Business or pursuant to an order of the court or administrative body;

(x) settle or compromise or agree to any settlement or compromise of any insurance or condemnation claim or award, other than in the ordinary course of business;

(xi) amend or modify any of the Organizational Documents other than as reasonably determined by Seller (and upon at least three (3) Business Days' advance written notice to Purchaser) as recommended by Seller's tax advisor as being necessary or desirable to make a tax election or to clarify tax treatment;

(xii) permit the Company to acquire or agree to acquire any business or any other entity, or otherwise acquire or agree to acquire any assets, or otherwise conduct any business activities of whatever nature or kind other than in the ordinary course of business of operating the Real Property;

(xiii) permit the Company to make any material changes in its present accounting methods, except as required by law, rule, regulation, or GAAP, or other method currently used by the Company; or

(xiv) permit the Company to: (A) amend any previously filed Tax Return in a manner that could adversely affect Purchaser; (B) make, change, or rescind any express or deemed material election relating to Taxes; (C) materially change any of its methods of reporting income or deductions for Federal income tax purposes, except as may be required by applicable Laws and Regulations; or (D) file any material Tax Return other than in a manner consistent with past custom and practice.

(c) Intentionally Deleted.

(d) Seller shall not, and shall not authorize or permit any of Seller's Affiliates or any of the Seller Related Parties or the Company to, directly or indirectly, (i) encourage, solicit, initiate, facilitate or continue inquiries regarding an Acquisition Proposal; (ii) enter into discussions or negotiations with, or provide any information to, any Person concerning a possible Acquisition Proposal; or (iii) enter into any agreements or other instruments (whether or not binding) regarding an Acquisition Proposal. Seller shall immediately cease and cause to be terminated, and shall cause Seller's Affiliates, Seller Related Parties and the Company to immediately cease and cause to be terminated, and shall cause Seller's Affiliates, Seller Beated Parties and the Company to immediately cease and cause to be terminated, and shall cause Seller's Affiliates, Seller Beated Parties and the Company to immediately cease and cause to be terminated, and shall concerning (i) a merger, consolidation, liquidation, recapitalization, reconsiliance, and remedies for noncompliance with this Section 9.01(d) shall include having such provision specifically enforced by any court having equity jurisdiction, it being acknowledged and agreed that any such breach or threatened breach shall cause irreparable injury to Purchaser.

Section 9.02 Purchaser's Covenants. Purchaser covenants that:

(a) From the Effective Date until the Closing, Purchaser shall use commercially reasonable efforts to take such actions as are necessary to expeditiously satisfy the closing conditions set forth in Article XI.

(b) Following the Closing, in order to facilitate the resolution of any claims made against or incurred by Seller prior to the Closing, or for any other reasonable purpose, for a period of six (6) years after the Closing, Purchaser shall: (i) retain the books and records of the Company relating to periods prior to the Closing in a manner reasonably consistent with the prior practices of the Company; and (ii) upon reasonable notice, afford the representatives of Seller reasonable access (including the right to make, at Seller's expense, photocopies), during normal business hours, to such books and records.

(c) Following the Closing, Purchaser shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, execute and deliver such additional documents, instruments, conveyances and assurances, and take such further actions as may be reasonably required to carry out the provisions hereof and give effect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(d) Purchaser shall, or shall cause the Company to, subject to Purchaser's satisfactory receipt background and drug testing results consistent with Purchaser's (and its Affiliates') current practices, offer employment effective on the Closing Date, to certain of the Scheduled Affiliate Employees to be determined prior to the expiration of the Due Diligence Period. Purchaser shall not, and shall cause the Company not to, take any action following the Closing that could result in WARN Act liability to the Seller or any of its Affiliates. The foregoing obligations shall expressly survive Closing.

ARTICLE X REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

Section 10.01 Seller's Representations and Warranties. The matters set forth in this Section 10.01 constitute representations and warranties by Seller, made as of the Effective Date. Seller hereby represents and warranti that:

(a) <u>With respect to the Real Property</u>:

(i) The Company has good and marketable title in fee simple to the Real Property free and clear of all liens, except those listed in Schedule 10.01(a)(i), the Title Policies, the Title Commitment and any Permitted Exceptions. The Real Property has not been assigned or conveyed to any party. No Person (other than Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement and those buyers (and licensee) under the Purchase and Sale Agreements (including the Parking License Agreement in Sunset Groves) listed on <u>Schedule 10.01(b)(Xii)</u> attached hereto) has a right or option to acquire the Real Property or any interest in the Real Property.

(ii) There are no leases, rights of first refusal, options, rights of first offer or any other similar rights or interests with respect to the Real Property in favor of any third party except as otherwise disclosed in the Purchase and Sale Agreements.

(iii) There are no judgments presently outstanding and unsatisfied against the Seller, the Company, or the Real Property. There is no litigation, arbitration, or other legal or administrative suit, action, proceeding, or, to Seller's Knowledge, investigation pending or threatened against or involving the Company, the Seller, or the ownership or operation of the Real Property, including, but not limited to, any condemnation action relating to the Real Property, other than those listed on <u>Schedule III</u> ("<u>Pending Litigation</u>").

- (iv) Neither Seller nor the Company has received written notice of any material violation of any Laws or Regulations by any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the Real Property that has not been cured, corrected, or waived.
- (v) To Seller's Knowledge, none of such Due Diligence Materials (including, without limitation, all Due Diligence Materials uploaded to the Data Room) contains any untrue statement of a material fact.

(vi) Seller is not, or will become, a person or entity with whom United States persons or entities are restricted or prohibited from doing business under regulations of the Office of Foreign Asset Control ("<u>OFAC</u>") of the Department of the Treasury (including those named on OFAC's Specially Designated and Blocked Persons List) or under any statute, executive order (including the September 24, 2001, Executive Order Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions With Persons Who Commit, Threaten to Commit, or Support Terrorism), or other governmental action and is not and will not engage in any dealings or transactions or be otherwise associated with such persons or entities;

(vii) <u>Schedule II</u> is a true, correct, and complete list of the Service Contracts. The Company is not a party to any Service Contracts that will be binding upon the Company after the Closing, other than those listed on <u>Schedule II</u>. The Company is in material compliance with each of the Service Contracts and, to Seller's Knowledge, no fact or circumstance has occurred which, by itself or with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both, would constitute a default by any party under any of the Service Contracts. Seller has made available to Purchaser true, correct, and complete copies of all Service Contracts.

(viii) Except as disclosed in the environmental reports included in the Due Diligence Materials, and to Seller's Knowledge, there are no Hazardous Materials installed, stored in, or otherwise existing at, on, in, or under the Real Property in violation of any Environmental Laws except for any allowable customary amounts.

(b) With respect to Seller, the Company, and/or the Membership Interests, as applicable, as of the Closing and to Seller's Knowledge:

(i) Seller has full legal capacity to execute and deliver this Agreement and each document and instrument contemplated hereby (collectively, the "Transaction Documents") to which it is a party and perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.

(ii) This Agreement and the Transaction Documents to which Seller is a party have been duly executed and delivered by Seller and, assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Transaction Documents to which Seller is a party by each other party hereto and thereto, constitute the valid and binding agreement of Seller enforceable against Seller in accordance with its terms, except to the extent that its enforceability may be subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles.

(iii) Neither the execution, delivery, and performance of this Agreement, nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby is prohibited by, or requires Seller or the Company to obtain any consent, authorization, approval, or registration under: (A) any law, statute, rule, regulation, judgment, order, writ, injunction, or decree which is binding upon Seller or the Company; or (B) any agreement to which Seller or the Company is a party, except, in either event, where the failure to obtain such consent, authorization, approval or registration would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

(iv) Seller is not a "foreign person" within the meaning of Section 1445 of the Code.

(v) The Company is, and always has been, a limited liability company duly organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of the State of its organization. The Company has the requisite limited liability company power and authority to own, operate, lease, and encumber its assets and to carry on the Business as it is now being conducted.

(vi) Schedule 10.01(b)(vi) is a true, correct, and complete list of all Organizational Documents of the Company. There are no other Organizational Documents between the Company and Seller or any other persons or entities, other than the agreements and documents listed on Schedule 10.01(b)(vi), true, correct, and complete copies of which have been made available to Purchaser.

(vii) Except for its wholly-owned subsidiary CHF Construction, LLC, a Florida limited liability company, the Company does not own, directly or indirectly, any capital stock or any other equity interest in any corporation, partnership, trust, limited liability company, or other legal entity, whether incorporated or unincorporated, and, except as set forth in the Financial Statements and for such properties and assets purchase or otherwise acquired, or sold or otherwise disposed of, in either case in the ordinary course of business since the date of the most recent balance sheet included in the Interim Financial Statements, the only property the Company owns is the Real Property and related operating accounts.

(viii) The Membership Interests are validly issued, fully paid, and non-assessable. The Membership Interests owned by Seller and contemplated to be sold to Purchaser hereunder were issued in compliance with applicable Laws and Regulations and constitute 100% of the total issued and outstanding membership interests in the Company. The Membership Interests were not issued in violation of the Organizational Documents of the Company or any other agreement, arrangement, or commitment to which Seller or the Company is a party and are not subject to or in violation of any preemptive or similar rights of any Person.

(ix) There are no outstanding or authorized options, warrants, convertible securities or other rights, agreements, arrangements or commitments of any character relating to any membership interests in the Company or obligating any Seller or the Company to issue or sell any membership interests (including the Membership Interests), or any other interest, in the Company. Other than the Organizational Documents, there are no voting trusts, proxies, or other agreements or understandings in effect with respect to the voting or transfer of any of the Membership Interests. There are no outstanding obligations of the Company to repurchase, redeem, or otherwise acquire any Membership Interests.

(x) Seller owns the Membership Interests free and clear of all Encumbrances.

(xi) All Tax Returns of the Company required by any federal, state, or local authority have been duly and properly filed, and to the extent any Taxes were due and payable by the Company, the Company caused all such Taxes to have been fully paid. There are no: (A) tax claims, audits, or proceedings pending or, to Seller's Knowledge, threatened against the Company; (B) Encumbrances for Taxes (other than for current Taxes not yet due and payable) upon the assets of the Company; or (C) Tax indemnity, Tax sharing, or Tax allocation agreements binding on the Company. The Company have compiled with all information reporting and backup withholding provisions of applicable Laws and Regulations, except where failure to comply with any such law would not subject the Company to any Material Adverse Effect. To Seller's Knowledge, no claim has been made by any taxing authority in any jurisdiction where the Company does not file Tax Returns that it is, or may be, subject to Tax by that jurisdiction. Seller has delivered to Purchaser copies of all required federal, state, and local income, franchise, and similar Tax Returns, examination reports, and statements or deficiencies assessed against, or agreed to by, the Company for all Tax periods ending after December 31, 2013, and all such Tax Returns are true, correct and complete in all material respects.

(xii) All agreements, oral or written (including, without limitation, any option agreements, right of first offer agreements), right of first offer agreements, or light of first offer agreements) in effect for the purchase and sale of Real Property (other than pendicinal home sales contracts to customers) by the Company is sale of any Real Property. The copies of the Purchase and Sale Agreements."). Other than the Purchase and Sale Agreement, there are no other material agreements, oral or written, currently in effect in connection with the Company is sale of any Real Property. The copies of the Purchase and Sale Agreements.

(xiii) The Company has been treated as a disregarded entity for federal, state, and local income tax purposes from and after 2019 but was treated as a regarded entity for federal, state, and local income tax purposes from 2014 to 2018.

(xiv) The unaudited financial statements of the Company for fiscal years 2017, 2018, and 2019 (the <u>Annual Financial Statements</u>") and for the period ended August 31, 2020 (the "<u>Interim Financial Statements</u>") attached hereto and incorporated herein as <u>Schedule 100(1b)(xiv</u>) (collectively, the Annual Financial Statements and the Interim Financial Statements are referred to as the <u>"Financial Statements</u>") were internally prepared on an accrual basis, consistently applied throughout the period involved, subject, in the case of the Interim Financial Statements, to normal and recurring year-end adjustments. The Financial Statements to the Seller's Knowledge fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations of the Company accurately reflect all material liens of income and all material assets and liabilities of the Company, except as otherwise provided herein. To the Seller's Knowledge, the Company has no material liabilities of a type required to be reflected on a balance sheet prepare in accordance with GAAP, except (A) those covered by insurance, (B) those which are reflected or reserved against in the Financial Statements and (C) those which have been incurred in the ordinary course of business since the date of the most recent balance sheet included in the Interim Financial Statements.

(xv) No material actions, suits, claims, investigations, or proceedings: (A) are pending or to the Seller's Knowledge threatened against or by the Company, Seller, or any Affiliate of Seller relating to the Company or affecting the Membership Interests other than warranty and punch list work performed or being performed by the Company in the ordinary course of business except for the Pending Lingation; (B) are pending or to the Seller's Knowledge threatened against or by the Company, Seller, or any Affiliate of Seller that challenges or seeks to prevent, enjoin, or otherwise delay the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or (C) have been served upon the Company, nor has the Company initiated any court or administrative proceedings in any way involving or relating to the Company or the Membership Interests, nor have any of same been filed or threatened in writing with respect to the Company or the Membership Interests.

(xvi) Neither the Seller nor the Company have: (A) filed any voluntary or had involuntarily filed against it in any court or with any governmental body pursuant to any statute either of the United States or of any State, a petition in bankruptcy or insolvency or seeking to effect any plan or other arrangement with creditors, or seeking the appointment of a receiver; (B) had a receiver; conservator, or liquidating agent or similar person appointed for all or a substantial portion of its assets; (C) suffered the attachment or other judicial seture of all, or substantial appointed for its assets; (X) given notice to any person or governmental body pinsolvency or (E) made an assignment for the benefit of its creditors or taken any other similar action for the protection or benefit of its creditors. Neither the Seller nor the Company is insolvent or will be rendered insolvent by the consummation of the transactions under this Agreement.

(xvii) The only independent contractors of the Company are those listed on <u>Schedule 10.01(b)(xvii)</u>. As of and since June 1, 2018, there are no employees of the Company. There are no union contracts, collective bargaining agreements or employment contracts affecting the Company. <u>Schedule 10.01(b)(xvii)</u> sets forth a list of certain employees (including those certain three (3) "Key Employees" identified in <u>Schedule 10.01(b)(xvii)</u>) of an Affiliate of the Seller that provides services to the Company and that will be offered employment by the Purchaser or the Company effective on the Closing Date pursuant to Section 9.02(d) (the "<u>Scheduled Affiliate Employees</u>").

- (xviii) The Company does not have any employee benefit plan.
- (xix) Intentionally Deleted.
- (xx) Intentionally Deleted.

(xxi) Following the Closing Date, there will not exist any ongoing contractual obligations between the Company and the Seller or its Affiliates except for (i) the Purchase and Sale Agreement with Seller's Affiliate, Lake Nona Laureate Park, LLC, and (ii) the provision of low voltage services contemplated in said Purchase and Sale Agreement with Seller's Affiliate, Dais Technologies, LLC.

Section 10.02 Survival of Seller Representations and Warranties.

(a) Except with respect to those representations and warranties set forth in Section 10.01(b)(i) and Section 10.01(b)(ii) (collectively, the <u>Fundamental Representations</u>"), which shall survive the Closing for the applicable statute of limitations, the representations and warranties of Seller set forth in Section 10.01 shall survive the Closing for three hundred sixty-five (365) days following the Closing Date (as applicable, the "<u>Survival Period</u>"). Any claim for breach of any representation or warranty of Seller under Article XIII shall be brought, if at all, within the Survival Period or three for the barred.

Section 10.03 Purchaser's Representations and Warranties.

(a) Purchaser represents and warrants that:

(i) Purchaser has full power and authority to enter into and perform this Agreement in accordance with its terms. Purchaser is a limited liability company duly organized and in good standing under the laws of the State of Florida. All requisite action (corporate, trust, partnership or otherwise) has been taken by Purchaser in connection with this Agreement or shall have been taken on or prior to the Closing Date. Purchaser's execution, delivery, and performance of this Agreement have been duly authorized and all required consents or approvals have been obtained. The individuals executing this Agreement on behalf of Purchaser have the power and authority to bind Purchaser to the terms and conditions of this Agreement;

(ii) This Agreement is a valid and binding obligation of Purchaser, enforceable against Purchaser in accordance with its terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally;

(iii) Purchaser has not (or will not have) violated any contract, agreement, or other instrument to which Purchaser is a party nor any judicial order, judgment, or decree to which Purchaser is bound by: (A) entering into this Agreement; (B) executing any of the documents Purchaser is obligated to execute and deliver on the Closing Date; or (C) performing any of its duties or obligations under this Agreement or otherwise necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;

(iv) To Purchaser's knowledge, there are no actions, lawsuits, litigation, or proceedings pending or threatened in any court or before any governmental or regulatory agency that affect Purchaser's power or authority to enter into or perform this Agreement;
(v) Purchaser is not a Person with whom United States Persons are restricted or prohibited from doing business under OFAC (including those named on OFAC's Specially Designated and Blocked Persons List) or under any statute, executive order (including the September 24, 2001, Executive Order Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions With Persons Who Commit, Threaten to Commit, or Support Terrorism), or other governmental action and is not and will not engage in any dealings or transactions or be otherwise associated with such persons or entities; and

(vi) There are no judgments, orders, or decrees of any kind against Purchaser unpaid or unsatisfied of record, nor any actions, suits, or other legal or administrative proceedings pending or, to Purchaser's knowledge, threatened against Purchaser, which would have any material adverse effect on the business or assets or the condition, financial or otherwise, of Purchaser or the ability of Purchaser to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(vii) Intentionally Deleted.

(viii) Purchaser is acquiring the Membership Interests solely for its own account for investment purposes and not with a view to, or for offer or sale in connection with, any distribution thereof. Purchaser acknowledges that the Membership Interests are not registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or any state securities laws, and that the Membership Interests may not be transferred or sold except pursuant to the registration provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended or pursuant to an applicable exemption therefrom and subject to state securities laws and regulations, as applicable. Purchaser is able to bear the economic risk of holding the Membership Interests for an indefinite period (including total loss of its investment), and has sufficient knowledge and experience in financial and business matters so as to be capable of evaluating the merits and risk of its investment.

(ix) Purchaser has sufficient cash on hand or other sources of immediately available funds to enable it to make payment of the Purchase Price and consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(x) At the Closing, Purchaser will have conducted its own independent investigation, review and analysis of the Business, results of operations, prospects, condition (financial or otherwise) or assets of the Company. Purchaser acknowledges and agrees that: (A) in making its decision to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, Purchaser will have relied solely upon its own investigation and the express representations and warranties of Seller set forth in Section 10.01; and (b) none of Seller, the Company or any other Person has made any representation or warranty as to Seller, the Company, the Business or this Agreement, except as expressly set forth in Section 10.01.

Section 10.04 Survival of Purchaser Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of Purchaser set forth in Section 10.03 shall survive the Closing for the applicable statute of limitations. Any claim for breach of any representation or warranty of Purchaser under Article XIII shall be brought, if at all, within such survival period or thereafter be barred.

ARTICLE XI CONDITIONS TO CLOSING

Section 11.01 Conditions to Obligations of Seller. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the obligation of Seller to close the transaction in accordance with this Agreement is expressly conditioned upon the fulfillment by and as of the time of the Closing of each of the conditions listed below, provided that Seller, at its election, evidenced by written notice delivered to Purchaser at or prior to the Closing, may waive any of such conditions:

(a) Purchaser shall have: (i) executed and delivered to the Seller all of the documents required to be delivered by Purchaser at Closing; (ii) paid the Closing Payment in accordance with Section 2.02 above; (iii) paid all other sums of money required under this Agreement; and (iv) performed all other obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement on or prior to the Closing Date in all material respects.

(b) On the Closing Date, all representations and warranties made by Purchaser in Section 10.03 shall be true and correct in all material respects as if made on the Closing Date.

(c) No Governmental Authority shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any order which is in effect and has the effect of making the transactions contemplated by this Agreement illegal, otherwise restraining or prohibiting consummation of such transactions or causing any of the transactions contemplated hereunder to be rescinded following completion thereof.

(d) Purchaser shall, or shall cause the Company, to offer employment to the following employees: Jamie Chung, Ernie Jamie, Jr., and Stephanie Bakthy (collectively, the "Key Employees"), which shall include a target bonus. Said employment agreement with the Key Employees shall be subject to Purchaser's satisfactory receipt of background and drug testing employees consistent with Purchaser's (and its Affiliates') current practices. All other existing employees may (or many not) receive an offer of employment by the Company. Any existing employees (including the Key Employees) that the Company hires at or after Cosing shall be paid a target bonus, if earned prior to the Closing Date, in such amounts to be calculated in accordance with a detailed payout schedule delivered to Purchaser at Closing that calculates the accrued bonus amounts per employee from off the period ending on December 31, 2020, or thereafter if the Closing is extended, which shall be paid by Purchaser to said employees (including the Key Employees) within sixty (60) days after Closing. Seller, at its election, shall either (i) provide a credit against the Purchase Price in an amount equal to the aggregate target bonuss for all existing employees who have earned a target bonus through the Closing Date and have been hire of employment) (the "<u>Target Bonus Payment</u>"), or (ii) in lieu of providing a credit for the Target Bonus Payment) (60) days after Closing. Seller shall pays said employees their respective portion of the Target Bonus Payment within sixty (60) days after Closing and provide Purchaser with proof of payment by the end of said 60-day period. Seller shall pays prior to Closing. The foregoing obligations shall expressly survive Closing.

Section 11.02 Conditions to Obligations of Purchaser. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the obligation of Purchaser to close the transaction and pay the Purchase Price in accordance with this Agreement is expressly conditioned upon the fulfillment by and as of the time of the Closing of each of the conditions listed below, provided that Purchaser, at its election, evidenced by written notice delivered to Seller at or prior to the Closing, may waive all or any of such conditions:

Intentionally Deleted. (a)

(b) Seller shall have: (i) executed and delivered to Purchaser (or other applicable party) all of the documents required to be delivered by Seller at the Closing; (ii) taken all other action required of Seller at the Closing as set forth in this Agreement; and (iii) performed and observed all of the obligations and covenants of and required by Seller pursuant to this Agreement prior to or as of the Closing Date.

(c) All representations and warranties made by Seller in Section 10.01 shall be true and correct in all material respects both as of the Effective Date and as of the Closing Date with the same effect as though made at and as of such date (except those representations and warranties that address matters only as of a specified date, which shall be true and correct in all respects as of that specified date), except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and correct would not have a Material Adverse Effect.

(d) The Title Companies shall have issued a proforma or marked-up commitment for the Title Insurance Policies, subject only to the Permitted Exceptions and as otherwise provided in this Agreement.

(e) Since the Effective Date, the Company shall not have suffered any Material Adverse Effect.

(f) No Governmental Authority shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any order which is in effect and has the effect of making the transactions contemplated by this Agreement illegal, otherwise restraining or prohibiting consummation of such transactions or causing any of the transactions contemplated hereunder to be rescinded following completion thereof.

Section 11.03 Failure of Conditions to Closing.

(a) If any condition precedent to Seller's obligation to effect the Closing set forth in Section 11.01 has not been timely satisfied (and Seller has not waived in writing) by December 31, 2020 (the "Outside Date"), Seller, in Seller's sole and absolute discretion, may (in addition to any rights Seller may have under Section 14.01 of this Agreement in the event that the non-satisfaction of a condition is a result of a breach or default by Purchaser) either: (i) terminate this Agreement by written notice thereof to Purchaser, and this Agreement shall terminate and have no further force or effect and neither Party shall have any further rights and/or obligations with respect to each other or this Agreement, except for any obligations that expressly survive termination; or (ii) waive any unsatisfied condition and consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.



(b) If any condition precedent to Purchaser's obligation to effect the Closing set forth in Section 11.02 has not been timely satisfied (and Purchaser has not waived in writing) by the Outside Date, then Purchaser, in Purchaser's sole and absolute discretion, may (in addition to any rights Purchaser may have under Section 14.02 of this Agreement in the event that the non-satisfaction of a condition is a result of a breach or default by Seller) either: (i) terminate this Agreement by written notice thereof to Seller, and this Agreement shall terminate and have no further force or effect and neither Party shall have any further rights and/or obligations with respect to each other or this Agreement, except for any obligations that expressly survive termination; or (ii) waive any unsatisfied condition and consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.

(c) The failure to satisfy any condition set forth in Section 11.02 that is not reasonably susceptible of being satisfied within the time agreed to in writing by the Parties shall not constitute a default, breach of a covenant, or other failure to perform by Seller hereunder unless the non-satisfaction of such condition is a result of a breach or default by Seller of the terms of this Agreement, in which event Purchaser shall have all rights and remedies set forth in Section 14.02.

ARTICLE XII AS-IS

Section 12.01 AS-IS, WHERE-IS. Subject to Seller's express representations and warranties set forth in Section 10.01 of this Agreement, Purchaser is expressly purchasing the Real Property (indirectly by acquiring the Membership Interests in the Company) in its existing condition "AS-IS, WHERE-IS, AND WITH ALL FAULTS" and, except as expressly set forth in this Agreement, based upon the condition (physical or otherwise) of the Property as of the Effective Date.

Section 12.02 No Warranty or Other Representation. Except as expressly set forth in this Agreement to the contrary, Seller hereby disclaims all warranties of any kind or nature whatsoever (including, without limitation, warranties of habitability and fitness for particular purposes), whether expressed or implied, including without limitation, warranties with respect to the Real Property, and none of Seller or the Company or any other expression or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of any information regarding the Company furnished or made available to Purchaser, management presentations or in any other form is expressly set forth in this Agreement, houring is expressly set forth in this Agreement to the contrary, no such representations or user thread or any set of the respective of the Real Property, as to the factor of the transactions contemplated hereby, or as to the future revenue, profitability or success of the Company, any representation or warranty arising from statute or otherwise in law. Except as expressly set forth in this Agreement to the contrary, no such representations were made. To the extent required to be operative, the disclaimers and warranties contained herein are "conspicuous" disclaimers for purposes of any applicable Laws and Regulations.

ARTICLE XIII INDEMNIFICATION

Section 13.01 Indemnification by Seller. Subject to the other terms and conditions of this Article XIII, from and after Closing, Seller shall indemnify Purchaser against, and shall hold Purchaser harmless from and against, any and all Losses incurred or sustained by, or imposed upon, Purchaser based upon, arising out of, with respect to or by reason of:

- (a) any inaccuracy in or breach of any of the representations or warranties of Seller contained in this Agreement; or
- (b) any breach or non-fulfillment of any covenant, agreement or obligation to be performed by Seller pursuant to this Agreement.

Section 13.02 Indemnification by Purchaser. Subject to the other terms and conditions of this Article XIII, from and after Closing, Purchaser shall indemnify Seller against, and shall hold Seller harmless from and against, any and all Losses incurred or sustained by, or imposed upon, Seller based upon, arising out of, with respect to or by reason of:

- (a) any inaccuracy in or breach of any of the representations or warranties of Purchaser contained in this Agreement; or
- (b) any breach or non-fulfillment of any covenant, agreement or obligation to be performed by Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement.
- Section 13.03 Certain Limitations. The indemnification provided for in Section 13.01 shall be subject to the following limitations:

(a) Except as expressly set forth in this Section 13.03(a), Seller's liability for any Breach of any representation or warranty in this Agreement (other than Fundamental Representations) or in any document executed by Seller (or the Seller on behalf of Seller) pursuant to this Agreement, or in any other instruments delivered at Closing shall, subject to the limitations of survival set forth herein, be limited to claims in excess of One Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$150,000.00) (the "Basket Amount") in the aggregate, with respect to all claims, and after the Basket Amount has been reached, Purchaser shall be entitled to make a claim for indemnification for all claims with respect to the Breach of any representations or warranties back to dollar zero.

(b) Except with respect to the Fundamental Representations, the aggregate amount of all Losses for which the Seller shall be liable pursuant to Section 13.01 shall not exceed 10% of the Purchase Price. The aggregate amount of all Losses for which the Seller shall be liable pursuant to Section 13.01 shall not exceed 10% of the Purchase Price. The aggregate amount of all Losses for which the Seller shall be liable pursuant to Section 13.01 shall not exceed 10% of the Purchase Price.

(c) Payments by the Seller pursuant to Section 13.01 in respect of any Loss shall be limited to the amount of any liability or damage that remains after deducting therefrom any insurance proceeds and any indemnity, contribution or other similar payment received or reasonably expected to be received by the Purchaser (or the Company) in respect of any such claim. The Purchaser shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to recover under insurance policies or indemnity, contribution or other similar agreements for any Losses prior to seeking indemnification under this Agreement.

(d) Payments by the Seller pursuant to Section 13.01 in respect of any Loss shall be reduced by an amount equal to (i) any Tax benefit realized or reasonably expected to be realized as a result of such Loss by the Purchaser and (ii) any reserves or accruals on the books of the Company as of the Closing in respect of such matter if and to the extent such reserves or accruals were reflected in the Closing Statement or the Financial Statements.

(e) In no event shall the Seller be liable to the Purchaser for any punitive, incidental, consequential, special or indirect damages, including loss of future revenue or income, loss of business reputation or opportunity relating to the breach or alleged breach of this Agreement, or diminution of value or any damages based on any type of multiple.

(f) The Purchaser shall take, and cause its Affiliates to take, all reasonable steps to mitigate any Loss upon becoming aware of any event or circumstance that would be reasonably expected to, or does, give rise thereto, including incurring costs only to the minimum extent necessary to remedy the breach that gives rise to such Loss.

(g) The Seller shall not be liable under this Article XIII for any Losses based upon or arising out of any inaccuracy in or breach of any of the representations or warranties of Seller contained in this Agreement if Purchaser had knowledge of such inaccuracy or breach prior to the Closing.

Section 13.04 Indemnification Procedures. The Party making a claim under this Article XIII is referred to as the "Indemnified Party", and the Party against whom such claims are asserted under this Article XIII is referred to as the "Indemnifying Party".

(a) If any Indemnified Party receives notice of the assertion or commencement of any action, suit, claim or other legal proceeding made or brought by any Person who is not a Pa or an Affiliate of a Party or a representative of the foregoing (a "Third-Party Claim") against such Indemnified Party with respect to which the Indemnifying Party is obligated to provide indemnification under this Agreement, the Indemnified Party shall give the Indemnifying Party prompt written notice by the Indemnifying Party sin obligations, except and only to the extent that the Indemnifying for fores in tights or defenses by reason of such findure. Such notice by the Indemnified Party shall ave the right to participate in, or by giving written notice to the Indemnified Party shall and the extent that the Indemnifying Party sort sort shall not be indemnified Party, the Indemnifying Party seture to defense of any Third-Party Claim at the Indemnifying Party's sort nousel, and the Indemnified Party, the Indemnifying Party's and Lefense. In the event that the Indemnifying Party's sort nousel, and the Indemnified Party, the Indemnifying Party's thall have the right to take such action as it deems necessary to avoid, dispute, defend, appeal or make counterclaims pertaining to any such Third-Party Claim in the name and on behalf of the Indemnified Party. The Indemnified Party shall have the right, at its own cost and expense, to participate in in writton course lange or defend such Third-Party Claim with the defense of any Third-Party Claim in the name and on behalf of the Indemnified Party. The Indemnified Party is all compretly notify the Indemnified Party in writting of the Indemnified Party shall have the right, at its own cost and expense, to participate in the defense of end as provide in third-Party Claim with counsel, and the Indemnified Party shall so own cost and expense, to participate in the defense of any Third-Party Claim in the name and on behalf of the Indemnified Party with and the right to compromise, defend in the Indemni

(b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Indemnifying Party shall not enter into settlement of any Third-Party Claim without the prior written consent of the Indemnified Party (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), except as provided in this Section 13.04(b). If a firm offer is made to settle a Third-Party Claim without leading to liability or the creation of a financial or other obligation on the part of the Indemnified Party and provides, in customary form, for the unconditional release of each Indemnified Party from all liabilities and obligations in connection with such Third-Party Claim and the Indemnifying Party desires to accept and agree to such offer, the Indemnified Party shall give written to such firm offer writhin ten days after its receipt of such notice, the Indemnified Party may continue to constext or defend such Third-Party Claim, the maximum link offer to such firm offer writhin ten days after its receipt of such notice, the Indemnified Party may continue to constext or defend such Third-Party Claim, the maximum link offer to such firm offer writhin ten days after its receipt of such notice, the Indemnified Party may continue to constext or defend such Third-Party Claim, the maximum link offer to such firm offer to such firm offer and also fails to assume defense of such Third-Party Claim, the Indemnifying Party and settlement offer to settle such Third-Party Claim. If the Indemnified Party has assumed the defense pursuant to Section 13.04(b), it shall not agree to any settlement without the written consent of the Indemnifying Party (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed).

(c) Any claim by an Indemnified Party on account of a Loss which does not result from a Third-Party Claim (a Direct Claim") shall be asserted by the Indemnifying Party giving the Indemnifying Party prompt written notice thereof. The failure to give such prompt written notice shall not, however, relieve the Indemnifying Party of its indemnification obligations, except and only to the extent that the Indemnifying Party forfeits rights or defenses by reason of such failure. Such notice by the Indemnified Party shall describe the Direct Claim in reasonable detail, shall include copies of all material written evidence thereof and shall indicate the estimated amount, if reasonably practicable, of the Loss that has been or may be sustained by the Indemnified Party shall alwave 30 days after its receipt of such notice to the Direct Claim. During such 30-day period, the Indemnifying Party shall also: the Indemnifying Party shall also: the Indemnifying Party shall assis the Indemnifying Party shall assist the Indemnifying Party shall be or sepond within such 30-day period, the Indemnifying Party shall assist the Indemnifying Party shall party does not seespond within such 30-day period, the Indemnifying Party shall be deemed to have rejected such claim, in which case the Indemnified Party shall be to the Indemnified Party on the terms and subject to the provisions of this Agreement.

Section 13.05 Tax Treatment of Indemnification Payments. All indemnification payments made under this Agreement shall be treated by the Parties as an adjustment to the Purchase Price for Tax purposes, unless otherwise required by applicable Laws and Regulations.

Section 13.06 Exclusive Remedies. From and after Closing, except as set forth in Section 16.08(b), the Parties acknowledge and agree that their sole and exclusive remedy with respect to any and all claims (other than claims arising from intentional fraud on the part of a Party hereto in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement) for any breach of any representation, warranty, covenant, agreement or obligation set forth herein or otherwise relating to the subject matter of this Agreement, shall be pursuant to the indemnification provisions set forth in this Article XIII. In furtherance of the foregoing, each Party hereby waives, to the fullest extent permitted under law, any and all rights, claims and causes of action for any breach of any representation, warranty, covenant, agreement or obligation set forth herein or otherwise relating to the subject matter of this Agreement if may have against the other Parties hereto and their Affiliates and each of their respective representatives arising under or based upon any applicable Laws and Regulations, except pursuant to the indemnification provisions set forth in this Article XIII and as set forth in Section 16.08(b).

ARTICLE XIV DEFAULT BY PURCHASER OR SELLER

Section 14.01 Selfer Remedies in Event of Purchaser's Breach or Default. If Purchaser shall default in the performance of any of Purchaser's obligations to be performed under this Agreement, or Purchaser has made a material misrepresentation of any of Purchaser's representations and warranties in Section 10.03 above, and the Closing does not occur as a result thereof (and Purchaser's default was not caused by any Seller default under this Agreement, and Seller is otherwise ready, willing and able to perform any obligations to be performed on the Closing Date). Seller's sole and exclusive remedies shall be to terminate this Agreement by delivery of written notice to Purchaser and receive the Deposit as liquidated damages, whereupon this Agreement shall terminate and neither Party shall have any firther rights or obligations with respect to each other or this Agreement, except those that are expressly provided in this Agreement to survive the termination hereof. Purchaser hereby knowingly and irrevocably waives any right to file a lis pendens, lien or other similar instrument against the Real Property.

Section 14.02 Purchaser's Remedies in Event of Any Seller Breach or Default If Seller shall default in the performance of any of Seller's obligations to be performed under this Agreement, or Seller has made a material misrepresentation of any of Seller's representations and warranties in Section 10.01 above, and the Closing does not occur as a result thereof (and Seller's default was not caused by any Purchaser default under this Agreement, and Purchaser is otherwise ready, willing and able to perform any obligations to be performed on the Closing Date), Purchaser's sole and exclusive remedies, after written notice to Seller and a thirty (30) day period and opportunity to cure, shall be to either: (a) terminate this Agreement by delivery of written notice to Seller and a thirty (30) day period and opportunity to cure, shall be to either: (a) terminate this Agreement by delivery of written notice to Seller and a thirty (30) day period and opportunity to cure, shall be to either: (a) terminate this Agreement by delivery of written notice to Seller and a thirty (30) day period and opportunity to cure, shall be to either: (a) terminate this Agreement by delivery of written notice to Seller and a thirty (30) day period and opportunity to cure, shall be to either: (a) terminate this Agreement by delivery of written notice to Seller and a thirty (30) day period and opportunity to cure, shall be to either: (a) terminate this Agreement to survive the termination hereof; or (b) continue this Agreement and seek specific performance of each and every Seller's obligations hereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Seller shall willfully default in its obligation to close the transaction hereunder on the Closing Date and specific performance is not a legally available termety to Purchaser is curved by Purchaser for (S75,000,00) (which reimbursement obligation shall usurvive the termination of this Agreement to survive at municipal searches, including the issuance of Purchaser's Costs in the expenses actually incurred by Pu Purchaser in connection with the negotiation of this Agreement and Purchaser's due diligence with respect to the Property or the Company, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and costs.

Section 14.03 Survival. The provisions of this ARTICLE XIV shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the Closing for a period of one (1) year.

ARTICLE XV CONFIDENTIALITY AND PRESS RELEASE

Section 15.01 Confidentiality

(a) Until the Closing, Purchaser (including its Affiliates and representatives) will treat the existence of this Agreement, the contents of this Agreement, and all information disclosed to Purchaser by Seller, or otherwise gained through Purchaser's Inspections including, without limitation, Purchaser's access to the Real Property and the Company's books and records, as confidential and not disclose any such information to any other Person, giving it the same care as Purchaser's own confidential information, and make no use of any such disclosed information to independently known to Purchaser recept in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that Purchaser 7, without the constant of the Seller, so constants, and lenders (the "Purchaser Transactions Comparing"), so long as any such Purchaser Transactions Parties to whom such disclosure is made shall also agree to keep all such information in onfidential in a such event, Purchaser Transactions Parties to whom such disclosure is made shall also agree to keep all such information to preserve the confidential information, including, without limitation, reasonable efforts to preserve the confidential information, including, without limitation, reasonable (totas to preserve the confidential information, including, without limitation, reasonable (totas totas) is operating with the Seller (at Seller's sole expense) to obtain an appropriate order or other reliable assurance that confidential treatment will be accorded such confidential information by such torking and endel bulk disclosure is length to disclosure. such tribunal and shall disclose only that portion of the confidential information which Purchaser is legally required to disclose.

(b) Until the Closing, Seller will treat the information disclosed to Seller by Purchaser, as confidential, giving it the same care as Seller's own confidential information, and make no use of any such disclosed information not independently known to Seller except in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that Seller may, without the consent of Purchaser, disclose such information (i) to its partners, members, managers, employees, advisors, consultants, attorneys, accountants, prospective and actual investors, and lenders (collectively, the "Seller Transaction Parties"), so long as any Seller Transaction Parties to whom disclosure is made shall also agree to keep all such information confidential in accordance with the terms hereof; and (ii) if disclosure is required by law or by regulatory or judicial process, provided that in such event Seller shall notify Purchaser of such required disclosure, shall exercise all commercially reasonable efforts to preserve the confidential information, including, without limitation, reasonably cooperating with Purchaser is legally required to disclose.

(c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the confidentiality provisions of this Section 15.01 shall not apply to any information or document which: (i) is or becomes generally available to the public other than as a result of a disclosure in violation of this Agreement; or (ii) subject to compliance with this Section 15.01, is required by law or court order to be disclosed. In the event of a termination of this Agreement, each Party shall promptly return all such confidential information to the other.

(d) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the confidentiality provisions of this Section 15.01 shall be in addition to the provisions of that certain Confidentiality Agreement by and between the Company and Purchaser dated October __, 2020 (the "NDA"). To the extent of any direct conflict between the terms of this Section 15.01 and the terms of the NDA, the terms of the NDA shall control. The foregoing provisions shall expressly survive indefinitely.

Section 15.02 No Press Release; Publicity. Prior to the Closing Date: (a) no press releases or public statements shall be issued or made by Seller or Purchaser with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; and (b) Purchaser and the Seller on behalf of Seller shall confer and agree on a press release to be issued jointly by Purchaser and Seller disclosing the transaction and the appropriate time for making such release. At no time, whether prior to or following the Closing Date; shall either Purchaser or Seller issue any press releases (or other public statements) with respect to the transactions contemplated in this Agreement shall require the approval of both Parties, which approval may be withheld in such other Party's sole and absolute discretion.

Section 15.03 Survival. The provisions of this Article XV shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

ARTICLE XVI GENERAL PROVISIONS

Section 16.01 Notices. Unless specifically stated otherwise in this Agreement, all notices, waivers, and demands required under this Agreement shall be in writing and delivered to all other Parties, at the addresses below, by one of the following methods:

(a) Hand delivery, whereby delivery is deemed to have occurred at the time of delivery;

(b) A nationally recognized overnight courier company, whereby delivery is deemed to have occurred the Business Day following deposit with the courier;

(c) Registered United States Mail, signature required and postage-prepaid, whereby delivery is deemed to have occurred on the third Business Day following deposit with the United States Postal Service; or

(d) Electronic transmission (facsimile or e-mail) provided that the transmission is completed no later than 8:00 p.m. on a Business Day and the original also is sent via overnight courier or U.S. Mail, whereby delivery is deemed to have occurred at the end of the Business Day on which electronic transmission is completed.

of the Business Day on which electionic transmission is completed.	
To Purchaser:	Dream Finders Holdings LLC c/o Dream Finders Homes LLC 14701 Philips Highway, Suite 300 Jacksonville, Foriada 32256 904-644-7670 partrick.zalupski@dreamfindershomes.com Attention: Patrick Zalupski, President
with a copy to:	Dream Finders Homes LLC 14701 Philips Highway, Suite 300 Jacksonville, Foriada 32256 904-644-7670 robertriva@dreamfindershomes.com Attention: Robert E. Riva, Jr., Esq., General Counsel
To the Seller:	Four Seventeen, LLC 6900 Tavistock Lakes Boulevard, Suite 200 Orlando, Fiorida 32827 352-408-3570 nbeucher@lavistock.com Attention: Nicholas F. Beucher, III, President
with a copy to:	Four Seventeen, LLC 6900 Tavistock Lakes Boulevard, Suite 200 Orlando, Florida 32827 407-816-6682 mrencoret@favistock.com Attention: Michelle R. Rencoret, Vice President & General Counsel
with a copy to:	Holland & Knight LLP 200 South Orange Avenue, Suite 2600 Orlando, Florida 32801 407-244-5162 sara. bernard@hklaw.com Attention: Sara W. Bernard, Esq.
To the Escrow Agent:	Holland & Knight LLP 200 South Orange Avenue, Suite 2600 Orlando, Florida 32801 407-244-5162 sara.bernard@hklaw.com Attention: Sara W. Bernard, Esq.

Any Party shall change its address for purposes of Section 16.01 by giving written notice as provided in Section 16.01.

All notices and demands delivered by a Party's attorney on a Party's behalf shall be deemed to have been delivered by said Party. Notices shall be valid only if served in the manner provided in this Section 16.01.

Section 16.02 Complete Agreement

(a) <u>Complete Agreement: Counterparts: Amendments</u>. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, and when executed by all Parties shall become one integrated agreement enforceable on its terms. This Agreement supersedes all prior agreements between the Parties with respect to the subject hereof and all discussions, understandings, offers, and negotiations with respect thereto, whether oral or written. This Agreement shall not be amended or modified, except in a writing signed by each Party hereto. If amended or modified as permitted by this Section 16.02(a), the term "Agreement" shall thereafter be read as including all said amendments and modifications. All exhibits that are referenced in this Agreement or attached to it are incorporated herein and made a part hereof as if fully set forth in the body of the document.

(b) <u>Partial Invalidity</u>. Any term or provision of this Agreement which is invalid or unenforceable in any jurisdiction will, as to that jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity or unenforceability without rendering invalid or unenforceable the remaining terms and provisions of this Agreement or affecting the validity or enforceability of any of the terms or provisions of this Agreement in any other jurisdiction. If any provision of this Agreement is so broad as to be unenforceable, the provision will be interpreted to be only so broad as is enforceable.

(c) <u>No Waivers</u>. Any waiver of any provision or of any breach of this Agreement shall be in writing and signed by the Party waiving said provision or breach. No waiver of any greement or provision herein contained shall be deemed a waiver of any preceding or succeeding breach thereof or of any other agreement or provision herein contained. No extension of time for performance of any obligations or acts shall be deemed an extension of the time for performance of any other obligations or acts. Effective as of the Closing, any breaches or conditions not waived previously (including any Title Objections) in accordance with this Section 16.02(c) are deemed waived.

Section 16.03 Assignment of Agreement; Successors and Assigns.

(a) Purchaser shall not be permitted to assign its rights under this Agreement without the prior written consent of Seller in its sole and absolute discretion.

(b) This Agreement and all its covenants, terms, and provisions shall be binding on and inure to the benefit of each Party and its successors and assigns.

Section 16.04 Further Assurances. Seller and Purchaser each agree to do such things, perform such acts and make, execute, acknowledge, and deliver such documents as may be reasonably necessary and customary to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. This Section 16.04 shall survive the Closing.

Section 16.05 Interpretation and Construction.

plural.

(a) <u>Drafting Party</u>. The Parties acknowledge that, in connection with negotiating and executing this Agreement, each has had its own counsel and advisors and that each has reviewed and participated in the drafting of this Agreement. The fact that this Agreement was prepared by Purchaser's counsel as a matter of convenience shall have no import or significance to the construction of this Agreement. Any uncertainty or ambiguity in this Agreement shall not be constructed against Purchaser's because Purchaser's counsel as a matter of convenience shall have no import or significance to the construction of this Agreement. Any uncertainty or ambiguity in this Agreement, shall not be constructed against Purchaser's counsel connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; (ii) any exhibits to this Agreement; (iii) any exhibits to this Agreement; or (iii) any document drafted or delivered in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(b) <u>Captions</u>. Any captions or headings used in this Agreement are for convenience only and do not define or limit the scope of this Agreement.

(c) Singular or Plural. The singular of any term, including any defined term, shall include the plural and the plural of any term shall include the singular. The use of any pronoun with respect to gender shall include the neutral, masculine, feminine and

Section 16.06 Days; Performance on a Saturday, Sunday or Holiday. Whenever the term "day" is used in this Agreement, it shall refer to a calendar day unless otherwise specified. Should this Agreement require an act to be performed or a notice to be given on a Saturday, Sunday, or Holiday, the act shall be performed or notice given on the following Business Day.

Section 16.07 Time Is of the Essence. The Parties acknowledge and agree that, except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE for the performance of all actions (including, without limitation, the giving of notices, the delivery of documents, and the funding of money) required or permitted to be taken under this Agreement. Whenever action must be taken (including, without limitation, the giving of notice, the delivery of documents, or the funding of money) under this Agreement, such action must be completed by 5:00 p.m. (Jacksonville, Florida local time) on such date, provided that action must be completed by 4:30 p.m. (Jacksonville, Florida local time) on such date, provided that action must be completed by 4:30 p.m. (Jacksonville, Florida local time) with respect to the payments be? Pirce and other payments by Purchaser on the Closing Date. However, notwithstanding anything to the contrary thore including, without limitation, the giving of Notice, the delivery of documents, or the funding of money) under this Agreement prior to the expiration of, by no later than, or on a particular date, unless of the Purchase Price and other payments by Purchaser on the Closing Date. However, notwithstanding anything to the contrary the including, without limitation, the giving of Notice, the delivery of documents, or the funding of money) under this Agreement prior to the expiration of, by no later than, or on a particular date that is not a Business Day, then such date shall be extended until the immediately following Business Day.

Section 16.08 Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction.

(a) This Agreement shall be governed and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware, without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law provision or rule that would cause the application of laws of any jurisdiction other than those of the State of Delaware. EACH PARTY HERETO AGREES THAT ALL ACTIONS OR PROCEEDINGS ARISING IN CONNECTION WITH THIS AGREEMENT AND THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY SHALL BE TRIED AND LITIGATED IN STATE OR FEDERAL COURTS LOCATED IN ORANGE COUNTY, FLORIDA, UNLESS SUCH ACTIONS OR PROCEEDINGS ARE REQUIRED TO BE BROUGHT IN ANOTHER COURT TO OBTAIN SUBJECT MATTER JURISDICTION OVER THE MATTER JURISDICTION OVER THE MATTER JURISDICTION OVER THE MATTER JURISDICTION OF THE ANTY HERETO IS NOT SUBJECT TO THE JURISDICTION OF THE AFORESAID COURTS OR TO OBJECT TO VENUE TO THE EXTENT PERTOR FOR WITH THIS Section 16.08.

(b) The Parties agree that irreparable damage would occur if any provision of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with the terms hereof and that the Parties shall be entitled to specific performance of the terms hereof, in addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity.

Section 16.09 No Offer. This Agreement shall not be deemed an offer or binding upon Seller or Purchaser until this Agreement is fully executed and delivered by Seller and Purchaser.

Section 16.10 No Survival. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, no representations, warranties, covenants, or other obligations of Seller set forth in this Agreement shall survive the Closing hereunder and no action based thereon shall be commenced after the Closing.

Section 16.11 Attorneys' Fees.

(a) Seller and Purchaser each acknowledge that: (i) they have been represented by independent counsel in connection with this Agreement; (ii) they have executed this Agreement with the advice of such counsel; and (iii) this Agreement is the result of negotiations between the Parties and the advice and assistance of their respective counsel.

(b) Except as set forth in Section 14.02, each Party to this Agreement shall be responsible for all costs it incurs in connection with the preparation, review, and negotiation of this Agreement and the transactions and the Closing contemplated by this Agreement, including any attorneys' or consultants' fees.

(c) In the event that either Party finds it necessary to employ an attorney to enforce any provision of this Agreement, the predominantly prevailing party will be entitled to recover from the other party its reasonable attorneys' fees and costs incurred in connection therewith (including costs of collection), at both trial and appellate levels; including bankruptery proceedings, in addition to any other remedies to which such party may be entitled. The requirement to pay the predominantly prevailing party's reasonable attorneys' fees and costs will survive any termination of this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, and in addition to any other remedies to which such party may be entitled. The requirement to pay the predominantly prevailing party's reasonable attorneys' fees and costs will survive any termination of this Agreement. Without limiting the foregoing, and in addition to the provisions of Section 16.11(b) and 16.11(c), in the event a Party brings a claim in contravention of Section 16.08 herein (including, without limiting the foregoing, and in addition to expression for the proper venue set forth in Section 16.08.

Section 16.12 Prohibition on Recording. Neither this Agreement nor any memorandum hereof may be recorded.

Section 16.13 Waiver of Jury Trial. In the event that a dispute survives the Closing or termination of this Agreement, SELLER AND PURCHASER HEREBY EXPRESSLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES, IN CONNECTION WITH ANY SUIT, ACTION, OR PROCEEDING BROUGHT BY THE OTHER PARTY HERETO UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR IN CONNECTION WITH ANY TRANSACTION CONTEMPLATED HEREBY, ANY AND EVERY RIGHT EACH OF SELLER AND PURCHASER MAY HAVE TO; (a) INJUNCTIVE RELIEF (ACKEPT AS OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN THIS AGREEMENT TO THE CONTRARY); (b) A TRIAL BY JURY; (c) INTERPOSE ANY COUNTERCLAIM THEREIN (EXCEPT AS OTHEREIN (EXCEPT AS OTHEREIN); (E) A TRIAL BY JURY; (c) INTERPOSE ANY COUNTERCLAIM THEREIN (EXCEPT AS OTHEREIN); (E) A TRIAL BY JURY; (c) A TRIAL BY JURY; (c) INTERPOSE ANY COUNTERCLAIM THEREIN (EXCEPT); (c) A TRIAL BY JURY; (c) INTERPOSE ANY COUNTERCLAIM THEREIN (EXCEPT); (c) A TRIAL BY JURY; (c) A TRIAL BY JURY AND A TRIAL BY J

Section 16.14 Conflict Waiver; Attorney-Client Privilege.

(a) Each of the Parties acknowledges and agrees, on its own behalf and on behalf of its directors, members, shareholders, partners, officers, employees and Affiliates, that:

(i) Holland & Knight LLP has acted as counsel to (A) the Company and (B) Seller and its Affiliates (collectively, the "Seller Group"), in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby. Purchaser agrees, and shall cause the Company to agree, that, following consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, such representation and any prior representation of the Company by Holland & Knight LLP (or any successor) ("Seller Group Law Firm") form serving as counsel to the Seller Group or any director, member, shareholder, partner, officer or employee of the Seller Group, in connection with any litigation, claim or obligation arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby. (ii) Purchaser shall not, and shall cause the Company not to, seek or have Seller Group Law Firm disqualified from any such representation based on the prior representation of the Company by Seller Group Law Firm. Each of the Parties hereby consents thereto and waives any conflict of interest arising from such propresentation, and each of such Parties shall cause any of its Affiliates to consent to waive any conflict of interest arising from such propresentation. Each of the Parties have consulted with counsel or have been advised they should do so in connection herewith. The covenants, consent and waiver contained in this Section 16.14(a) shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which Seller Group Law Firm is entitled whether pursuant to law, contract or otherwise.

(b) All communications between the Seller Group or the Company, on the one hand, and Seller Group Law Firm, on the other hand, relating to the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby (the "<u>Privileged Communications</u>") shall be deemed to be attorney-client privileged and the expectation of client confidence relating thereto shall belong solely to the Seller Group and shall not pass to or be claimed by Purchaser or the Company. Accordingly, Purchaser and the Company shall not have access to any Privileged Communications in any claim, dispute, action, suit or proceeding against or involving any of the Seller Group. Law Firm in respect of such engagement from and after Closing and may not use or rely on any Privileged Communications in any claim, dispute, action, suit or proceeding against or involving any of the Seller Group. Law Firm in respect of such engagement foroup (and not Purchaser or the Company) shall be holder thereof. (ii) to the extent that files of Seller Group Law Firm in respect of such engagement constitute property of the Seller Group (and not Purchaser or the Company) shall be closed any such atomesey-client privileged Company) shall be described by automatications or the Company by reason of any attorney-client privilege To the Company) shall be foregoing, from and after the Closing or the Company by reason of any attorney-client privilege to revent that dispute arises between Purchaser or its Affiliates (including the Company), on the one hand, and a third party other than any of the Seller Group. Law Firm in classing the company, be cleant on band, Purchaser and the Company or otherwise. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that adispute arises between Purchaser or its Affiliates (including the Company) on the one hand, and a third party other than any of the Seller Group, on the other hand, Purchaser and its Affiliates (including the Company) is geally required by Governmental Order or otherwis

(c) This Section 16.14 is intended for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, Seller Group Law Firm. This Section shall be irrevocable, and no term of this Section may be amended, waived or modified, without the prior written consent of Seller Group Law Firm.

Section 16.15 Non-recourse. This Agreement may only be enforced against, and any claim, action, suit or other legal proceeding based upon, arising out of, or related to this Agreement, or the negotiation, execution or performance of this Agreement, may only be brought against the entities that are expressly named as Parties and then only with respect to the specific obligations set forth herein with respect to such Party. No past, present or future director, officer, employee, incorporator, manager, member, partner, stockholder, Affiliate, agent, atomey or other representative of any Party or of any Affiliate of any Party, or any of their successors or permitted assigns, shall have any liability for any obligations or liabilities of any Party under this Agreement or for any claim or action based on, in respect of or by reason of the transactions contemplated hereby.

Section 16.16 Brokers. Seller and Purchaser hereby acknowledge, represent and warrant to each other that no broker or finder has been employed by either Seller or Purchaser in connection with the transactions contemplated in this Agreement. Seller and Purchaser each agree to indemnify, defend, save and hold the other harmless from and against the payment of any commissions or fees or claims for commissions or fees by virtue of any acts or actions undertaken by them, respectively; it being expressly agreed that the foregoing agreement of indemnification shall expressly survive any termination, closing or closings under this Agreement.

Section 16.17 Lake Nona / Poitras / Sunbridge Covenant to Pay True-Up Premium. Purchaser acknowledges that Seller's Affiliates are the current master developer of certain large-scale, master planned communities commonly known and referred to as "Lake Nona," "Poitras," and "Sunbridge." Purchaser, on behalf of itself and Affiliates, covenants and agrees that if Purchaser or any Affiliates enters into a separate binding contract for the purchase of land or lots within Lake Nona, Poitras and/or Sunbridge, the purchase price will include an additional three percent (3%) of gross revenue premium above (or in addition to) the typical true-up arrangements entered into by the master developers and builders. Notwithstanding the foregoing, however, and by way of clarification, Purchaser shall pay a true-up as follows with respect to the inventory lots and to be acquired lots in Lake Nona Laureate Park and as follows with respect to the inventory lots and to be acquired lots in Lake Nona Laureate Park and as follows with respect to the inventory lots and to be acquired lots in Lake Nona Laureate Park and as follows with respect to the inventory lots and to be acquired lots in Lake Nona Laureate Park and as follows with respect to the inventory lots and subhidge.

(a) For all inventory lots (i.e., fully engineered, developed and platted lots) already owned by the Company as of the Closing Date (but not yet sold to third-party homebuyers), Purchaser (or its Affiliates) will owe a true-up payment equal to a percentage equal to the current contracted true up percentage plus 3% *multiplied by* the "Sales Price" (as defined in the applicable Purchase and Sale Agreement). Additionally, Purchaser (or its Affiliates) will owe a manount equal to the "Base Purchase Price" for each lot payable at the closing with the third-party homebuyer. The "Base Purchase Price," the "Marketing Fee," any carve outs by the existing contract, and any real estate commission payable to a third-party unaffiliated with the buyer not to exceed 3% of the Sales Price shall be deducted from the calculation of the true-up payment.

(b) For all lots to be acquired by the Company in the future (which are subject to an existing Purchase and Sale Agreement – i.e., Laureate Park), Purchaser (or its Affiliates) will owe a true-up payment equal to a percentage equal to the current contracted true up payment equal to a percentage equal to the current contracted true up payment.

(c) All lots to be acquired by the Company in the future (which are not currently subject to any Purchase and Sale Agreements) will owe a true-up payment at three percent (3%) above the standard true-up percentage for that community and a two percent (2%) marketing fee.

During the Due Diligence Period, Seller shall have the right to enter into an amendment to the Purchase and Sale Agreement for Laureate Park to reflect the foregoing provisions of subparagraph (a) through (c) above.

[Remainder of Page Left Blank - Signatures Follow]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first written above.

PURCHASER:

DREAM FINDERS HOLDINGS LLC, a Florida limited liability company

By: <u>/s/ Patrick O. Zalupski</u> Name: Patrick O. Zalupski Title: Chief Executive Officer

SELLER:

FOUR SEVENTEEN, LLC, a Florida limited liability company

By: /s/ Nicholas F. Beucher, III Name: Nicholas F. Beucher, III Title: President

FORM OF ASSIGNMENT

FORM OF FIRPTA CERTIFICATE
49

PURCHASE ADJUSTMENT SUMMARY 50 CURRENT BALANCE SHEET

SCHEDULE I

52

REAL PROPERTY

SCHEDULE II

SERVICE CONTRACTS 53

PENDING LITIGATION

SCHEDULE 10.01(a)(i)

LIENS

ORGANIZATIONAL DOCUMENTS

SCHEDULE 10.01(b)(xii)

PURCHASE AND SALE AGREEMENTS

SCHEDULE 10.01(b)(xiv)

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

[To Be Attached During the Inspection Period Via Amendment]

SCHEDULE 10.01(b)(xvii)

INDEPENDENT CONTRACTORS

Description of Securities Registered Pursuant to Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

As of March 25, 2021, Dream Finders Homes, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), had one class of securities registered under Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"): Class A common stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("Class A common stock"). The following contains a description of our Class A common stock, as well as certain related additional information. This description is a summary only and does not purport to be complete. We encourage you to read the complete text of the Company's amended and restated certificate of incorporation (our "Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation") and amended and restated bylaws ("Amended and Restated Bylaws"), which we have incorporated by reference as exhibits to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K. References to "we," "our" and "us" refer to the Company, unless the context otherwise requires. References to "stockholders" refer to holders of our Class A common stock and our Class B common stock").

General

Pursuant to the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, the total number of shares of capital stock that the Company has authority to issue is 355,000,000 shares consisting of: (i) 289,000,000 shares of Class A common stock, of which 32,295,329 shares were issued and outstanding as of March 25, 2021; (ii) 61,000,000 shares of Class B common stock, of which 60,226,153 shares were issued and outstanding as of March 25, 2021; and (iii) 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("Preferred Stock"), of which no shares were issued and outstanding as of March 25, 2021. The Class A common stock and Class B common stock shall hereinafter collectively be referred to as "common stock." The board of directors of the Company (the "Board of Directors") is authorized, without stockholder approval, except as required by Nasdaq Global Select Market ("Nasdaq") listing standards, to issue additional shares of our capital stock.

Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock

Except with respect to voting, transfer and conversion rights as described below and as otherwise expressly provided in our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation or required by applicable law, shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock have the same rights and privileges and rank equally, share ratably and are identical in all respects as to all matters.

Voting Rights

Holders of our Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share on any matter that is submitted to a vote of our stockholders. Holders of our Class B common stock are entitled to three votes per share on any matter that is submitted to a vote of our stockholders. Holders of shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock vote together as a single class on all matters (including the election of directors) submitted to a vote of stockholders, unless otherwise required by Delaware law.

Under Delaware law, holders of our Class A common stock or Class B common stock are entitled to vote as a separate class if a proposed amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation would increase or decrease the aggregate number of authorized shares of such class, increase or decrease the par value of the shares of such class or alter or change the powers, preferences or special rights of the shares of such class so as to affect them adversely. As a result, in these limited instances, the holders of a majority of the Class A common stock could defeat any amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation. For example, if a proposed amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provided for the Class A common stock to rank junior to the Class B common stock with respect to (1) any dividend or distribution, (2) the distribution of proceeds were we to be acquired or (3) any other right, Delaware law would require the vote of the holders of the Class A common stock. In this instance, the holders of a majority of Class A common stock could defeat that amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation. Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation does not provide for cumulative voting for the election of directors.

Economic Rights

Except as otherwise expressly provided in our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, all shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock have the same rights and privileges and rank equally, share ratably and be identical in all respects for all matters, including those described below.

Dividends and Distributions

Subject to preferences that may apply to any shares of Preferred Stock outstanding at the time, the holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are entitled to share equally, identically and ratably, on a per share basis, with respect to any dividend or distribution of cash or property paid or distributed by us, unless different treatment of the shares of the affected class is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of such affected class, voting separately as a class.

Liquidation Rights

On our liquidation, dissolution or winding-up, the holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock will be entitled to share equally, identically and ratably in all assets remaining after the payment of any liabilities, liquidation preferences and accrued or declared but unpaid dividends, if any, with respect to any outstanding Preferred Stock, unless a different treatment is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of such affected class, voting separately as a class.

Change of Control Transactions

The holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are treated equally and identically with respect to shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock owned by them, unless different treatment of the shares of each class is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the class treated differently, voting separately as a class, on (a) the closing of the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of our assets, (b) the consummation of a consolidation, merger or reorganization which results in our voting securities outstanding immediately before the transaction (or the voting securities issued with respect to our voting securities outstanding immediately before the transaction or of our voting securities or the surviving or acquiring entity or (c) the closing of the transfer (whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise), in one transaction or a series of related transactions, to a person or group of affiliated persons of our securities if, after closing, the transfere person or group would hold 50% or more of the outstanding voting power of our voting securities (or the surviving or acquiring entity). However, consultation to be paid or received by a holder of our common stock in connection with any such assets sale, consolidation, merger or reorganization under any employment, consulting, severance or other compensatory arrangement will be disregarded for the purposes of determining whether holders of our common stock are treated equally and identically.

Subdivisions and Combinations

If we subdivide or combine in any manner outstanding shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock, the outstanding shares of the other classes will be subdivided or combined in the same proportion and manner.

No Preemptive or Similar Rights

Our Class A common stock and Class B common stock are not entitled to preemptive rights and are not subject to conversion, redemption or sinking fund provisions, except for the conversion provisions with respect to the Class B common stock described below.

Conversion

Each share of Class B common stock is convertible at any time at the option of the holder of Class B common stock into one share of Class A common stock. Upon any transfer of shares of Class B common stock, whether or not for value, each such transferred share will automatically convert into one share of Class A common stock, except for certain transfers described in our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, including (i) the pledge of shares of Class B common stock that creates a security interest in such shares, so long as the pledging holder continues to exercise voting control over such pledged shares; (ii) the entry into a Rule 10b5-1 trading plan with a broker or other nominee where the holder retains voting control over the shares; (iii) the entry into a support or similar agreement in connection with certain specified events; (iv) the transfer of Class B common stock to an existing holder of Class B common stock; and (v) the transfer of shares of Class B common stock to any trust or other entity for tax and estate planning purposes, so long as a holder of Class B common stock controls the entity. Once transferred and converted into Class A common stock, the Class B common stock may not be reissued.

Further, all of the shares of our Class B common stock will automatically convert into shares of Class A common stock upon the date when our President and Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Patrick O. Zalupski, and permitted transferees of our Class B common stock cease to hold shares of Class B common stock representing, in the aggregate, at least 10% or more of the total number of shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock issued and outstanding.

Each share of Class A common stock is not convertible into any other shares of our capital stock.

Fully Paid and Non-Assessable

As of March 25, 2021 all of the issued and outstanding shares of our Class A common stock are fully paid and non-assessable.

Preferred Stock

Our Board of Directors has the authority, without further action by our stockholders, to issue up to 5,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock in one or more series, to establish from time to time the number of shares to be included in each such series, to fix the rights, preferences and privileges of the shares of each wholly unissued series, and any qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereon, and to increase or decrease the number of shares of any such series, but not below the number of shares of such series then outstanding.

Our Board of Directors may authorize the issuance of Preferred Stock with voting or conversion rights that could adversely affect the voting power or other rights of the holders of our common stock. The purpose of authorizing our Board of Directors to issue Preferred Stock and determine its rights and preferences is to eliminate delays associated with a stockholder vote on specific issuances. The issuance of Preferred Stock, while providing flexibility in connection with possible acquisitions and other corporate purposes, could, among other things, have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control and may adversely affect the market price of our common stock and the voting and other rights of the holders of our common stock. It is not possible to state the actual effect of the issuance of any shares of Preferred Stock on the rights of holders of our common stock until our Board of Directors determines the specific rights attached to such Preferred Stock.

Anti-Takeover Effects of Provisions of our Certificate of Incorporation, our Bylaws and Delaware Law

Some provisions of Delaware law, and our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and our Amended and Restated Bylaws described below, contain provisions that could make the following transactions more difficult: acquisitions of us by means of a tender offer, a proxy contest or otherwise; or removal of our incumbent officers and directors. These provisions may also have the effect of preventing changes in our management. It is possible that these provisions could make it more difficult to accomplish or could deter transactions that stockholders may otherwise consider to be in their best interest or in our best interests, including transactions that might result in a premium over the market price for our shares.

Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law

In general, Section 203 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the 'DGCL') prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a business combination, such as a merger, sale or lease of assets, issuance of securities or similar transaction by a corporation or subsidiary with an interested stockholder, including a person or group who beneficially owns 15% or more of the corporation's voting stock, for a period of three years following the date the person became an interested stockholder, unless (with certain exceptions) the business combination or the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder is approved in a prescribed manner. Section 203 of the DGCL permits corporations, in their certificate of incorporation, to opt out of the protections of Section 203 of the DGCL. Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that we have elected not to be subject to Section 203 of the DGCL for so long as Mr. Zalupski owns, directly or indirectly, at least 10% of the outstanding shares of our common stock. From and after the date that Mr. Zalupski ceases to own, directly or indirectly, at least 10% of the outstanding shares of our common stock. From and after the date that Mr. Zalupski ceases to own, directly or indirectly, at least 10% of the OGCL.

Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Amended and Restated Bylaws

No Cumulative Voting Rights

Because our stockholders do not have cumulative voting rights, stockholders holding a majority of the voting power of our shares of common stock are able to elect all of our directors.

Stockholder Action by Written Consent; Special Meetings of Stockholders

The DGCL permits stockholder action by written consent unless otherwise provided by our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation. Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Amended and Restated Bylaws provides for stockholder actions at a duly called meeting of stockholders or, until such time as we no longer qualify as a controlled company under Nasdaq rules, by written consent. Our Amended and Restated Bylaws provide that special meetings of our stockholders may be called only by our Board of Directors or by stockholders owning at least 25% in amount of our entire capital stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote on the election of directors.

Requirements for Advance Notification of Stockholder Nominations and Proposals

Our Amended and Restated Bylaws establish advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals, other than proposals made by or at the direction of our Board of Directors. Our Amended and Restated Bylaws establish advance notice procedures with respect to the nomination of candidates for election as directors, other than nominations made by or at the direction of our Board of Directors or by a committee appointed by our Board of Directors.

Issuance of Undesignated Preferred Stock

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation authorizes our Board of Directors, without further action by our stockholders, to issue shares of Preferred Stock in one or more series, and with respect to each series, to fix the number of shares constituting that series and to establish the rights and other terms of that series.

Number of Directors and Filling Vacancies

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that the number of directors is established by our Board of Directors, subject to a minimum of three members. In accordance with our Amended and Restated Bylaws, as of March 25, 2021, our Board of Directors consists of five members. In addition, vacancies on our Board of Directors or newly created directorships resulting from an increase in the number of our directors may be filled only by a majority of directors then in office, even though less than a quorum.

Amendment of Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Amended and Restated Bylaws

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation may be amended by the affirmative vote of a majority of our Board of Directors. In addition, our Amended and Restated Bylaws may be amended by the affirmative vote of a majority of our Board of Directors without stockholder approval.

The foregoing provisions will make it more difficult for another party to obtain control of us by replacing our Board of Directors. Since our Board of Directors has the power to retain and discharge our officers, these provisions could also make it more difficult for existing stockholders or another party to effect a change in management. In addition, the authorization of undesignated Preferred Stock makes it possible for our Board of Directors to issue Preferred Stock with voting or other rights or preferences that could impede the success of any attempt to change our control.

Forum Selection

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that, unless we consent in writing to the selection of an alternate forum, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware will, to the fullest extent provided by law, be the sole and exclusive forum for: (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf; (ii) any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed to us or our stockholders by any of our directors, officers, other employees, agents or stockholders; (iii) any action asserting a claim against us arising under the DGCL or as to which the DGCL confers jurisdiction on the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware (including, without limitation, any action asserting a claim arising out of or pursuant to our Amended and Restated Bylaws); or (iv) any action asserting a claim against us that is governed by the internal affairs doctrine, in each case subject to such Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware having personal jurisdiction over the indispensable parties named as defendants. Additionally, our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation states that the foregoing provision will not apply to claims subject to exclusive jurisdiction in the federal courts, such as suits brought to enforce a duty or liability created by the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), the Exchange Act or the rules and regulations thereunder. Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that, unless we consent in writing to the selection of an alternate forum, the federal district courts of the United States will, to the fullest extent provided by law, be the sole and exclusive forum for the resolution of any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act. Although our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation contains the exclusive forum provisions described above, it is possible that a court could find that such provisions are inapplicable for a particular claim or action or that such provisions are unenforceable

Limitations of Liability and Indemnification

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation limits the liability of our directors for monetary damages for breach of their fiduciary duty as our directors, except for liability that cannot be eliminated under the DGCL. The DGCL provides that directors of a company will not be personally liable for monetary damages for breach of their fiduciary duty as directors, except for liabilities:

- for any breach of their duty of loyalty to such company or its stockholders;
- for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;
- for unlawful payment of dividends or unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions, as provided under Section 174 of the DGCL; or
- for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

Any amendment, repeal or modification of these provisions of the DGCL will be prospective only and would not affect any limitation on liability of one of our directors for acts or omissions that occurred prior to any such amendment, repeal or modification.

Our Amended and Restated Bylaws also provide that we will indemnify our directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Our Amended and Restated Bylaws also permit us to purchase insurance on behalf of any officer, director, employee or other agent for any liability arising out of that person's actions as our officer, director, employee or agent, regardless of whether Delaware law would permit indemnification.

We have also entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and officers. These agreements require us to indemnify these individuals to the fullest extent permitted under Delaware law against liability that may arise by reason of their service to us, and to advance expenses incurred as a result of any proceeding against them as to which they could be indemnified.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling us pursuant to the foregoing provisions, we have been informed that in the opinion of the SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

Registration Rights

We entered into a registration rights agreement (the "Registration Rights Agreement") with Mr. Zalupski, POZ Holdings, Inc., an entity Mr. Zalupski controls, BOC DFH, LLC, W. Radford Lovett II and certain members of our management (collectively, the "Registration Rights Parties"). The Registration Rights Agreement provides Mr. Zalupski with the right to request certain "demand" registrations with respect to his combined personal holdings and shares held by POZ Holdings, Inc. The Registration Rights Agreement also provides the Registration Rights Parties with customary "piggyback" registration rights. The Registration Rights Agreement contains provisions for the coordination by the Registration Rights Parties of their sales of shares of our Class A common stock and contains certain limitations on the ability of the members of our management party to the Registration Rights Agreement to offer, sell or otherwise dispose of shares of our Class A common stock. The Registration Rights Agreement also provides that we will pay certain expenses of the Registration Rights Parties relating to such registrations and indemnify them against certain liabilities that may arise under the Securities Act.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our Class A common stock and Class B common stock is Broadridge Corporate Issuer Solutions, Inc.

Listing

Our Class A common stock is listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "DFH."
EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

THIS EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (this "*Agreement*") is by and between Dream Finders Homes, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the '*Company*"), and Patrick Zalupski ("*Executive*"), to be effective as of the Agreement Effective Date. The "*Agreement Effective Date*" shall mean the date the Company completes the sale of Class A common stock of the Company through an underwritten initial public offering where a registration statement is filed pursuant to the Securities Act of 1933 (the "*IPO*").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Executive is currently employed by, and serves as President and Chief Executive Officer of, Dream Finders Homes, LLC, a Florida limited liability company ("OpCo") pursuant to the terms of an Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of December 30, 2014 (the 'Prior Agreement'); and

WHEREAS, prior to the IPO, OpCo will become an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company; and

WHEREAS, the Company and Executive desire that Executive continue to be employed by the Company or one of its Affiliates (as defined below), and serve as President and Chief Executive Officer of, the Company on the terms and conditions of an employment agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Company and Executive have agreed to enter into this Agreement for the consideration hereinafter set forth.

NOW THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual promises, covenants and obligations contained herein, the Company and Executive agree as follows:

1. <u>Employment</u>.

(a) The Company agrees to employ Executive (including where an Affiliate is the technical employer), and Executive agrees to be employed by the Company, pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement beginning as of the Agreement Effective Date and continuing for the period of time set forth in Section 3 of this Agreement.

(b) From and after the Agreement Effective Date, Executive shall serve in the position of President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and shall report to the Board of Directors.

2. <u>Duties and Responsibilities</u>.

Executive agrees to serve in the position referred to in Section 1(b) hereof and to perform diligently and to the best of Executive's abilities the usual and customary duties and services appertaining to such position, as well as such additional duties and services appropriate to such position which the Company and Executive mutually may agree upon from time to time. Executive's employment shall also be subject to the policies maintained and established by the Company that are of general applicability to the Company's executive's uses a such policies may be amended from time to time. Executive agrees, during the period of Executive's employment by the Company, to devote substantially all of Executive's business time, energy and best efforts to the business and affairs of the Company and, to the extent requested by the Company, any other entity controlled by, or under common control with, the Company (each, an "*Affiliate*").

3. <u>Term</u>.

Executive's employment pursuant to this Agreement begins on the Agreement Effective Date and continues thereafter until terminated by either party pursuant to Section 5 of this Agreement (the "*Employment Term*").

4. <u>Compensation</u>.

(a) <u>Salary</u>. Executive shall receive an annualized base salary of \$850,000 (the "*Base Salary*") payable in accordance with the Company's normal payroll practices or upon such other periodic basis as may be mutually agreed. The Base Salary may be reviewed by the Board (or a committee thereof) and may from time to time be increased as approved by the Board (or a committee thereof) (any such increase shall then be referred to as "Base Salary" for the purposes of this Agreement).

(b) <u>Bonus</u>. Executive shall be eligible to participate in the Company's annual bonus arrangement(s) or plan(s) as in effect from time to time for similarly situated Executives and earn compensation thereunder (a "*Bonus*" or collectively, "*Bonuses*"), subject to the terms and conditions for such Bonuses. With respect to an annual performance-based Bonus, the Board (or a committee thereof) shall approve the applicable performance goals under such annual bonus arrangements as well as the target level for Executive. Any non-performance-based Bonus is discretionary and is subject to the approval of the Board (or a committee hereof) in its discretion.

(c) <u>IPO Bonus</u>. Executive shall be entitled to a special bonus upon the IPO (the '**IPO Bonus**''). The IPO Bonus will be in the form of an equity award in or related to a number of shares of the Company's Class B common stock with an aggregate value of \$6.0 million (based on the IPO price). The Executive's IPO Bonus will be granted within 90 days after the IPO, will vest in three equal annual installments over a three-year period commencing on the IPO and will be subject to such other terms and restrictions as specified in the Executive's individual grant agreement. Executive must be continuously employed by the Company through the completion of the IPO in order to qualify for the IPO Bonus. Executive must be employed by the Company or an Affiliate on the vesting date applicable to any equity award corresponding to the IPO Bonus in order to be eligible to vest in any portion of the IPO Bonus.

(d) <u>2020 Performance Bonus</u>. In recognition of Dream Finders Homes, LLC's 2020 performance, Executive shall be entitled to a cash bonus equal to \$4.0 million (the "*Performance Bonus*"). The Performance Bonus will be paid on the first regularly scheduled payroll date immediately following the IPO. Executive must be continuously employed by the Company through the completion of the IPO in order to qualify for the Performance Bonus. Executive must be employed by the Company or an Affiliate on the date the Performance Bonus is paid in order to be eligible for any such payment.

(e) <u>Executive Benefits</u>. Executive shall be entitled to participate in all benefit plans generally available to the Company's other similarly situated executives when and as such plans, if any, become available and Executive becomes eligible for them. Executive shall be eligible for up to four (4) weeks of paid vacation for each calendar year during the Employment Term, to be accrued in accordance with normal Company policy. Vacation shall be subject to, and must be taken in accordance with, applicable Company policies in effect from time to time or as otherwise determined by mutual agreement by the Company and Executive. The Company shall not, however, by reason of this Section 4(e), be obligated to institute, maintain, or refrain from changing, amending, or discontinuing, any such plan or policy, so long as such changes are similarly applicable to similarly situated Company executives generally.



(f) Equity Compensation Awards.

- (i) Executive shall be entitled to the IPO Bonus (as defined above in paragraph (c)). The shares of Class B common stock that relate to the IPO Bonus are "restricted securities" under applicable federal securities laws and the Securities Act and the rules of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission provide in substance that Executive may dispose of the shares of Class B common stock only pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act or an exemption therefrom. The Company has no obligation or intention to register any of the shares of Class B common stock, or to take action so as to permit sales pursuant to the Securities Act (including Rule 144 thereunder).
- (ii) Executive shall be eligible to participate in the Company's incentive plans, as in effect from time to time, including, but not limited to, the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan as may be amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time (or any successor plan), as determined by the Board (or committee thereof) in its sole discretion. Such eligibility and any awards granted under such plans shall be subject in all respects to, and governed by, the terms and conditions set forth in the applicable equity incentive plans as in effect from time to time and the award agreement(s) evidencing any such awards.

(g) <u>Reimbursement of Expenses</u>. The Company agrees to promptly reimburse Executive for all appropriately documented, reasonable travel and other business expenses incurred by Executive in the course of providing services requested by the Company or otherwise incurred in his capacity as Executive, in accordance with the reimbursement policy (if any) adopted by the Company.

(h) <u>Fringe Benefits.</u> In addition to the foregoing compensation, the Executive shall be entitled to the benefits generally available to Company executives pursuant to Company programs, including, without limitation: 401(k), disability, dental, vision, group sickness, accident and/or health insurance programs of the Company which may now or, if not terminated, shall hereafter be in effect, as well as any other fringe benefit programs which may be established by the Company for which Executive is eligible. Nothing herein shall affect the Company's ability to modify, alter, terminate or otherwise change any benefit plan it has in effect, at any time, to the extent permitted by law.

5. <u>Termination of Employment</u>.

(a) <u>By the Company</u>. The Company may terminate Executive's employment under this Agreement at any time for Cause (as defined below), or for any other reason whatsoever or for no reason at all, in the sole discretion of the Company. The Company may terminate Executive's employment under this Agreement at any time for Cause, by delivering to Executive written notice describing the cause of termination and Executive's date of termination of employment with the Company and all Affiliates (*"Termination Date"*) shall be the date of such written notice; *provided, however*, that in the case of clause (i) below, unless the Board determines such event is uncurable by Executive, Executive shall have 30 days to cure the Cause and if the Board determines in good faith such Cause is not cured at the end of the 30-day cure period, Executive's Termination Date shall be as of such 30th date.

"Cause" for purposes of this Agreement shall be limited to the occurrence of the following events:

 Executive's material breach of this Agreement. Material breach shall mean failure to perform Executive's lawful duties hereunder, including material failure to adhere to material distributed policies and procedures of the Company;

- (ii) the commission of fraud, embezzlement, theft or other dishonesty by Executive;
- (iii) the indictment or conviction of Executive by proper legal authority or plea of nolo contendere for commission of (a) any crime constituting a felony in the jurisdiction in which committed, (b) any crime involving moral turpitude (whether or not a felony), or (c) any other criminal act involving dishonesty (whether or not a felony);
- (iv) willful malfeasance or knowing misconduct by Executive which causes material damage to the Company or any of its respective businesses, officers, directors, employees; or
- (v) Executive engaging in any breach of fiduciary duty in connection with Executive's employment for the Company.
- (b) <u>By Executive</u>. Executive may terminate Executive's employment under this Agreement at any time for any reason.

(c) <u>Death or Disability</u>. Executive's employment under this Agreement shall terminate automatically upon the date of Executive's death or Disability. For purposes of this Agreement, Executive shall be deemed to be terminated due to "*Disability*" if Executive has become unable (as determined by the Board in good faith) to effectively perform his duties or any of his essential functions or duties by reason of illness or incapacity, for a period of more than one hundred eight (180) days. The Company may terminate Executive's employment due to Disability by delivering to Executive written notice of termination of employment for Disability, with the Termination Date being the date of such notice.

6. <u>Effect of Termination of Employment on Compensation</u>

(a) <u>Benefit Obligation and Accrued Obligation Defined</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, payment of the "*Benefit Obligation*" shall mean payment to Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, as applicable), in accordance with the terms of the applicable plan document, of all vested benefits to which Executive is entitled under the terms of the benefit plans and compensation arrangements in which Executive is a participant as of the Termination Date. "*Accrued Obligation*" means the sum of (x) Executive's Base Salary through the Termination Date, and (y) any incurred but unreimbursed expenses for which Executive is entitled to reimbursement, in each case, to the extent not theretofore paid.

(b) <u>By the Company Without Cause</u>. If during the Employment Term, Executive's employment is terminated by the Company other than for Cause and not as a result of Executive's death or Disability, then Executive shall receive the following benefits and compensation from the Company, subject to the Release requirement under Section 6(e) below and compliance with the obligations under Sections 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13 of this Agreement:

- (i) the Company shall pay Executive the Accrued Obligation within 30 days following Executive's Termination Date or such earlier date as may be required by law;
- (ii) the Company shall reimburse Executive for the portion of the premium cost paid by Executive for continuation coverage under the Company's group health plan ("COBRA Coverage") that is above the premium cost paid by similarly situated active executives for coverage under the Company's group health plan for a period of three (3) months or, if earlier, until the date such COBRA Coverage terminates, provided that Executive properly and timely elects COBRA Coverage and timely pays all required premiums; and

(iii) the Benefit Obligation shall be paid to Executive at the times specified in and in accordance with the terms of the applicable benefit plans and compensation arrangements.

(c) <u>By the Company for Cause or by Executive</u>. If during the Employment Term, Executive's employment is terminated (1) by the Company for Cause or (2) by Executive, the Company shall pay to Executive the Accrued Obligation within 30 days following the Termination Date or such earlier date as may be required by law. Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, if applicable) shall be paid the Benefit Obligation at the times specified in and in accordance with the terms of the applicable benefit plans and compensation arrangements. Following such payments, the Company shall have no further obligations to Executive other than as may be required by law.

(d) <u>Disability or Death</u>. If during the Employment Term, Executive's employment is terminated due to the death or Disability, then the Company shall pay Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, if applicable) the Accrued Obligation within 30 days following the date of Executive's Termination Date or such earlier date as may be required by law. Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, if applicable) shall be paid the Benefit Obligation at the times specified in and in accordance with the terms of the applicable Executive benefit plans and compensation arrangements. All equity-based awards, previously granted to Executive, shall be administered in accordance with the terms of the applicable award agreement and plan document.

(e) <u>General Release of Claims</u>. Payments to and benefits for Executive under Section 6(b), other than the Accrued Obligation and Benefit Obligation, are contingent upon Executive's execution of a waiver and release ("*Release*"), in substantially the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, within 50 days of Executive's Termination Date that is not revoked by Executive during any applicable seven (7)-day revocation period provided in the Release (which shall release and discharge the Company and its Affiliates, and their officers, directors, managers, executives and agents from any and all claims or causes of action of any kind or character, including but not limited to all claims or causes of action arising out of Executive's employment with the Company or its Affiliates or the termination of such employment).

7. Excise Taxes. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, if Executive is a "disqualified individual" (as defined in Code Section 280G(c)), and the payments and benefits provided for under this Agreement, together with any other payments and benefits which Executive has the right to receive from the Company or any of its Affiliates, would constitute a "parachute payment" (as defined in Code Section 280G(b)(2)), then the payments and benefits provided for under this Agreement shall be either (a) reduced (but not below zero) so that no portion of such amounts and benefits received by Executive shall be subject to the excise tax imposed by Code Section 4999 or (b) paid in full, whichever produces the better net after-tax position to Executive (taking into account any applicable excise tax under Code Section 4999 and any other applicable taxes). The reduction of payments and benefits hereunder, if applicable, shall be made by reducing, first, payments or benefits to be paid in cash hereunder in the order in which such payment or benefit that would be paid or provided (beginning with such payment or benefit that would be made last in time and continuing, to the extent necessary, through to such payment or benefit that would be made first in time) and, then, reducing any benefit to be provided in kind hereunder in a similar order. The determination as to whether any such reduction in the amount of the payments or Code Section 280G selected by the Company in good faith and approved by Executive, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. If a reduced payment or benefit is made or provided and through error or therwise that payment or benefit, when aggregated with other payments and benefits from the Company (or its Affiliates) used in determining if a parachute payment exists, would subject Executive to the excise tax imposed by Code Section 4999, then Executive shall immediately repay any excess to the Company upon notification that an overpayment has been made.

8. <u>Compliance with Section 409A</u>.

(a) The payments and benefits provided under this Agreement are intended to comply with or be exempt from the requirements of Code Section 409A and the regulations and guidance issued by the Internal Revenue Service ("*IRS*") thereunder ("*Section 409A*") and shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with such intent. To the extent any payment or benefit provided under this Agreement is subject to Section 409A, such benefit shall be provided in a manner that complies with Section 409A; provided, however, in no event shall any action to comply with Section 409A reduce the aggregate amount payable to Executive hereunder unless expressly agreed in writing by Executive. Any payments under this Agreement that may be excluded from Section 409A either as separation pay due to an involuntary separation from service or as a short-term deferral shall be excluded from Section 409A to the maximum extent possible.

(b) All reimbursements or provision of in-kind benefits pursuant to this Agreement shall be made in accordance with Treasury Regulation § 1.409A-3(i)(1)(iv) such that the reimbursement or provision will be deemed payable at a specified time or on a fixed schedule relative to a permissible payment event. Specifically, the amount reimbursed or in-kind benefits provided under this Agreement during Executive's taxable year may not affect the amounts reimbursed or provided in any other taxable year (except that total reimbursements may be limited by a lifetime maximum under a group health plan), the reimbursement of an eligible expense shall be made on or before the last day of Executive's taxable year following the taxable year in which the expense was incurred, and the right to reimbursement or provision of in-kind benefit is not subject to liquidation or exchange for another benefit.

(c) To the extent required to comply with Section 409A (as determined by the Company), if Executive is a "specified employee," as determined by the Company, as of his Termination Date, then all amounts due under this Agreement that constitute a "deferral of compensation" within the meaning of Section 409A, that are provided as a result of a "separation from service" within the meaning of Section 409A, and that would otherwise be paid or provided during the first six months following Executive's date of termination, shall be accumulated through and paid or provided on the first business day that is more than six months after Executive's date of termination (or, if Executive dies during such six month period, within 90 days after Executive's death). Each payment under this Agreement, including each payment in a series of installment payments, is intended to be a separate payment for purposes of Treasury Regulation § 1.409A-2(b). Any payments subject to Section 409A that are contingent upon execution of a release that may be executed and/or revoked in a calendar year following the calendar year in which the payment event (such as termination of employment) occurs shall commence payment only as soon as possible in the calendar year in which the consideration period or, if applicable, release revocation period ends, as necessary to comply with Section 409A. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company makes no representations that the payments and benefits provided under this Agreement are exempt from, or compliant with, Section 409A and in no event shall the Company or any Affiliate be liable for all or any portion of any taxes, penalties, interest or other expenses that may be incurred by Executive on account of non-compliance with Section 409A.

9. <u>Company Property</u>. All correspondence, records, documents, software, promotional materials, and other Company property, including all copies, which come into the Executive's possession by, through or in the course his employment, regardless of the source and whether created by the Executive, are the sole and exclusive property of the Company, and upon the termination of the Executive's employment, with or without Cause, and on the Company's request, Executive shall return to the Company all such property of the Company so requested by the Company, without retaining any copies, summaries or excerpts of any kind or in any format whatsoever.

10. <u>Restrictive Covenants</u>. Executive acknowledges through Executive's employment with the Company that Executive will: (i) learn and understand certain valuable confidential business information and business relationships of the Company and its Affiliates; (ii) benefit from the Company's and its Affiliates' goodwill associated with their ongoing operations, geographic location, and marketing; and (iii) learn and benefit from the Company's and its Affiliates' other legitimate business interests referenced in Section 542.335, Florida Statutes, as amended from time to time. Executive acknowledges that this information and relationships, if used improperly, could cause serious detrimental harm to the Company and its Affiliates. As an inducement to the Company to enter into this Agreement, Executive agrees as follows:

(a) <u>Non-Compete</u>. For so long as Executive is employed by the Company or an Affiliate, and for a period of twenty-four (24) months thereafter, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, provide any services, or enter into, engage in, be employed by, or consult with any business, regardless of form (e.g., partnership, joint venture, professional association or other type of corporation, limited liability corporation, sole proprietorship or otherwise), that is involved in the development, lease, sale, and/or purchase of residential subdivisions and/or the construction and sale of residential dwellings (the "*Business*"), or is otherwise in competition with the Company and its Affiliates, within the Restricted Area (as defined below).

(b) <u>Restricted Area</u>. The Restricted Area shall mean any county or parish in any state, and/or any county or parish contiguous to any such county or parish where the Company and its Affiliates: (1) has its principal place of business or registered office in any state, (2) owns real property used or intended to be used in connection with the Business; (3) has an ongoing real estate development project related to the Business; and/or (4) is actively pursuing the Business.

(c) <u>Prohibition Against Solicitation</u>. For so long as Executive is employed by the Company or an Affiliate, and for a period of twenty-four (24) months thereafter, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, solicit or otherwise communicate with any of the Company's and its Affiliates' current, former or prospective customers, investors, consultants and/or vendors ("*Prohibited Person*") on Executive 's behalf or on behalf of any other person or entity for any Prohibited Purpose. The term "Prohibited Purpose" means the purpose of (1) causing such Prohibited Person(s) to terminate their professional or payment relationship with the Company and/or its Affiliates, and/or (2) engaging in any direct or indirect business transaction with a Prohibited Person or entity which the Company and/or its Affiliates' Business purposes. A prospective customer, investor, consultant, or vendor is defined as any person or entity which the Company and/or its Affiliates have actively solicited or provided services to or which the Company and/or its Affiliates have utilized to seek investment, business expansion or growth, advise or assistance, or otherwise to resources during the twenty-four (24) months prior to termination of this Agreement. If any such Prohibited Person contacts Executive or Executive contacts a Prohibited Person for any Prohibited Purpose, Executive shall notify the Prohibited Person of the existence of this Agreement and shall notify the Company of such contact immediately.

(d) <u>Prohibition Against Solicitation of Executives</u> For so long as Executive is employed by the Company or an Affiliate, and for a period of twenty-four (24) months thereafter, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, solicit, induce, or attempt to induce any of the Company's and/or its Affiliates' (1) then-current executives and/or independent contractors to leave the employment of the Company and/or its Affiliates or otherwise curtail their relationship with the Company and/or its Affiliates to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates, or (2) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates, or (2) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates. A former executive and/or independent contractor is defined as any person or entity with which the Company has employed or had an independent contractor relationship with, as the case may be, during the twenty-four (24) month period prior to the solicitation.

(e) <u>Automatic Extension of Restricted Time Period</u>. The period of time during which Executive is prohibited from engaging in certain business practices pursuant to this Section 10 shall be extended by the length of time during which Executive is in breach of such covenants.

(f) <u>Restrictive Covenants as Essential Elements of this Agreement.</u> It is understood by Executive that the restrictive covenants set forth in this Section 10 are essential elements of this Agreement, and that, but for the agreement of Executive to comply with such covenants, the Company would not have agreed to enter into this Agreement. Executive acknowledges that the provisions of this Section 10 are reasonable and necessary for the protection of the Company's and its Affiliates' legitimate business interests, and that the enforcement of the provisions of this Section 10 shall not result in an unreasonable deprivation of the right of Executive to earn a living. The existence of any claim or cause of action of Executive against the Company, whether predicated on this Agreement, or otherwise, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement by the Company of such covenants.

(g) <u>Divisibility of Covenants</u>. If any portion of the covenants set forth in this Section 10 are held to be invalid, unreasonable, arbitrary, or against public policy, then such portion of such covenants shall be considered divisible both as to time and geographical area. If any aspect of the restrictive covenants contained in this Section 10 is deemed by a court of competent jurisdiction to be too broad as to time, area or restricted activity, then such defective aspect shall be reduced to such scope as is reasonable and enforceable, and the restrictive covenant as so modified shall be enforceable by injunction or any other legal or equitable remedy.

(h) <u>Survival of Restrictive Covenants</u>. The restrictive covenants and the duties, obligations and responsibilities of Executive herein shall be deemed independent and separable from the rest of this Agreement and shall survive the execution and any termination or expiration hereof, and in the event of termination or expiration hereof shall continue to bind the parties hereto and continue in full force and effect until each and every obligation herein shall have been fully performed.

(i) <u>Assignability of Restrictive Covenants</u>. Executive hereby acknowledges and agrees that the restrictive covenants and the duties, obligations and responsibilities of Executive in this Section 10 and the Company's rights provided in this Section 10 are assignable by the Company and shall be enforceable by the Company's successors and/or assigns.

(j) <u>Affiliates as an Express Third Party Beneficiary</u>. With respect to the restrictive covenants contained within this Section 10, the Affiliates are the express third party beneficiaries of these provisions, and they are expressly authorized to bring a lawsuit hereunder in the event that Executive breaches the terms of this Agreement.

Protection of Confidential Information. Executive agrees that all information, whether or not in writing, relating to the business, technical or financial 11. affairs of the Company, and/or its Affiliates and that is generally understood in the industry as being confidential and/or proprietary information is the sole and exclusive property of the Company, and/or its Affiliates as the case may be. Executive agrees to hold in a fiduciary capacity for the sole benefit of the Company all secret, confidential or proprietary information, knowledge, data, or trade secret ("Confidential Information") relating to the Company or its Affiliates or their respective customers, which Confidential Information shall have been obtained during his employment with the Company. This Confidential Information shall include, but not be limited to, information regarding the Company's and/or its Affiliates' trade secrets, inventions, patent, trademark and copyright applications, cost and pricing data, customer and supplier lists, specifications, financial data, schematics, and prototypes. Executive agrees that he will not, at any time, either during the Employment Term or after its termination, disclose to anyone any Confidential Information, or utilize such Confidential Information for his own benefit, or for the benefit of third parties without written approval by an officer of the Company. Executive further agrees that all memoranda, notes, records, data, schematics, sketches, computer programs, prototypes or written, photographic, magnetic or other documents or tangible objects compiled by him or made available to him during the Term of his employment concerning the business of the Company and/or its clients, including any copies of such materials, shall be the sole and exclusive property of the Company and shall be delivered to the Company on the termination of his employment, or at any other time upon the Company's request. Nothing in this Section 11 prohibits Executive from reporting possible violations of law or regulation to any governmental agency or entity (or of making any other protected disclosures). Pursuant to the Defend Trade Secrets Act of 2016, Executive shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any Federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of any Confidential Information that (i) is made (A) in confidence to a Federal, state or local government official, either directly or indirectly, or to an attorney and (B) solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law or (ii) is made in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if (a) such filing is made under seal, and (B) Executive does not disclose the Confidential Information, except pursuant to court order.

12. <u>Assignment of Inventions</u>. All processes, inventions, patents, copyrights, trademarks, and other intangible rights (collectively the "Inventions") that may be conceived or developed by Executive, either alone or with others, during the Term of Executive 's employment, whether or not conceived or developed during Executive 's working hours, and with respect to which the equipment, supplies, facilities, or trade secret information of Company was used, or that relate at the time of conception or reduction to practice of the Invention to the business of the Company or to Company's actual or demonstrably anticipated research and development, or that result from any work performed by Executive for Company, will be the sole property of Company, and Executive hereby assigns to the Company all of Executive's right, title and interest in and to such Inventions. Executive must disclose to Company all inventions conceived by Company in confidence. Executive must execute all documents, including patent applications and assignments, required by Company to establish Company's rights under this Section.

13. <u>Non-disparagement</u>. Executive agrees that at no time during the Executive's employment by the Company or an Affiliate or thereafter shall the Executive make, or cause or assist any other person to make, any statement or other communication to any third party which impugns or attacks, or is otherwise critical of, the reputation, business or character of the Company, or its Affiliates or any of its respective directors, officers or employees. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Agreement shall preclude Executive from making truthful statements that are required by applicable law, regulation or legal process.

14. Injunctive Relief. Executive understands that, in the event he breaches this

Agreement, the Company may suffer irreparable harm and will, therefore, be entitled to injunctive relief without the posting of a bond or other guarantee, to enforce this Agreement. This provision is not a waiver of any other rights which the Company may have under this Agreement, including the right to recover attorneys' fees and costs to cover the expenses it incurs in seeking to enforce this Agreement, as well as to any other remedies available to it, including money damages.

15. <u>Binding Agreement</u>. This Agreement represents the entire understanding among the parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement, and this Agreement supersedes any and all prior understandings, agreements, plans, and negotiations, whether written or oral, with respect to the subject matter hereof, including without limitation, any understandings, agreements, or obligations respecting any past or future compensation, bonuses, reimbursements, or other payments to Executive from Company. Executive understands that he will not be entitled to any payments, benefits, damages, awards or compensation other than as contemplated in this Agreement. All modifications to the Agreement must be in writing and signed by the party against whom enforcement of such modification is sought. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto, their heirs, personal representatives, successors, and assigns. In the event the Company is acquired, is a non-surviving party in a merger, or transfers substantially all of its assets, this Agreement shall not be terminated and the transferee or surviving company shall be bound at the election of the surviving company, by the provisions of this Agreement. The parties understand that the obligations of Executive are personal and may not be assigned by him.

16. <u>Waiver</u>. The waiver of any breach of any provision of this Agreement will not operate or be construed as a waiver of any subsequent breach of the same or other provision of this Agreement.

17. <u>Headings</u>. The Section headings of this Agreement are intended for reference and may not by themselves determine the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

18. Jurisdiction, Venue and Prevailing Party Attorneys' Fees. This Agreement and any dispute arising out of Executive 's employment with the Company will be governed by Florida law, without giving effect to any choice of law or conflict of law rules or provisions. In the event of any dispute arising out of Executive 's employment with the Company, the exclusive venue for such dispute will be the appropriate state or federal court in and for Duval County, Florida, and the parties submit to the sole, exclusive personal jurisdiction of such court. The parties hereby irrevocably waive any objection to venue, personal jurisdiction, or forum non convenients for any action commenced in such courts. The prevailing party in any litigation will be entitled to recover from the non-prevailing party any attorneys' fees and costs associated with any dispute regarding this Agreement, whether incurred in preparation of trial, at trial, or on appeal.

19. <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND INTENTIONALLY WAIVE ALL OF THEIR RESPECTIVE RIGHTS TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY PROCEEDING BROUGHT TO ENFORCE OR DEFEND ANY TERMS OR PROVISIONS OF THIS AGREEMENT. NO PARTY SHALL SEEK TO CONSOLIDATE ANY PROCEEDING IN WHICH THE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY HAS BEEN WAIVED WITH ANY OTHER PROCEEDING IN WHICH THE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY CANNOT BE, OR HAS NOT BEEN, WAIVED. THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS SECTION 18 HAVE BEEN FULLY DISCUSSED BY THE PARTIES HERETO, AND THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS HEREOF SHALL NOT BE SUBJECT TO ANY EXCEPTIONS. NO PARTY HAS IN ANY WAY AGREED WITH, OR REPRESENTED TO, ANY OTHER PARTY THAT THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS SECTION 18 WILL NOT BE ENFORCED FULLY IN ALL INSTANCES.

20. *Notices.* Any notice or other communication that one party desires to give to the other under this Agreement shall be in writing, and shall be deemed effectively given upon (i) personal delivery; (ii) the next business day following deposit in any United States mail box, by overnight U.S. express mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested, addressed to the other party at the address set forth below or at such other address as a party may designate by 15 days' advance notice to the other party pursuant to the provisions of this Section; or (iii) delivery by any express service which results in personal delivery to the other party; or (iv) the date sent if such notice or communication is sent via e-mail, provided that the parties are able to establish that such e-mail that was intended as notice under this Agreement was received by the intended recipient.

If to Executive :

If to Company:

at Executive's most recent address on the records of the Company

Dream Finders Homes, Inc. 1470 Philips Highway, Suite 300 Jacksonville, Florida 32256 Attn: General Counsel

21. <u>Counterparts and Facsimile Signatures</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. This Agreement, and any amendments hereto, to the extent signed and delivered by means of a facsimile machine or digital imaging or electronic mail, shall be treated in all manner and respects as an original contract and shall be considered to have the same binding legal effects as if it were the original signed version thereof delivered in person. No party hereto or to any such contract shall raise the use of a facsimile machine or digital imaging and electronic mail to deliver a signature or the fact that any signature was transmitted or communicated through the use of a facsimile machine or digital imaging and electronic mail as a defense to the formation of a contract and each such party forever waives any such defense.

22. <u>Review of Agreement</u>. Executive acknowledges that Executive (a) has carefully read and understands all of the provisions of this document and has had the opportunity for this Agreement to be reviewed by counsel, (b) is voluntarily entering into this Agreement, and (c) has not relied upon any representation or statement made by Company (or its Affiliates, equity holders, agents, representatives, executives, and attorneys) with regard to the subject matter or effect of this Agreement that is not expressly stated herein.

23. *Counterparts*. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which together will constitute one and the same Agreement.

[SIGNATURES ON FOLLOWING PAGE]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be entered into on January 14, 2021, to be effective as of the Agreement Effective Date.

DREAM FINDERS HOMES, INC. a Delaware corporation

By:	/s/ Robert E. Riva, Jr.	
Name	Robert E. Riva, Jr., Esq.	
Title:	General Counsel and Vice President	

EXECUTIVE

By: /s/ Patrick Zalupksi

Patrick Zalupski

EXHIBIT A

RELEASE

This Release (this "*Release*") constitutes the waiver and release referred to in that certain Employment Agreement (the "*Agreement*") entered into on [Month/Day], 20_, between Patrick Zalupski ("*Executive*"), and Dream Finders Homes, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "*Company*").

1. <u>General Release</u>.

(a) For good and valuable consideration, including the additional rights and privileges listed in Section 6(b) of the Agreement, to which Executive would not otherwise be entitled, Executive hereby releases, discharges and forever acquits the Company, its affiliates and subsidiaries, the past, present and future stockholders, members, partners, directors, managers, employees, agents, attorneys, heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns of the foregoing, as well as all employee benefit plans maintained by the Company or any of its affiliates or subsidiaries and all fiduciaries and administrators of any such plan, in their personal and representative capacities (collectively, the "*Company Parties*"), from liability for, and hereby waives, any and all claims, rights, damages, or causes of action of any kind related to Executive's employment with any Company Party, the termination of such employment, and any other acts or omissions related to any matter on or prior to the date of this Release (collectively, the "*Released Claims*").

(b) The Released Claims include without limitation those arising under or related to: (i) the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, including the Older Workers Benefit Protection Act; (ii) Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964; (iii) the Civil Rights Act of 1991; (iv) sections 1981 through 1988 of Title 42 of the United States Code; (v) the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, including, but not limited to, sections 502(a)(1)(A), 502(a)(1)(B), 502(a)(2), and 502(a)(3) to the extent the release of such claims is not prohibited by applicable law; (vi) the Immigration Reform Control Act; (vii) the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; (viii) the National Labor Relations Act; (ix) the Occupational Safety and Health Act; (x) the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993; (xi) the Equal Pay Act of 1963; (xii) the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act; (xiii) the Pregnancy Discrimination Act; (xiv) the Fair Labor Standards Act; (xv) the Worker Adjustment Retraining and Notification Act; (xii) any state or federal anti-discrimination law; (xxi) any state or federal law, regulation or ordinance; (xix) any public policy, contract, tort, or common law; (xx) costs, fees, or other expenses including attorneys' fees incurred in these matters; (xxi) any employment contract, incentive compensation plan or equity compensation plan with any Company Party or to any ownership interest in any Company Party except as expressly provided in the Agreement and any equity compensation agreement between Executive and the Company; and (xxii) compensation or benefits of any kind not expressly set forth in the Agreement or any such equity compensation agreement.

(c) In no event will the Released Claims include (i) any claim which arises after the date of this Release, (ii)any rights of defense or indemnification which would be otherwise afforded to Executive under the certificate of incorporation, by-laws or similar governing documents of the Company or its subsidiaries, or any indemnity agreement entered into with Executive, (iii) any rights of defense or indemnification which would be otherwise afforded to Executive under any director or officer liability or other insurance policy maintained by the Company or its subsidiaries, (iv) any rights of Executive to benefits accrued under any employee benefit plan or arrangement, (v) any rights under the Agreement; or (vi) any claims which cannot be waived by an employee under applicable law.

(d) By signing this Release, Executive acknowledges and agrees that nothing in this Release prevents Executive from filing any non-legally waivable claim (including a challenge to the validity of this Agreement) with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission ("*EEOC*") or comparable state or local agency or participating in any investigation or proceeding conducted by the EEOC or comparable state or local agency. However, Executive hereby waives Executive's right to receive any relief (legal or equitable) from a Company Party based on any such claim, investigation or proceeding.

(e) By signing this Release, Executive acknowledges and agrees that nothing in this Release prohibits Executive from reporting possible violations of law or regulation to any governmental agency or entity (or of making any other protected disclosures) or from recovering a whistleblower award. Pursuant to the Defend Trade Secrets Act of 2016, Executive shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of any Confidential Information (as defined in the Agreement) that (i) is made (A) in confidence to a federal, state or local government official, either directly or indirectly, or to an attorney and (B) solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law or (ii) is made in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if (a) such filing is made under seal, and (B) Executive does not disclose the Confidential Information, except pursuant to court order.

(f) This Release is not intended to indicate that any such claims exist or that, if they do exist, they are meritorious. Rather, Executive is simply agreeing that, in exchange for the consideration recited in the first sentence of Section 1(a) of this Release, any and all potential claims of this nature that Executive may have against the Company Parties, regardless of whether they actually exist, are expressly settled, compromised and waived.

(g) By signing this Release, Executive is bound by it. Anyone who succeeds to Executive's rights and responsibilities, such as heirs or the executor of Executive's estate, is also bound by this Release. This Release also applies to any claims brought by any person or agency or class action under which Executive may have a right or benefit. THIS RELEASE INCLUDES MATTERS ATTRIBUTABLE TO THE SOLE OR PARTIAL NEGLIGENCE (WHETHER GROSS OR SIMPLE) OR OTHER FAULT, INCLUDING STRICT LIABILITY, OF ANY OF THE COMPANY PARTIES.

2. <u>Covenant Not to Sue; Executive's Representation</u> Executive agrees not to bring or join any lawsuit against any of the Company Parties in any court relating to any of the Released Claims, except to enforce any terms of the Agreement or this Release. Executive represents that Executive has not brought or joined any claim, lawsuit or arbitration against any of the Company Parties in any court or before any administrative agency or arbitral authority and has made no assignment of any rights Executive has asserted or may have against any of the Company Parties to any person or entity, in each case, with respect to any Released Claims. Executive expressly represents that, as of the date Executive executes this Release, Executive has been paid all wages and compensation owed to Executive by the Company Parties with the exception of all payments owed as a condition of Executive's executing (and not revoking) this Release.

3. <u>Acknowledgments</u>. By executing and delivering this Release, Executive acknowledges that:

- (a) Executive has carefully read this Release;
- (b) Executive has had at least twenty-one (21) days to consider this Release before the execution and delivery hereof to the Company;

(c) Executive has been and hereby is advised in writing that Executive may, at Executive's option, discuss this Release with an attorney of Executive's choice and that Executive has had adequate opportunity to do so; and

(d) Executive fully understands the final and binding effect of this Release; the only promises made to Executive to sign this Release are those stated in the Agreement and herein; and Executive is signing this Release voluntarily and of Executive's own free will, and that Executive understands and agrees to each of the terms of this Release.

4. <u>Revocation Right</u>. Executive may revoke this Release within the seven day period beginning on the date Executive signs this Release (such seven day period being referred to herein as the "*Release Revocation Period*"). To be effective, such revocation must be in writing signed by Executive and must be delivered to the Chief Executive Officer of the Company before 11:59 p.m., Jacksonville, Florida time, on the last day of the Release Revocation Period. This Release is not effective, and no further consideration will be provided to Executive, unless the expiration of the Release Revocation Period expires without Executive's revocation. If an effective revocation is delivered in the foregoing manner and timeframe, this Release will be of no force or effect and will be null and void *ab initio*.

Executed on this _____ day of _____, 20__.

Patrick Zalupski

EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

THIS EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (this "*Agreement*") is by and between Dream Finders Homes, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "*Company*"), and Rick Anthony Moyer ("*Executive*"), to be effective as of the Agreement Effective Date. The "*Agreement Effective Date*" shall mean the date the Company completes the sale of Class A common stock of the Company through an underwritten initial public offering where a registration statement is filed pursuant to the Securities Act of 1933 (the "*IPO*").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Executive is currently employed by, and serves as the Chief Financial Officer of, Dream Finders Homes, LLC, a Florida limited liability company ("*OpCo*") pursuant to the terms of an Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of June 15, 2017 (the '*Prior Agreement*'); and

WHEREAS, prior to the IPO, OpCo will become an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company; and

WHEREAS, the Company and Executive desire that Executive continue to be employed by the Company or one of its Affiliates (as defined below), and serve as the Chief Financial Officer of the Company, on the terms and conditions of this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, as of the Agreement Effective Date, the Prior Agreement shall terminate and be superseded by this Agreement.

NOW THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual promises, covenants and obligations contained herein, the Company and Executive agree as follows:

1. <u>Employment</u>.

(a) The Company agrees to employ Executive (including where an Affiliate is the technical employer), and Executive agrees to be employed by the Company, pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement beginning as of the Agreement Effective Date and continuing for the period of time set forth in Section 3 of this Agreement.

(b) From and after the Agreement Effective Date, Executive shall serve in the position of the Chief Financial Officer of the Company and shall report to the Chief Executive Officer of the Company

2. <u>Duties and Responsibilities</u>.

Executive agrees to serve in the position referred to in Section 1(b) hereof and to perform diligently and to the best of Executive's abilities the usual and customary duties and services appertaining to such position, as well as such additional duties and services appropriate to such position which the Company and Executive mutually may agree upon from time to time. Executive's employment shall also be subject to the policies and procedures maintained and established by the Company that are of general applicability to the Company's executives, as such policies may be amended from time to time. Executive agrees, during the period of Executive's employment by the Company, to devote substantially all of Executive's business time, energy and best efforts to the business and affairs of the Company and, to the extent requested by the Company, any other entity controlled by, or under common control with, the Company (each, an "*Affiliate*"). Notwithstanding the above, during the Employment Term (defined below), it shall not be a violation of this Agreement for Executive to manage his passive investment in DF Residential I, L.P. ("*Fund I*").

3. <u>Term</u>.

Executive's employment pursuant to this Agreement begins on the Agreement Effective Date and continues thereafter until terminated by either party pursuant to Section 5 of this Agreement (the "*Employment Term*").

<u>Compensation</u>.

(a) <u>Salary</u>. Executive shall receive an annualized base salary of \$650,000 (the "*Base Salary*") payable in accordance with the Company's normal payroll practices or upon such other periodic basis as may be mutually agreed. The Base Salary may be reviewed by the Board (or a committee thereof) and may from time to time be increased as approved by the Board (or a committee thereof) (any such increase shall then be referred to as "Base Salary" for the purposes of this Agreement).

(b) Bonus. Executive shall be eligible to participate in the Company's annual bonus arrangement(s) or plan(s) as in effect from time to time for similarly situated Executives and earn compensation thereunder (a "Bonus" or collectively, "Bonuses"), subject to the terms and conditions for such Bonuses. With respect to an annual performance-based Bonus, the Board (or a committee thereof) shall approve the applicable performance goals under such annual bonus arrangements as well as the target level for Executive. Any non-performance-based Bonus is discretionary and is subject to the approval of the Board (or a committee hereof) in its discretion. For calendar year 2020, the parties agree that Executive shall receive a discretionary bonus of \$500,000, which shall be paid in cash at the same time as annual bonuses are paid to other executive officers of the Company, and will be subject to Executive's continued employment with the Company or an Affiliate through the payment date.

(c) <u>IPO Bonus</u>. Executive shall be entitled to a special bonus upon the IPO, payable in the form of a restricted stock award covering a number of shares of the Company's Class A common stock with an aggregate value of \$500,000 (based on the IPO price) ("*IPO Bonus RSA*"). The IPO Bonus RSA will be granted within 90 days after the IPO, will vest in three equal annual installments over a three-year period on each anniversary of the Agreement Effective Date, subject to Executive's continued service with the Company or an Affiliate as of each such date, and shall be granted under and pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan and standard form of restricted stock award agreement. Executive must be continuously employed by the Company or an Affiliate through the completion of the IPO in order to qualify for the IPO Bonus RSA.

(d) <u>Executive Benefits</u>. Executive shall be entitled to participate in all benefit plans generally available to the Company's other similarly situated executives when and as such plans, if any, become available and Executive becomes eligible for them. Executive shall be eligible for up to four (4) weeks of paid vacation for each calendar year during the Employment Term, to be accrued in accordance with normal Company policy. Vacation shall be subject to, and must be taken in accordance with, applicable Company policies in effect from time to time or as otherwise determined by mutual agreement by the Company and Executive. The Company shall not, however, by reason of this Section 4(d), be obligated to institute, maintain, or refrain from changing, amending, or discontinuing, any such plan or policy, so long as such changes are similarly applicable to similarly situated Company executives generally.

(e) <u>Equity Compensation Awards</u>.

- (i) Prior to the IPO, Executive was granted 1,020.30405 non-voting common units of Dream Finders Holdings LLC pursuant to the terms of a Membership Interest Grant Agreement dated June 15, 2017 (the "*MIGA*"), which converted, effective prior to the Agreement Effective Date, into shares of the Company's Class A common stock (the "*Converted Shares*"). The parties agree and acknowledge that the Converted Shares became fully vested in connection with the IPO, and are no longer subject to the MIGA at all, including specifically the restrictions on transfer or forfeiture conditions contained in the MIGA. The parties further agree that Executive is the legal and beneficial owner of the Converted Shares.
- (ii) Executive shall be eligible to participate in the Company's incentive plans, as in effect from time to time, including, but not limited to, the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan as may be amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time (or any successor plan), as determined by the Board (or committee thereof) in its sole discretion. Such eligibility and any awards granted under such plans shall be subject in all respects to, and governed by, the terms and conditions set forth in the applicable equity incentive plans as in effect from time to time and the award agreement(s) evidencing any such awards.

(f) <u>Reimbursement of Expenses</u>. The Company agrees to promptly reimburse Executive for all appropriately documented, reasonable travel and other business expenses incurred by Executive in the course of providing services requested by the Company or otherwise incurred in his capacity as Executive, in accordance with the reimbursement policy (if any) adopted by the Company.

(g) <u>Fringe Benefits.</u> In addition to the foregoing compensation, the Executive shall be entitled to the benefits generally available to Company executives pursuant to Company programs, including, without limitation: 401(k), disability, dental, vision, group sickness, accident and/or health insurance programs of the Company which may now or, if not terminated, shall hereafter be in effect, as well as any other fringe benefit programs which may be established by the Company for which Executive is eligible. Nothing herein shall affect the Company's ability to modify, alter, terminate or otherwise change any benefit plan it has in effect, at any time, to the extent permitted by law.

(h) <u>Litigation Bonus</u>. Executive shall be entitled to receive a bonus in an aggregate amount of \$500,000 (the "*Litigation Bonus*") related to a claim previously asserted by certain Affiliates of the Company against Weyerhaeuser NR Company ("*Weyerhaeuser*") that is currently on appeal in *Dream Finders Homes LLC and DFH Mandarin, LLC v. Weyerhaeuser NR Company*, No. 2020CA2 (Court of Appeals, State of Colorado) (the "*Weyerhauser Litigation*") in the event that (a) either (i) the Court of Appeals upholds the District Court ruling in the Weyerhauser Litigation, or (ii) the Company or its Affiliates recover a settlement in the Weyerhauser Litigation, (b) the aggregate amount recovered by the Company and its Affiliates in the Weyerhauser Litigation is equal to or in excess of \$15,000,000, and (c) Executive remains employed by the Company or its Affiliates as of the date of such payment by Weyerhauser or anyone on its behalf (the "*Payment Date*"). If earned, the Litigation Bonus will be payable as follows: (x) \$250,000 will be payable in a lump sum cash payment within thirty (30) days of the Payment Date, and (y) the Company shall grant to Executive a restricted stock award covering the Company's Class A common stock with a grant date fair market value of \$250,000 (the "*Litigation RSA*") within ninety (90) days after the Payment Date, which will be granted under and pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan and standard form of restricted stock award agreement, and will vest in three (3) equal annual installments on each anniversary of the Payment Date.

5. <u>Termination of Employment.</u>

(a) <u>By the Company</u>. The Company may terminate Executive's employment under this Agreement at any time for Cause (as defined below), or for any other reason whatsoever or for no reason at all, in the sole discretion of the Company. The Company may terminate Executive's employment under this Agreement at any time for Cause, by delivering to Executive written notice describing the cause of termination and Executive's date of termination of employment with the Company and all Affiliates (*"Termination Date"*) shall be the date of such written notice; *provided, however*, that in the case of clause (i) below, unless the Board determines such event is uncurable by Executive shall have thirty (30) days to cure the Cause and if the Board determines in good faith such Cause is not cured at the end of the thirty (30) day cure period, Executive's Termination Date shall be as of such 30th date.

"Cause" for purposes of this Agreement shall be limited to the occurrence of the following events:

- (i) Executive's material breach of this Agreement. Material breach shall mean failure to perform Executive's lawful duties hereunder, including a material failure to adhere to material distributed policies and procedures of the Company;
- (ii) the commission of fraud, embezzlement, theft or other material dishonesty by Executive;
- the indictment or conviction of Executive by proper legal authority or plea of nolo contendere for commission of (a) any crime constituting a felony in the jurisdiction in which committed, (b) any crime involving moral turpitude (whether or not a felony), or (c) any other criminal act involving dishonesty (whether or not a felony);
- (iv) willful malfeasance or knowing misconduct by Executive which causes material damage to the Company or any of its respective businesses, officers, directors, employees; or
- (v) Executive engaging in any material breach of fiduciary duty in connection with Executive's employment for the Company.
- (b) <u>By Executive</u>. Executive may terminate Executive's employment under this Agreement at any time for any reason.

(c) <u>Death or Disability</u>. Executive's employment under this Agreement shall terminate automatically upon the date of Executive's death or Disability. For purposes of this Agreement, Executive shall be deemed to be terminated due to "*Disability*" if Executive has become unable (as determined by the Board in good faith) to effectively perform his duties or any of his essential functions or duties by reason of illness or incapacity, for a period of more than one hundred eighty (180) days. The Company may terminate Executive's employment due to Disability by delivering to Executive written notice of termination of employment for Disability, with the Termination Date being the date of such notice.

6. <u>Effect of Termination of Employment on Compensation</u>

(a) <u>Benefit Obligation and Accrued Obligation Defined</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, payment of the "*Benefit Obligation*" shall mean payment to Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, as applicable), in accordance with the terms of the applicable plan document, of all vested benefits to which Executive is entitled under the terms of the benefit plans and compensation arrangements in which Executive is a participant as of the Termination Date. "*Accrued Obligation*" means the sum of (x) Executive's Base Salary through the Termination Date, (y) any incurred but unreimbursed expenses for which Executive is entitled to reimbursement, in each case, to the extent not theretofore paid, and (z) any amounts for accrued vacation days not used by Executive to the extent the Company's policies then in existence provide for such payout on termination.

(b) <u>By the Company Without Cause</u>. If during the Employment Term, Executive's employment is terminated by the Company other than for Cause and not as a result of Executive's death or Disability, then Executive shall receive the following benefits and compensation from the Company.

- the Company shall pay Executive the Accrued Obligation within fifteen (15) days following Executive's Termination Date or such earlier date as may be required by law;
- (ii) subject to the Release requirement under Section 6(e) below, and compliance with the obligations under Sections 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13 of this Agreement, the Company shall reimburse Executive for the portion of the premium cost paid by Executive for continuation coverage under the Company's group health plan ("COBRA Coverage") that is above the premium cost paid by similarly situated active executives for coverage under the Company's group health plan for a period of three (3) months or, if earlier, until the date such COBRA Coverage terminates, provided that Executive properly and timely elects COBRA Coverage and timely pays all required premiums; and
- (iii) the Benefit Obligation shall be paid to Executive at the times specified in and in accordance with the terms of the applicable benefit plans and compensation arrangements.

(c) <u>By the Company for Cause or by Executive</u>. If during the Employment Term, Executive's employment is terminated (1) by the Company for Cause or (2) by Executive, the Company shall pay to Executive the Accrued Obligation within fifteen (15) days following the Termination Date or such earlier date as may be required by law. Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, if applicable) shall be paid the Benefit Obligation at the times specified in and in accordance with the terms of the applicable benefit plans and compensation arrangements. Following such payments, the Company shall have no further obligations to Executive other than as may be required by law.

(d) <u>Disability or Death</u>. If during the Employment Term, Executive's employment is terminated due to the death or Disability, then the Company shall pay Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, if applicable) the Accrued Obligation within fifteen (15) days following the date of Executive's Termination Date or such earlier date as may be required by law. Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, if applicable) shall be paid the Benefit Obligation at the times specified in and in accordance with the terms of the applicable Executive benefit plans and compensation arrangements. All equity-based awards, previously granted to Executive, shall be administered in accordance with the terms of the applicable award agreement and plan document.

(e) <u>General Release of Claims</u>. Payments to and benefits for Executive under Section 6(b), other than the Accrued Obligation and Benefit Obligation, are contingent upon Executive's execution of a waiver and release ("*Release*"), in substantially the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, within 50 days of Executive's Termination Date that is not revoked by Executive during any applicable seven (7)-day revocation period provided in the Release (which shall release and discharge the Company and its Affiliates, and their officers, directors, managers, executives and agents from any and all claims or causes of action of any kind or character, including but not limited to all claims or causes of action arising out of Executive's employment with the Company or its Affiliates or the termination of such employment).

7. Excise Taxes. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, if Executive is a "disqualified individual" (as defined in Code Section 280G(c)), and the payments and benefits provided for under this Agreement, together with any other payments and benefits which Executive has the right to receive from the Company or any of its Affiliates, would constitute a "parachute payment" (as defined in Code Section 280G(b)(2)), then the payments and benefits provided for under this Agreement shall be either (a) reduced (but not below zero) so that no portion of such amounts and benefits received by Executive shall be subject to the excise tax imposed by Code Section 4999 or (b) paid in full, whichever produces the better net after-tax position to Executive (taking into account any applicable excise tax under Code Section 4999 and any other applicable taxes). The reduction of payments and benefits hereunder, if applicable, shall be made by reducing, first, payments or benefits to be paid in cash hereunder in the order in which such payment or benefit that would be made first in time) and, then, reducing any benefit to be provided in kind hereunder in a similar order. The determination as to whether any such reduction in the amount of the payments and benefits provided hereunder is necessary shall be made by a nationally recognized public accounting firm or other nationally recognized firm that has expertise in the area of Code Section 280G selected by the Company in good faith and approved by Executive, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. If a reduced payment or benefit is made or provided and through error or otherwise that payment or benefits from the Company (or its Affiliates) used in determining if a parachute payment exists, would or benefits from the Company (or its Affiliates) used in determining if a parachute payment exists, would or benefits from the accounting the approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. If a reduced payment or benefit is made or provided and through error or oth

8. <u>Compliance with Section 409A</u>.

(a) The payments and benefits provided under this Agreement are intended to comply with or be exempt from the requirements of Code Section 409A and the regulations and guidance issued by the Internal Revenue Service ("*IRS*") thereunder ("*Section 409A*") and shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with such intent. To the extent any payment or benefit provided under this Agreement is subject to Section 409A, such benefit shall be provided in a manner that complies with Section 409A, provided, however, in no event shall any action to comply with Section 409A reduce the aggregate amount payable to Executive hereunder unless expressly agreed to in writing by Executive. Any payments under this Agreement that may be excluded from Section 409A either as separation pay due to an involuntary separation from service or as a short-term deferral shall be excluded from Section 409A to the maximum extent possible.

(b) All reimbursements or provision of in-kind benefits pursuant to this Agreement shall be made in accordance with Treasury Regulation § 1.409A-3(i)(1)(iv) such that the reimbursement or provision will be deemed payable at a specified time or on a fixed schedule relative to a permissible payment event. Specifically, the amount reimbursed or in-kind benefits provided under this Agreement during Executive's taxable year may not affect the amounts reimbursed or provided in any other taxable year (except that total reimbursements may be limited by a lifetime maximum under a group health plan), the reimbursement of an eligible expense shall be made on or before the last day of Executive's taxable year following the taxable year in which the expense was incurred, and the right to reimbursement or provision of in-kind benefit is not subject to liquidation or exchange for another benefit.

(c) To the extent required to comply with Section 409A (as determined by the Company), if Executive is a "specified employee," as determined by the Company, as of his Termination Date, then all amounts due under this Agreement that constitute a "deferral of compensation" within the meaning of Section 409A, that are provided as a result of a "separation from service" within the meaning of Section 409A, and that would otherwise be paid or provided during the first six months following Executive's date of termination, shall be accumulated through and paid or provided on the first business day that is more than six months after Executive's date of termination (or, if Executive dies during such six month period, within 90 days after Executive's death). Each payment under this Agreement, including each payment in a series of installment payments, is intended to be a separate payment for purposes of Treasury Regulation § 1.409A-2(b). Any payments subject to Section 409A that are contingent upon execution of a release that may be executed and/or revoked in a calendar year following the calendar year in which the payment event (such as termination of employment) occurs shall commence payment only as soon as possible in the calendar year in which the consideration period or, if applicable, release revocation period ends, as necessary to comply with Section 409A. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company makes no representations that the payments and benefits provided under this Agreement are exempt from, or compliant with, Section 409A and in no event shall the Company or any Affiliate be liable for all or any portion of any taxes, penalties, interest or other expenses that may be incurred by Executive on account of non-compliance with Section 409A.

9. <u>Company Property</u>. All correspondence, records, documents, software, promotional materials, and other Company property, including all copies, which come into the Executive's possession by, through or in the course his employment, regardless of the source and whether created by the Executive, are the sole and exclusive property of the Company, and upon the termination of the Executive's employment, with or without Cause, and on the Company's request, Executive shall return to the Company all such property of the Company so requested by the Company, without retaining any copies, summaries or excerpts of any kind or in any format whatsoever.

10. <u>Restrictive Covenants</u>. Executive acknowledges through Executive's employment with the Company that Executive will: (i) learn and understand certain valuable confidential business information and business relationships of the Company and its Affiliates; (ii) benefit from the Company's and its Affiliates' goodwill associated with their ongoing operations, geographic location, and marketing; and (iii) learn and benefit from the Company's and its Affiliates' other legitimate business interests referenced in Section 542.335, Florida Statutes, as amended from time to time. Executive acknowledges that this information and relationships, if used improperly, could cause serious detrimental harm to the Company and its Affiliates. As an inducement to the Company to enter into this Agreement, Executive agrees as follows:

(a) <u>Non-Compete</u>. For so long as Executive is employed by the Company or an Affiliate, and for a period of twenty-four (24) months thereafter, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, provide any services, or enter into, engage in, be employed by, or consult with any business, regardless of form (e.g., partnership, joint venture, professional association or other type of corporation, limited liability corporation, sole proprietorship or otherwise), that is involved in the development, lease, sale, and/or purchase of residential subdivisions and/or the construction and sale of residential dwellings (the "*Business*"), or is otherwise in competition with the Company and its Affiliates, within the Restricted Area (as defined below). For clarity, Executive's passive ownership in Fund I shall not constitute a breach of this covenant.

(b) <u>Restricted Area</u>. The Restricted Area shall mean any county or parish in any state, and/or any county or parish contiguous to any such county or parish where the Company and its Affiliates: (1) has its principal place of business or registered office in any state, (2) owns real property used or intended to be used in connection with the Business; (3) has an ongoing real estate development project related to the Business; and/or (4) is actively pursuing the Business.

(c) <u>Prohibition Against Solicitation</u>. For so long as Executive is employed by the Company or an Affiliate, and for a period of twenty-four (24) months thereafter, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, solicit or otherwise communicate with any of the Company's and its Affiliates' current, former or prospective customers, investors, consultants and/or vendors ("*Prohibited Person*") on Executive 's behalf or on behalf of any other person or entity for any Prohibited Purpose. The term "Prohibited Purpose" means the purpose of (1) causing such Prohibited Person(s) to terminate their professional or payment relationship with the Company and/or its Affiliates, and/or (2) engaging in any direct or indirect business transaction with a Prohibited Person or entity which the Company's and/or its Affiliates' Business purposes. A prospective customer, investor, consultant, or vendor is defined as any person or entity which the Company and/or its Affiliates have actively solicited or provided services to or which the Company and/or its Affiliates have utilized to seek investment, business expansion or growth, advise or assistance, or otherwise to provided Person other Company's and/or its Affiliates' operations or resources during the twenty-four (24) months prior to termination of this Agreement. If any such Prohibited Person for any Prohibited Purpose, Executive shall notify the Prohibited Person of the existence of this Agreement and shall notify the Company of such contact immediately.

(d) <u>Prohibition Against Solicitation of Executives</u>. For so long as Executive is employed by the Company or an Affiliate, and for a period of twenty-four (24) months thereafter, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, solicit, induce, or attempt to induce any of the Company's and/or its Affiliates' (1) then-current executives and/or independent contractors to leave the employment of the Company and/or its Affiliates or otherwise curtail their relationship with the Company and/or its Affiliates to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates, or (2) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates, or (2) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates, or (2) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates (24) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes and/or independent contractor is defined as any person or entity with which the Company has employed or had an independent contractor relationship with, as the case may be, during the twenty-four (24) month period prior to the solicitation.

(e) <u>Automatic Extension of Restricted Time Period</u>. The period of time during which Executive is prohibited from engaging in certain business practices pursuant to this Section 10 shall be extended by the length of time during which Executive is in breach of such covenants.

(f) <u>Restrictive Covenants as Essential Elements of this Agreement.</u> It is understood by Executive that the restrictive covenants set forth in this Section 10 are essential elements of this Agreement, and that, but for the agreement of Executive to comply with such covenants, the Company would not have agreed to enter into this Agreement. Executive acknowledges that the provisions of this Section 10 are reasonable and necessary for the protection of the Company's and its Affiliates' legitimate business interests, and that the enforcement of the provisions of this Section 10 shall not result in an unreasonable deprivation of the right of Executive to earn a living. The existence of any claim or cause of action of Executive against the Company, whether predicated on this Agreement, or otherwise, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement by the Company of such covenants.

(g) <u>Divisibility of Covenants</u>. If any portion of the covenants set forth in this Section 10 are held to be invalid, unreasonable, arbitrary, or against public policy, then such portion of such covenants shall be considered divisible both as to time and geographical area. If any aspect of the restrictive covenants contained in this Section 10 is deemed by a court of competent jurisdiction to be too broad as to time, area or restricted activity, then such defective aspect shall be reduced to such scope as is reasonable and enforceable, and the restrictive covenant as so modified shall be enforceable by injunction or any other legal or equitable remedy.

(h) <u>Survival of Restrictive Covenants</u>. The restrictive covenants and the duties, obligations and responsibilities of Executive as set forth in this Section 10 shall be deemed independent and separable from the rest of this Agreement and shall survive the execution and any termination or expiration hereof, and in the event of termination or expiration hereof shall continue to bind the parties hereto and continue in full force and effect until each and every obligation herein shall have been fully performed.

(i) <u>Assignability of Restrictive Covenants</u>. Executive hereby acknowledges and agrees that the restrictive covenants and the duties, obligations and responsibilities of Executive in this Section 10 and the Company's rights provided in this Section 10 are assignable by the Company and shall be enforceable by the Company's successors and/or assigns.



(j) <u>Affiliates as an Express Third Party Beneficiary</u>. With respect to the restrictive covenants contained within this Section 10, the Affiliates are the express third party beneficiaries of these provisions, and they are expressly authorized to bring a lawsuit hereunder in the event that Executive breaches the terms of this Agreement.

Protection of Confidential Information. Executive agrees that all information, whether or not in writing, relating to the business, technical or financial 11. affairs of the Company, and/or its Affiliates and that is generally understood in the industry as being confidential and/or proprietary information is the sole and exclusive property of the Company, and/or its Affiliates as the case may be. Executive agrees to hold in a fiduciary capacity for the sole benefit of the Company all secret, confidential or proprietary information, knowledge, data, or trade secret ("Confidential Information") relating to the Company or its Affiliates or their respective customers, which Confidential Information shall have been obtained during his employment with the Company. This Confidential Information shall include, but not be limited to, information regarding the Company's and/or its Affiliates' trade secrets, inventions, patent, trademark and copyright applications, cost and pricing data, customer and supplier lists, specifications, financial data, schematics, and prototypes. Executive agrees that he will not, at any time, either during the Employment Term or after its termination, disclose to anyone any Confidential Information, or utilize such Confidential Information for his own benefit, or for the benefit of third parties without written approval by an officer of the Company. Executive further agrees that all memoranda, notes, records, data, schematics, sketches, computer programs, prototypes or written, photographic, magnetic or other documents or tangible objects compiled by him or made available to him during the Term of his employment concerning the business of the Company and/or its clients, including any copies of such materials, shall be the sole and exclusive property of the Company and shall be delivered to the Company on the termination of his employment, or at any other time upon the Company's request. Nothing in this Section 11 prohibits Executive from reporting possible violations of law or regulation to any governmental agency or entity (or of making any other protected disclosures). Pursuant to the Defend Trade Secrets Act of 2016, Executive shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any Federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of any Confidential Information that (i) is made (A) in confidence to a Federal, state or local government official, either directly or indirectly, or to an attorney and (B) solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law or (ii) is made in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if (a) such filing is made under seal, and (B) Executive does not disclose the Confidential Information, except pursuant to court order.

12. <u>Assignment of Inventions</u>. All processes, inventions, patents, copyrights, trademarks, and other intangible rights (collectively the "*Inventions*") that may be conceived or developed by Executive, either alone or with others, during the Term of Executive's employment, whether or not conceived or developed during Executive's working hours, and with respect to which the equipment, supplies, facilities, or trade secret information of Company was used, or that relate at the time of conception or reduction to practice of the Invention to the business of the Company or to Company's actual or demonstrably anticipated research and development, or that result from any work performed by Executive for Company, will be the sole property of Company, and Executive hereby assigns to the Company all of Executive's right, title and interest in and to such Inventions. Executive must disclose to Company all inventions conceived during the term of employment, whether or not the invention constitutes property of Company under the terms of the preceding sentence, but such disclosure will be received by Company in confidence. Executive must execute all documents, including patent applications and assignments, required by Company to establish Company's rights under this Section.

13. <u>Non-disparagement</u>. Executive agrees that at no time during the Executive's employment by the Company or an Affiliate or thereafter shall the Executive make, or cause or assist any other person to make, any statement or other communication to any third party which impugns or attacks, or is otherwise critical of, the reputation, business or character of the Company, or its Affiliates or any of its respective directors, officers or employees. The Company agrees that it will instruct its Board and its Chief Executive Officer not to make, or cause or assist any other person to make, any statement or other communication to any third party which impugns or attacks, or is otherwise critical of, the reputation, business or character of the Executive, any statement or other communication to any third party which impugns or attacks, or is otherwise critical of, the reputation, business or character of the Executive, whether during the Executive's employment by the Company or thereafter. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Agreement shall preclude Executive or the Company from making truthful statements that are required by applicable law, regulation or legal process.

14. <u>Injunctive Relief</u>. Executive understands that, in the event he breaches this Agreement, the Company may suffer irreparable harm and will, therefore, be entitled to injunctive relief without the posting of a bond or other guarantee, to enforce this Agreement. This provision is not a waiver of any other rights which the Company may have under this Agreement, including the right to recover attorneys' fees and costs to cover the expenses it incurs in seeking to enforce this Agreement, as well as to any other remedies available to it, including money damages.

15. <u>Binding Agreement</u>. This Agreement represents the entire understanding among the parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement, and this Agreement supersedes any and all prior understandings, agreements, plans, and negotiations, whether written or oral, with respect to the subject matter hereof, including without limitation, any understandings, agreements, or obligations respecting any past or future compensation, bonuses, reimbursements, or other payments to Executive from the Company. Executive understands that he will not be entitled to any payments, benefits, damages, awards or compensation other than as contemplated in this Agreement. All modifications to the Agreement must be in writing and signed by the party against whom enforcement of such modification is sought. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto, their heirs, personal representatives, successors, and assigns. In the event the Company is acquired, is a non-surviving party in a merger, or transfers substantially all of its assets, this Agreement shall not be terminated and the transferee or surviving company shall be bound at the election of the surviving company, by the provisions of this Agreement. The parties understand that the obligations of Executive are personal and may not be assigned by him.

16. <u>Waiver</u>. The waiver of any breach of any provision of this Agreement will not operate or be construed as a waiver of any subsequent breach of the same or other provision of this Agreement.

17. <u>Headings</u>. The Section headings of this Agreement are intended for reference and may not by themselves determine the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

18. Jurisdiction, Venue and Prevailing Party Attorneys' Fees. This Agreement and any dispute arising out of Executive 's employment with the Company will be governed by Florida law, without giving effect to any choice of law or conflict of law rules or provisions. In the event of any dispute arising out of Executive 's employment with the Company, the exclusive venue for such dispute will be the appropriate state court in and for Duval County, Florida, and the parties submit to the sole, exclusive personal jurisdiction of such court. The parties hereby irrevocably waive any objection to venue, personal jurisdiction, or forum non convenients for any action commenced in such courts. The prevailing party in any litigation will be entitled to recover from the non-prevailing party any attorneys' fees and costs associated with any dispute regarding this Agreement, whether incurred in preparation of trial, at trial, or on appeal.

19. <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND INTENTIONALLY WAIVE ALL OF THEIR RESPECTIVE RIGHTS TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY PROCEEDING BROUGHT TO ENFORCE OR DEFEND ANY TERMS OR PROVISIONS OF THIS AGREEMENT. NO PARTY SHALL SEEK TO CONSOLIDATE ANY PROCEEDING IN WHICH THE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY HAS BEEN WAIVED WITH ANY OTHER PROCEEDING IN WHICH THE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY CANNOT BE, OR HAS NOT BEEN, WAIVED. THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS SECTION 19 HAVE BEEN FULLY DISCUSSED BY THE PARTIES HERETO, AND THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS HEREOF SHALL NOT BE SUBJECT TO ANY EXCEPTIONS. NO PARTY HAS IN ANY WAY AGREED WITH, OR REPRESENTED TO, ANY OTHER PARTY THAT THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS SECTION 18 WILL NOT BE ENFORCED FULLY IN ALL INSTANCES.

20. <u>Notices</u>. Any notice or other communication that one party desires to give to the other under this Agreement shall be in writing, and shall be deemed effectively given upon (i) personal delivery; (ii) the next business day following deposit in any United States mail box, by overnight U.S. express mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested, addressed to the other party at the address set forth below or at such other address as a party may designate by 15 days' advance notice to the other party pursuant to the provisions of this Section; or (iii) delivery by any express service which results in personal delivery to the other party; or (iv) the date sent if such notice or communication is sent via e-mail, provided that the parties are able to establish that such e-mail that was intended as notice under this Agreement was received by the intended recipient.

If to Executive :	Rick Anthony Moyer 1238 Beach Avenue Atlantic Beach, Florida 32223		
If to Company:	Dream Finders Homes, Inc. 1470 Philips Highway, Suite 300 Jacksonville, Florida 32256 Attn: General Counsel		

21. <u>Counterparts and Facsimile Signatures</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. This Agreement, and any amendments hereto, to the extent signed and delivered by means of a facsimile machine or digital imaging or electronic mail, shall be treated in all manner and respects as an original contract and shall be considered to have the same binding legal effects as if it were the original signed version thereof delivered in person. No party hereto or to any such contract shall raise the use of a facsimile machine or digital imaging and electronic mail to deliver a signature or the fact that any signature was transmitted or communicated through the use of a facsimile machine or digital imaging and electronic mail as a defense to the formation of a contract and each such party forever waives any such defense.

22. <u>Review of Agreement</u>. Executive acknowledges that Executive (a) has carefully read and understands all of the provisions of this document and has had the opportunity for this Agreement to be reviewed by counsel, (b) is voluntarily entering into this Agreement, and (c) has not relied upon any representation or statement made by Company (or its Affiliates, equity holders, agents, representatives, executives, and attorneys) with regard to the subject matter or effect of this Agreement that is not expressly stated herein.

23. *Counterparts*. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which together will constitute one and the same Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be entered into on January 14, 2021, to be effective as of the Agreement Effective Date.

DREAM FINDERS HOMES, INC. a Delaware corporation

By:	/s/ Robert Riva		
Name	e:Robert Riva		
Title:	General Counsel		

EXECUTIVE

By: /s/ Rick Anthony Moyer Rick Anthony Moyer

EXHIBIT A

RELEASE

This Release (this "*Release*") constitutes the waiver and release referred to in that certain Employment Agreement (the "*Agreement*") entered into on [Month/Day], 20_, between Rick Anthony Moyer ("*Executive*"), and Dream Finders Homes, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "*Company*").

1. <u>General Release</u>.

(a) For good and valuable consideration, including the additional rights and privileges listed in Section 6(b) of the Agreement, to which Executive would not otherwise be entitled, Executive hereby releases, discharges and forever acquits the Company, its affiliates and subsidiaries, the past, present and future stockholders, members, partners, directors, managers, employees, agents, attorneys, heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns of the foregoing, as well as all employee benefit plans maintained by the Company or any of its affiliates or subsidiaries and all fiduciaries and administrators of any such plan, in their personal and representative capacities (collectively, the "*Company Parties*"), from liability for, and hereby waives, any and all claims, rights, damages, or causes of action of any kind related to Executive's employment with any Company Party, the termination of such employment, and any other acts or omissions related to any matter on or prior to the date of this Release (collectively, the "*Released Claims*").

(b) The Released Claims include without limitation those arising under or related to: (i) the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, including the Older Workers Benefit Protection Act; (ii) Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964; (iii) the Civil Rights Act of 1991; (iv) sections 1981 through 1988 of Title 42 of the United States Code; (v) the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, including, but not limited to, sections 502(a)(1)(A), 502(a)(1)(B), 502(a)(2), and 502(a)(3) to the extent the release of such claims is not prohibited by applicable law; (vi) the Immigration Reform Control Act; (vii) the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; (viii) the National Labor Relations Act; (ix) the Occupational Safety and Health Act; (x) the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993; (xi) the Equal Pay Act of 1963; (xii) the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act; (xiii) the Pregnancy Discrimination Act; (xiv) the Fair Labor Standards Act; (xv) the Worker Adjustment Retraining and Notification Act; (xvi) any state or federal anti-discrimination law; (xvi) any state or federal law; (xvi) any other local, state or federal law, regulation or ordinance; (xix) any public policy, contract, tort, or common law; (xx) costs, fees, or other expenses including attorneys' fees incurred in these matters; (xxi) any employment contract, incentive compensation plan or equity compensation plan with any Company Party or to any ownership interest in any Company Party except as expressly provided in the Agreement and any equity compensation agreement between Executive and the Company; and (xxii) compensation or benefits of any kind not expressly set forth in the Agreement or any such equity compensation agreement.

(c) In no event will the Released Claims include (i) any claim which arises after the date of this Release, (ii)any rights of defense or indemnification which would be otherwise afforded to Executive under the certificate of incorporation, by-laws or similar governing documents of the Company or its subsidiaries, or any indemnity agreement entered into with Executive, (iii) any rights of defense or indemnification which would be otherwise afforded to Executive under any director or officer liability or other insurance policy maintained by the Company or its subsidiaries, (iv) any rights of Executive to benefits accrued under any employee benefit plan or arrangement, (v) any rights under the Agreement; or (vi) any claims which cannot be waived by an employee under applicable law.

(d) By signing this Release, Executive acknowledges and agrees that nothing in this Release prevents Executive from filing any non-legally waivable claim (including a challenge to the validity of this Agreement) with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission ("*EEOC*") or comparable state or local agency or participating in any investigation or proceeding conducted by the EEOC or comparable state or local agency. However, Executive hereby waives Executive's right to receive any relief (legal or equitable) from a Company Party based on any such claim, investigation or proceeding.

(e) By signing this Release, Executive acknowledges and agrees that nothing in this Release prohibits Executive from reporting possible violations of law or regulation to any governmental agency or entity (or of making any other protected disclosures) or from recovering a whistleblower award. Pursuant to the Defend Trade Secrets Act of 2016, Executive shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of any Confidential Information (as defined in the Agreement) that (i) is made (A) in confidence to a federal, state or local government official, either directly or indirectly, or to an attorney and (B) solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law or (ii) is made in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if (a) such filing is made under seal, and (B) Executive does not disclose the Confidential Information, except pursuant to court order.

(f) This Release is not intended to indicate that any such claims exist or that, if they do exist, they are meritorious. Rather, Executive is simply agreeing that, in exchange for the consideration recited in the first sentence of Section 1(a) of this Release, any and all potential claims of this nature that Executive may have against the Company Parties, regardless of whether they actually exist, are expressly settled, compromised and waived.

(g) By signing this Release, Executive is bound by it. Anyone who succeeds to Executive's rights and responsibilities, such as heirs or the executor of Executive's estate, is also bound by this Release. This Release also applies to any claims brought by any person or agency or class action under which Executive may have a right or benefit. THIS RELEASE INCLUDES MATTERS ATTRIBUTABLE TO THE SOLE OR PARTIAL NEGLIGENCE (WHETHER GROSS OR SIMPLE) OR OTHER FAULT, INCLUDING STRICT LIABILITY, OF ANY OF THE COMPANY PARTIES.

2. <u>Covenant Not to Sue; Executive's Representation</u> Executive agrees not to bring or join any lawsuit against any of the Company Parties in any court relating to any of the Released Claims, except to enforce any terms of the Agreement or this Release. Executive represents that Executive has not brought or joined any claim, lawsuit or arbitration against any of the Company Parties in any court or before any administrative agency or arbitral authority and has made no assignment of any rights Executive has asserted or may have against any of the Company Parties to any person or entity, in each case, with respect to any Released Claims. Executive expressly represents that, as of the date Executive executes this Release, Executive has been paid all wages and compensation owed to Executive by the Company Parties with the exception of all payments owed as a condition of Executive's executing (and not revoking) this Release.

- 3. <u>Acknowledgments</u>. By executing and delivering this Release, Executive acknowledges that:
 - (a) Executive has carefully read this Release;
 - (b) Executive has had at least twenty-one (21) days to consider this Release before the execution and delivery hereof to the Company;

(c) Executive has been and hereby is advised in writing that Executive may, at Executive's option, discuss this Release with an attorney of Executive's choice and that Executive has had adequate opportunity to do so; and

(d) Executive fully understands the final and binding effect of this Release; the only promises made to Executive to sign this Release are those stated in the Agreement and herein; and Executive is signing this Release voluntarily and of Executive's own free will, and that Executive understands and agrees to each of the terms of this Release.

4. **Revocation Right**. Executive may revoke this Release within the seven day period beginning on the date Executive signs this Release (such seven day period being referred to herein as the "*Release Revocation Period*"). To be effective, such revocation must be in writing signed by Executive and must be delivered to the Chief Executive Officer of the Company before 11:59 p.m., Jacksonville, Florida time, on the last day of the Release Revocation Period. This Release is not effective, and no further consideration will be provided to Executive, unless the expiration of the Release Revocation Period expires without Executive's revocation. If an effective revocation is delivered in the foregoing manner and timeframe, this Release will be of no force or effect and will be null and void *ab initio*.

Executed on this ____ day of ____, 20__.

Rick Anthony Moyer

EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

THIS EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (this "*Agreement*") is by and between Dream Finders Homes, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "*Company*"), and Douglas Moran ("*Executive*"), to be effective as of the Agreement Effective Date. The "*Agreement Effective Date*" shall mean the date the Company completes the sale of Class A common stock of the Company through an underwritten initial public offering where a registration statement is filed pursuant to the Securities Act of 1933 (the "*IPO*").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Executive is currently employed by, and serves as the Chief Operating Officer of, Dream Finders Homes, LLC, a Florida limited liability company ("*OpCo*") pursuant to the terms of an Amended and Restated Employment Agreement dated as of January 1, 2017 (the '*Prior Agreement*'); and

WHEREAS, prior to the IPO, OpCo will become an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company; and

WHEREAS, the Company and Executive desire that Executive continue to be employed by the Company or one of its Affiliates (as defined below), and serve as the Chief Operating Officer of the Company, on the terms and conditions of this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, as of the Agreement Effective Date, the Prior Agreement shall terminate and be superseded by this Agreement.

NOW THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual promises, covenants and obligations contained herein, the Company and Executive agree as follows:

1. <u>Employment</u>.

(a) The Company agrees to employ Executive (including where an Affiliate is the technical employer), and Executive agrees to be employed by the Company, pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement beginning as of the Agreement Effective Date and continuing for the period of time set forth in Section 3 of this Agreement.

(b) From and after the Agreement Effective Date, Executive shall serve in the position of the Chief Operating Officer of the Company and shall report to the Chief Executive Officer of the Company.

2. <u>Duties and Responsibilities</u>.

Executive agrees to serve in the position referred to in Section 1(b) hereof and to perform diligently and to the best of Executive's abilities the usual and customary duties and services appertaining to such position, as well as such additional duties and services appropriate to such position which the Company and Executive mutually may agree upon from time to time. Executive's employment shall also be subject to the policies maintained and established by the Company that are of general applicability to the Company's executive's uses a such policies may be amended from time to time. Executive agrees, during the period of Executive's employment by the Company, to devote substantially all of Executive's business time, energy and best efforts to the business and affairs of the Company and, to the extent requested by the Company, any other entity controlled by, or under common control with, the Company (each, an "*Affiliate*").

3. <u>Term</u>.

Executive's employment pursuant to this Agreement begins on the Agreement Effective Date and continues thereafter until terminated by either party pursuant to Section 5 of this Agreement (the "*Employment Term*").

4. <u>Compensation</u>.

(a) <u>Salary</u>. Executive shall receive an annualized base salary of \$650,000 (the "*Base Salary*") payable in accordance with the Company's normal payroll practices or upon such other periodic basis as may be mutually agreed. The Base Salary may be reviewed by the Board (or a committee thereof) and may from time to time be increased as approved by the Board (or a committee thereof) (any such increase shall then be referred to as "Base Salary" for the purposes of this Agreement).

(b) Bonus. Executive shall be eligible to participate in the Company's annual bonus arrangement(s) or plan(s) as in effect from time to time for similarly situated Executives and earn compensation thereunder (a "Bonus" or collectively, "Bonuses"), subject to the terms and conditions for such Bonuses. With respect to an annual performance-based Bonus, the Board (or a committee thereof) shall approve the applicable performance goals under such annual bonus arrangements as well as the target level for Executive. Any non-performance-based Bonus is discretionary and is subject to the approval of the Board (or a committee thereof) in its discretion. For calendar year 2021, Executive will be eligible to receive a performance bonus with a target value of \$3.5 million (the "2021 Bonus"). The actual amount of the 2021 Bonus shall be determined by the Board (or a committee thereof) in its discretion, based on the achievement of the applicable performance goals as approved by the Board (or a committee thereof) for such calendar year. Further, 50% of each of the 2021 Bonus will be paid in cash, and the remainder shall be payable in the form of a restricted stock award covering a number of shares of the Company's Class A Common Stock (the "Common Stock") with an aggregate grant date fair market value equal to 50% of such bonus (each, a "Bonus RSA"), which shall be granted under and pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan and standard form of restricted stock award agreement. The Bonus RSA shall vest in three equal annual installments on each anniversary of the date of grant, subject to Executive's continued service with the Company through each such date. For calendar year 2022, Executive's target bonus and structure will be determined by the Board (or a committee thereof) following benchmarking against peer companies. The parties agree that at least 40% of any actual Bonus earned for calendar year 2022 will be paid in cash.

- (c) <u>Profit Share Amounts Under the Prior Agreement.</u> The parties acknowledge and agree that:
 - (i) An aggregate of \$42,865 has been accrued by OpCo in connection with Executive's Profit Share (as defined in the Prior Agreement) for calendar year 2018 (the "2018 Accrued Profit Share Amount"), which shall be paid in cash on or before March 15, 2021, subject to Executive's continued service with the Company through the payment date, except as provided in Section 6(b) below;
 - (ii) An aggregate of \$253,863 has been accrued by OpCo in connection with Executive's Profit Share for calendar year 2019 (the '2019 Accrued Profit Share Amount''), which shall be paid in cash as follows: (A) \$152,317 shall be paid in cash on or before March 15, 2021; and (B) \$101,546 shall be paid in cash in calendar year 2022 and on or before March 15, 2022; in each case subject to Executive's continued service with the Company through the applicable payment date, except as provided in Section 6(b) below.

(iii) Executive will remain entitled to receive a Profit Share bonus for calendar year 2020 that will be calculated based on the actual Pre-Tax Net Profits (as defined in the Prior Agreement) for Dream Finders Holdings, LLC for calendar year 2020 (the "2020 Profit Share Amount") (which the parties currently anticipate would be approximately \$1,875,000 assuming an estimated Pre-Tax Net Profits of \$75 million), subject to his continued employment with the Company through the date that the Board (or a committee thereof) finally determines the amount of such bonus. The parties agree that the 2020 Profit Share Amount, as finally determined, shall be paid to Executive as follows: (A) 50% in cash, payable on or before March 15, 2021, and (B) a restricted stock award with an aggregate grant date value equal to 50% of the 2020 Profit Share Amount (the "2020 Profit Share RSA"), with the number of shares underlying the award determined in reference to the IPO price. The 2020 Profit Share RSA shall be granted within 90 days after the IPO under and pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan and standard form of restricted stock award agreement, and shall vest in three equal annual installments on each anniversary of the Agreement Effective Date, subject to Executive's continued service with the Company or an Affiliate through each such date.

(d) <u>Executive Benefits</u>. Executive shall be entitled to participate in all benefit plans generally available to the Company's other similarly situated executives when and as such plans, if any, become available and Executive becomes eligible for them. Executive shall be eligible for up to four (4) weeks of paid vacation for each calendar year during the Employment Term, to be accrued in accordance with normal Company policy. Vacation shall be subject to, and must be taken in accordance with, applicable Company policies in effect from time to time or as otherwise determined by mutual agreement by the Company and Executive. The Company shall not, however, by reason of this Section 4(c), be obligated to institute, maintain, or refrain from changing, amending, or discontinuing, any such plan or policy, so long as such changes are similarly applicable to similarly situated Company executives generally.

- (e) <u>Equity Compensation Awards</u>.
 - (i) Prior to the IPO, Executive was granted 1,010.10101 non-voting common units of Dream Finders Holdings LLC pursuant to the terms of a Membership Interest Grant Agreement dated January 1, 2017 (the "*MIGA*"), which converted, effective prior to the Agreement Effective Date, into shares of the Company's Class A common stock (the "*Converted Shares*"). The parties agree and acknowledge that the Converted Shares became fully vested in connection with the IPO and are no longer subject to the restrictions on transfer or forfeiture conditions contained in the MIGA.
 - (ii) Executive shall be eligible to participate in the Company's incentive plans, as in effect from time to time, including, but not limited to, the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan as may be amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time (or any successor plan), as determined by the Board (or committee thereof) in its sole discretion. Such eligibility and any awards granted under such plans shall be subject in all respects to, and governed by, the terms and conditions set forth in the applicable equity incentive plans as in effect from time to time and the award agreement(s) evidencing any such awards.

(f) <u>Reimbursement of Expenses</u>. The Company agrees to promptly reimburse Executive for all appropriately documented, reasonable travel and other business expenses incurred by Executive in the course of providing services requested by the Company or otherwise incurred in his capacity as Executive, in accordance with the reimbursement policy (if any) adopted by the Company.

(g) <u>Fringe Benefits.</u> In addition to the foregoing compensation, the Executive shall be entitled to the benefits generally available to Company executives pursuant to Company programs, including, without limitation: 401(k), disability, dental, vision, group sickness, accident and/or health insurance programs of the Company which may now or, if not terminated, shall hereafter be in effect, as well as any other fringe benefit programs which may be established by the Company for which Executive is eligible. Nothing herein shall affect the Company's ability to modify, alter, terminate or otherwise change any benefit plan it has in effect, at any time, to the extent permitted by law.

4. <u>Termination of Employment</u>.

(c) <u>By the Company</u>. The Company may terminate Executive's employment under this Agreement at any time for Cause (as defined below), or for any other reason whatsoever or for no reason at all, in the sole discretion of the Company. The Company may terminate Executive's employment under this Agreement at any time for Cause, by delivering to Executive written notice describing the cause of termination and Executive's date of termination of employment with the Company and all Affiliates (*"Termination Date"*) shall be the date of such written notice; *provided, however*, that in the case of clause (i) below, unless the Board determines such event is uncurable by Executive shall have 30 days to cure the Cause and if the Board determines in good faith such Cause is not cured at the end of the 30-day cure period, Executive's Termination Date shall be as of such 30th date.

"Cause" for purposes of this Agreement shall be limited to the occurrence of the following events:

- Executive's material breach of this Agreement. Material breach shall mean failure to perform Executive's lawful duties hereunder, including material failure to adhere to material distributed policies and procedures of the Company;
- (ii) the commission of fraud, embezzlement, theft or other dishonesty by Executive;
- (iii) the indictment or conviction of Executive by proper legal authority or plea of nolo contendere for commission of (a) any crime constituting a felony in the jurisdiction in which committed, (b) any crime involving moral turpitude (whether or not a felony), or (c) any other criminal act involving dishonesty (whether or not a felony);
- (iv) willful malfeasance or knowing misconduct by Executive which causes material damage to the Company or any of its respective businesses, officers, directors, employees; or
- (v) Executive engaging in any breach of fiduciary duty in connection with Executive's employment for the Company.
- (b) <u>By Executive</u>. Executive may terminate Executive's employment under this Agreement at any time for any reason.

(c) <u>Death or Disability</u>. Executive's employment under this Agreement shall terminate automatically upon the date of Executive's death or Disability. For purposes of this Agreement, Executive shall be deemed to be terminated due to "*Disability*" if Executive has become unable (as determined by the Board in good faith) to effectively perform his duties or any of his essential functions or duties by reason of illness or incapacity, for a period of more than one hundred eight (180) days. The Company may terminate Executive's employment due to Disability by delivering to Executive written notice of termination of employment for Disability, with the Termination Date being the date of such notice.

6. <u>Effect of Termination of Employment on Compensation</u>

(a) <u>Benefit Obligation and Accrued Obligation Defined</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, payment of the "*Benefit Obligation*" shall mean payment to Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, as applicable), in accordance with the terms of the applicable plan document, of all vested benefits to which Executive is entitled under the terms of the benefit plans and compensation arrangements in which Executive is a participant as of the Termination Date. "*Accrued Obligation*" means the sum of (x) Executive's Base Salary through the Termination Date, and (y) any incurred but unreimbursed expenses for which Executive is entitled to reimbursement, in each case, to the extent not theretofore paid.

(b) <u>By the Company Without Cause</u>. If during the Employment Term, Executive's employment is terminated by the Company other than for Cause and not as a result of Executive's death or Disability, then Executive shall receive the following benefits and compensation from the Company, subject to the Release requirement under Section 6(e) below and compliance with the obligations under Sections 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13 of this Agreement:

- (i) the Company shall pay Executive the Accrued Obligation within 30 days following Executive's Termination Date or such earlier date as may be required by law;
- (ii) the Company shall pay Executive a severance payment equal to one (1) times the Executive's Base Salary at the rate in effect on the Termination Date or, if the Executive's Termination Date is within the 24-month period beginning on the occurrence of a Change in Control (the "*Protected Period*"), two (2) times the Executive's Base Salary at the rate in effect on the Termination Date, payable in equal installments over a twelve-(12-) month period or twenty-four- (24-) month period, respectively, commencing on the 60th day following the Termination Date in accordance with the Company's standard payroll cycle;
- (iii) the Company shall reimburse Executive for the portion of the premium cost paid by Executive for continuation coverage under the Company's group health plan ("COBRA Coverage") that is above the premium cost paid by similarly situated active executives for coverage under the Company's group health plan for a period of three (12) months or, if the Executive's Termination Date is within the Protected Period, for a period of twenty-four (24) months, or if earlier, until the date such COBRA Coverage terminates, provided that Executive properly and timely elects COBRA Coverage and timely pays all required premiums;
- (iv) to the extent not yet paid, Executive shall remain eligible to receive the 2018 Profit Share Amount and the 2019 Profit Share Amount, payable in accordance with Sections 4(c)(i) and 4(c)(ii); and
- (v) the Benefit Obligation shall be paid to Executive at the times specified in and in accordance with the terms of the applicable benefit plans and compensation arrangements.
For the avoidance of doubt, if Executive voluntarily resigns his employment for any reason, he will not be entitled to receive the severance benefits described in clauses (ii) and (iii) above.

For purposes of this Section 6(b), "Change in Control" has the meaning ascribed to it in the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended from time to time; provided that a transaction in which Patrick Zapulski retains control of the acquiror or successor entity (within the meaning of Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) will not be deemed to be a Change in Control hereunder.

(c) <u>By the Company for Cause or by Executive</u>. If during the Employment Term, Executive's employment is terminated (1) by the Company for Cause or (2) by Executive, the Company shall pay to Executive the Accrued Obligation within 30 days following the Termination Date or such earlier date as may be required by law. Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, if applicable) shall be paid the Benefit Obligation at the times specified in and in accordance with the terms of the applicable benefit plans and compensation arrangements. Following such payments, the Company shall have no further obligations to Executive other than as may be required by law.

(d) <u>Disability or Death</u>. If during the Employment Term, Executive's employment is terminated due to the death or Disability, then the Company shall pay Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, if applicable) the Accrued Obligation within 30 days following the date of Executive's Termination Date or such earlier date as may be required by law. Executive (or his designated beneficiary or legal representative, if applicable) shall be paid the Benefit Obligation at the times specified in and in accordance with the terms of the applicable Executive benefit plans and compensation arrangements. All equity-based awards, previously granted to Executive, shall be administered in accordance with the terms of the applicable award agreement and plan document.

(e) <u>General Release of Claims</u>. Payments to and benefits for Executive under Section 6(b), other than the Accrued Obligation and Benefit Obligation, are contingent upon Executive's execution of a waiver and release ("*Release*") in substantially the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, within 50 days of Executive's Termination Date that is not revoked by Executive during any applicable seven (7)-day revocation period provided in the Release (which shall release and discharge the Company and its Affiliates, and their officers, directors, managers, executives and agents from any and all claims or causes of action of any kind or character, including but not limited to all claims or causes of action arising out of Executive's employment with the Company or its Affiliates or the termination of such employment).

7. <u>Excise Taxes</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, if Executive is a "disqualified individual" (as defined in Code Section 280G(c)), and the payments and benefits provided for under this Agreement, together with any other payments and benefits which Executive has the right to receive from the Company or any of its Affiliates, would constitute a "parachute payment" (as defined in Code Section 280G(b)(2)), then the payments and benefits provided for under this Agreement shall be either (a) reduced (but not below zero) so that no portion of such amounts and benefits received by Executive shall be subject to the excise tax imposed by Code Section 4999 or (b) paid in full, whichever produces the better net after-tax position to Executive (taking into account any applicable excise tax under Code Section 4999 and any other applicable taxes). The reduction of payments and benefits hereunder, if applicable, shall be made by reducing, first, payments or benefits to be paid in cash hereunder in the order in which such payment or benefit that would be made first in time) and, then, reducing any benefit to be provided in kind hereunder in a similar order. The determination as to whether any such reduction in the amount of the payments and benefits provided hereunder is necessary shall be made by a nationally recognized public accounting firm or other nationally recognized firm that has expertise in the area of Code Section 280G selected by the Company in good faith and approved by Executive, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. If a reduced payment or benefit is made or provided and through error or otherwise that payment or benefit, when aggregated with other payments and benefits from the Company (or its Affiliates) used in determining if a parachute payment exists, would subject Executive to the excise tax imposed by Code Section 4999, then Executive shall immediately repay any excess to the Company upon notification that an overpayment has been made.

8. <u>Compliance with Section 409A</u>.

(a) The payments and benefits provided under this Agreement are intended to comply with or be exempt from the requirements of Code Section 409A and the regulations and guidance issued by the Internal Revenue Service ("*IRS*") thereunder ("*Section 409A*") and shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with such intent. To the extent any payment or benefit provided under this Agreement is subject to Section 409A, such benefit shall be provided in a manner that complies with Section 409A; provided, however, in no event shall any action to comply with Section 409A reduce the aggregate amount payable to Executive hereunder unless expressly agreed in writing by Executive. Any payments under this Agreement that may be excluded from Section 409A either as separation pay due to an involuntary separation from service or as a short-term deferral shall be excluded from Section 409A to the maximum extent possible.

(b) All reimbursements or provision of in-kind benefits pursuant to this Agreement shall be made in accordance with Treasury Regulation § 1.409A-3(i)(1)(iv) such that the reimbursement or provision will be deemed payable at a specified time or on a fixed schedule relative to a permissible payment event. Specifically, the amount reimbursed or in-kind benefits provided under this Agreement during Executive's taxable year may not affect the amounts reimbursed or provided in any other taxable year (except that total reimbursements may be limited by a lifetime maximum under a group health plan), the reimbursement of an eligible expense shall be made on or before the last day of Executive's taxable year following the taxable year in which the expense was incurred, and the right to reimbursement or provision of in-kind benefit is not subject to liquidation or exchange for another benefit.

(c) To the extent required to comply with Section 409A (as determined by the Company), if Executive is a "specified employee," as determined by the Company, as of his Termination Date, then all amounts due under this Agreement that constitute a "deferral of compensation" within the meaning of Section 409A, that are provided as a result of a "separation from service" within the meaning of Section 409A, and that would otherwise be paid or provided during the first six months following Executive's date of termination, shall be accumulated through and paid or provided on the first business day that is more than six months after Executive's date of termination (or, if Executive dies during such six month period, within 90 days after Executive's death). Each payment under this Agreement, including each payment in a series of installment payments, is intended to be a separate payment for purposes of Treasury Regulation § 1.409A-2(b). Any payments subject to Section 409A that are contingent upon execution of a release that may be executed and/or revoked in a calendar year following the calendar year in which the payment event (such as termination of employment) occurs shall commence payment only as soon as possible in the calendar year in which the consideration period or, if applicable, release revocation period ends, as necessary to comply with Section 409A. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company makes no representations that the payments and benefits provided under this Agreement are exempt from, or compliant with, Section 409A and in no event shall the Company or any Affiliate be liable for all or any portion of any taxes, penalties, interest or other expenses that may be incurred by Executive on account of non-compliance with Section 409A.

9. <u>Company Property</u>. All correspondence, records, documents, software, promotional materials, and other Company property, including all copies, which come into the Executive's possession by, through or in the course his employment, regardless of the source and whether created by the Executive, are the sole and exclusive property of the Company, and upon the termination of the Executive's employment, with or without Cause, and on the Company's request, Executive shall return to the Company all such property of the Company so requested by the Company, without retaining any copies, summaries or excerpts of any kind or in any format whatsoever.

10. <u>Restrictive Covenants</u>. Executive acknowledges through Executive's employment with the Company that Executive will: (i) learn and understand certain valuable confidential business information and business relationships of the Company and its Affiliates; (ii) benefit from the Company's and its Affiliates' goodwill associated with their ongoing operations, geographic location, and marketing; and (iii) learn and benefit from the Company's and its Affiliates' other legitimate business interests referenced in Section 542.335, Florida Statutes, as amended from time to time. Executive acknowledges that this information and relationships, if used improperly, could cause serious detrimental harm to the Company and its Affiliates. As an inducement to the Company to enter into this Agreement, Executive agrees as follows:

(a) <u>Non-Compete</u>. For so long as Executive is employed by the Company or an Affiliate, and for a period of eighteen (18) months thereafter, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, provide any services, or enter into, engage in, be employed by, or consult with any business, regardless of form (e.g., partnership, joint venture, professional association or other type of corporation, limited liability corporation, sole proprietorship or otherwise), that is involved in the development, lease, sale, and/or purchase of residential subdivisions and/or the construction and sale of residential dwellings (the "*Business*"), or is otherwise in competition with the Company and its Affiliates, within the Restricted Area (as defined below).

(b) <u>Restricted Area</u>. The Restricted Area shall mean any county or parish in any state, and/or any county or parish contiguous to any such county or parish where the Company and its Affiliates: (1) has its principal place of business or registered office in any state, (2) owns real property used or intended to be used in connection with the Business; (3) has an ongoing real estate development project related to the Business; and/or (4) is actively pursuing the Business.

(c) <u>Prohibition Against Solicitation</u>. For so long as Executive is employed by the Company or an Affiliate, and for a period of twenty-four (24) months thereafter, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, solicit or otherwise communicate with any of the Company's and its Affiliates' current, former or prospective customers, investors, consultants and/or vendors ("*Prohibited Person*") on Executive's behalf or on behalf of any other person or entity for any Prohibited Purpose. The term "Prohibited Purpose" means the purpose of (1) causing such Prohibited Person(s) to terminate their professional or payment relationship with the Company and/or its Affiliates, and/or (2) engaging in any direct or indirect business transaction with a Prohibited Person other than in furtherance of the Company's and/or its Affiliates' Business purposes. A prospective customer, investor, consultant, or vendor is defined as any person or entity which the Company and/or its Affiliates have actively solicited or provided services to or which the Company and/or its Affiliates have utilized to seek investment, business expansion or growth, advise or assistance, or otherwise to sequent or develop the Company's and/or its Affiliates' operations or resources during the twenty-four (24) months prior to termination of this Agreement. If any such Prohibited Person contacts Executive or Executive contacts a Prohibited Person for any Prohibited Purpose, Executive shall notify the Prohibited Person of the existence of this Agreement and shall notify the Company of such contact immediately.

(d) <u>Prohibition Against Solicitation of Executives</u>. For so long as Executive is employed by the Company or an Affiliate, and for a period of twenty-four (24) months thereafter, Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, solicit, induce, or attempt to induce any of the Company's and/or its Affiliates' (1) then-current executives and/or independent contractors to leave the employment of the Company and/or its Affiliates or otherwise curtail their relationship with the Company and/or its Affiliates to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates, or (2) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates, or (2) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates, or (2) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes with the Company and/or its Affiliates, or (2) former Executives and/or independent contractors to work for a business which competes are an independent contractor is defined as any person or entity with which the Company has employed or had an independent contractor relationship with, as the case may be, during the twenty-four (24) month period prior to the solicitation.

(e) <u>Automatic Extension of Restricted Time Period</u>. The period of time during which Executive is prohibited from engaging in certain business practices pursuant to this Section 10 shall be extended by the length of time during which Executive is in breach of such covenants.

(f) <u>Restrictive Covenants as Essential Elements of this Agreement</u>. It is understood by Executive that the restrictive covenants set forth in this Section 10 are essential elements of this Agreement, and that, but for the agreement of Executive to comply with such covenants, the Company would not have agreed to enter into this Agreement. Executive acknowledges that the provisions of this Section 10 are reasonable and necessary for the protection of the Company's and its Affiliates' legitimate business interests, and that the enforcement of the provisions of this Section 10 shall not result in an unreasonable deprivation of the right of Executive to earn a living. The existence of any claim or cause of action of Executive against the Company, whether predicated on this Agreement, or otherwise, shall not constitute a defense to the enforcement by the Company of such covenants.

(g) <u>Divisibility of Covenants</u>. If any portion of the covenants set forth in this Section 10 are held to be invalid, unreasonable, arbitrary, or against public policy, then such portion of such covenants shall be considered divisible both as to time and geographical area. If any aspect of the restrictive covenants contained in this Section 10 is deemed by a court of competent jurisdiction to be too broad as to time, area or restricted activity, then such defective aspect shall be reduced to such scope as is reasonable and enforceable, and the restrictive covenant as so modified shall be enforceable by injunction or any other legal or equitable remedy.

(h) <u>Survival of Restrictive Covenants</u>. The restrictive covenants and the duties, obligations and responsibilities of Executive herein shall be deemed independent and separable from the rest of this Agreement and shall survive the execution and any termination or expiration hereof, and in the event of termination or expiration hereof shall continue to bind the parties hereto and continue in full force and effect until each and every obligation herein shall have been fully performed.

(i) <u>Assignability of Restrictive Covenants</u>. Executive hereby acknowledges and agrees that the restrictive covenants and the duties, obligations and responsibilities of Executive in this Section 10 and the Company's rights provided in this Section 10 are assignable by the Company and shall be enforceable by the Company's successors and/or assigns.

(j) <u>Affiliates as an Express Third Party Beneficiary</u>. With respect to the restrictive covenants contained within this Section 10, the Affiliates are the express third party beneficiaries of these provisions, and they are expressly authorized to bring a lawsuit hereunder in the event that Executive breaches the terms of this Agreement.

Protection of Confidential Information. Executive agrees that all information, whether or not in writing, relating to the business, technical or financial 11. affairs of the Company, and/or its Affiliates and that is generally understood in the industry as being confidential and/or proprietary information is the sole and exclusive property of the Company, and/or its Affiliates as the case may be. Executive agrees to hold in a fiduciary capacity for the sole benefit of the Company all secret, confidential or proprietary information, knowledge, data, or trade secret ("Confidential Information") relating to the Company or its Affiliates or their respective customers, which Confidential Information shall have been obtained during his employment with the Company. This Confidential Information shall include, but not be limited to, information regarding the Company's and/or its Affiliates' trade secrets, inventions, patent, trademark and copyright applications, cost and pricing data, customer and supplier lists, specifications, financial data, schematics, and prototypes. Executive agrees that he will not, at any time, either during the Employment Term or after its termination, disclose to anyone any Confidential Information, or utilize such Confidential Information for his own benefit, or for the benefit of third parties without written approval by an officer of the Company. Executive further agrees that all memoranda, notes, records, data, schematics, sketches, computer programs, prototypes or written, photographic, magnetic or other documents or tangible objects compiled by him or made available to him during the Term of his employment concerning the business of the Company and/or its clients, including any copies of such materials, shall be the sole and exclusive property of the Company and shall be delivered to the Company on the termination of his employment, or at any other time upon the Company's request. Nothing in this Section 11 prohibits Executive from reporting possible violations of law or regulation to any governmental agency or entity (or of making any other protected disclosures). Pursuant to the Defend Trade Secrets Act of 2016, Executive shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any Federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of any Confidential Information that (i) is made (A) in confidence to a Federal, state or local government official, either directly or indirectly, or to an attorney and (B) solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law or (ii) is made in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if (a) such filing is made under seal, and (B) Executive does not disclose the Confidential Information, except pursuant to court order.

12. <u>Assignment of Inventions</u>. All processes, inventions, patents, copyrights, trademarks, and other intangible rights (collectively the "Inventions") that may be conceived or developed by Executive, either alone or with others, during the Term of Executive 's employment, whether or not conceived or developed during Executive 's working hours, and with respect to which the equipment, supplies, facilities, or trade secret information of Company was used, or that relate at the time of conception or reduction to practice of the Invention to the business of the Company or to Company's actual or demonstrably anticipated research and development, or that result from any work performed by Executive for Company, will be the sole property of Company, and Executive hereby assigns to the Company all of Executive's right, title and interest in and to such Inventions. Executive must disclose to Company all inventions conceived during the term of employment, whether or not the invention constitutes property of Company under the terms of the preceding sentence, but such disclosure will be received by Company in confidence. Executive must execute all documents, including patent applications and assignments, required by Company to establish Company's rights under this Section.

13. <u>Non-disparagement</u>. Executive agrees that at no time during the Executive's employment by the Company or an Affiliate or thereafter shall the Executive make, or cause or assist any other person to make, any statement or other communication to any third party which impugns or attacks, or is otherwise critical of, the reputation, business or character of the Company, or its Affiliates or any of its respective directors, officers or employees. The Company agrees that it will instruct its Board and its Chief Executive Officer not to make, or cause or assist any other person to make, any statement or other communication to any third party which impugns or attacks, or is otherwise critical of, the reputation, business or character of the Executive, whether during the Executive's employment by the Company or thereafter. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Agreement shall preclude Executive or the Company from making truthful statements that are required by applicable law, regulation or legal process.

14. <u>Injunctive Relief</u>. Executive understands that, in the event he breaches this Agreement, the Company may suffer irreparable harm and will, therefore, be entitled to injunctive relief without the posting of a bond or other guarantee, to enforce this Agreement. This provision is not a waiver of any other rights which the Company may have under this Agreement, including the right to recover attorneys' fees and costs to cover the expenses it incurs in seeking to enforce this Agreement, as well as to any other remedies available to it, including money damages.

15. <u>Binding Agreement</u>. This Agreement represents the entire understanding among the parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement, and this Agreement supersedes any and all prior understandings, agreements, plans, and negotiations, whether written or oral, with respect to the subject matter hereof, including without limitation, any understandings, agreements, or obligations respecting any past or future compensation, bonuses, reimbursements, or other payments to Executive from the Company. Executive understands that he will not be entitled to any payments, benefits, damages, awards or compensation other than as contemplated in this Agreement. All modifications to the Agreement must be in writing and signed by the party against whom enforcement of such modification is sought. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto, their heirs, personal representatives, successors, and assigns. In the event the Company is acquired, is a non-surviving party in a merger, or transfers substantially all of its assets, this Agreement shall not be terminated and the transferee or surviving company shall be bound at the election of the surviving company, by the provisions of this Agreement. The parties understand that the obligations of Executive are personal and may not be assigned by him.

16. <u>Waiver</u>. The waiver of any breach of any provision of this Agreement will not operate or be construed as a waiver of any subsequent breach of the same or other provision of this Agreement.

17. <u>Headings</u>. The Section headings of this Agreement are intended for reference and may not by themselves determine the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

18. Jurisdiction, Venue and Prevailing Party Attorneys' Fees. This Agreement and any dispute arising out of Executive 's employment with the Company will be governed by Florida law, without giving effect to any choice of law or conflict of law rules or provisions. In the event of any dispute arising out of Executive 's employment with the Company, the exclusive venue for such dispute will be the appropriate state or federal court in and for Duval County, Florida, and the parties submit to the sole, exclusive personal jurisdiction of such court. The parties hereby irrevocably waive any objection to venue, personal jurisdiction, or *forum non conveniens* for any action commenced in such courts. The prevailing party in any litigation will be entitled to recover from the non-prevailing party any attorneys' fees and costs associated with any dispute regarding this Agreement, whether incurred in preparation of trial, at trial, or on appeal.

19. <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND INTENTIONALLY WAIVE ALL OF THEIR RESPECTIVE RIGHTS TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY PROCEEDING BROUGHT TO ENFORCE OR DEFEND ANY TERMS OR PROVISIONS OF THIS AGREEMENT. NO PARTY SHALL SEEK TO CONSOLIDATE ANY PROCEEDING IN WHICH THE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY HAS BEEN WAIVED WITH ANY OTHER PROCEEDING IN WHICH THE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY CANNOT BE, OR HAS NOT BEEN, WAIVED. THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS SECTION 18 HAVE BEEN FULLY DISCUSSED BY THE PARTIES HERETO, AND THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS HEREOF SHALL NOT BE SUBJECT TO ANY EXCEPTIONS. NO PARTY HAS IN ANY WAY AGREED WITH, OR REPRESENTED TO, ANY OTHER PARTY THAT THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS SECTION 18 WILL NOT BE ENFORCED FULLY IN ALL INSTANCES.

20. <u>Notices</u>. Any notice or other communication that one party desires to give to the other under this Agreement shall be in writing, and shall be deemed effectively given upon (i) personal delivery; (ii) the next business day following deposit in any United States mail box, by overnight U.S. express mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested, addressed to the other party at the address set forth below or at such other address as a party may designate by 15 days' advance notice to the other party pursuant to the provisions of this Section; or (iii) delivery by any express service which results in personal delivery to the other party; or (iv) the date sent if such notice or communication is sent via e-mail, provided that the parties are able to establish that such e-mail that was intended as notice under this Agreement was received by the intended recipient.

If to Executive:

at Executive's most recent address on the records of the Company

If to Company:

Dream Finders Homes, Inc. 1470 Philips Highway, Suite 300 Jacksonville, Florida 32256 Attn: General Counsel

21. <u>Counterparts and Facsimile Signatures</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. This Agreement, and any amendments hereto, to the extent signed and delivered by means of a facsimile machine or digital imaging or electronic mail, shall be treated in all manner and respects as an original contract and shall be considered to have the same binding legal effects as if it were the original signed version thereof delivered in person. No party hereto or to any such contract shall raise the use of a facsimile machine or digital imaging and electronic mail to deliver a signature or the fact that any signature was transmitted or communicated through the use of a facsimile machine or digital imaging and electronic mail as a defense to the formation of a contract and each such party forever waives any such defense.

22. <u>Review of Agreement</u> Executive acknowledges that Executive (a) has carefully read and understands all of the provisions of this document and has had the opportunity for this Agreement to be reviewed by counsel, (b) is voluntarily entering into this Agreement, and (c) has not relied upon any representation or statement made by Company (or its Affiliates, equity holders, agents, representatives, executives, and attorneys) with regard to the subject matter or effect of this Agreement that is not expressly stated herein.

23. *Counterparts.* This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which together will constitute one and the same Agreement.

[SIGNATURES ON FOLLOWING PAGE]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be entered into on January 14, 2021, to be effective as of the Agreement Effective Date.

DREAM FINDERS HOMES, INC. a Delaware corporation

By:	/s/ Patrick Zalupski
Name:Patrick Zalupski	
Title:	CEO

EXECUTIVE

By: /s/ Douglas Moran Douglas Moran

Dough

EXHIBIT A

RELEASE

This Release (this "*Release*") constitutes the waiver and release referred to in that certain Employment Agreement (the "*Agreement*") entered into on [Month/Day], 20_, between Douglas Moran ("*Executive*"), and Dream Finders Homes, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "*Company*").

1. <u>General Release</u>.

(a) For good and valuable consideration, including the additional rights and privileges listed in Section 6(b) of the Agreement, to which Executive would not otherwise be entitled, Executive hereby releases, discharges and forever acquits the Company, its affiliates and subsidiaries, the past, present and future stockholders, members, partners, directors, managers, employees, agents, attorneys, heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns of the foregoing, as well as all employee benefit plans maintained by the Company or any of its affiliates or subsidiaries and all fiduciaries and administrators of any such plan, in their personal and representative capacities (collectively, the "*Company Parties*"), from liability for, and hereby waives, any and all claims, rights, damages, or causes of action of any kind related to Executive's employment with any Company Party, the termination of such employment, and any other acts or omissions related to any matter on or prior to the date of this Release (collectively, the "*Released Claims*").

(b) The Released Claims include without limitation those arising under or related to: (i) the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, including the Older Workers Benefit Protection Act; (ii) Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964; (iii) the Civil Rights Act of 1991; (iv) sections 1981 through 1988 of Title 42 of the United States Code; (v) the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, including, but not limited to, sections 502(a)(1)(A), 502(a)(1)(B), 502(a)(2), and 502(a)(3) to the extent the release of such claims is not prohibited by applicable law; (vi) the Immigration Reform Control Act; (vii) the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990; (viii) the National Labor Relations Act; (ix) the Occupational Safety and Health Act; (x) the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993; (xi) the Equal Pay Act of 1963; (xii) the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act; (xiii) the Pregnancy Discrimination Act; (xiv) the Fair Labor Standards Act; (xv) the Worker Adjustment Retraining and Notification Act; (xvi) any state or federal anti-discrimination law; (xvi) any state or federal hour law; (xviii) any other local, state or federal law, regulation or ordinance; (xix) any public policy, contract, tort, or common law; (xx) costs, fees, or other expenses including attorneys' fees incurred in these matters; (xxi) any employment contract, incentive compensation plan or equity compensation plan with any Company Party or to any ownership interest in any Company Party except as expressly provided in the Agreement and any equity compensation agreement between Executive and the Company; and (xxii) compensation or benefits of any kind not expressly set forth in the Agreement or any such equity compensation agreement.

(c) In no event will the Released Claims include (i) any claim which arises after the date of this Release, (ii) any rights of defense or indemnification which would be otherwise afforded to Executive under the certificate of incorporation, by-laws or similar governing documents of the Company or its subsidiaries, or any indemnity agreement entered into with Executive, (iii) any rights of defense or indemnification which would be otherwise afforded to Executive under any director or officer liability or other insurance policy maintained by the Company or its subsidiaries, (iv) any rights of Executive to benefits accrued under any employee benefit plan or arrangement, (v) any rights under the Agreement; or (vi) any claims which cannot be waived by an employee under applicable law.

(d) By signing this Release, Executive acknowledges and agrees that nothing in this Release prevents Executive from filing any non-legally waivable claim (including a challenge to the validity of this Agreement) with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission ("*EEOC*") or comparable state or local agency or participating in any investigation or proceeding conducted by the EEOC or comparable state or local agency. However, Executive hereby waives Executive's right to receive any relief (legal or equitable) from a Company Party based on any such claim, investigation or proceeding.

(e) By signing this Release, Executive acknowledges and agrees that nothing in this Release prohibits Executive from reporting possible violations of law or regulation to any governmental agency or entity (or of making any other protected disclosures) or from recovering a whistleblower award. Pursuant to the Defend Trade Secrets Act of 2016, Executive shall not be held criminally or civilly liable under any federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of any Confidential Information (as defined in the Agreement) that (i) is made (A) in confidence to a federal, state or local government official, either directly or indirectly, or to an attorney and (B) solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law or (ii) is made in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if (a) such filing is made under seal, and (B) Executive does not disclose the Confidential Information, except pursuant to court order.

(f) This Release is not intended to indicate that any such claims exist or that, if they do exist, they are meritorious. Rather, Executive is simply agreeing that, in exchange for the consideration recited in the first sentence of Section 1(a) of this Release, any and all potential claims of this nature that Executive may have against the Company Parties, regardless of whether they actually exist, are expressly settled, compromised and waived.

(g) By signing this Release, Executive is bound by it. Anyone who succeeds to Executive's rights and responsibilities, such as heirs or the executor of Executive's estate, is also bound by this Release. This Release also applies to any claims brought by any person or agency or class action under which Executive may have a right or benefit. THIS RELEASE INCLUDES MATTERS ATTRIBUTABLE TO THE SOLE OR PARTIAL NEGLIGENCE (WHETHER GROSS OR SIMPLE) OR OTHER FAULT, INCLUDING STRICT LIABILITY, OF ANY OF THE COMPANY PARTIES.

2. <u>Covenant Not to Sue; Executive's Representation</u> Executive agrees not to bring or join any lawsuit against any of the Company Parties in any court relating to any of the Released Claims, except to enforce any terms of the Agreement or this Release. Executive represents that Executive has not brought or joined any claim, lawsuit or arbitration against any of the Company Parties in any court or before any administrative agency or arbitral authority and has made no assignment of any rights Executive has asserted or may have against any of the Company Parties to any person or entity, in each case, with respect to any Released Claims. Executive expressly represents that, as of the date Executive executes this Release, Executive has been paid all wages and compensation owed to Executive by the Company Parties with the exception of all payments owed as a condition of Executive's executing (and not revoking) this Release.

- 3. <u>Acknowledgments</u>. By executing and delivering this Release, Executive acknowledges that:
 - (a) Executive has carefully read this Release;
 - (b) Executive has had at least twenty-one (21) days to consider this Release before the execution and delivery hereof to the Company;

(c) Executive has been and hereby is advised in writing that Executive may, at Executive's option, discuss this Release with an attorney of Executive's choice and that Executive has had adequate opportunity to do so; and

(d) Executive fully understands the final and binding effect of this Release; the only promises made to Executive to sign this Release are those stated in the Agreement and herein; and Executive is signing this Release voluntarily and of Executive's own free will, and that Executive understands and agrees to each of the terms of this Release.

4. **Revocation Right**. Executive may revoke this Release within the seven day period beginning on the date Executive signs this Release (such seven day period being referred to herein as the "*Release Revocation Period*"). To be effective, such revocation must be in writing signed by Executive and must be delivered to the Chief Executive Officer of the Company before 11:59 p.m., Jacksonville, Florida time, on the last day of the Release Revocation Period. This Release is not effective, and no further consideration will be provided to Executive, unless the expiration of the Release Revocation Period expires without Executive's revocation. If an effective revocation is delivered in the foregoing manner and timeframe, this Release will be of no force or effect and will be null and void *ab initio*.

Executed on this _____ day of _____, 20___.

Douglas Moran

Exhibit 21.1

LIST OF SUBSIDIARIES OF DREAM FINDERS HOMES, INC.

ANT JV OWNER, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DCE DFH JV, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DF TITLE, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFC AMELIA CONCOURSE PHASE III, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFC EAST VILLAGE, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFC GRAND LANDINGS, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFC MANDARIN ESTATES, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFC SEMINOLE CROSSINGS, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFC WILFORD, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH AMELIA, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH BLUE RIDGE, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH CAPITOL DIVISION, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH CLOVER, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH COLORADO REALTY, LLC, a Colorado limited liability company DFH CORONA, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH GREYHAWK LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH JOHNS LANDING, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH LAND, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH LEYDEN 2, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH MAGNOLIA, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH MANDARIN, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH MOF EAGLE LANDING, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH REALTY GEORGIA, LLC, a Georgia limited liability company DFH REALTY TEXAS, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH SAVANNAH, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH WILDWOOD, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFH-ANT, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFRC, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DFRC - HAMLIN, LLC, a Florida limited liability company DREAM FINDERS HOLDINGS LLC, a Florida limited liability company DREAM FINDERS HOMES LLC, a Florida limited liability company DREAM FINDERS REALTY, LLC, a Florida limited liability company HM7 JV OWNER, LLC, a Florida limited liability company H&H CONSTRUCTORS OF FAYETTEVILLE, LLC, a North Carolina limited liability company JET HOMELOANS VENTURES, LLC, a Florida limited liability company PSJ JV OWNER, LLC, a Florida limited liability company VILLAGE PARK HOMES, LLC, a South Carolina limited liability company

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement on Form S-8 (No. 333-252525) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc., of our report dated March 30, 2021 relating to the financial statements of Dream Finders Holdings LLC, which appears in this Form 10-K.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Jacksonville, Florida March 30, 2021

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement on Form S-8 (No. 333-252525) of Dream Finders Homes, Inc., of our report dated March 30, 2021 relating to the financial statements of Dream Finders Homes, Inc., which appears in this Form 10-K.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP Jacksonville, Florida March 30, 2021

CEO CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES - OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Patrick O. Zalupski, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. (the "Registrant");

2. Based on my knowledge, this Annual Report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this Annual Report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this Annual Report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the Registrant and have:

- a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this Annual Report is being prepared;
- b. [Omitted]
- c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this Annual Report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this Annual Report based on such evaluation; and
- d. Disclosed in this report any change in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the Registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the Registrant's Board of Directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

- a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
- b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 30, 2021

By:

/s/ Patrick O. Zalupski Patrick O. Zalupski

President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors

CFO CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES - OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Rick A. Moyer, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. (the "Registrant");

2. Based on my knowledge, this Annual Report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this Annual Report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this Annual Report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the Registrant and have:

- Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material
 information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in
 which this Annual Report is being prepared;
- b. [Omitted]
- c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this Annual Report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this Annual Report based on such evaluation; and
- d. Disclosed in this report any change in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the Registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the Registrant's Board of Directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

- a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
- b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 30, 2021

By:

/s/ Rick A. Moyer Rick A. Moyer

Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Annual Report of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Patrick O. Zalupski, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of my knowledge:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)); and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

March 30, 2021

/s/ Patrick O. Zalupski

Patrick O. Zalupski President, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Annual Report of Dream Finders Homes, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Rick A. Moyer, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of my knowledge:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)); and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

March 30, 2021

/s/ Rick A. Moyer Rick A. Moyer

Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer